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RESTORING CHECKS AND BALANCES IN THE
CONFIRMATION PROCESS OF UNITED
STATES ATTORNEYS

TUESDAY, MARCH 6, 2007

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON COMMERCIAL

AND ADMINISTRATIVE LAW,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,

Washington, DC.
The Subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:06 p.m., in Room

2141, Rayburn House Office Building, the Honorable Linda
Sanchez (Chairwoman of the Subcommittee) presiding.

MS. SkNCHEZ. This hearing of the Committee on the Judiciary,
Subcommittee on Commercial and Administrative Law, will now
come to order.

I will now recognize myself for a short statement.
In the wake of the Watergate scandal, a constitutional crisis that

demonstrated the lengths to which our system of justice can be ma-
nipulated to achieve a political agenda, our Nation made the deci-
sion that our law enforcement system should be free from the influ-
ence of politics. We decided that ideological partisanship has no
place in the dispatch of justice.

Recently, we have seen troubling signs that this line is again
being crossed. The question we are here to answer today is: Are im-
portant decisions about our justice system being made for political
reasons?

We recognize that U.S. attorneys serve at the pleasure of the
President. However, in the past few months it appears that the
Bush administration has exploited the change in interim appoint-
ment limits of U.S. attorneys by purging high-performing U.S. at-
torneys and replacing them with political cronies and inexperienced
lawyers.

This purge is one more example of the Administration's concerted
effort to promote partisan politics over sound management. Time
and time again, we have seen this President undermine the legal
foundations of our constitutional system of Government, particu-
larly by seeking political advantage in areas that have traditionally
transcended politics.

Congress must determine if, once again, competency in upholding
the law is being sacrificed for political ideology. For example, Ar-
kansas U.S. Attorney Bud Cummins was replaced with Timothy
Griffin at the insistence of former White House counsel Harriet
Miers. Mr. Griffin is a long-time Republican operative who has a



thin legal record but substantial connections to the RNC and Karl
Rove. I hope to learn today why the Administration replaced an ex-
perienced and highly competent U.S. attorney with a partisan loy-
alist.

We also need to determine if the Administration is making a sys-
tematic effort to curtail ongoing political corruption investigations.
Former San Diego U.S. Attorney Carol Lam led the investigation
of former California Representative Randy "Duke" Cunningham
and his coconspirators, discovered pervasive and widespread polit-
ical corruption and secured a guilty plea from Mr. Cunningham.
Despite announcements of two related indictments just days before
her departure, she was replaced with an interim appointee with al-
most no criminal law experience.

We must investigate whether U.S. attorneys are being retaliated
against for their role in investigations of corruption. Last week we
learned that shortly before the November 2006 elections, two con-
gressional Republican Members contacted former New Mexico At-
torney David Iglesias regarding a corruption probe of a local Demo-
cratic elected official. I am deeply concerned that an ethical viola-
tion has occurred here.

I am also concerned that John McKay, a former Seattle U.S. at-
torney, may have been fired to appease Washington- state Repub-
licans who were angry over his failure to convene a Federal grand
jury to investigation allegations of voter fraud in the 2004 gov-
ernor' s race. And I have similar concerns that Paul Charlton,
former U.S. attorney for Arizona, and Daniel Bogden, former U.S.
attorney for Nevada, faced retribution for their roles in political
corruption investigations.

Specifically, it has been alleged that Paul Charlton was dis-
missed because he was investigating charges involving land deals
and influence peddling by sitting Republican congressmen, and
there is speculation that Daniel Bogden was ousted for inves-
tigating Governor Jim Gibbons' receipt of unreported gifts and pay-
ments in exchange for his help as a Member of the House Intel-
ligence and Armed Services Committees.

We have also convened this hearing to consider H.R. 580, legisla-
tion authored by my friend and colleague from California, Rep-
resentative Howard Berman. This legislation would restore the
necessary legislative response to restore checks and balances in the
U.S. attorney appointment process. The Berman bill would reverse
a new provision in the USA PATRIOT Act, allowing the attorney
general to indefinitely appoint Federal prosecutors through the end
of the Bush administration without Senate confirmation.

[The bill, H.R. 580, follows:]
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Ms. SAkicmiz. To help shed some light on these issues, we have
with us today a truly notable witness panel. We are pleased to
have the six recently replaced former U.S. attorneys, William
Moschella, principal associate deputy attorney general, Representa-
tive Darrell Issa, former Representative Asa Hutchinson and
former Deputy Attorney General George Terwilliger. We also have
two additional former U.S. attorneys, including the president of the
National Association of Former United States Attorneys.

Finally, we are joined by an attorney from the Congressional Re-
search Service who will discuss the CRS report that concludes that
these mass firings in the middle of an Administration are unprece-
dented in recent history. Accordingly, I very much look forward to
hearing the testimony.

I would now like to recognize my colleague, Mr. Cannon, the dis-
tinguished Ranking Member of my Subcommittee, for his opening
remarks.

Mr. CANNON. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
This hearing is frankly two hearings rolled into one. The first

hearing, the one the majority doesn't want to have, is entitled H.R.
580, "Restoring Checks and Balances in the Confirmation Process
of U.S. Attorneys." If the majority were serious about this hearing,
we would be receiving testimony about whether it is wise to return
to a policy that allows judges to make interim appointments of
prosecutors that practice before them.

We could ask whether such practices raise ethical, constitutional
or prudential concerns. We could discuss past instances when
judges either refused to exercise their authority to appoint interim
U.S. attorneys or abused the authority by appointing someone that
was not qualified to serve in that position.

But the majority doesn't want to have that hearing. Instead, they
want a show trial of recently-dismissed U.S. attorneys claiming dis-
ingenuously that the dismissals have something to do with the first
hearing.

U.S. attorneys serve at the President's pleasure, now and always.
The President can dismiss a U.S. attorney for any reason or for no
reason at all. How do we know this? President Clinton dismissed
93 U.S. attorneys in his first months in office, a purge that makes
the dismissal of 8 U.S. attorneys look like a rounding error. But
were those dismissals inappropriate? No. Under article 2 of the
Constitution, it is the President's responsibility to see that the laws
are faithfully executed. U.S. attorneys are at the heart of his lead-
ership team, making sure the laws are enforced, consistent with his
policies and priorities in each judicial district in the country. The
President is entitled to have who he thinks will best do that job
at all times. He deserves it and the Nation deserves it.

Second, the President's explanations for the dismissals at issue
today, though not required, are reasonable. The Department of Jus-
tice has explained to this Committee the reasons for these dismis-
sals. In every case, the President had a legitimate reason to believe
that an infusion of fresh leadership would serve the country.

Each of these U.S. attorneys had served the full 4-year term to
which they are appointed. Some had served more. Some of them
had, in one area or another, for one reason or another, parted
paths with the President in implementing one or more of his en-



forcement priorities. Others had presented other issues that
prompted the President to want to try someone new. And in at
least one case, the President just wanted to provide another quali-
fied individual the opportunity to serve as a U.S. attorney.

These U.S. attorneys are entitled to their opinions, and those
whose practices or positions differed from national policy may have
had their reasons. But they were obliged to implement the Presi-
dent's priorities fully and to carry out their duties as the President
saw fit. They were not entitled to their jobs. It is the President's
responsibility to see that the laws are enforced. If he determines
that he needs new leadership to fully achieve his priorities, he has
a responsibility to obtain it.

Again, U.S. attorneys serve at the President's pleasure, not at
their own. These U.S. attorneys do not debate this. Mr. Cummins
has stated that the President can remove a U.S. attorney for any
reason or no reason or even an idiotic reason. I hope that wasn't
in reference to the President, but we have had lots of Presidents
who have released lots of U.S. attorneys.

Mr. Iglesias has been quoted in the press as saying that even if
he was "moved out strictly for political reasons, I am okay with
that." Speaking for the group as a whole, Mr. Iglesias has said that
"4we are not disgruntled employees." They recognize the President's
prerogatives, and so should we.

Third, the record backs the President up. The Department of
Justice has shown in briefings and other communications with the
Congress that the President had legitimate reasons to opt for new
leadership in these districts. Again, this is not to say that the sit-
ting U.S. attorneys were all necessarily doing bad jobs, or any of
them were doing bad jobs, but that the President has backed up
his reasonable explanations with evidence for his belief that he
could do better in achieving his priorities and that it was time for
a change. Not a shred of hard evidence brought before me or this
Subcommittee has done anything to disprove that.

Loose accusations of political retaliation and favoritism have
been recklessly bandied about without substantiation. Not a single
public corruption prosecution or investigation has been slowed or
halted because of these personnel decisions. On the contrary, ongo-
ing prosecutions and investigations in these districts have moved
forward regardless of the transition of leadership. It is simply a
commitment to bring more new cases in the President's priority en-
forcement areas that has prompted the department to seek a
change. This is laudable, it is appropriate and it should be re-
spected.

What has been the response of the majority? To ignore the Presi-
dent's prerogatives, to ignore his sound explanations to turn these
former public servants into political footballs and to run after the
phantom notion that the President must have engaged in retalia-
tory hardball politics. The conclusion is clear. The President was
entitled to make these changes in his leadership team. Even if we
were to disagree with his reasons, he was entitled to make them.
And in any event, his reasons were entirely reasonable. Accusa-
tions that these dismissals were motivated by the politics of ret-
ribution are false and do a disservice to the public.



Likewise, accusations that these dismissals were made to clear
the way, to avoid Senate confirmation of U.S. attorneys are far
from the mark. The only political maneuvering occurring here is
that the majority, which is willfully disregarding the department's
reasonable explanations to stir up a groundless partisan con-
troversy and attempt to reverse some legislation that benefits the
American people.

The Republican Members of this Subcommittee encourage the
majority to avoid the temptation of political headlines and instead
work to address the real problems the country needs to face. We
stand ready, willing and able to work to achieve bipartisan results
that will benefit the American people. It is time to pick up the
work and stop loosing precious time on false issues and refusals to
believe the truth.

And I yield back, Madam Chairman.
Ms. SANcHi~z. I thank the gentleman for his statement.
I would now like to recognize Mr. Conyers, a distinguished Mem-

ber of the Subcommittee and the Chairman of the Committee on
the Judiciary.

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
I am happy to see all of us here today, including the very distin-

guished witnesses that are going to soon occupy the witness table.
I want our friend, the Ranking Member of the Subcommittee,

Chris Cannon, to understand that this is not immaterial or irrele-
vant activities. It has been in the headlines, on TV, in the news-
papers. The country is flooded with this. It has even been in the
Senate Judiciary Committee.

Look, this is not-
Mr. CANNON. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. CONYERS. This is not unimportant activity. And, yes, I will

yield.
Mr. CANNON. The fact that the press needs something to make

a big issue out of does not mean it should drive our deliberations
and our processes because it is easy to report wild and vast allega-
tions and yet as I think you will see in this hearing, as we saw cer-
tainly in the Senate hearing, the substance is modest but it will
still make the headlines.

Mr. CONYERS. I accept and receive the gentleman's admonitions.
Now I want him to rest more comfortably in his chair, because

we are here to hear the measure that is before us. H.R. 580, intro-
duced by the gentleman from California, Mr. Berman and myself,
and we have afforded you three witnesses for that purpose. I pre-
sume that you chose the witnesses or at least had something to do
with it.

So don't think that we are not here for the legislative business
which we have published and I hope that these hearings can ad-
dress several important issues.

The first is, what is the impact of these unprecedented series of
forced resignations have had on our criminal Justice system. The 94
United States attorneys' offices are the heart and soul of our Fed-
eral law enforcement system and in many respects the crown jewel
of the Justice Department.

The lawyers who work in these offices are the very best and
brightest of our lawyers. It is absolutely critical that the U.S. attor-



neys who supervise them, whether chosen by Democrats or Repub-
licans, it doesn't matter, be of unquestionable integrity and inde-
pendence.

I have to question what sort of impact these firings have not only
on the officers involved but every law enforcement official in the
Nation. How does this impact the continuity of our ongoing inves-
tigations? How does it impact the enforcement of our immigration
laws, our gun laws, our drug laws, not to mention our public cor-
ruption laws? Can we really afford on-the-job training of law en-
forcement novices when the lives and safety of American citizens
are so clearly at stake?

What can we learn about the real reasons these prosecutors were
fired? I am troubled when the justifications put forth for these
firings change by the day in reaction to the latest revelation. What
started out as performance-related firings quickly switched to fail-
ure to follow policy priorities. Yet as of today, nearly 3 months
after these discharges, we have yet to learn of any documented evi-
dence identifying any specific concerns that were raised with any
of these prosecutors before they were discharged. That is no way
to run an office, let alone a legal office responsible for life and
death decisions.

What do these mass firings and the way that they were handled
say about our present Administration? Good and honest prosecu-
tors appear to have had their reputations unjustly besmirched and
they may have been threatened for telling the truth. They have
been courageous to come before us and they have said that they
were being fired for poor performance when the exact opposite
seems to be true.

Ladies and gentlemen, for the purposes of honoring the 5-minute
rule, I will submit the rest of my statement.

And I thank the Subcommittee Chairwoman.
Ms. S ,Ncmiz. I thank the gentleman for his statement.
And without objection, other Members' opening statements will

be included in the record.
Without objection, the Chair will be authorized to declare a re-

cess of the hearing.
Before we call Mr. Moschella to the table to testify, I would ask

the former U.S. attorneys we have subpoenaed to come to the table
briefly.

I want you to know that we are going to ask Mr. Moschella to
tell us what he knows about the reasons for your terminations, in-
cluding what may have been said in various conversations and
what may have been written in various reports. Mr. Moschella may
be hesitant to discuss some of this information based on privacy or
confidentiality interests ascribed to each of you.

On Wednesday, February 28, and Monday, March 5, 1 was
briefed by the department concerning the alleged performance-re-
lated reasons for your termination. Today we are going to ask Mr.
Moschella if he would repeat those reasons for us. However, for
him to do so today, you would need to agree to waive any privacy
or confidentiality interests to the statements made to me on Feb-
ruary 28 and March 5 in that briefing.

Are you willing to give such a limited waiver of your privacy and
confidentiality interests?



And I also want to emphasize that this is totally voluntary. If
any of you have reservations, we will respect that. We would not,
of course, ask Mr. Moschella to improperly disclose grand jury or
other investigative information of a sensitive nature in open ses-
sion. And any of you who wish will have an opportunity to respond
to Mr. Moschella.

Do we have your permission to have a limited waiver of those
rights so that Mr. Moschella can repeat statements that were made
in briefings to this Subcommittee Chair?

Let the Chair indicate that all of the witnesses have assented by
head nodding and verbal yeses.

Thank you. We will have you up to the table to testify in just
a little while.

I am now pleased to introduce the witness on our first panel for
today's hearing. William Moschella is the principal associate dep-
uty attorney general for the Department of Justice. Prior to that
appointment, he served as assistant attorney general for DOJ's of-
fice of legislative affairs. He was also chief legislative counsel and
parliamentarian to the House Committee on the Judiciary.

Thank you for your willingness to participate at today's hearing.
Mr. Moschella, given the gravity of the issues we are discussing

today and your role in these hearings and so there is no misunder-
standing, we would appreciate it if you would take an oath before
you begin your testimony. Do you object to doing so?

Please stand and raise your right hand.
[Witness sworn.]
Without objection, your written statement will be placed into the

record and we would ask that you limit your oral remarks to 5
minutes. You will note that we have a lighting system that starts
with a green light. At 4 minutes, it turns yellow, and then red at
5 minutes.

After the witness has presented his testimony, Subcommittee
Members will be permitted to ask one round of questions subject
to the 5-minute limit.

Thank you. Mr. Moschella. Will you now proceed with your testi-
mony?

Mr. CANNON. Madam Chairman, before Mr. Moschella proceeds,
may I just clarify the scope of the commitment here?

My understanding is that Mr. Moschella, under questioning, can
answer questions about the office and activity within the office as
it relates to performance of the U.S. attorneys, but not about cases
if any were-did you discuss any cases with the Congresswoman at
all?

How careful is Mr. Moschella going to have to be in answering?
Ms. SXNcH~z. He may not discuss any pending cases.
Mr. CANNON. Did he discuss pending cases with you in that

meeting?
Ms. SXNcmyz. I don't believe that he did.
Mr. CANNON. So, what he is going to be talking about under your

questioning, apparently, is going to be statements he made to you
in a meeting about the qualifications, the activities and the per-
formance of these U.S. attorneys?

MS. SANCHEZ. Correct. It will be statements that were made in
the two briefings of Members of this Subcommittee as to the so-



called performance-related excuses or reasons that they gave for re-
questing the resignation of the U.S. attorneys who will be testifying
here.

Mr. CANNON. Thank you.

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM E. MOSCHLELLA, PRINCIPAL ASSO-
CIATE DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL, UNITED STATES DE-
PARTMENT OF JUSTICE
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Madam Chairman, just before I begin my open-

ing testimony, I just want to make clear, I am not sure about the
previous exercise that we just went through. The Privacy Act has
a specific exception in it with regard to a presentation before the
Congress. And so to the extent that that was meant to be a Privacy
Act labor, it is unnecessary in this context.

Ms. S NCHEZ. It doesn't hurt to have a backup plan, Mr.
Moschella.

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Madam Chairman, Mr. Cannon, Members of
the Subcommittee, I appreciate the opportunity to testify today.

Let me begin by stating clearly that the Department of Justice
appreciates the public service that was rendered by the seven
United States attorneys who were asked to resign last December.
Each is a talented lawyer who served as U.S. attorney for more
than 4 years and we have no doubt they will achieve success in
their future endeavors, just like the 40 or so U.S. attorneys who
have resigned for various reasons over the last 6 years.

Let me also stress that one of the attorney general's most impor-
tant responsibilities is to manage the Department of Justice. Part
of managing the department is ensuring that the Administration's
priorities and policies are carried out consistently and uniformly.
Individuals who have the high privilege of serving as presidential
appointees have an obligation to carry out the Administration's pri-
orities and policies.

United States attorneys in the field as well as assistant attor-
neys general here in Washington are duty-bound not to make pros-
ecutorial decisions but also to implement and further the Adminis-
tration and department's priority and policy decisions. In carrying
out these responsibilities, they serve at the pleasure of the Presi-
dent and report to the attorney general. If a judgment is made that
they are not executing their responsibilities in a manner that fur-
thers the management and policy goals of departmental leadership,
then it is appropriate that they be asked to resign so that they can
be replaced by other individuals who will.

To be clear, it was for reasons related to policy, priorities and
management, what has been referred to broadly as performance-re-
lated reasons, that these United States attorneys were asked to re-
sign.

I want to emphasize that the department, out of respect for the
United States attorneys at issue, would have preferred not to talk
about those reasons, but disclosures in the press and requests for
information from Congress altered those best laid plans. In hind-
sight, perhaps this situation could have been handled better. These
U.S. attorneys could have been informed at the time they were
asked to resign about the reasons for the decisions.



Unfortunately, our failure to provide reasons to these individual
United States attorneys has only served to fuel wild and inaccurate
speculation about our motives. And that is unfortunate, because
faith and competence in our justice system is more important than
any one individual. That said, the department stands by the deci-
sions. It is clear that after closed-door briefings with House and
Senate Members and staff, some agree with the reasons that form
the basis for our decisions and some disagree. Such is the nature
of subjective judgments.

Just because you might disagree with a decision does not mean
it was made for improper political reasons. There were appropriate
reasons for each decision.

One troubling allegation is that certain of these United States at-
torneys were asked to resign because of actions they took or didn't
take relating to public corruption cases. These charges are dan-
gerous, baseless and irresponsible. This Administration has never
removed a United States attorney to retaliate against them or
interfere with or inappropriately influence a public corruption case.
Not once.

The attorney general and the director of the FBI have made pub-
lic corruption a high priority. Integrity in government and trust in
our public officials and institutions is paramount. Without ques-
tion, the department's record is one of great accomplishment that
is unmatched in recent memory. The department has not pulled
any punches or shown any political favoritism. Public corruption
investigations are neither rushed nor delayed for improper pur-
poses. Some, particularly in the other body, claim that the depart-
ment's reasons for asking these United States attorneys to resign
was to make way for pre-selected Republican lawyers to be ap-
pointed and circumvent Senate confirmation. The facts, however,
prove otherwise.

After the seven United States attorneys were asked to resign last
December, the Administration immediately began consulting with
home State Senators and other home State political leaders about
possible candidates for nomination. Indeed, the facts are that since
March 9, 2006, the date the attorney general's new appointment
authority went into effect, the Administration has nominated 16 in-
dividuals to serve as United States attorney and 12 have been con-
firmed.

Furthermore, 18 vacancies have arisen since March 9, 2006. Of
those 18 vacancies, the Administration: one, has nominated can-
didates for six of them, and of those six, the Senate has confirmed
three; two, has interviewed candidates for eight of them; three, is
working to identify candidates for the remaining four.

MS. SkNCHEZ. Mr. Moschella, your time has expired. If you could
just briefly conclude.

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Let me repeat what has been said many times
before and what the record reflects. The Administration is com-
mitted to having a Senate-confirmed United States attorney in
every single Federal district.

In conclusion, let me make three points. First, although the de-
partment stands by the decision to ask these United States attor-
neys to resign, it would have been much better to have addressed
the relevant issues up front with each of them. Second, the depart-



ment has not asked anyone to resign to influence any public cor-
ruption case and would never do so. Third, the Administration at
no time intended to circumvent the confirmation process.

I would be happy to take your questions.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Moschella follows:]
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Chairwoman Sanchez. Congressman Cannon. and members of the

Subcommuittee, thank you for the invitation to discuss the importance of the

Justice Department's United States Attorneys.

Although -as previously noted by the Attorney Geneial and the Deputy

Attorney Gieneiral in their testimony - the Department of Justice continues to

believe the Attorney General's current interim appointment authority is good

policy, and has concerns about H.R. 580, the "Pieserving United States Attorneys

Independence Act of 2007." the Department looks forward to working with the

Committee in an effort to reach common ground on this important issue. It

should be made clear, however, that despite the speculation, it w~as nev er the

objective of the Department, when exercising this interim appointment authority,

to circumvent the Senate confirmation process.
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Some background. As the chief federal law -enforcement officers in their districts, our 93

U.S. Attorney s represent the Attorney General and the Department of Justice throughout the

United States. U.S. Attorneys ame not just prosecutors they are gov erment officials charged

with managing and implementing the policies and priorities of the President and the Attorney

General. The Attorney General has set forth key priorities for the Department of Justice, and in

each of their districts, U.S. Attorneys lead the Department's efforts to protect America from

terrorist attacks and fight violent crime. combat illegal drug trafficking, ensure the integrity of

government and the marketplace, enforce our immigration laws, and prosecute cities that

endanger children and families -including child pornogiaphy, obscenity - and human

trafficking.

United States Attorneys serve at the pleasure of the President and report to the Attorney

General in the discharge of theji offices. Like any other high-ranking officials in the Executive

Blanch. they may be removed for any season or no reason. The Department of Justice -

including the office of United States Attorney - was created precisely so that the government's

legal business could be effective ely managed and carried out through a coherent program under

the supervision of the Attoiney General. Unlike judges, who are supposed to act independently,

of those who nominate them, U.S. Attorneys are accountable to the Attorney General. And

while U.S. Attorneys are charged xith making prosecutorial decisions, they are also duty, bound

to implement and further the Administration' sand Depaitment's priorities and policy decisions.

Prosecutorial authority should be exercised by the Executive Bianch in a unified manner,
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consistent with the application of criminal enforcement polIicy under the Attorney General. In no

context is accountability more important to our society than on the front lines of laxx

enforcement and the exercise of prosecutorial discretion. Thus. United States Attorneys are, and

should be, accountable to the Attorney General.

The Attorney General and the Deputy Attorney General an e responsible for evaluating the

performance ot the United States Attorneys and ensuring that they aie leading their offices

effectively. In an organization as large as the Justice Department. U.S. Attorneys are removed or

asked or encouraged to resign from time to time. Howevetr- in this Administration U.S.

Attorneys are never -repeat, never -remov ed, oi asked or encouraged to resign, in an effort to

retaliate against them, or interfere with, or inappropriately influence a particular investigation,

criminal prosecution, or civ il case.

Turnovet in the position of U.S. Attorney is not uncommon and should be expected,

particularly after a U.S. Attorney's four-year teim has expired. When a presidential election

results in a change of administration, every U.S. Attorney is asked to design so the new President

can nominate a successor for confirmation by the Senate. Moreover. U.S. Attorneys do not

necessarily stay in place even during an administration. Foi example, more than 40 percent of

the U.S. Attorneys appointed at the beginning of the Bush Administration had left office by the

end of 2006. Of the U.S. Attorneys whose resignations h-ave been the subject of recent

discussion, each one had served longer than fout years prior to being asked toiresign.
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Given the [eality of tuinoxer among the U.S. Attorneys, out system depends on the

dedicated service of the career investigators and prosecutors. While a new Administration may

articuilate new priorities or emphasize different types of cases, the effect of a U.S. Attorney on an

ongoing investigation or prosecution is, in fact, minimal, as it should be. The career civ il

servants xwho prosecute federal criminal cases are dedicated professionals and an effective U.S.

Attorney relies on the professional judgment of those prosecutors.

The leadership of an office is more than the direction of individual cases. It involves

managing limited resources, maintaining high morale in the office, and building relationships

with federal, state and local law enforcement partners. When a U.S. Attornecy submits his or her

resignation. the Department must first deteirme who will serve temporaily as interim U.S.

Attorney. The Department has an obligation to ensure that someone is able to carry out the

important function of leading a L.S. Attorney's Office during the period when there is nor a

piesidentially-appointed, Senate-confit med U.S. Attorney. Often, the Department looks to the

First Assistant U.S. Attorney oi anothe[ senior manager in the office to serve as U.S. Attorney on

an interim basis. When neither the First Assistant noi another senior manager in the office is

able or willing to serve as interim U.S. Attorney. o[ when the appointment of eithe[ would not be

appropriate in the circumstances. the Department has looked to other, qualified Department

employees. For example, in the District of Minnesota and the Northern District of Iowa, the

First Assistant took federal retirement at or near the same time that the U.S. Attorney resigned.

which requited the Department to select another official to lead the office.
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As stated above, the Administiation has not sought to avoid the confirmation process in

the Senate by appointing an interim U.S. Attorney and then refusing to mov e forward -in

consultation with home-state Serators - on the selection, nomination, confirmation and

appointment of a newx U.S. Attorney. In every case A here a vacancy occurs, the Administiation

is committed to having a Senate-eonfnrmed U.S. Attorney. And the Administration's actions

bear this out. In each instance, the President either has made a nomination, oi the

Administration is working to select candidates for nomination. The appointment of U.S.

Attorneys by and with the advice and consent of the Senate is unquestionably the appointment

method pireferred by the Senate, and it is unquestionably the appointment method prefer ed by

the Administration.

Since January 20, 2001, 124 nexx U.S. Attorneys have been nominated by the President

and confirmed by the Senate. On March 9, 2006, the Congress amended the Attorney General's

authority to appoint interim U.S. Attorneys, and 18 vacancies have ccurred since that date.

This amendment has not changed our commitment to nominating candidates foi Senate

confirmation. I n fact, the Administration has nominated a total of 16 individuals for Senate

consideration since the appointment authority wxas amended. with 12 of those nominees having

been confirmed to date. Of the 18 vacancies that have occurred since the time that the laxx was

amended, the Administration has nominated candidates to fill six of these positions, has

interviewed candidates for nomination for eight more positions. and is A aiding to receive names

to set up interviews for the remaining positions -all in consultation with home-state Senators.



However, while that nomination process continues, the Department must have a leader in

place to carry out the important work of these offices and to ensure continuity of operations. To

ensure an effective and smooth transition during U.S. Attorney v acancies. the office of the U.S.

Attorney must be filled on an interim basis, either under the Vacancy Reform Act ('VRA"). 5

U.S.C. § 3345(a)(I), when the First Assistant is selected to lead the office, oi the Attorney

General's appointment authority in 28 U.S.C. § 546 'when another Department employee is

chosen. Ensuring that the interim and permanent appointment process iuns smoothly and

effectively will be the focus of the Department's efforts to reach common ground with the

Congress on this issue.

Thank you again for the opportunity to testify, and I look forward to answering the

Committee's questions.



Ms. SXNcHEz. Thank you for your testimony.
I would now like to recognize myself for the first round of ques-

tioning.
Mr. Moschella, we have had now two briefings regarding the pur-

ported reasons for the requested resignations of the six U.S. attor-
neys that are behind you.

Could you please summarize for the Subcommittee the particular
reasons with respect to each individual, Ms. Lam, Mr. McKay, Mr.
Cummins, Mr. Bogden, Mr. Iglesias and Mr. Charlton, why they
were asked to resign?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I will, and I will try to do so quickly.
Ms. SXNcHyz. You have about 4 minutes to do so.
Mr. MOSCHELLA. I notice that two individuals are not here, and

those individuals would have been in the management cat-
egory-

MS. SANCHEZ. We are interested solely in the individuals sitting
behind you.

Mr. MOSCHELLA [continuing]. Just so the record is clear.
With regard to Carol Lam, a distinguished prosecutor and some-

one who did fulfill more than her 4-year term, there were two basic
issues. It has been a priority of the Department of Justice and this
Administration, both in violent crime and in immigration. In vio-
lent crime, Project Safe Neighborhoods, which is our landmark
anti-gun program, has been talked about by the President, by the
attorney general, in conferences, at U.S. attorneys meetings. And
quite frankly, her gun prosecution numbers are at the bottom of
the list. She only beat out Guam and the Virgin Islands in that
area.

On immigration, it has been reported in the press after our brief-
ings with the Senate Judiciary Committee that her numbers for a
border district just didn't stack up. The President of the United
States, this Administration, has made immigration reform a pri-
ority and those on the border, in these border districts, have a re-
sponsibility there and to the rest of the country to vigorously en-
force those laws.

Ms. SRNcHEz. Mr. McKay?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. With regard to Mr. McKay, the department

really had policy differences and were concerned with the manner
in which he went about advocating particular policies and we will
get into the details of information sharing, but he spent quite a
considerable amount of time advocating for a particular system, ba-
sically advocating that the Justice Department give our good
housekeeping seal of approval for this particular system, but we de-
cided, because various jurisdictions around the country have dif-
ferent systems, that we would plug our pipe-one DOJ pipe in
which we share with State and local governments-to those sys-
tems.

Ms. SkNcm~z. Mr. Cummins?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. I think Mr. Cummins' situation has been well-

documented. His was not for performance-based reasons. I will just
refer to, in the interest of time, the deputy attorney general's testi-
mony a couple of weeks ago in the Senate.

Ms. SANcHiz. We would like to get the information on the record
here, if you don't mind.



Mr. MOSCHELLA. It may take a little bit longer than the minute
and 35 seconds that I have, but Mr. Cummins was-the Adminis-
tration asked Mr. Cummins to move on only after we knew that-
you know, he had indicated he was not going to serve out the re-
mainder of his term-a qualified individual who had served both
as a prosecutor at main Justice and in his district, was coming
back from Iraq after serving his country for a year in Mosul, not
in the green zone, and prosecuting over 40 JAG-related cases there,
was interested in a U.S. attorney position.

Mr. Griffin was considered for the other district in Arkansas ear-
lier in his tenure, was interviewed. He had gone all the way
through the process and likely would have been the candidate. He
would have but for the fact that he took another position, he prob-
ably would have been the U.S. attorney in that other district. So
it was clear that he was interested in a position and given the
knowledge that Mr. Cummins was not likely to serve out the re-
mainder of his term, because there had been at least one press re-
port that I am aware of where that was indicated.

Ms. SXNcH~z. Okay. Mr. Bogden? I am sorry to hurry you along,
but we have limited time here. If you could please get through the
final three as briefly as you can. Mr. Bogden?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Sure.
The general sense in the department about Mr. Bogden is that

given the importance of the district in Las Vegas, there was no par-
ticular deficiency. There was an interest in seeing new energy and
renewed vigor in that office, really taking it to the next level.

It is important to note that the reason why this process was un-
dertaken was really to ensure that in the last 2 years of this Ad-
ministration we were fielding the best team possible, and that is
what the attorney general was doing when we-as we reviewed
these.

Ms. SR NcHz. Okay. Mr. Iglesias?
Mr. CANNON. Pardon me, Madam Chairman. We are going to

have a large number of witnesses and many people here who want
to participate. I don't mean to be a skunk to the party, but if we
do the 5-minute rule, we are probably going to get through more
quickly.

Ms. SANcm~z. Okay.
Mr. WATT. Madam Chair, I would be delighted to yield the

gentlelady my time for questioning and pass, because I think we
need this information in the record.

Ms. SXNcH~z. I appreciate that, Mr. Watt. I understand that.
Mr. WATT. I yield the gentlelady my 5 minutes.
Ms. SANcm~z. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Watt.
Mr. Moschella, please, as briefly as you can, Mr. Iglesias?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Sure. And it is difficult to do it in such a short

time frame. As you know, our briefing took about 40 or 50 minutes.
MS. SXNCHEZ. Right. I think you can distill that, though, to the

heart of the matter fairly quickly.
Mr. MOSCHELLA. I Will.
Ms. SkiNcm~z. It is usually a one or two sentence reason.
Mr. MOSCHELLA. There was a general sense with regard to this

district, again, Mr. Iglesias had served, as they all did, the entire
4-year term, that the district was in need of greater leadership. We



have had a discussion about the EARS Report, and the EARS Re-
port does pick up some management issues and Mr. Iglesias had
delegated to his first assistant the overall running of the office.
And, quite frankly, U.S. attorneys are hired to run the office, not
their first assistants.

Ms. SXNcHEz. Okay. And Mr. Charlton?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. I would put Mr. Charlton more in the policy

category. Mr. Charlton had undertaken in his district a policy with
regard to the taping of FBI interviews and set a policy in place
there that had national ramifications. It did not go through the
whole policy process. It has implications for prosecutions, for law
enforcement agencies, the bureau's sister agencies at ATF, DEA,
Marshals, ICE, CBP and the like, and that was just completely
contrary to the way policy development occurs in the Department
of Justice.

Furthermore, on the death penalty, we have a process in the De-
partment of Justice. It is the one area that is non-delegable by the
attorney general. And Mr. Charlton, in a particular case, was told
and was authorized to seek in a particular case. He chose instead
to continue to litigate after that long and exhaustive process, going
from his career people to him to the criminal division, the Capital
Case Unit, which comes to the recommendation of the deputy attor-
ney general's office, and then the attorney general.

Ms. SXNcH~z. Thank you, Mr. Moschella.
I am going to reserve the balance of Mr. Watt's time and turn

to my Ranking Member, Mr. Cannon, for questions.
Mr. CANNON. I don't think that you can reserve time. I think

that Mr. Watt has to use it. You can return it to Mr. Watt and he
can ask questions or yield back.

Mr. WATT. I would be happy to take it back and at an appro-
priate time re-yield it to you if that-

Mr. CANNON. I don't think that you can hold time. We may go
a second round, which is perfectly appropriate.

I don't mean to be a stickler here, but we have lots of folks that
have lots of questions and lots of witnesses.

Mr. WATT. When my turn comes, I can take it. I don't know that
there is anything in the rules that prohibits me from taking the
rest of my time.

Mr. CANNON. I think that the normal procedure would have been
for me to take time. If you wanted to give-

Mr. WATT. If you had objected to my yielding it to the Chair at
that moment, she might have had to take it in my time slot, but
you didn't object.

Mr. CANNON. No, that is correct. I did not object because of our
personal relationship, but once your time is granted, I think you
lose that time for the round.

Mr. WATT. I don't think so.
Mr. CANNON. So if you want to take time-I think that is the

rule. But this is-I don't mean to be a stickler here. If you want
to take the time, fine. But I would like to-

Mr. WATT. Well, why are we talking about this if you don't mean
to be a stickler?

MS. SANCHEZ. We will take that issue-excuse me. We will take
that issue under advisement.



In the meantime, Mr. Cannon, you will be recognized for your 5
minutes to ask questions.

Mr. CANNON. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Moschella, for being here.
I am one of your great admirers. I appreciated working with you

here on the Committee where you served as parliamentarian and
legal counsel to the Committee for several years. In fact, how long
did you serve on this Committee?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Since 1998 to 2003.
Mr. CANNON. Thank you.
Great service. We appreciate it on the Committee. And we appre-

ciate your being back here. And I want to thank you for your very
thoughtful statement in a difficult environment and give you a
chance, first of all, to add anything that you would like in par-
ticular.

I know that you were a little bit rushed, but you did mention
Lam's prosecution or low-end number of prosecutions on the fire-
arms issues. Can you elaborate on that a little bit, please?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Well, when the President ran for election, one
of the cornerstone priorities that he had was preventing violent
crime. We do so through our Project Safe Neighborhoods Program.
Congress has appropriated millions and millions of dollars for this
program over the last several years.

Our firearms prosecutions have gone up I believe over 70 percent
over the time of this Administration and we expect the U.S. attor-
neys to follow in those priorities. The U.S. attorneys hear about
those priorities at conferences, PSN conferences, at U.S. attorneys
conferences, through memos and other forums. Indeed, at one of
the PSN conferences, President Bush gave a videotaped presen-
tation about the importance of prosecuting violent criminals.

Mr. CANNON. And how did Ms. Lam's district rank in terms of
number of prosecutions during the relevant period?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I don't have the numbers committed to memory,
but she was 91st out of 93 districts.

Mr. CANNON. And the other districts were-do you recall what 92
and 93 were?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Guam and the Virgin Islands.
Mr. CANNON. Places that don't have the kind of significant crime

that we have in Southern California.
Mr. MOSCHELLA. And certainly don't have the significant re-

sources of the Southern District of California.
Let me say, I think every U.S. attorney will say, "I have resource

problems." And it is true. Congress in the past several years has
not funded the President's request and we actually got a pretty
good appropriation out of the joint resolution. So there are strains,
and we have set specific priorities.

That said, these are high Administration priorities and we expect
that those priorities be fulfilled.

Mr. CANNON. What happened to prosecutions of people smug-
gling people or drugs across the border in Ms. Lam's district?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Well, at about the 2004, 2005 time frame, just
at the time, coincidentally, that the Administration is really gear-
ing up to make its case on the Hill for comprehensive immigration
reform, the numbers in that district dropped precipitously, and it



was because of a policy instituted to focus on, and I know Ms. Lam
will say, on higher priority prosecutions.

The truth is, on the border we need to prosecute these cases be-
fore they become interior problems. And I understand prioritizing,
but we have made this a priority for the border, and to have both
components of comprehensive immigration reform work, the guest
worker program and enforcement, you need them both, and the
Congress has put a lot of resources toward this effort. We have put
more resources on the border. We can always use more, but the
other border districts did substantially more.

Mr. CANNON. Since time is limited, let me just clarify. You are
speaking in terms of Ms. Lam's priorities and what she thought
was higher priority, and then you went on to talk about what we
needed. When you talk about what we needed, you are talking
about what the President has directed, what the attorney general
has directed and what the Department of Justice was telling Ms.
Lam to do. Is that not correct?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. That is right. And quite frankly, Members of
Congress, some from the House, some from-at least one in the
Senate, Senator Feinstein, wrote specifically about this issue, the
concern that the San Diego area, which is an extremely important
sector and port of entry, that it not become kind of a magnet for
these coyotes and other smugglers.

Mr. CANNON. And did it become a magnet?
I see my time has expired.
Mr. CANNON. And I will just let the witness answer the question.
MS. SXNCHEZ. Will you please restate the question, Mr. Canno?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Did it become a magnet?
Mr. CANNON. In other words, was there change in the patterns

at the border?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Well, I know that the border patrol and others

in that area were very concerned about the numbers of apprehen-
sions made and the number of prosecutions that were declined. So
I don't have a specific figure for you. But when you lower the pros-
ecutions. the deterrence level certainly will go down.

Ms. SXNcH~z. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Michigan, Mr.

Conyers, for 5 minutes.
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you.
This is a little bit astounding. Here we have the greatest corrup-

tion prosecution in the end of the 20th century and 21st century
by Ms. Lam, and you say she rates so poorly that we are going to
have to improve her office by replacing her.

This past Sunday, Mr. Moschella, on interviews with the Justice
Department officials, the New York Times reported that discus-
sions began in October about removing U.S. attorneys and that
after a list was identified, it was presented to Attorney General
Gonzales and Deputy Attorney General McNulty. Is that correct?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. That is generally correct. There was a process,
starting in October-

Mr. CONYERS. I don't need the details, but I think that your an-
swer is basically yes.

Who inside the department was involved in the discussions to
identify the U.S. attorneys to be removed?



Mr. MOSCHELLA. Well, the discussion occurred in really a collabo-
rative way between the attorney general's office-

Mr. CONYERS. Yourself?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. No. I joined the deputy's office in October, on

October 3, just about when this process began.
Mr. CONYERS. Kyle Sampson, chief of staff to the attorney gen-

eral?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. The chief of staff was involved.
Mr. CONYERS. Yes. Mike Elston, chief of staff to Mr. McNulty?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. That is correct.
Mr. CONYERS. Monica Goodling, in the office of the attorney gen-

eral?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Yes, Sir.
Mr. CONYERS. And who else?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. I would say that was probably the core group,

and then at certain stages other folks-
Mr. CONYERS. What about Michael Battle?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. As I was saying, some may have been consulted

to obtain either information or-
Mr. CONYERS. Yes. What about Michael Battle?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Yes, he was consulted.
Mr. CONYERS. Okay. And he has since resigned as head of the

executive office of the U.S. attorneys?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. I think he has another couple weeks on the job.

But to the extent that the question somehow implies that he is
being forced out, nothing could be further from the truth.

Mr. CONYERS. Well, I haven't implied anything.
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Not you. But it is implied. We have received

many
Mr. CONYERS. Look, we are not reviewing the media right now.

I just am trying within this limited time to get some responses
from you.

You were involved subsequently, though, in these discussions.
Am I right?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. That is right. I was involved in the discussions.
Mr. CONYERS. Did you consult former DOJ officials, like James

Comey?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. I don't believe Mr. Comey was consulted.
Mr. CONYERS. Well, was anyone at the White House consulted or

did they offer any input in compiling the list of U.S. attorneys to
be terminated, to the best of your knowledge?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. The list was complied at the Department of
Justice.

Mr. CONYERS. Was the White House consulted?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Well, eventually, because these are political ap-

pointees
Mr. CONYERS. Sure.
Mr. MOSCHELLA [continuing]. Which is unremarkable, send a list

to the White House, let them know-
Mr. CONYERS. I understand.
Mr. MOSCHELLA [continuing]. Our proposal and whether they

agreed with it.
Mr. CONYERS. The answer is yes. Your answer is yes?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Yes.



Mr. CONYERS. All right. I believe that is ordinary process.
Now, who did it go to in the White House?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Our contact is the counsel's office.
Mr. CONYERS. Who is that?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Specifically who in the counsel's office?
Mr. CONYERS. Well, is it true that it was the White House that

asked that you find a position for Mr. Rove's former deputy, Mr.
Timothy Griffin?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. If you mean you as in me, personally-
Mr. CONYERS. You, as in Mr. Moschella.
Mr. MOSCHELLA. No.
Mr. CONYERS. But what about the department?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. There was a point in time when, before Mr.

Griffin had come back from Iraq, and knowing that he would be re-
turning from his service in Iraq, that the counsel to the President
communicated and asked is there

Mr. CONYERS. So your answer is yes-
Ms. SXNcHz. The time of the Chairman has expired.
Were you finished with the answer to that question, Mr.

Moschella?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. I don't know if we got it all. There was a com-

munication about whether or not there was a place for Mr. Griffin
and, obviously, he had already been considered for the other dis-
trict in Arkansas, so there is an interest in allowing him to con-
tinue to serve his country in that capacity.

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you, Mr. Moschella.
Ms. SANcm~z. Thank you, Mr. Conyers.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Ohio, Mr. Jordan,

for 5 minutes.
Mr. JORDAN. Thank you, Madam Chair.
Thank you, Mr. Moschella, for joining us today.
Before or after the department determined to dismiss this group

of attorneys, did the department ever interfere with one of their
districts' public corruptions cases?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Absolutely not.
Mr. JORDAN. Never asked to speed any up? Never asked to dis-

miss a case?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. No.
Mr. JORDAN. Before or after the department determined to dis-

miss this group of attorneys, did the department support the attor-
neys' investigations and prosecutions of public corruption cases,
whether against Republicans or Democrats or whomever?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Absolutely. I mean, the attorney general, as I
said, the attorney general and the director of the FBI have made
this area a priority. Who else other than the FBI and the Justice
Department can root out the kind of corruption that we want to see
rooted out? And I think that the record-and Mr. Conyers men-
tioned Ms. Lam. I didn't say that Ms. Lam's performance in the
things that she was doing was poor. The Cunningham case is some-
thing, as I said, we applaud, we herald, and if public officials are
engaged in that kind of activity, they need to be brought to justice.

All I pointed out with regard to that district is that in the other
priority areas, they were not being as vigorously pursued as we
would have liked.



Mr. JORDAN. You had mentioned in your earlier testimony and
you just referenced it right there, about Ms. Lam, that she was
91st out of 93 or 92nd out of 94 districts. For the other five attor-
neys, can you give me a summary of where they may have ranked
in specific areas of prosecution cases relative to that, you know, to
the 94 districts across the country?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Well, in the other districts, we didn't have this
same sort of difference on prosecution. We certainly had these
other policy differences. For example, as I mentioned for Mr.
Charlton, on death penalty or FBI taping and the like.

We certainly were aware, those who are considering these things,
we certainly were aware that in Mr. McKay's district, that the sen-
tencing-within-he had one of the-maybe one other district was
lower, but one of the lowest within guidelines sentencing ranges,
and we had-Deputy Attorney General Comey had sent out a
memo I believe in 2004 to all U.S. attorneys indicating that we, the
Justice Department, need to do our part to ensure that we get the
maximum number of within guideline sentences.

So that was a consideration, certainly, in that district.
Mr. JORDAN. You also mentioned in your testimony relative to

Mr. McKay, since you just brought him up there, that there were
policy differences. Can you elaborate a little bit more on those pol-
icy differences?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. He was a vigorous and strong proponent of a
particular information sharing system called LInX. He did a lot to
promote it around the country and within the department, but we
had a difference , and the manner in which we

Mr. JORDAN. And it was fair to say that you communicated the
difference that the leadership in the Department of Justice had
with him, and yet he continued to promote that?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Yes. He was always in contact, particularly on
this issue, because the deputy attorney general's office is really
driving information sharing policy. So he clearly knew the position
of the department in this regard.

Mr. JORDAN. Appreciate it.
Madam Chair, I yield back the balance of my time.
Ms. SkNcm~z. Thank you.
The gentlewoman from California, Ms. Lofgren, is recognized for

5 minutes.
Pardon me, I skipped over a colleague.
The gentleman from Georgia, Mr. Johnson. My apologies. You

are recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you.
Mr. Moschella, is it true-or I should say, isn't it a fact that sev-

eral of the individuals in the group that drew up the termination
list have close associations with the White House, in particular
Kyle Sampson, who worked at the White House until coming to
DUJ in 2003 and one of Monica Goodling's jobs at Department of
Justice is to be a liaison to the White House. Is that correct?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. That is correct. But that is her job. I would
hope that the White House liaison within the department had a
close working relationship with the White House. It is kind of in
the job description.

Mr. JOHNSON. Of course.



Mr. MOSCHELLA. And Kyle Sampson is the chief of staff to the
attorney general. I assume that the chief of staff to the attorney
general has some relationship.

Mr. JOHNSON. Is it possible, Mr. Moschella, that there are con-
versations that they or others had with you or had-that they had
or other had-that you don't know about? Isn't that correct? There
are possibilities that they had conversations that you don't know
about? Isn't that correct?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Well, Congressman, in preparation for this
hearing, I did what I think is the appropriate amount of due dili-
gence to collect the facts and so while anything is possible, I believe
I know

Mr. JOHNSON. It is possible, and you answered the question.
Were there meetings of the group within the Justice Department

that compiled the termination list?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Meetings? There were meetings.
Mr. JOHNSON. And were there memoranda or record of these

meetings or e-mails or other communications on the subject that
were generated?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I don't know of any memoranda that was cre-
ated. At some point, names were put on a list, but I don't know
about the specific records.

Mr. JOHNSON. Who would have control of that list? Who would
maintain control of that list?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Well, if folks have a list in their-
Mr. JOHNSON. Specifically who?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. I don't know what information is in anyone's

files. The information could be in any number of places.
Mr. JOHNSON. All right.
At some point, recommendations were made to Deputy Attorney

General McNulty and Attorney General Gonzales about which U.S.
attorneys to terminate. Did they agree with those that your group
recommended or were there any changes to the list that they
made?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I wouldnt put it exactly the way you did, sir.
This was not kind of a working group that made a recommendation
to the DAG and the AG. It was more a collaborative process be-
tween

Mr. JOHNSON. So they were involved, along with your group, in
making this list?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. And there was a consultation process, and as
they were looking at-

Mr. JOHNSON. They came to a consensus kind of agreement, is
that what it was?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. That is right. It came to a consensus.
Mr. JOHNSON. All right, well, let me ask you this question then.

Is there anything that evidences the agreement? Any written
memoranda, any documentation that evidences that consensus
agreement? Or is it just in someone's head?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I don't have a specific document in mind,
but-

Mr. JOHNSON. Well, are there some documents that you can iden-
tify for us that evidence the consensus agreement?



Mr. MOSCHELLA. No, but I assume that there is-that the names
were on a piece of paper at some point. And the names are the
seven that-

Mr. JOHNSON. Did you make a list of the names?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. I did not.
Mr. JOHNSON. Did you see anyone else make a list?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. I did not see anyone make a list.
Mr. JOHNSON. How many times did this group meet along with

McNulty and Gonzales about this list?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. I don't know a specific number of times that the

group met.
Mr. JOHNSON. Do you recall the dates that you all met?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. No. And as I said, I may have been involved in

some of the meetings. I did not have a basis upon which to add
substantively to the record of the U.S. attorney. So I may not have
been in any meetings.

Prior to serving as the Pay DAG, I was the assistant attorney
general for legislative affairs for three and a half years and so-

Mr. JOHNSON. Mr. Moschella, I am getting ready to run out of
time and I want to ask you this question.

The Committee is very interested in further inquiry into this
matter. Can I have your assurance that you will make available to
the Committee the individuals I have asked you about and all
memoranda, e-mails and other documents on this subject as was
asked by myself and previous questioners? Can I get your commit-
ment on that?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Congressman, we have done everything we can
to cooperate, including providing documents to the Committee, hav-
ing the briefings. We will continue to work with you.

Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you, sir.
Ms. SXNcH~z. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes that gentleman from Florida, Mr. Kel-

ler, for 5 minutes.
Mr. KELLER. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
Mr. Moschella, do U.S. attorneys serve at the pleasure of the

President?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Yes, sir.
Mr. KELLER. Because I only have 5 minutes, I am going to limit

my questions to Ms. Lam's situation. That has been brought up
quite a bit.

Did the Department of Justice headquarters ever discourage Ms.
Lam from bringing the case against Duke Cunningham?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. No. In fact, I know that there was discussion
about which district to send it to, and her district was favored over
another district.

Mr. KELLER. Did the Department of Justice actually assist Ms.
Lam in trying to help her obtain documents from Congress relating
to the Duke Cunningham case?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Yes, assistance has been provided in that re-
gard.

Mr. KELLER. Let me be crystal clear. Did Ms. Lam's role in pros-
ecuting Duke Cunningham have anything whatsoever with her
being asked to resign?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. No, sir.



Mr. KELLER. Now, it is my understanding from your earlier testi-
mony, the concerns that the attorney general had with her related
to the prosecution of gun crimes and immigration enforcement. Is
that correct?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Yes, Sir.
Mr. KELLER. Okay. And those concerns, in fact, actually predated

the Duke Cunningham scandal coming to light. Isn't that correct?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Yes. Well, I don't know exactly when Duke

Cunningham-
Mr. KELLER. I will refresh your recollection. This is the story

that broke the Duke Cunningham story wide open, published by
San Diego Union Tribune June 12, 2005: "Lawmakers' Home Ques-
tioned." This was the beginning of the end, appropriately, for Mr.
Cunningham.

I have letters here, letter after letter, over a year before that.
February 2, 2004, Congressman Darrell Issa writing to Ms. Lam,
complaining that she is not prosecuting alien smugglers. March 15,
2004, Ms. Lam responds to Congressman Issa. May 24, 2004, Will
Moschella, on behalf of DOJ, responding to Mr. Issa, raising con-
cerns about an illegal alien smuggler, Antonio Imparo Lopez not
being prosecuted.

Does that refresh your recollection?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. It does.
Mr. KELLER. So, in fact, the concerns that were being raised,

which ultimately led to her dismissal, were raised before we even
knew about the Duke Cunningham scandal. Is that right?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Well, I don't want to get-
Mr. KELLER. Before the public knew about it.
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Yes, those concerns existed. As I testified in the

2004-2005 time frame, when she specifically changed policy in the
department, there was a precipitous drop in the number of immi-
gration cases.

Mr. KELLER. Let me cut you oft, because I have got to go with
some more questions.

Did the Department of Justice ever share its concerns before ask-
ing her to resign, about the problem with gun violence prosecution
and immigration enforcement prosecution?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. On the gun side, yes. I believe she had a con-
versation about it with Deputy Attorney General Comey. On the
immigration side, I don't know specifically what was commu-
nicated. I know there was back and forth with regard to what was
going on in her district.

But, that said, again, United States attorneys know what the pri-
orities are and should be executing on those priorities.

Mr. KELLER. Let me again refresh your recollection. On April 6,
2006, Attorney General Gonzales testified before the full House Ju-
diciary Committee, and I relayed to him some concerns I heard
from border patrol agents, having spent a week with the border pa-
trol in San Diego, about their complaints about there not being any
prosecution of people who are smuggling aliens unless they commit
a violent act against someone or bring 12 people with them.

And this specifically was my question to Attorney General
Gonzales: "What if anything will you do to see that the U.S. attor-



ney in San Diego prosecutes those alien smugglers, at least those
who have been repeatedly arrested by border patrol agents?"

Answer, by Gonzales: "I am aware of what you are talking about
with respect to the San Diego situation, and we are looking into it.
We are asking all U.S. attorneys, particularly those on our south-
ern borders, to do more, quite frankly. We need to be doing more,
and we are looking at the situation in San Diego, and we are di-
recting that our U.S. attorneys do more, because you are right, if
people are coming across the border repeatedly, particularly those
who are coyotes and they are smugglers, whether criminals or fel-
ons, they ought to be prosecuted."

Now, that little dialogue between myself and the attorney gen-
eral took place on national TV, on CSPAN.

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I was sitting behind him.
Mr. KELLER. You were sitting behind him. After that, did the at-

torney general or anyone from DOJ share with Ms. Lam the con-
cerns that he had raised at the hearing relating to the prosecution
of alien smugglers?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I can't tell you if a transcript or something like
that was sent to her. I don't know.

Mr. KELLER. You don't know? Okay.
Thank you. I will yield back the balance of my time.
Ms. SRcm~z. Thank you.
The gentlewoman from California is recognized, Ms. Lofgren, for

5 minutes.
Ms. LOFGREN. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman.
The Department of Justice has praised the Cunningham corrup-

tion probe as really a lynchpin in the growing pursuit of public cor-
ruption cases and I believe at the time that former U.S. Attorney
Carol Lam left the office, that probe had led to at least two more
indictments and I think was still ongoing, based on press accounts.

I am concerned about the state of those investigations. The top
FBI official in San Diego, according to the San Diego Union Trib-
une, was quoted as saying that Ms. Lam's dismissal would under-
mine multiple continuing investigations. And I realize that mid-last
month several Members of Congress wrote to the department, sug-
gesting that Ms. Lam be retained as outside counsel so that those
corruption investigations would not be disrupted and would be
completed.

Is the department intending to take that course of action?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. No. We see no reason to have outside counsel

on this case. And let me say, I would be surprised if it were Ms.
Lam's opinion that the prosecutors on the case were not able to ful-
fill the

Ms. LOFGREN. Reclaiming my time, I am just quoting the top FBI
official who expressed the concern that these investigations would
be disrupted.

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I can say-let me say that that individual also
used a very inflammatory word in one of the press articles and said
that the decision was politics, and there is absolutely, positively no
basis for it. No one is

Ms. LOFGREN. I don't know the individual. I do know the FBI,
and they tend not to be very political people. They are tough cops.

Mr. MOSCHELLA. My brother is an FBI agent. I respect their-



Ms. LOFGREN. And they are not tough cops?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. And they are. But let me tell you, that comment

was absolutely irresponsible.
Ms. LOFGREN. Well, you can imagine, if you will, Mr. Moschella,

that the impact of these firings has led to concern about the role
of politics across the country.

Let me ask you this, and we will hear from the fired U.S. attor-
neys shortly on the alleged reasons for their termination, but would
you agree with me and the CRS that although U.S. attorneys have
in fact sometimes been dismissed in the past, the discharge of this
many U.S. attorneys, I think it is eight so far, in this short a period
of time is unprecedented?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I don't know if it is unprecedented. But as I
said before, what was going on at the department was a process
to look at what we can do in the last 2 years of the Administration
to push the policies and priorities of the department. Nothing more,
nothing less.

In January, the attorney general directed that he get briefed on
his policy and priority areas. He had set specific goals, specific
metrics that we measure ourselves by, and we intend to fulfill our
own goals in this regard.

Ms. LOFGREN. Let me ask you this. Is it true that at least with
respect to the six U.S. attorneys that are here with us today, all
received favorable performance reviews or EARS evaluations?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. No. And let me just say that has been talked
about. EARS reports are not reviews of the U.S. attorneys them-
selves. The U.S. attorneys have two supervisors, the attorney gen-
eral and the deputy attorney general. Neither

Ms. LOFGREN. Have these reports been provided to the Com-
mittee?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I believe they have.
Ms. LOFGREN. All right. Then I will review them in some detail.
We learned just today that Mr. Battle has apparently submitted

his resignation sometime ago. Have you provided a copy of his res-
ignation letter to the Committee or record of his resignation deci-
sion to his Committee?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. No.
Ms. LOFGREN. Could you do so?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. I will get back to the Committee, but let me

just say, I saw Mike Battle yesterday and had a good laugh over
this. Mike Battle had indicated to folks in the department that he
was looking last year and folks have known about this for quite
sometime.

Ms. LOFGREN. Well, if we could just get the documents, that
would be very good.

Now, we are interested in the nature and extent of communica-
tions between the department and Members of Congress con-
cerning any of the terminated U.S. attorneys. Can you provide us
with communications from Members of Congress, on both sides of
the aisle, in advance of the terminations of the U.S. attorneys?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. We will go back and see what-the only letters,
really, that I know of, are the ones by Senator Feinstein and the
ones referenced by Mr. Keller.



Ms. LOFGREN. Verbal communication would also be included, if
you could.

Ms. SXNcHz. The time of the gentlewoman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Florida, Mr.

Feeney, for 5 minutes.
Mr. FEENEY. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
Mr. Moschella, thanks for being back with us.
There is one statement in your testimony that probably isn't

technically correct. You say, like other high-ranking officials in the
executive branch, you are referring to U.S. State attorneys, "They
may be removed for any reason or no reason at all." That probably
isn't exactly accurate, that you couldn't fire somebody because, for
example, of their race or ethnicity. You couldn't fire somebody to
obstruct justice.

Would it be correct that you can't fire even high-level officials for
any reason whatsoever?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. As we said, everyone-there was a reason,
whether folks agree or disagree with these, there was a reason.

Mr. FEENEY. I was just pointing out that, theoretically, there are
certain

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I have not done the article 2 analysis about
whether or not there is any limitation on the President. I don't be-
lieve so, but there are all reasons in this case. It wouldn't be the
right thing to do in the examples that you said.

Mr. FEENEY. I think what you really intended or ought to have
said there is that these are not lifetime appointments, they serve
at the pleasure of the President. And within reason, he has the
ability to, just as he does to hire them, to fire them for anything
that would be a legal reason.

Mr. MOSCHELLA. They are like the folks sitting behind you today.
They are at-will employees. I sat there for almost 13 years.

Mr. FEENEY. Aside from the performance issues on some specific
benchmarks that you mentioned in the Southern California case,
you also point out that these are not just prosecutors, that they
have managerial and policy responsibilities.

And so that, for example, you point out that the attorney general,
at U.S. attorney conferences and through memos, even the Presi-
dent of the United States through a video, announces his priority
policies and what can you do to State attorneys who are simply ig-
noring the attorney general and the President of the United States
when it comes to management responsibilities and policy priorities?
Other than firing, do you have any other discipline mechanisms?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. No, there isn't a way that you can garnish
their-I don't believe you can garnish their wages, or something
like that. I mean, they are the presidential-appointed, Senate-con-
firmed leader of that office, and I don't know how else we would
communicate to them those priorities, other than the manner in
which you state, the memos, conferences and the like.

Mr. FEENEY. I remember a great deal of criticism of the former
secretary of defense and criticism of the President for not asking
him to step down earlier. There was even criticism after he did
step down. Recently, we have had people with the U.S. Army re-
sign because of a situation at Walter Reed.



It seems as if the Administration is damned if they do and
damned if they don't when it comes to replacing people that are not
putting priorities on their policies. I can tell you, I for one have
been strongly critical, not just of independent state of attorneys for
lack of enforcement, for illegal immigration issues and violent
crime, but of the Administration itself, and I am delighted to hear
that no matter how successful in one area a State attorney is, that
if they are not prosecuting illegal immigration offenses, and espe-
cially firearm offenses with respect to violence, that I personally
am delighted that there is a signal sent to all State attorneys that
these are priorities of the Administration and, personally, I want
to congratulate you.

By the way, one thing that we haven't put formally in the record,
Congressman Keller talked about his correspondence and Con-
gressman Issa's, but it wasn't just Republicans complaining about
lack of enforcement in Southern California. Senator Feinstein's let-
ter on June 15, 2006 made very clear that the U.S. attorney's office
for the Southern District of California may have some of the most
restrictive prosecutorial guidelines nationwide for immigration
cases , such that many border patrol agents end up not referring
their cases.

I also want to stress the importance of vigorously prosecuting
these types of cases. And she goes on to say that she is concerned
that lax prosecution can endanger the lives of border patrol agents.

So Republicans and Democrats in Congress are urging the Ad-
ministration to do a better job in Southern California. And as you
said, you can't garnish wages. You really only have one remedy
available to you, and I personally applaud you for using it. I hope
everybody else along the border gets the message. By the way, I
hope theyv will quit

Ms. SANcHi~z. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. FEENEY [continuing]. Prosecuting border patrol agents, if I

can add my two cents on that, too.
MS. SkNCHEZ. The gentleman from Massachusetts, Mr. Delahunt,

is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. DELAHuNT. Thank you, Madam Chair.
Mr. Moschella, I am going to ask you to keep your responses as

concise as possible because there is a series of questions I would
like to pose to you.

I found it interesting that you used the word authorized the U.S.
attorney to seek the death penalty. Does that mean in terms of
your policy that if main Justice makes a decision to authorize the
U.S. attorney to seek the death penalty, that that U.S. attorney
must comply with that authorization? Is there any discretion at
all?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Yes. It is to seek.
Mr. DELAHUNT. Then it is a decision made in Washington. It is

not made in the local jurisdiction?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. That is right. This is a non-
Mr. DELAHuNT. Thank you.
You know, you referred in very cursory terms to a more ex-

panded version of why many of these individuals had been termi-
nated. Were they given that information prior to the termination?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. No, sir.



Mr. DELAHUNT. Wouldn't it have been a better practice to extend
that courtesy to them?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. As I said, in hindsight, it absolutely would
have. I think that-

Mr. DELAHIJNT. Thank you.
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Yes, Sir.
Mr. DELAKUNT. You know, you mentioned that in response to a

question by Congresswoman Lofgren, that I don't think that you
really meant it, that it was unprecedented or that there had been
precedents in terms of the eight dismissals within a matter of
months.

Mr. MOSCHELLA. My only point is I have not gone back in past
Administrations and done a-

Mr. DELAHUNT. To be perfectly candid, Mr. Moschella, and I do
have respect for you, you know that, this has been a matter that
has been raised prior, too, and you haven't gone back and done that
kind of research?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I have not.
Mr. DELAHUNT. There was a Senate hearing this morning. It is

my understanding that during the course of that hearing, one of
the individuals that is present here today, Mr. Cummins, testified
before the Senate that he received a telephone call from Michael
Alspin on or about February 20. Are you aware of that testimony?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I am generally aware of it. I don't know that
I caught it all. I caught some of it.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Okay. Well, according to my information, the
former U.S. attorney testified that Mr. Alspin explained that the
public perceived the Department of Justice as being reluctant to
disseminate specific information regarding the U.S. attorneys' dis-
missals. But that if the dismissed U.S. attorneys continue to speak
to the media, the Department of Justice would have to release in-
formation that would exacerbate the U.S. attorneys' situation.

Mr. Cummins further mentioned that Mr. Alspin suggested that
it would be a bad idea for the dismissed U.S. attorneys to volun-
tarily testify in Congress. Are you familiar with that testimony by
Mr. Cummins?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I am not sure that that is what he said. In fact,
after questioning by Senator Specter, he said that whatever tran-
spired, he said I wouldn't make a good witness at a trial in this
matter. He didn't have a clear recollection of specific words, and
that it was his opinion that whatever it was, was friendly advice.
And that is a quote. He said it was friendly advice.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Moschella.
Would you have
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Can I just say-
Mr. DELAHUNT. I don't have a lot of time.
Mr. MOSCHELLA. I will be very brief.
Mr. DELAHUNT. My time is very short.
Let me just pose one additional question, then. Would the De-

partment of Justice make Mr. Alspin available to this Committee
for purposes of inquiry into this matter?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. That is not a decision for me, but I will cer-
tainly take it back and get back to you as soon as we can.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Who is the decision for?



Mr. MOSCHELLA. I will consult with the new acting head of the
Office of Legislative Affairs.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, I think that you have an increase in your
pay grade. Would your recommendation be favorable that this
Committee would have an opportunity to inquire of Mr. Alspin?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I think Mr. Alspin would probably be happy to
talk to you about that.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I thank you, and I yield back.
Ms. SkNcHz. Thank you. Would-
Mr. MOSCHELLA. Madam Chairman, may I just-because I didn't

get an opportunity to just make one point in that questioning by
Mr. Delahunt.

I just want to say, as I said, we should have, in retrospect, told
these U.S. attorneys the reasons. And the record is that we did not
go out publicly and talk about these things. The record is that the
press reported on it. There were inquiries by the Congress. We
briefed the Senate. The deputy attorney general briefed the Senate
in closed door sessions-

MS. SkNCHEZ. Mr. Moschella, will that be your policy in the fu-
ture, moving forward, that you will explain to U.S. attorneys who
you are asking to resign the reasons for their termination, prospec-
tively?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. It seems to me the prudent course.
Ms. SANcHz. Thank you.
We have been advised by the House parliamentarian that once

Mr. Watt's time began it could not be interrupted, and therefore
that Mr. Watt's time for this round of questions has expired.

Is there any objection to Mr. Watt receiving 3 minutes of time
now for questioning?

Mr. CANNON. Madam Chair, reserving the right to object, I would
be pleased if Mr. Watt had 5 minutes to question.

MS. SANCHEZ. Is there any objection to Mr. Watt being recog-
nized for 5 minutes for this round of questioning?

Hearing none, Mr. Watt is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. WATT I thank both the Chairman and the Ranking Member.
Mr. Moschella, this morning's New York Times published an arti-

cle saying that former Federal prosecutor of Maryland, Thomas
DiBiagio, was forced out in early 2005 because of political pressure
stemming from public corruption investigations involving associ-
ates of the State governor, Mr. Ehrlich, our former colleague.

First, are you aware of efforts made by any prominent Maryland
Republicans to pressure Mr. DiBiagio to back away from the in-
quiries about the Ehrlich administration?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I am not.
Mr. WATT. Are you aware of any complaints made to the FBI by

Mr. DiBiagio about this incident?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. I am not.
Mr. WATT. Now, when you say you are not aware of it, does that

mean it is not the case, or you just don't have any personal knowl-
edge of it?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I am saying that I don't have personal knowl-
edge. But-

Mr. WATT. Have you done anything to review these allegations?



Mr. MOSCHELLA. I have, in the last several hours since the story
broke this morning.

Mr. WATT. And you haven't found any impropriety there, is that
what you are saying?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. That is correct. And, in fact-
Mr. WATT. I am just trying to get to the bottom of this.
Mr. MOSCHELLA. But let me
Mr. WATT. Did Mr. DiBiagio's investigation into whether associ-

ates of Governor Ehrlich had improperly funneled money from
gambling interests to promote legalized slot machines in Maryland
play any role in his dismissal?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Absolutely not.
Mr. WAnT. And you are saying that as a matter of fact, not just

based on your personal knowledge? Were you involved in his dis-
missal?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. No. As I said, I was not in the deputy's office
until October of last year. But I-what I want to-

Mr. WATT. Are you saying that is a statement of facts on behalf
of the department, or are you saying it based on your knowledge?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. No, I am, because I-and this is what I wanted
to explain-I spoke to 42-year career veteran David Margolis who
is the person in charge of ethics matters in the department under
this Administration and the Clinton administration. And he walked
me through what occurred then.

Mr. WAnT. Okay. Well, that is why I am just trying to make sure
that there was no impropriety. Is it your testimony, then, that Mr.
Ehrlich and no one else in his administration contacted the Depart-
ment of Justice about Mr. DiBiagio's performance as U.S. attorney?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. In fact, I believe it is Mr. Margolis' recollection
that they supported him in the U.S. attorney position.

Mr. WAnT. Okay. And tell us, then-if you know, Mr.
Moschella-what the circumstances under which Mr. DiBiagio was
asked to leave.

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Thank you, Congressman.
As I said, I discussed this matter with David Margolis, who has

the responsibility in the department for these matters. It came to
his attention that there were inappropriate e-mails and a staff
meeting initiated by Mr. DiBiagio in which he specifically called for
public corruption cases within a specific time frame, indicating that
he wanted to bring some prior to the election.

This was so egregious that the deputy attorney general at the
time, Jim Comey, had to write him a letter saying, "You will not
bring any public corruption cases without running it by me first."

Mr. WAnT. So wait a minute, now. This seems entirely incon-
sistent with your prior testimony that this was totally unrelated to
any public corruption investigation. Am I missing something here?
Didn't you just testify that there was no connection?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. His being asked to remove had nothing to do
with any public corruption case. What I am saying is he sent sev-
eral e-mails-

Mr. WATT. But wasn't this before the election of Governor Ehr-
lich, and he was trying to get a prosecution done or charges
brought before that election? And you are saying that an instruc-



tion from the Department of Justice to him not to pursue an inves-
tigation and charges before the election is not related?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. We didn't tell him not to pursue any specific
case. In fact, I am happy to provide the Committee with the agenda
for the staff meeting that he called.

And I just want to make this clear, after this just kind of out-
rageous kind of conduct occurred, David Margolis commissioned a
specific review of him in which the evaluators found that the office
was in disarray, poorly managed, had extremely poor morale.

This is something that is kind of well known in-
Mr. WATT. All coincidentally right after he said-
Ms. SXNcHz. The time of the gentleman
Mr. WATT [continuing]. "I want to pursue a prosecution before an

election involving the governor of Maryland." That is all coinci-
dental, I take it.

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I don't know.
Ms. SRNcHz. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. CONYERS. I would request unanimous consent that Mr. Watt

be extended an additional 2 minutes so that he can explore with
Mr. Moschella the circumstances in this particular situation.

MS. SXNCHEZ. The request is for unanimous consent for Mr. Watt
to continue with this line of questioning for 2 minutes. Is there any
objection?

Hearing none, Mr. Watt you may continue.
Mr. WATT. I guess the question I am raising is, you have testified

on the one hand that there is no connection, and then you have
come right back around and testified that there is a connection be-
cause there was a specific letter that went out from the Justice De-
partment saying you shall not put a time line on this, and then you
say there is no connection?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. No, no, no.
Mr. WATT. It seems to me that the investigation should have

been launched of the person who wrote that letter.
Mr. MOSCHELLA. No, no. There is no "this," as in a specific case.

So. in other words, he was requesting from his staff, and I think
that if you look at, the Baltimore Sun early examined this issue,
the concern-and I can tell you that-

Mr. WATT. Was the e-mail related to this particular corruption
investigation or it was a general e-mail?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. It was general.
Mr. WATT. Okay. And your response was a general response, re-

lated to no particular corruption investigation. Is that what you are
saying?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. That is right.
Mr. WATT. Okay.
I yield back the balance of my time.
Ms. SANcm~z. Thank you, Mr. Watt.
The gentleman from Arizona, Mr. Franks, is recognized for 5

minutes.
Mr. FRANKS. Madam Chairman, I have no questions for this wit-

ness. Thank you.
MS. SANCHEZ. Mr. Moschella, thank you very much for your testi-

mony.
If you could please stick close in case there are further questions.



We will now move to our second panel. Will the second panel of
witnesses please be seated.

Mr. COHEN. Thank you, Madam Chair. I had a bill I had to han-
dle, first one, passed.

But is there a chance Mr. Moschella could come back for just a
minute?

MS. SkNCHEZ. Is there any objection to recalling Mr. Moschella
so that Mr. Cohen may question him?

Hearing no objection, Mr. Moschella?
And, Mr. Cohen, the gentleman from Tennessee, is recognized for

5 minutes.
Mr. COHEN. Thank you, Madam Chairman, and I appreciate the

Committee.
If these questions have been asked of you, sir, I apologize. But

you have discussed Mr. Cummins, and at some point you had said
that he had made it known that he wanted not to fill out his term.
Did he make that known to you?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. No, sir.
Mr. COHEN. Did he make it known to anybody at the Department

of Justice?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. What I have been told is that both because of

some press reporting and some comments made to colleagues, that
it was generally known that he would be looking to move on at
some point, not serving out the full, you know, the second term, the
full second term.

Mr. COHEN. What other situations does the Administration de-
pend on press reports to take policy actions? Does the Administra-
tion regularly act on press reports or do they basically act on facts
that they ascertain themselves?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I didn't say that it was done solely on that.
There was information that he had indicated, as I am told, by two
colleagues, for example at the U.S. attorneys conference, that it
wouldn't be-because of whatever particulars to his situation, he
wouldn't be there for the entire second term.

Mr. COHEN. Did anybody pick up the phone and ask him if he
wanted to resign?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I don't believe so. I haven't been told that that
happened.

Mr. COHEN. YOU said that you hired Mr. Griffin, that he had ob-
viously served this country nobly in Mosul, and that he wanted to
serve this country in another capacity, and that is the reason you
hired him. Is that correct?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Mr. Griffin had gone through the process for
the other district in Arkansas and was one of four individuals con-
sidered, and as I think I have already testified, was most likely to
be the person selected for that position. He had prosecutorial expe-
rience here in Washington and in Arkansas. He worked on the
Project Safe Neighborhood Project for Mr. Cummins, but then he
took another position, so he was not selected for the other district,
and then after that served in Iraq.

Mr. COHEN. And you said after he came back from Iraq you
wanted to give him this opportunity. Is that not correct, sir? I be-
lieve I heard that before I left.

Mr. MOSCHELLA. No, that is right.



Mr. COHEN. What are the other Affirmative Action Iraqi veteran
programs that you have in the Department of Justice? Was this the
entire Affirmative Action Iraqi veteran Department of Justice pro-
gram, or do you have other programs for people returning from
Iraq?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Well, of course we have the veteran's preference
laws which we institute through our personnel system, but this is
not a normal personnel matter. This is a pre sidential-appointed,
Senate-confirmed position.

Mr. COHEN. And if he had not been in Iraq, would you have still
hired him?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. Pardon me?
Mr. COHEN. If he had not gone to Iraq, would you have still

wanted him to be the U.S. attorney?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. As I said, before he went to Iraq, he was consid-

ered for another position and would likely have been selected but
for the fact that he took another position.

Mr. COHEN. You are familiar with Deputy Attorney General
Palm McNulty?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I am.
Mr. COHEN. And isn't it true that at a Senate hearing that Mr.

McNulty admitted that Mr. Griffin was not the best possible person
for the job?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I don't recall that to be his testimony?
Mr. COHEN. What do you recall as his testimony? Did he suggest

anything about Mr. Cummins not being a good attorney general?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. No. He didn't suggest that Mr. Cummins would

not-
Mr. COHEN. What did he say about Mr. Griffin?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. That Mr. Griffin was well qualified. Mr. Griffin

had as much-I think Mr. Cummins would tell you he had as much
prosecutorial experience, if not more, than when Mr. Cummins
started in his position as U.S. attorney.

Mr. COHEN. And where was that prosecutorial experience?
Mr. MOSCHELLA. It was both here in Washington, in the criminal

division, in the U.S. attorney's office, in Mr. Cummins' office, as an
assistant United States attorney and then as a JAG lawyer.

Mr. COHEN. What role did Mr. Rove play in recommending him
to the Department of Justice?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. I don't know that he played any role?
Mr. COHEN. Do you know if there is any correspondence or any

e-mails from the White House or any person, Ms. Miers, Mr. Rove
or anybody else, to the Department of Justice concerning either re-
placing Mr. Cummins or replacing him with Mr. Griffin?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. No. As I think the deputy attorney general
briefed Members of the Senate, that there was a communication at
some point from the counsel to the President to the department in
anticipation of Mr. Griffin coming back from Iraq and seeing if
there was a position within the department and that he had al-
ready been considered for a United States attorney position.

Ms. SXNcH~z. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. COHEN. May I ask one last question?
MS. SANCHEZ. Does the gentleman ask unanimous consent for

one last question?



Mr. COHEN. Unanimous consent, yes. Yes, ma'am.
Ms. SRNc~z. Any objection?
Hearing none-
Mr. COHEN. I believe you talked about Mr. Alspin's memo and

you said you didn't think it was an enhanced-that possibly it was
an enhancement, as Mr. Cummins said. Is that correct? That it
possibly could be an enhancement?

Mr. MOSCHELLA. What memo? I am confused.
Mr. COHEN. An escalation. I think that was the term Mr.

Cummins used, that there could be an escalation of charges. You
said that wasn't true.

Mr. MOSCHELLA. That is certainly not Mr. Alspin's recollection of
the conversation. And before you got here, I testified in recalling
Mr. Cummins' response to Senator Specter that he took it as
friendly advice, and then others testified that they took it as more
threatening. What I would say to the panel is that the person who
was on the other end of the line took it as friendly advice and those
who were not a party to the conversation may have taken it as
more threatening.

Ms. SkNc~z. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. COHEN. Thank you, Madam Chair.
Ms. Skr'4m~z. Thank you.
Again, Mr. Moschella, we thank you for your testimony. If you

could please stay close.
At this time, I would like to ask the second panel of witnesses

to please be seated.
I am pleased to introduce our second panel of witnesses.
Our first witness, Ms. Carol Lam, served as a U.S. attorney for

the Southern District of California from 2002 until February of
2007. She joined the United States Attorneys Office for the South-
ern District of California as an assistant U.S. attorney in 1986
where she was chief of the major fraud section. In 2000, she was
appointed to be a judge of the San Diego Superior Court.

Our second witness, David Iglesias, was U.S. attorney for the
District of New Mexico from October 2001 until the end of Feb-
ruary 2007. Mr. Iglesias was a U.S. Navy JAG officer from 1985
to 1988. After leaving active duty in 1988, Mr. Iglesias continued
his career in public service by serving as State assistant attorney
general special prosecution. He is also a reserve captain in the
Navy where he serves as staff judge advocate for Readiness Com-
mand Southwest.

Our third witness, Daniel G. Bogden, served as U.S. attorney for
the District of Nevada from October 2001 to February 2007. Prior
to that, he was chief of the Reno Division of the United States At-
torneys Office, where he had worked since 1990. He also served on
numerous task forces and Committees, including the Attorney Gen-
eral's Advisory Committees on Violent and Organized Crimes and
Native American Issues and the executive board of the Southern
Nevada High Intensity Drug Trafficking Area.

Our fourth witness, Paul Charlton, was U.S. attorney for the dis-
trict of Arizona from 2001 to February of 2007. As U.S. attorney,
Mr. Charlton served as chairman for the Border Subcommittee and
chaired the Arizona Antiterrorism Advisory Committee. Prior to his



presidential appointment, he worked since 1991 as an assistant
U.S. attorney in the District of Arizona.

Our fifth witness, H. E. "Bud" Cummins, was U.S. attorney for
the Eastern District of Arkansas from 2001 until December of
2006. Prior to that, he was chief legal counsel for Governor
Huckabee. He clerked for U.S. Magistrate John F. Forster, Jr. in
the Eastern District of Arkansas and later clerked for the then
chief judge of that district, Stephen Reasoner. He is currently
working as a consultant for a bio-fuels company.

Our final witness on the panel, John McKay, served as a U.S. at-
torney for the Western District of Washington from October 2001
until January 2007. Prior to that, he was aide to Congressman Joel
Pritchard. He served as special assistant to the director of the FBI
while he was a White House fellow in 1989-1990 and as president
of the Legal Services Corporation from 1997 to 2001. He also re-
ceived in 2001 the Washington State Bar Association's Award of
Merit, its highest honor.

I would like to extend to each of the witnesses my warm regards
and appreciation for your cooperation with our subpoenas and for
your presence here today.

Given the gravity of the issues that we are discussing today and
your role in these hearings, and so there is no misunderstanding,
we would like to ask each of you, as we did with Mr. Moschella,
to take an oath before you begin your testimony. Does anybody ob-
ject to doing so?

Thank you.
[Witnesses sworn.]
Ms. Lam, will you please proceed with your testimony?

TESTIMONY OF CAROL LAM, FORMER UNITED STATES
ATTORNEY FOR THE SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA
Ms. LAm. Thank you.
Good afternoon, Madam Chair and Members of the Sub-

committee. My name is Carol Lam, and until recently I was the
United States Attorney for the Southern District of California.

In the interest of conserving time, I will be making introductory
remarks on behalf of all the former United States attorneys before
you on the panel today, with whom I have had the great privilege
of serving as a colleague.

From the following districts: Bud Cummins, Eastern District of
Arkansas; Paul Charlton, District of Arizona; Daniel Bogden, Dis-
trict of Nevada; David Iglesias, District of New Mexico; and John
McKay, Western District of Washington.

We thank the Committee and your Subcommittee for your cour-
tesy in the manner in which we were subpoenaed to appear before
you today and we will do our best to answer fully and completely
any questions posed to us by Members.

Each of us is very appreciative of the President and our home
State Senators and Representatives who entrusted us 5 years ago
with appointments as United States attorneys. The men and
women in the United States Attorneys Office, based in 94 Federal
judicial districts throughout the country, have the great distinction
of representing the United States in criminal and civil cases in
Federal court.



They are public servants who carry voluminous caseloads and
work tirelessly to protect the country from threats, both foreign
and domestic. It was our privilege to lead them and to serve with
our fellow United States attorneys around the country.

As United States attorneys, our job was to provide leadership in
each of our districts to coordinate Federal law enforcement and to
support the work of assistant United States attorneys as they pros-
ecuted a wide variety of criminals, including drug traffickers, vio-
lent offenders and white-collar defendants.

As the first United States attorneys appointed after the terrible
events of September 11, 2001, we took seriously the commitment
of the President and the attorney general to lead our districts in
the fight against terrorism. We not only prosecuted terrorism re-
lated cases but also led our law enforcement partners at the Fed-
eral, State and local levels in preventing and disrupting potential
terrorist attacks.

Like many of our United States attorney colleagues across this
country, we focused our efforts on international and interstate
crime, including the investigation and prosecution of drug traf-
fickers, human traffickers, violent criminals and organized crime
figures. We also prosecuted, among others, fraudulent corporations
and their executives, criminal aliens, alien smugglers, tax cheats,
computer hackers and child pornographers.

Every United States attorney knows that he or she is a political
appointee, but also recognizes that the importance of supporting
and defending the Constitution in a fair and impartial manner is
important and devoid of politics. Prosecutorial discretion is an im-
portant part of a United States attorney's responsibilities. The
prosecution of individual cases must be based on justice, fairness
and compassion, not political ideology or partisan politics. We be-
lieve that the public we served and protected deserves nothing less.

Toward that end, we also believe that within the many prosecu-
tonial priorities established by the Department of Justice, we have
the obligation to pursue those priorities by deploying our office re-
sources in the manner that best and most efficiently addresses the
needs of our districts. As presidential appointees in particular geo-
graphic districts, it was our responsibility to inform the Depart-
ment of Justice about the unique characteristics of our districts. All
of us were long-time if not lifelong residents of the districts in
which we served.

Some of us had had many years of experience as assistant U.S.
attorneys and each of us knew the histories of our courts, our agen-
cies and our offices. We viewed it as a part of our duties to engage
in discussion about these priorities with our colleagues and superi-
ors at the Justice Department. When we had new ideas or differing
opinions, we assumed that such thoughts would always be wel-
comed by the Department and could be freely and openly debated
within the halls of that great institution.

Recently, each of us was asked by Department of Justice officials
to resign our posts. Each of us was fully aware that we served at
the pleasure of the President and that we could be removed for any
or no reason. In most of our cases, we were given little or no infor-
mation about the reason for the request for our resignations.



This hearing is not a forum to engage in speculation and we de-
cline to speculate about those reasons. We have every confidence
that the excellent career attorneys in our offices will continue to
serve as aggressive, independent advocates of the best interests of
the people of the United States, and we continue to be grateful for
having had the opportunity to serve and to have represented the
United States during challenging and difficult times for our coun-
try.

While the members of this panel all agree with the views that
I have just expressed, we will be responding individually to the
Committee's questions and those answers will be based on our own
individual situations and circumstances. The members of the panel
regret the circumstances that have brought us here to testify today.
We hope those circumstances do not in any way call into question
the good work of the United States attorney's offices we led and the
independence of the career prosecutors who staff them.

And while it is never easy to leave a position one cares deeply
about, we leave with no regrets because we served well and upheld
the best traditions of the Department of Justice.

Thank you, and we welcome the questions of the Chair and
Members of the Committee.

Ms. SkNc~z. Thank you, Ms. Lam.
I know that no other U.S. attorney has prepared written testi-

mony. However, if witnesses would like to take a few minutes to
respond to Mr. Moschella's testimony, you may do so now.

If nobody wishes to have that opportunity, we can just move
straight into questioning. Is there any interest in responding to Mr.
Moschella's testimony?

Mr. Iglesias?
Mr. IGLESIAS. May I have a minute to review my notes?
Ms. SkNcmiz. Absolutely.
Mr. Bogden?

TESTIMONY OF DANIEL BOGDEN, FORMER UNITED STATES
ATTORNEY FOR THE DISTRICT OF NEVADA

Mr. BOGDEN. I thank the Committee, and I am also thankful for
this subpoena, because after going through a very traumatic and
emotional time for me since December 7 when I got the call con-
cerning what was happening with my position, I finally today got
an explanation as to why I was asked to step down.

After 161/2 years in the Department of Justice, knowing full well
that my career with the Department of Justice now is essentially
over, I relish the 51/2 years I had as United States attorney, but
it is not a whole lot of solace when I realize that the reason why
I was asked to step down is so new blood could be put in my posi-
tion.

My only question and concern of the department is what hap-
pened to the old blood? Our district has achieved, I think I have
been an outstanding leader for the district, and I think we have ac-
complished the things that we needed to accomplish. We followed
through on what the attorney general wanted us to do as far as our
priorities and our mission, and I have been very proud of the way
that my staff and my office was able to achieve under some very,
very difficult conditions.



I know that as a presidential appointee, I serve at the pleasure
of the President, and I have been asked to step down and I can ac-
cept that and I will have no regrets in that regard.

Ms. SkNcm~z. Thank you.
Mr. Iglesias?

TESTIMONY OF DAVID IGLESIAS, FORMER UNITED STATES
ATTORNEY FOR THE DISTRICT OF NEW MEXICO

Mr. IGLESIAS. Yes. Madam Chair, I would like to just briefly-
I promise this will not take anywhere near 5 minutes.

Leadership. 2001, my office prosecuted 5,508 criminal defend-
ants. 2006, 6,212 for an increase of 13 percent. Immigration cases
went from 2,146 in 2001 to 2006 3,825, for a 78 percent increase.
Increase in FTEs was only 7 percent. Cases handled per assistant
U.S. attorney went from 76 to 100 during that 5-year period.

62 percent of what my office does is immigration related, 24 per-
cent drugs, 4 percent firearms. We have a 95 percent conviction
rate.

These numbers show improvement. Improvement does not hap-
pen in a vacuum. I respectfully challenge Mr. Moschella's charac-
terization of my 5 years as somehow lacking in leadership.

That is all I have.
Ms. SRNcHz. Thank you, Mr. Iglesias.
Mr. Charlton?

TESTIMONY OF PAUL CHARLTON, FORMER UNITED STATES
ATTORNEY FOR THE DISTRICT OF ARIZONA

Mr. CHAIRLTON. Thank you, Madam Chair, Mr. Conyers, Ranking
Member.

I would like to address very briefly the idea that Mr. Moschella
spoke about relating to the FBI's taping policy, because there is in
my mind no small amount of irony in the Department of Justice
having chosen that as the reason for my having been asked to re-
sign.

I would underscore that I understand full well that I serve at the
pleasure of the President and am grateful for having had that op-
portunity. But as that is one of the reasons they discussed, I wish
to make these points.

First, the United States attorney, unlike many United States at-
torneys in the country, in Arizona, is responsible for prosecuting
violent crime offenses that take place in Indian country, on the In-
dian reservations, Arizona's 21 Indian reservations, in fact the
largest Indian reservation in the Nation, the Navaho Indian Res-
ervation, is in Arizona. That means we are essentially the district
attorneys for those tribes. We prosecute murders, kidnappings,
rapes, child molestation cases.

In child molestation cases in particular, because I am a career
prosecutor before I had to leave in January. In child molestation
cases in particular, the best evidence that you often receive are the
words that come from the molesters' mouths, because there is often
times very little if any physical evidence of the molestation.

Now, with that as a general umbrella, it is important to know
that the FBI has a policy that discourages the taping or recording
of confessions. In the District of Arizona, we have lost, we will lose



and continue to lose cases, have pled down, will plead down and
will continue to plead down child molestation cases so long as that
policy is in place.

It is the responsibility of the chief law enforcement officer in
every district to ask law enforcement agencies to provide the best
evidence so that you can go forward with a reasonable likelihood
of success of a conviction. I exercised that discretion when in Feb-
ruary of 2006 I asked all Federal law enforcement agencies to,
where appropriate, obtain taped statements of any confessions that
were made by suspects so that in particular in Indian country we
could better do our job in prosecuting those cases.

After having issued that letter and asking Federal law enforce-
ment to implement that program, in March of 2006 I received a call
from the deputy attorney general's office telling me that the deputy
attorney general and the director of the FBI were displeased with
that letter and that they wanted me to revoke that policy.

I indicated that I felt so strongly about this matter, I referred
them to the fact that we were losing cases or pleading down cases
because of the inability to obtain taped confession. I told them that
I would resign before I would withdraw this pleading-before I
would withdraw this program.

The deputy attorney general's office asked me not to resign over
this issue, but instead to submit a request for a pilot program cit-
ing examples of cases that had been pled down or lost because of
the FBI's failure to tape confessions, and in March of 2006, I did
so. I was promised by the deputy attorney general's office that
there would be an expeditious review of this matter and that it
would be reviewed favorably.

I left the job with the United States attorney on January 30,
2007. I have not received anything from the Department of Justice
with regards to my request regarding that pilot program.

That is all I have, Madam Chairman.
Ms. SANcm~z. Thank you, Mr. Charlton.
Mr. Cummins?

TESTIMONY OF H.E. (BUD) CUMMINS, FORMER UNITED
STATES ATTORNEY FOR THE EASTERN DISTRICT OF ARKAN-
SAS
Mr. Cumivuis. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
I would just echo what has been said. It was an honor for me

to serve as a United States attorney. I am very appreciative of the
President for giving me-for entrusting me with that responsibility.
I served purely at the pleasure of the President and they were enti-
tled to take that job back any time they wanted, and I frankly was
not entitled to carp about it, and I didn't and neither did any of
my colleagues up here.

I would just try to remind everyone, I have a sense that there
are people sitting in certain circles, which happen to be the team
I think I am on, that are saying "don't these guys know that they
serve at the pleasure of the President? Why are they complaining?"
And the fact is, we didn't complain. I don't believe any of us com-
plained.

This became a dispute between Congress and the Administra-
tion, and the first time I thought we were entitled to speak was



when, frankly, it became horribly mismanaged in the way that they
defended their actions to Congress, because the statements that
were made were just not consistent with the facts in my case at
first, and after they-and I will say the deputy attorney general
straightened the facts out in my case. And I could have walked
away and maybe still be in the inner circle of my team.

But only at that point did I start becoming aware of the cir-
cumstances surrounding these other individuals, and because I was
pretty intimately familiar with what had gone on and the history
of the thing, I frankly was very uncomfortable that they were being
mistreated and that the statements that were being made were
being offered up to explain other motivations.

And I didn't think that was fair to them, because I know these
people as former colleagues to be very good at what they do. That
is not to say they had a stranglehold on their job or that they
thought they would be there forever or that they were going to, you
know, whine if somebody decided to make a change. But they are
entitled to not have somebody offer up pretextual reasons, if that
was what occurred.

I don't know the truth about why these decisions were made in
their cases. But, frankly, the only reason I continue to be involved
in this or outspoken at all is, you know, a great concern on my
part, and I think many of you share it, that people are suggesting
that these people were doing something wrong that they were
never told about and that is why their jobs were taken away, and
they probably don't deserve to be treated like that.

MS. SXNCHEZ. Thank you, Mr. Cummins. I appreciate your testi-
mony.

Mr. McKay?

TESTIMONY OF JOHN McKAY, FORMER UNITED STATES
ATTORNEY FOR THE WESTERN DISTRICT OF WASHINGTON
Mr. McKAY. Thank you, Madam Chair.
I did not seek this forum when I was asked to resign. I did re-

sign. I resigned quietly. I didn't speak out publicly until the depart-
ment came forward in sworn testimony and declared that my serv-
ice and by inference the work of the men and women whom I led
in Seattle and in Tacoma suffered from performance-related prob-
lems. I felt it was my duty then to step forward and to contest that
and I appear here of course under subpoena, along with the rest
of the individuals before you.

It was my privilege to serve as United States attorney. And I
know that others can serve in that role and that they will serve
at the pleasure of the President. I am very pleased to hear the de-
partment change its views regarding my service and the work of
the men and women in my office and to indicate that it is no longer
a performance issue but a difference in policy. That is a change
from prior position of the Department of Justice.

What Mr. Moschella just testified to regarding information shar-
ing, I would simply say this: all of my work on the program called
LInX was fully authorized by the deputy attorney general of the
United States in a memorandum dated April 2004. At that time,
the deputy attorney general declared the Seattle Washington State
LInX program to be the pilot project of the Department of Justice.



That memorandum remained in force and effect past the time
that I was ordered to resign. I was appointed to chair a group of
15 United States attorneys. By then, chairman of the AGAC, the
Attorney General's Advisory Committee, Paul McNulty, he chose
me to lead the information-sharing work of the United States attor-
neys.

Deputy Attorney General McNulty, while serving as United
States attorney in Virginia, himself led a LlnX information- sharing
system of which there were five growing to seven and which will
I believe continue to grow.

The EARS evaluation, Madam Chairman, that was referenced by
Mr. Moschella, in fact all of them relate, I believe, to the leadership
of the individual United States attorneys and to their fulfillment
or nonfulfillment of Department of Justice priorities.

I know that in my case, it indicated that my leadership was out-
standing in every way that I am aware of in that report.

Finally, as to LInX, the department did leave out the fact that
in January of this year, I was awarded the Department of the
Navy's highest civilian award, the Distinguished Public Service
Award for Innovation in Law Enforcement Leadership. That award
was given to me because of the LlnX program.

Thank you very much.
[The joint prepared statement of former United States Attorneys

follows:]

JOINT PREPARED STATEMENT OF FORMER UNITED STATES ATTORNEYS

Good afternoon Madame Chair, and members of the subcommittee. My name is
Carol Lam. Until recently, I was the United States Attorney for the Southern Dis-
trict of California. In the interest of conserving time, I will be making introductory
remarks on behalf of all the former United States Attorneys before you on the panel
today, with whom I had the great privilege of serving as a colleague, from the fol-
lowing districts: Bud Cummins, Eastern District of Arkansas; Paul Charlton, Dis-
trict of Arizona; Daniel Bogden, District of Nevada; David Iglesias, District of New
Mexico; and John McKay,Western District of Washington. We thank the Committee
and the Subcommittee for your courtesy in the manner in which we were subpoe-
naed to appear before you today, and will do our best to answer fully and completely
any questions posed to us by Members.

Each of us is very appreciative of the President and our home state Senators and
Representatives who entrusted us five years ago with appointments as United
States Attorneys. The men and women in the United States Attorney's Offices in
94 federal judicial districts throughout the country have the great distinction of rep-
resenting the United States in criminal and civil cases in federal court. They are
public servants who carry voluminous case loads and work tirelessly to protect the
country from threats both foreign and domestic. It was our privilege to lead them
and to serve with our fellow United States Attorneys around the country.

As United States Attorneys, our job was to provide leadership in each of our dis-
tricts, to coordinate federal law enforcement, and to support the work of Assistant
United States Attorneys as they prosecuted a wide variety of criminals, including
drug traffickers, violent offenders and white collar defendants. We did that with
great success. As the first United States Attorneys appointed after the terrible
events of September 11, 2001, we took seriously the commitment of the President
and the Attorney General to lead our districts in the fight against terrorism. We
nut only prosecuted terrorism-related cases, but also led uur law enforcement part-
ners at the federal, state and local levels in preventing and disrupting potential ter-
rorist attacks. We did that with great success.

Like many of our United States Attorney colleagues across this country, we fo-
cused our efforts on international and interstate crime, including the investigation
and prosecution of drug traffickers, human traffickers, violent criminals and orga-
nized crime figures. We also prosecuted, among others, fraudulent corporations and
their executives, criminal aliens, alien smugglers, tax cheats, computer hackers, and
child pornographers.



Every United States Attorney knows that he or she is a political appointee, but
also recognizes the importance of supporting and defending the Constitution in a
fair and impartial manner that is devoid of politics. Prosecutorial discretion is an

important part of a United States Attorney's responsibilities. The prosecution of in-
dividual cases must be based on justice, fairness, and compassion-not political ide-
ology or partisan politics. We believed that the public we served and protected de-
served nothing less.

Toward that end, we also believed that within the many prosecutorial priorities
established by the Department of Justice, we had the obligation to pursue those pri-
orities by deploying our office resources in the manner that best and most efficiently
addressed the needs of our districts. As Presidential appointees in particular geo-
graphic districts, it was our responsibility to inform the Department of Justice about
the unique characteristics of our districts. All of us were longtime, if not lifelong,
residents of the districts in which we served. Some of us had many years of experi-
ence as Assistant U.S. Attorneys, and each of us knew the histories of our courts,
our agencies, and our offices. We viewed it as a part of our duties to engage in dis-
cussion about these priorities with our colleagues and superiors at the Justice De-
partment. When we had new ideas or differing opinions, we assumed that such
thoughts would always be welcomed by the Department and could be freely and
openly debated within the halls of that great institution.

Recently, each of us was asked by Department of Justice officials to resign our
posts. Each of us was fully aware that we served at the pleasure of the President,
and that we could be removed for any or no reason. In most of our cases, we were
given little or no information about the reason for the request for our resignations.
This hearing is not a forum to engage in speculation, and we decline to speculate
about the reasons. We have every confidence that the excellent career attorneys in
our offices will continue to serve as aggressive, independent advocates of the best
interests of the people of the United States. We continue to be grateful for having
had the opportunity to serve and to have represented the United States during chal-
lenging and difficult times for our country.

While the members of this panel all agree with the views I have just expressed,
we will be responding individually to the Committee's questions, and those answers
will be based on our own individual situations and circumstances.

The members of the panel regret the circumstances that have brought us here to
testify today. We hope those circumstances do not in any way call into question the
good work of the United States Attorneys Offices we led and the independence of
the career prosecutors who staff them. And while it is never easy to leave a position
one cares deeply about, we leave with no regrets, because we served well and upheld
the best traditions of the Department of Justice.

We welcome the questions of the Chair and Members of the Committee. Thank
you.

Daniel Bogden, Las Vegas, Nevada
David Iglesias, Albuquerque, New Mexico
Paul Ciharlton, Phoenix, Arizona
Carol Lam, San Diego, California
Bud Cumimins, Little Rock, Arizona
John McKay, Seattle, Washington

Ms. SNcm~z. Thank you, Mr. McKay.
I have been advised that we have votes coming up on the House

floor shortly. There will be two votes. We will begin the ques-
tioning-I will begin by recognizing myself first. But when in fact
they do call votes, we will have to stop and take a short recess
until Members reconvene and as quickly as we can get Members
to return, we will continue.

I would like to begin by recognizing myself for questioning.
Mr. Iglesias, can you tell me briefly how you came to leave your

position as a U.S. attorney?
Mr. IGLESIAS. How much time do I have to answer that question?
MS. SkNCHEZ. We have got about 5 minutes, sir. You are going

to have to be very brief.
Mr. IGLESIAS. Succinctly, until today I didn't know what the offi-

cial reason was.



On the 7th of December last year, I was doing some Navy duty
for a couple of days in Newport, Rhode Island. I was flying back.
I took a call from Mike Battle, the director of the executive office.
I hadn't talked to Mike for a while and wondered why he was call-
ing. I figured it would be a very good call or a very bad call. And
my instincts were correct.

He told me that the Administration wanted to go a different way
and I was expected to tender my resignation by the end of January,
and I said, "Mike," because I considered Mike to be a friend, I still
do. He is a decent guy. I said, "What is going on here? I have re-
ceived absolutely no warning there was a problem. Is there a prob-
lem? What is going on?"

He goes, "Look, Dave, I don't think I want to know. All I know
is this came from on high."

So I was stunned and I told him that I would probably have to
ask for some more time. In fact, I asked Deputy Attorney General
McNulty for a 1-month extension until I could find another job and
he granted that request.

MS. SkNCHEZ. I am just going to interrupt you and jump in
quickly, because I would like to move along in the testimony.

You have been quoted in the newspapers as expressing concern
that your termination was political and that you were appalled by
two phone calls you received from Members of Congress a few
months before your dismissal. Can you briefly summarize for us
those concerns?

Mr. IGLESIAS. Yes, ma'am.
On or about the 16th of October, while I was in Washington,

D.C., on DOJ business, I received a call from Congresswoman
Heather Wilson from New Mexico. I called her right back and she
said she had heard lots about sealed indictments and she says,
"What can you tell me about these sealed indictments?"

Well, asking a Federal prosecutor about sealed indictments is
like asking a research physicist about nuclear drop codes or launch
codes. It is verboten. So I did not answer her question. I was eva-
sive, nonresponsive, and I told her we sometimes did it for juvenile
cases or national security cases and I could tell that she was dis-
appointed by my answer. And she says, "Well, I guess I will have
to take your word for it."

Approximately 2 weeks later I received a call at home from Sen-
ator Pete Domenici. I had never received a call from Senator
Domenici at home while I was a United States attorney. Initially
it was his chief of staff, Steve Bell, who said, "Hey, Dave, the sen-
ator wants to talk to you. You know, we are receiving some com-
plaints about you."

And I said, "Oh, okay." And he goes, "Will you talk to the Sen-
ator?" I said, "Absolutely."

He handed the phone over to the senator and Senator Domenici
wanted to talk to me about these corruption matters, corruption
cases. These were widely reported in the local media. And he want-
ed to know if they would be filed before November. And I gave an
answer to the effect I didn't think so. And he said, "Well, I am very
sorry to hear that," and the line went dead. The telephone line
went dead.



So I thought to myself, did he just hang up on me? He didn't call
back, I didn't call back, but I had a sick feeling in the pit of my
stomach that something very bad had just happened. And within
6 weeks, I got the phone call from Mike Battle indicating that it
was time for me to move on.

Ms. SANcHEz. Why do you believe that the November deadline
was important? What was your sense after receiving those two
phone calls? What caused that sick feeling in the pit of your stom-
ach?

Mr. IGLESIAS. My sense was that they expected me to take action
on these widely reported corruption matters and I needed to do it
immediately.

The public corruption-you have to understand that my office
has successfully completed the most-the biggest corruption case in
New Mexico history. We successfully convicted two State treasurers
and a couple of other guys for public corruption. That retrial had
ended in September, and the State was full of rumors that there
were more pending matters and it became the focus of the attack
ads from both Patricia Madrid, who was challenging Congress-
woman Heather Wilson.

I knew anything I said publicly could be used in an attack ad.
I distinctly remembered John Ashcroft sitting me in his office in
2001 and saying, "When you come to the Justice Department, poli-
tics stay at the front door. You do not engage in politics, David."

I said, "Yes, sir."
So after I got those two phone calls, one asking about sealed in-

dictments, the other asking if I was going to file anything before
November, and the unprecedented nature of getting those phone
calls, I had the distinct impression that I was to take action before
November.

Ms. SkNc~z. Thank you.
Mr. Iglesias, just this past weekend, Senator Domenici sent out

a press conference claiming that he had complained about the U.S.
attorney's office performance, particularly on immigration issues.
What is your response to that, briefly?

Mr. IGLESIAS. That is news to me. I had never heard from the
Justice Department of any complaints by any Member of Congress.

Ms. SANcHz. Thank you.
I now would like to recognize the gentleman from Utah, Mr. Can-

non, for 5 minutes.
Mr. CANNON. Thank you, Madam Chair.
Ms. Lam, I would like to let you know I watched your testimony

in the Senate. I think you are very bright and very tough. I asked
a number of questions to Mr. Moschella about your work, largely
just to point out the differences between you. I don't think there
is any question but that there are differences. How those sort of
sort themselves out on a national level is something else.

But I just wanted to let you know that those are not questions
to hurt your character or your reputation, which I think you have
much enhanced in this process, although I did find it interesting
that you pointed out in your testimony here that you decline to
speculate as to the reason you-and the other U.S. attorneys de-
clined to speculate as to the reasons for dismissal. And yet it seems
to me that we have just heard Mr. Iglesias speculate, pardon me,



ad nauseam, about what he guesses are the reasons for his dis-
missal.

Let me read to all of you a statement from the U.S. attorney's
manual. All of this comes out of section 1 8.010. "All congressional
staff or Member contacts with the USAO's, including letters, phone
calls or visits of any other means, must be reported promptly to the
United States attorney.

Ms. Lam, did you report the letters that you received from Rep-
resentative Issa and Senator Feinstein?

Ms. LAmV. Well, in fact I think those letters actually were not di-
rected to me in particular, but actually to the attorney general.
And Senator Feinstein, I may have received a copy of one. But
there may have been one letter early on that came to me and I did
convey that to the department.

Mr. CANNON. And Mr. McKay, did you report on your conversa-
tions with Mr. Hastings's staff?

Mr. McKAY. Yes, I will. I received a telephone call from.
Mr. CANNON. No, no, no. Did you report that conversation with

Congressman Hastings's staff? Did you report that to the U.S. at-
torney general's office?

Mr. McKAY. To the main Justice? No, I did not.
Mr. CANNON. Why not? Not important?
Mr. McKAY. No, it was important, but I called in my first assist-

ant and criminal chief and reviewed the telephone call from Con-
gressman Hastings's chief of staff to me following the 2004 gov-
ernor's election. And we all three concluded that I had stopped the
caller from crossing the line into lobbying or attempting to influ-
ence me.

Mr. CANNON. So in other words, you mean you kept him from
going across the boundary which would have made it important
enough to report?

Mr. McKAY. That was our conclusion, yes.
Mr. CANNON. Mr. Iglesias, did you report the contacts from Ms.

Wilson or Mr. Domenici?
Mr. IGLESIAS. No, sir.
Mr. CANNON. Why not? Were they also unimportant, like Mr.

McKay has just pointed out?
Mr. IGLESIAS. They were very important. They were very impor-

tant to my career. Mr. Domenici was a mentor and a friend. Heath-
er Wilson was a friend. I campaigned with her in 1998. I felt ter-
ribly conflicted about having to report it. I eventually did.

Mr. CANNON. When?
Mr. IGLESIAS. In late February I reported it. Not to the Justice

Department, but I made-I started talking to the media about
being contacted by two Members of Congress.

Mr. CANNON. Oh, wait a minute. No, no. You started talking to
the media and you call that reporting?

Mr. IGLESIAS. No, sir. That is what you just said.
Mr. CANNON. What did you say? You said that you reported it

later. When did you report it?
Mr. IGLESIAS. I did not report it to the Justice Department.
Mr. CANNON. But you said earlier that you reported it-
Mr. IGLESIAS. To the media.



Mr. CANNON. You mean you reported it to the media, meaning
you used that as your mechanism for communicating with the De-
partment of Justice?

Mr. IGLESIAS. That is correct.
Mr. CANNON. Is that appropriate?
Mr. IGLESIAS. I think that is your job, sir.
Mr. CANNON. No, no, no. You were a U.S. attorney. Was that an

appropriate action?
Mr. IGLESIAS. Not anymore.
Mr. CANNON. You are not a U.S. attorney anymore.
Mr. IGLESIAS. I am a private citizen, sir.
Mr. CANNON. Were you a U.S. attorney when you announced

that? When you went to the press?
Mr. IGLESIAS. No, Sir. I said two Members of Congress. I did not

identify them until, in public, today.
Mr. CANNON. Were you a U.S. attorney when you said you had

been contacted?
Mr. IGLESIAS. Yes, Sir. I was.
Mr. CANNON. Did you in that press conference talk about upcom-

ing or public corruption actions that would be coming soon?
Mr. IGLESIAS. My last press conference was my last day on the

job as a United States attorney and there were questions about
pending corruption matters. I indicated that I expected there to be
a public comment sometime soon.

Mr. CANNON. Indicating that the public corruption case would be
handed down?

Mr. IGLESIAS. I can't speculate as to what the local media
thought about the comments.

Mr. CANNON. Well, it got reported. The local media said, "As the
investigation of the kickback scheme reportedly involving construc-
tion of Albuquerque's Metro Court and several other buildings, a
corruption case rumored to dwarf the Vigil and Montoya cases,
Iglesias said he expected indictments to come up "very soon."

"But as he prepared for a news conference today in which he is
expected to focus on a defense of his tenure. Iglesias said those in-
dictments would not come under his watch."

Did you make those two comments?
Ms. SRNcHz. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. CANNON. Madam Chair, I know we are going to votes, but

are we going to have another set of questions, or at least maybe
a couple of sets?

Ms. SXNcH~z. We may have a second round of questions.
Mr. CANNON. I think the rule allows me 5 minutes for each wit-

ness, so I will just waive that.
MS. SkNCHEZ. Why don't you go ahead and answer the last ques-

tion and after that answer, we will take a short recess in order for
Members to walk across the Capitol to vote.

Mr. CANNON. And that question was, did you say those things
that I have quoted to you to the press.

Mr. IGLESIAS. I don't recall using the word indictment. I did say
that there would be some public announcements as to the questions
involving the alleged corruption matters.

And by the way it is Vigil, not Vigil. It is Vigil.
Ms. SkNcm~z. Okay. Thank you.



The Committee will stand in recess while Members go to the
Capitol to vote. As soon as we can get Members to return here after
the last vote, we will reconvene the hearing.

[Recess.]
Ms. SANcHEz. The Subcommittee will be called to order.
Before we left for votes, we had begun the first round of ques-

tioning. I believe Mr. Cannon from Utah had finished his ques-
tioning.

And I will now recognize the gentleman from Michigan, Mr. Con-
yers, for 5 minutes.

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you, Madam Subcommittee Chair.
I would like to turn to Mr. McKay for just a moment.
Mr. John McKay, I have been impressed listening to you today

and this morning, as a steadfast and professional lawyer. Do you
know of anything in your performance as U.S. attorney or were you
advised of anything in your performance that would justify a per-
formance-related termination?

Mr. McKAY. No, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. CONYERS. And, of course, it goes without saying that, if no-

body was told why they were being discharged to begin with, that
leaves you totally up in the air. This is a colossal admission of mal-
administration on the part of the Department of Justice and just
happening not to tell anybody why they were being terminated, be-
cause you serve at the President's pleasure. That is quite inad-
equate to me.

In fact, the New York Times reported on March 1st of this year
that you received, Mr. McKay, a positive performance evaluation
just 1 year ago, in which you were found to be an effective, well-
regarded, and capable leader. Is that essentially what that article
said?

Mr. MCKAY. I believe that is correct, Mr. Chairman. I did re-
ceive, I think, the final evaluation, which are called EARS evalua-
tions for our office, was finished on September 22nd of 2006.

Mr. CONYERS. Now, referring to Mr. Moschella's stated reason for
your dismissal, I understand that you were praised by the FBI spe-
cial agent-in-charge, Laura Laughlin, for your work in promoting
information- sharing, and called it one of your greatest contribu-
tions to law enforcement.

Do you remember that? And is it correct?
Mr. MCKAY. I do, and it is correct.
Mr. CONYERS. In addition, sir, I understand that the chief judge

in your district, the Honorable Chief Judge Robert Lasnik, stated,
"This is unanimous among the judges: John McKay was a superb
U.S. attorney. And for the Justice Department to suggest otherwise
is just not fair. By every measure, the performance of his office im-
proved during his tenure."

Had you been aware of those comments made about you?
Mr. McKAY. I read them in the paper, Mr. Chairman, and I was

grateful on behalf of the hard-working men and women of my office
who really earned those accolades.

Mr. CONYERS. Now, particularly in light of the absence of any
other reasonable explanation for your termination, I was disturbed
by a report from the Seattle Times, dated February 16, 2000, which
I will ask unanimous consent to enter into the record at this time.



Ms. Sk&NcH]z. Without objection, so ordered.
Mr. CONYERS. The report states, in part, "One of the most per-

sistent rumors in Seattle legal circles is that the Justice Depart-
ment forced McKay, a Republican, to resign to appease Washington
State Republicans angry over the 2004 governor's race. Some be-
lieve McKay's dismissal was retribution for his failure to convene
a Federal grand jury to investigate allegations of vote fraud in the
race."~

Now, is it correct that it was your determination, in your office,
not to convene such a grand jury?

Mr. McKAY. Yes, that is correct.
Mr. CONYERS. And what do you make of the Seattle Times story

itself, in general?
Mr. McKAY. Well, I would say, Mr. Chairman, that it is very true

that the controversy surrounding the 2004 governor's election was
one that had a lot of public debate. I was aware that I was receiv-
ing criticism for not proceeding with a criminal investigation. And,
frankly, it didn't matter to me what people thought. Like my col-
leagues, we work on evidence, and there was no evidence of voter
fraud or election fraud. And, therefore, we took nothing to the
grand jury.

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you. This article went on to report that
there were some in Washington State who were upset about that,
including a lobbyist for the Building Industry Association of Wash-
ington, who said that he had urged President Bush to fire you as
a result.

I understand that, earlier today, you testified in the Senate
about a call that you received from someone on behalf of a Con-
gressman concerning the 2004 governor's race. Who was that call
from?

Mr. McKAY. That call was from the then-chief of staff of U.S.
Representative Doc Hastings, Ed Cassidy.

Mr. CONYERS. Please explain when that call was made to you
and what transpired during the call, please.

Mr. McKAY. Mr. Chairman, I received a telephone call in the
weeks following the 2004 governor's election. It would have been in
late 2004, early 2005. He telephoned me and asked for information
about any action that my office was taking on the election, again,
a very controversial matter.

I related to him the information that was publicly available at
the time, which was that the Seattle division of the Federal Bureau
of Investigation was taking any information that any citizen had
about election fraud or election crime and, in fact, that my office,
in consultation with the voting rights section, had done the same,
so that anyone with information should report it to the bureau.

That was all I told him, and he then began to advance the con-
versation, and I cut him off.

Ms. SANcHi~z. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you for your testimony.
Ms. SANcHz. Thank you, Mr. Conyers.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Ohio, Mr. Jordan,

for 5 minutes.
Mr. JORDAN. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.



I want to direct my comments to Mr. McKay, who was just
speaking. In the testimony that Ms. Lam read for all of you, she
indicated that, you know, everyone understands you serve at the
discretion of the President, his pleasure, that you can be removed
for any reason.

Of course, it would have been nice if you would have been given
a reason. I think Mr. Moschella's point was well-taken. When you
think about how this was done, it could have certainly been han-
dled better, and I do sympathize with you in that regard.

Nevertheless, there were reasons given by the department and,
in your case, specifically, too, I think they talked about sentencing
guidelines and policy differences.

I am just going to, in respect of the time we have, focus on the
policy differences, because tell me if I am right. And maybe this is
me reading too much into it, but it seems to me this scenario was
something like this. You had an idea that you thought made sense.
The folks at the main office didn't maybe-weren't as enthused
about it, maybe the way to say it. And you advocated strongly for
it, maybe even after they said that, you know, this was not a direc-
tion we were going to go.

I can respect that; I think my time in the general assembly in
Ohio, the governor of my same party and I differed on policy deci-
sions all the time. I can remember specifically having him yell at
me on the phone and hang up. Of course, the main difference is,
the governor can't get-he can't get rid of me. Thank goodness. He
would have if he could have, but he couldn't.

So I understand the situation. I appreciate people who advocate
strongly for what they believe in. But is that a fair assessment of
what took place in the policy differences reason that was given by
the department for your being not-or for you being let go?

Mr. McKAx. Well, let me say, I never asked for an expla-
nation

Mr. JORDAN. I understand.
Mr. McKAY [continuing]. Of anyone from the Department of Jus-

tice. I came forward only when it was stated that there were per-
formance issues in my office, which is now apparently not the posi-
tion of the Department of Justice.

On the issue of information- sharing, I was the chairman of the
information- sharing committee of the United States attorneys. It
was my job to speak out on information- sharing. And I did that.

And, no, I was never advised that the Department of Justice
wanted to go in a different direction until they told me that I was
going in a different direction.

Mr. JORDAN. Not at all?
Mr. McKAY. Not at all.
Mr. JORDAN. Specifically with this, what is it called, this par-

ticular system, called the-did you call it the LlnX system? I don't
remember.

Mr. McKAY. Yes, Law Enforcement Information Exchange, which
was a Department of Justice- sanctioned pilot program in Wash-
ington State, of which I was the leader.

Mr. JORDAN. Is that system still in place? Is it being used by the
Department of Justice in certain jurisdictions around the country?



Mr. McKAY. It is being used at 160 police agencies in the State
of Washington.

Mr. JORDAN. Relative to the U.S. attorney's district, is it being
used

Mr. McKAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. JORDAN. In how many of the 93 districts is it being used?
Mr. McKAY. I believe in five locations the pilot programs are still

running, and it is being expanded to, I believe, seven, one in the
Washington capital region, and one in the Los Angeles area.

Mr. JORDAN. Well, then explain to me then why the department
felt you were too-I mean, I guess I am not seeing the connection
there.

Mr. McKAY. Well, I wouldn't try to speculate on the connection,
and I think you should ask the Department of Justice, because
they never explained it to me, Congressman, and I am just being
forthright about that.

Mr. JORDAN. Talk to me, then, about the second one, the sen-
tencing guidelines. You were not meeting those criteria that the de-
partment had specified that you needed to-you know, goals that
you needed to get to.

Mr. McKAY. Thank you. You know, it is very interesting now,
today, for the first time, hearing that their differences with me
were policy reasons, but I would say, even as to policy reasons, one
would expect that they would have raised that policy issue with me
or my office. And this is the first time I have heard from anyone
at the Department of Justice about issues regarding about
sentencings and sentencing ranges.

I would point out, Congressman, that what they are referring to
is sentences imposed by United States district judges, which fall in-
side or outside of the sentencing ranges. That has nothing to do
with the policy positions of my office. Those are sentences imposed
by judges in the Western District of Washington.

They had no differences with me, to my knowledge, on cases
brought, the types of indictments brought by my office. In fact, I
think the conclusion of their own evaluation team was exactly the
opposite.

Mr. JORDAN. And how many of those decisions that you ref-
erenced did you appeal?

Mr. McKAY. Congressman, we are only allowed to appeal with
the approval of the Justice Department, and I couldn't tell you the
number that were appealed, but all appeals are approved by the so-
licitor general at Main Justice, not by our offices.

Ms. SXNcH~z. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Georgia, Mr.

Johnson, for 5 minutes.
Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you, Madam Chair.
Ms. Lam, when Mr. Moschella testified, he stated that there

were three ways that equated to performance issues with U.S. at-
torneys that underlied their resignation request, and those were
policy priorities and management. And he said, for you, that you
failed in terms of your priorities.

Specifically, he said, on immigration prosecutions, you come from
a border district, and your numbers, in his words, don't stack up.
And your office came in 91 out of 93 districts, but isn't it a fact



that, during the last 2 months that data was available, which
would be June and July of 2006, that the Southern California judi-
cial district ranks second in the number of immigration prosecu-
tions? Isn't that a fact?

Ms. LAM. I think that may be true, and that may be referring
particularly to alien smuggling offenses. And we have to distin-
guish between criminal aliens and alien smuggling.

Mr. JOHNSON. And isn't it a fact that, in 2005, 97.7 percent of
the immigration cases referred to the Southern California U.S. at-
torney's office were prosecuted?

Ms. L~uv. I couldn't tell you the figure. I am sorry.
Mr. JOHNSON. Well, those are the figures that I have here, and

I don't think that there is any problem with the veracity of those
figures.

And he also cited that your priorities as to violent crime-he
mentioned the anti-gun program and said that your prosecutions
were at the bottom of the list. But isn't it a fact that, in 2004, the
last year that available data is available to us, that your office
ranked ninth out of 94 judicial districts in the country in the per-
centage of ATF cases referred that were prosecuted?

Ms. LAmv. Again, I am not familiar with those particular statis-
tics. I am sorry, Congressman, but I will say this: My concern was
making sure that gun prosecutions in the Southern District of Cali-
fornia were being handled responsibly.

Project Safe Neighborhood is an important initiative. It was
being handled responsibly, because it is a Federal and State initia-
tive. And the gun prosecutions in our district were being handled
extremely responsibly by the D.A.'s office. There was only one
D.A.'s office in San Diego County, and they were handling those
gun prosecutions very, very well. There were no complaints from
State and local officials.

Mr. JOHNSON. Okay, thank you. And now your office has been in-
volved and gained notoriety, did it not, in the prosecution of former
Congressman Randy "Duke" Cunningham?

Ms. LAM. Yes, sir.
Mr. JOHNSON. And he entered a plea of guilty and received a sen-

tence equating to about 8 years
Ms. LAM. That is correct.
Mr. JOHNSON [continuing]. If I recall correctly, and then there

was an ongoing investigation related to that corruption probe, is
that correct?

Ms. LAiiv. That is correct.
Mr. JOHNSON. Do you surmise that your forced resignation would

have anything to do with that investigation?
Ms. LAM. Well, as I indicated in my opening statement, I am not

here to surmise, Congressman.
Mr. JOHNSON. Well, thank you. I appreciate your professionalism,

and I guess it is up for someone up here on this panel to make the
summarizations of what may have occurred.

But the same thing seems to have happened, Mr. Charlton, in
your situation, where they said Mr.-the gentleman who testified,
Mr. Moschella, said that you fell down, in terms of policy.

And he mentioned specifically the taping of the FBI interviews,
and he said that that seemed to go against DOJ policy. And I guess



he didn't understand exactly why you felt like you needed taped
interviews of confessions and admissions from suspects in child mo-
lestation, as well as other cases, so that you could help create a
better track record, as far as your successful prosecutions go.

But yet, at the same time, it appears that you were involved in
a public corruption investigation, as well, having to do with an in-
vestigation of Congressman Rick Renzi of Arizona. Is that correct?

Mr. CHAIRLTON. Congressman Johnson, were I still the United
States attorney, my response would be, it is our policy to neither
confirm nor deny where there is an ongoing investigation of any in-
dividual. And I think, with all due respect and intended respect,
it is probably the most appropriate thing for me to do, is to respond
in the same way to that question, sir.

Mr. JOHNSON. Well, let me just-
Ms. SA IcHz. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you.
Ms. SAr'cm~z. Thank you.
The Chair now recognizes Mr. Keller, the gentleman from Flor-

ida, for 5 minutes.
Mr. KELLER. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman.
And, Ms. Lam, let me ask you a few questions. You are a Bush

appointee?
Ms. LAM. Yes, sir.
Mr. KELLER. And did you serve out your full 4-year term of your

appointment as U.S. attorney?
Ms. LAM. Yes, sir, the first 4-year term, yes.
Mr. KELLER. And you serve at the pleasure of the President, and

you can be removed for any reason or no reason at all, is that cor-
rect?

Ms. LAM. Yes, sir.
Mr. KELLER. Okay. Do you have any evidence whatsoever that

your role in prosecuting Duke Cunningham is the reason you were
asked to resign?

Ms. LAM. I was not looking for evidence; I don't have any indica-
tion one way or the other.

Mr. KELLER. I know you weren't looking for it, but do you have
any evidence, that you have at all, that you were asked to re-
sign

Ms. LAM. No, sir.
Mr. KELLER. Okay.
Well, let me just say a few things, and I want to be fair to you.

And your office is to be commended for successfully prosecuting
that case. And you and the career prosecutors deserve a lot of cred-
it for your work. If you never did anything the rest of your life, you
will go down in the books as having a monumental achievement.

Did the Department of Justice headquarters ever discourage you
from bringing the case against Congressman Cunningham?

Ms. LAM. No.
Mr. KELLER. In fact, didn't the Department of Justice assist your

office in trying to attain documents from Congress in the
Cunningham case?

Ms. LAM. In the Cunningham case? I am not sure if that was
true in the Cunningham case. It could be; I am not sure.



Mr. KELLER. Okay. Now, in your testimony, you said you were
given little or no information about the reason for the request for
your resignation. Is that right?

Ms. LAM. That is correct.
Mr. KELLER. And I assume you got the same call that the others

have referenced on December the 7th of 2006 from Mike Battle,
telling you that you are going to be asked to resign?

Ms. LAM. Yes.
Mr. KELLER. And at that time, he gave you no reasons?
Ms. LAM. That is right.
Mr. KELLER. Okay. Did you ask him for any reasons?
Ms. LAM. Yes.
Mr. KELLER. And what did he say?
Ms. LAM. He said, "I don't know."
Mr. KELLER. Thank you.
You heard earlier from Mr. Moschella that he believes the De-

partment of Justice talked to you regarding concerns that they had
relating to the prosecution for gun crimes. Did you recall ever
speaking to anyone from the Department of Justice regarding any
concerns they had relating to your prosecutions for gun-related
crimes?

Ms. LAM. I spoke to Jim Comey when he came out to visit our
office, I believe in 2003. It may have been 2004, but I think it was
2003.

Mr. KELLER. Okay. Did you ever have any conversations with
anyone from the Department of Justice regarding any concerns
that they may have had relating to the need to have more prosecu-
tions for alien smuggling?

Ms. LAM. I had a conversation with the other southwest border
U.S. attorneys and the current deputy attorney general about our
need for more resources to prosecute immigration along the border.

Mr. KELLER. Okay. Were you, in fact, aware prior to being asked
to resign that Border Patrol agents, and Members of Congress from
both parties, and the attorney general himself had raised concerns
that, in their opinion, you weren't doing enough to prosecute alien
smugglers?

Ms. LAmv. I did not hear from the Department of Justice about
the testimony you referenced today from the attorney general. I
knew that there were concerns by the Border Patrol union, al-
though I was in constant contact with Border Patrol management,
which disagreed in large part with the union's position.

Mr. KELLER. Okay. You recall back in February 2nd of 2004 re-
ceiving a letter from Darrell Issa to you, concerning the need to
prosecute more alien smugglers, particularly someone named Anto-
nio Amparo-Lopez?

Ms. LAM. Yes.
Mr. KELLER. And then you replied to him a month later, on

March 15, 2004, essentially saying that you have referred this mat-
ter to the Department of Justice?

Ms. LAM. That is our requirement, yes.
Mr. KELLER. Okay. Were you aware back in September 23 of

2005 that 19 Members of Congress had sent a letter to President
Bush regarding concerns they had relating to the need for more
prosecutions in your area of alien smugglers?



Ms. LAM. I was aware of that letter, yes.
Mr. KELLER. Okay. I think you briefly mentioned this, but when

I went to San Diego in January of 2006, 1 talked to Border Patrol
agents who were concerned about the need for more prosecutions.
And I brought that up with Attorney General Gonzales. You have
already had my question and answer to him.

Is your testimony that, after that hearing, when he gave that,
nobody from DOJ followed up with you to talk about the need to
step it up, in terms of prosecuting more?

Ms. LAM. No.
Mr. KELLER. Okay. One final thing, some folks on the other side

have suggested that maybe you should be appointed as outside
counsel to help with Cunningham-related cases or other corruption
probe cases. And I understand you already have a pretty good job
in the private sector. Are you seeking to be outside counsel for
those cases?

Ms. LAM. No, that request was made without my knowledge and
without consultation with me.

Ms. SkNcH~z. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. KELLER. Thank you.
MS. SANCHEZ. The Chair now recognizes the gentlewoman from

California, Ms. Lofgren, for 5~ minutes.
Ms. LOFGREN. Thank you, Madam Chair.
And before going into my questions, I would like to ask unani-

mous consent to insert in the record a letter from Senator Dianne
Feinstein to the attorney general, along with the response that she
received from Will Moschella, on behalf of the Department of Jus-
tice.

Ms. SAkNcH]~z. Without objection, so ordered.
[The material referred to follows:]



61

3Thfteb StattI5 :$tnate
WASHtINGTON, DC020510-0504

Jone 15, 2006

Honorable Alberto Gonzales
Deparunent of Justice
9501 Penosyivania Avonue, NW
Washington, DC 20530

Dear Attorney General Gonzls

During our meeting last week you asked if I had any concerns
regarding the U.S. Attorneys in California. I want to fellow up on that Point
and raise the issue of lesmigzation related prosecutors in Southern
Californi.

It has cor so my attenttion that despite high apprehensions rates by
Border Patrol agents along California's border with Maeic, prosecutions by
the U.S. Attoney's Office Southern District of California appeal to lag
behind. A concern voiced by Border Pstrol agents is that low prosecution
rates have a demoralizing effect on the moo and womn patrolling our
Nation's borders.

It is rny understanding that she U.S. Attorney's Office Southern
District of California rnay have some of the most restrtive prosecutoriol
esidoliam Latinwido foe immoigration Case such that rny Border Patrol
agents end up not eeferrtng their Cases. While I appreciate the possibility
that this office Could be ovecrhelmend with iommigration related caes I alto
want to atrest the impertanco of vigorously prosecuting these types of eases
so tat( California isn't viewed as -n easy -ctry point for alien smugglers
because there in no four of prosecution if caught, I era coscrnd that ian
prosecution can endanger thn lives of Borer Parol agents, particularly if
highly organized and violent smugglers move this operations to the area,

fTherefore, I would appreciate responses to the following tssus:

Please provide rne with en update, over a 5 year period of time, on the
numbers of iestrgration related cases accepted and prosecuted by the
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U.S. Attorney Southern District of California, particularly convictions
under sections 1324 (alien smuggling), 1325 (improper entry by ans
alien), end 1326 (illegal re-entry after deportation) of the U.S. Code.

What are your guidelines for the U.S. Attorney's Office Southern
District of Califonis? How do these guidelines differ from other
border sectors nationwide?

By way of example, based on numibems provided to my office by the
Bureau of Customs and Border Protection and the U.S. Sentencing
Commission, in FY05 Border Patrol agents apprehended 182,908 aliens
along the border between the U.S. and Mexico. Yet in 2005, the U.S.
Attorney's office in Southern California convicted only 367 aliens for alien
smuggling end 262 aliens for illegal re-entry after deportation. When
looking at the rates of conviction from 2003 to 2005, the numbers of
convictions fall by nearly half.

So I am concerned about these low numbers and I would like to know
whet steps cen be taken to ensure that immigration violators are vigorously
prosecuted. I appreciate your timely address of this issue end I look forward
to working with you to ensure that oar immigration laws are filly
implemented end enforced.

Si e Y

_Diann 
einsteinU.S. nator
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U.S. Department of Justice

Office of Legislative Affairs

Oils ,ith Ai-ct 5oorrlyCG-,I ft~IO,,'hmDC 20530

August 23, 2006

The Honorable Dianne Feinstein
United Stores Senator
Washigton, D.C, 205 10

Dear Senator Feinstein.

This is in response to your letter dated lace 15, 2006, to the Attorney General regarding
the isine nfimmigratioe-relited prosecutions in the Southern District of Califoernia. We
apologize for any inconvenience our delay in responding may hove caused you-

Attached please fied the information yea requested regarding the comber of crimseal
immigration prosecutions in the Southern District of California, Yau nlso requested intake
guidelines fur the Southern Disorict of California United States Attorney's Office. The details of
mey oath pronecution nr intake guidelines would net be oppropriate for public release because the
more crimninaln know of seth guidelines, the mere they will conform their conduct to ovoid
prosecution.

Please knew that immigration enfereement is critically important to the Department and
in the United States Attorney's Office in the Sothemn District of California. That office in
prenently committing folly bolt of its: Ansistant United States Attorneys to prosecute criminal
immigration casesa

The immigration prosecution philosophy of the Southern Distict focascs an deterrence
by directing its resources end efforts against the wontl immigration offenders and by bringing
felony eases against ouch defendonts that will result in longer sentences. Forexample, although
the number ofiloungraliec defendants who received prison sentences of between 1- 12 months
fell from 896 in 2004 to 338 an 2005, the naumher ofirmaigratn defendants wbs received
sentences between 37-60 months rose from 116 to 246, and the numberof immigration
defendants who received sentences greater than 60 months rose from 2110o 77.

Prosecutions for atien smuggling in the Southern District under 8 U.S.C. soc 1324 arerising sharply in Fiscal Yewn 2006. As of March 2006, the halfway paint in thie fiscal year, there
were 342 alien smuggling cases filed io tbat jarisdiction. This compares faorably with the 484
alien smuggling prosecutions broaghe there daring the entirety of Fiscal Year 2005.
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The Honorable Dianne Feinstein
Page Two

The effort to obtain tighser sentences for the imomigration violators who present the
greatest threat to tire communaity also results ins more cases goiog to trial and, consequently, the
expenditure of more attorney time. In FY 2004, the Souther District tried at least 37 crioirsot
simmigratbon cases; insFY 2005, the District snore that doubled that number and tried over 80
criminal inuitionrs eases.

The Southern District has also devoted substantial resources to investigating and
peosecuting border corruptions caseo which posesa serious threat to bath nrationat security and
continuing imsmigration viotahions For example, is the past 12 months, the district has
investigated and prosecuted seven corrupt Border Patrol agents and Customs and Border Patrol
officers who were working with alien smuoggling organsizations. These investigations and
prosecuions typically have time-roesaming finrsarl and electrnic surveillance components.

Finally, the United States Attorneys' Offices nationwide have hen vigorously
prosecuting aliin smuggling. Data on alien smuggling prosectons from the Execuive Ofiee
for United States Attorneys' database shows that these cases have risen stesilty daring the lout
three years. 

t
n Fiscal Year 2003, there were 2,015 sien smuggling roses filed wider 8 U.S.C.

sec. 1324. I Fiscal Year 2004, there were 2,45t sech eases, and in Fresta Year 2005, there were
2,682.

Addsitionally, the Departmesnts of Justice and Homeland Security recently oannounced
adtditional resources to enhance the enforcement of ismmigration taws and herder security alosg
the Southwest Herder. A copy et the press release is enclosed.

We appreciate your interest in this matter. Ptease do not hesitate to contact the
Deportment ofiestee if we ranhbe of assistasee in other matters.

Sincerely,

Willion E. Moihelta
Assistant Attorney General

Attachmsent
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AUG 1 e 2006 W DCevu 2CO52

Homeland
Scrity

The Honorable Dianne Feinstein
Ranking Member
Subcommittee on Terrorisam,

Technology and Hlomelaed Security
Committee on the Judiciary
United States Senate
Washington, DC 205 10

Dear Senator Feinstein-

On behalf of Secretas>y Chertoff thank you for you letter regarding illegal alien
apprehensios on the Mexican border. You indicate that apprehension statistics havedeclined over die toot 10 years; however, white thre is clearly a relationship between thlenomesr of Border Patrel Agents and control of the border, the number of apprehensions
will vary from yeur to year for a variety ofmresoos. lon addition, appeehensiona alone urnnet a reflection of rho degree of control the Deportmsent of Homeland Secreity has achieved
along the borders.

It is well established that the main motivation driving iltegalimmorigration from Mexico andother Central American countries into the United States (U.S.) is based oni economic'
reasons. Therefore, the condition of the erenomy mid emaployment raes in the U.S.'ansi itssouthern netgltbors' Vays i'tajor fotor it'deteriinig tie total'flow of illegal orient. 'thehigh into eoomgeihuiE'sith'tirb(mlwn'Wcrc rduifor gre4hd'flliaTalibis flowiand suhbsecqidt ige ppeecs 1s ititiy theflow May haxvedecreased as amreultof thenrduced U.S. growth and sth redssian in
2000-2001.

However, in Fiscal Year (FY) 2005, over t1.17 million illegal aliervweeapprehended cithe southwest herder. The statistics foe FY 2006 were running above the FY 2005 level atthe end of the third quarter of FY 2006. As of Augost 1, 2006, apprehenoion statisticswere hignifirnntly'tewer. There ore many possible reasons why appeehensions have risenhaidilsen desiinfd As the number of9Bdde1-PatrdfI Agents incredhbh and enforcementefforts are increased irid t*ined into additional oeesge; apptela'isioas cas6 be 4SMtd toris.Dctehadkh orsnse ingte d dink islr diiiuk W-F&dearid maiy rbcattfb6 brtefr Ihss incumeareas m Thdeliay alibeki in peetwithi i~~uBlGuOtard deptoyaillift Wlthouigh more the illb isesr odttiile degree HMis
deploymenthutbnhhppeeniuns5 ' C. " ! , " - 1

wsese.dlss.gnv
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With she support of Congress, increased funsdinsg has brought snore personnel and much
needed resosirces, such as equipmsent, computers, diasabasro, facilities, vehicles, aircraft,all-weather roads, foestsng, vehicle harriers, lightig, and other technologies. Theseresources have equipped agents to perform snore effectively and efficiently, with a bailercapability to deter and interdict illegal crossings as well as a range of crimes and acts ofviolence in the border ties.

With the priority of gaimeg oprasional conrol oftir border, the Border Patrol's primaryenforcement efforts arc sow focused on the immediate border, including routes of transisand egress froms the border area, and sway from general ioserior enforcement. Theprimary investigative and enforcement austerity for con-border, i.e. interior areas lieswith the U.S. Immigraion and Customs Enforemnent (ICE).

ICE is responsible for enforcing immnigration and customs laws mn toe interior of theU.S. Under the interior enforcement strategy' as detailed in the Secure Border Initiative(SBI), ICE is expanding the use of basic enforcemeot socties, including workicesforcements actions, the targeting of alien smuggling organizations, and deporting
violators.

Puirsuant In ICE's interior enforcement responsibiities, ICE apiprehtended 117,778 illegalaliens in FY 2004, 117,617 illegal alirns in PY 2005, and 92,054 illegal aliens in toY 2006throughs mid-June 2006). These adinisstraeas apprehensioss for immigration violationsamr in addition to meats for criminal violations tat are investigated by ICE throughidentifying, disrupting, and dismantling of criminal orgaizations.

There ae muliple factors that attibased to the level of deportablr aliens during FY1996-2000 aod 2001-2004, such as the division of the legacy Inmmigrotion andturalization Service, the security priorities from the aftermath oft0e September 11,2001, trronist attacks, the creation oft Departnent ef Homeland Secarity, the inabilityof ICE in reinstate flisal orders on re-entry cases is the Ninth circuit (see Macalas-Igcinidov. Ascroft. 388 P.3d 1299 (9th Cii 2004)), end instances nfrefasal from foreign
governments to repatriate their nationals.

As you know, the Administration, working with Congress, has undertaken two major
for the first time in the 23O-year history of the ration. The first of those is comprehensiveimmigration refdrem and the send is SBI. The moin chlsatenge that SBt will address isproviding the right mix of personnel, technology, and infrassi-ccure, fully integrased into acomprehensive approach so gaining control of the border. At the some time, imsmigrationretr wilt reduce the economic incentive to attempt so enter the United States illegally.With the support of Congress for these major efforts, DHS is confident in nceringsacm responding tn the critical immigration and border security issues facing thecounty.
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I aPPinciate Your interest in the Department of Homeland Security, and I look forward to
working with you on future, homeland security issues. If I may be of further assisance,
please contact the Office of Legislative and Intergovernental Affairs at (202) 47-5890.

Sincerely,

Donald H. Kent
Deputy Assistant Secretary
Office of Legislative and Instergovernental Affairs
U.S. Deparement of Homeland Security



Ms. LOFGREN [continuing]. Several people here today.
Ms. Lam, Mr. Moschella and, earlier this week, the Department

of Justice told Members that it was the low numbers of immigra-
tion and gun cases that really was the cause of your need to be re-
placed and that you should address the President's priorities.

Were you specifically ever told what was expected of you, what
the priorities of the President were?

Ms. L~mV. I certainly knew what the priorities were. I was never
specifically told that if I was not enforcing them it would cost me
my job, no.

Ms. LOFGREN. So no one ever came and said, "You need to do X,
Y and Z, in terms of prosecution, or else we have got a big problem
here"?

Ms. LAm. No.
Ms. LOFGREN. And not about the immigration question, either?
Ms. LAm. The immigration question-I have never made any se-

cret of this, that, given the high numbers on the border, that my
view is the way to tackle them-we can best tackle the problem is
to attack the problem at its root, as close to the root as we can get,
and that is going to be bigger prosecutions that are going to take
more resources and result in lower filings.

Ms. LOFGREN. Let me ask you this. It has been referenced, the
letter sent by our colleague, Congressman Issa, along with then-
Representative Cunningham and 12 other Republican members of
the California delegation to the attorney general, then Ashcroft,
asking him to require, as I understand it, a zero-tolerance stance
against smuggling and a prosecution in every case.

Did the attorney general implement such a policy in response to
that letter?

Ms. LAM. No.
Ms. LOFGREN. If he had implemented a policy such as that, did

your office have the resources to actually implement such a policy?
Ms. LAM. It would be impossible. There are more than 180,000

people arrested on the California border with Mexico every year. I
know in Phoenix, it is almost 600,000 people. I don't think any of-
fice in the country has ever prosecuted more than 5,000 or 6,000
felonies a year.

Ms. LOFGREN. No, prosecutors, like everyone in Government,
have to make decisions about resource allocations. We all do, and
we don't have limitless resources. Since immigration is a focus of
the department's criticism of you today, can you explain to us how
you went about prioritizing your immigration-related prosecutions
in your district?

What were you trying to achieve? Who did you prosecute? Why
did you take the approach?

Ms. LAM. Absolutely. When I first arrived in the office in 2002
as the United States attorney, I noted that our filings were very
high. However, a large percentage of our filings were being brought
against low-level defendants, such as nannies who were returning
to the country after going home for the weekend in Mexico and pre-
senting false documents at the border.

These people were being prosecuted as felons and then given
time served and released, the same for first-time, low-level foot-



smugglers. It was a judicial revolving door, but no U.S. attorney
wanted to be known as the U.S. attorney who lowered filings.

The result was, the office was not able to handle any higher-level
investigations and prosecutions. So I made the decision that an ad-
justment had to occur. We studied the problems very, very closely.
It took a couple of years to implement. We are now seeing the
fruits of it.

And the letter you have just entered into the record, ma'am, was
authored by Will Moschella, only 3 months before I received a
phone call on December 7, to Senator Feinstein, defending our ap-
proach of seeking longer sentences against the worst offenders on
the border.

I think it is a legitimate, valid approach and one that I had every
indication that the department was supporting.

Ms. LOFGREN. I am just about out of time. So the department-
you saw the letter drafted by Mr. Moschella to Senator Feinstein,
essentially endorsing the approach you were taking. And did you
ever hear contrary to that letter, that he didn't agree with the proc-
ess you have just outlined?

Ms. LAM. No, ma'am.
Ms. LOFGREN. Has the department ever indicated concern to you

that your district was suffering a higher crime rate than others
and that your office and your prosecution policies were deficient?

Ms. LAm. Congresswoman, in fact, in December of 2006, the de-
partment sent a team of people out to study why the city of San
Diego had the lowest violent crime rate in 25 years. They had met
with me, and with the police chief, and with the sheriff, and had
a very good meeting, trying to figure out why we had such a suc-
cessful, low rate of crime.

Ms. LOFGREN. My time is up. I would just like to say how im-
pressed I am by the professionalism of all the witnesses. Thank you
very much.

Ms. SXNcH~z. The time of the gentlelady has expired.
The gentleman from Massachusetts, Mr. Delahunt, is recognized.
Mr. DELAHUNT. Yes. I would like to just echo the statement by

my colleague from California. I spent 22 years as the elected
State's attorney, district attorney in the greater Boston area, and
I want to commend all of you for what is your obvious profes-
sionalism.

I have to tell you, what really strikes me is the lack of consulta-
tion on the part of the leadership at the Department of Justice,
with each and every one of you. If there were problems, I would
submit that it was incumbent on that leadership to provide you
guidance and to have the kind of face-to-face discussion that I be-
lieve just simply is reflective of good management.

And in this case, this is a case study of mismanagement, poor
management. You have been disrespected, and I think this is a
very sad commentary on the operation of the Department of Jus-
tice. The longer I listen, the more outraged I become.

But in any event, let me apologize-and I think I speak for most
Members on this Committee, that your obvious professionalism is
to be acknowledged. And let me, at least for myself, extend my
gratitude for the contribution you have made to the United States
of America.



Having said that, there are some questions here that I will ad-
dress to Mr. Chariton. And, Mr. Chariton, let me say, if they didn't
take your advice in the policy, in terms of taping confessions of
child molesters, they ought to reconsider it. They ought to recon-
sider it.

I think we can all agree that child molestation is a crime that
is particularly offensive and totally-well, let me just let it sit
there.

But maybe we ought to have another hearing, Madam Chair,
upon that policy and why, particularly what the problem with the
Department of Justice is, in terms of adopting what makes common
sense, I would dare say, to any prosecutor, to prosecutor, in terms
of preserving evidence so that those who molest our children can
be incarcerated.

Mr. Charlton, isn't it correct that, on December 7th, Michael Bat-
tle, director of the executive office for the United States attorneys,
called to notify you that you had been fired.

Mr. CHAIRLTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. DELAHIJNT. Is it further correct that Mr. Battle refused to

tell you whether the firing was related to your performance or to
the performance of the office?

Mr. CHAIRLTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. DELAHUNT. Did you then make several additional calls to

senior Department of Justice officials to try to find an explanation
for the termination?

Mr. CHAIRLTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. DELAK UNT. Did you finally reach a senior official who told

you that your firing was not performance-related?
Mr. CHAIRLTON. I reached a senior official who gave me a dif-

ferent explanation, yes, sir.
Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, what did he say to you?
Mr. CHAIRLTON. He told me that this was being done because I

raised not only the fact that I had been asked to resign, but that
others had been asked to resign. He indicated to me that this was
being done so that other individuals would have the opportunity to
"touch base" as United States attorney before the end of the Presi-
dent's term.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Okay. And with whom did you speak? Who was
that official?

Mr. CHAIRLTON. With William Mercer, the acting associate attor-
ney general.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I thank you. And with that, I yield back my time.
Ms. SANcm~z. Thank you.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Arizona, Mr.

Franks, for 5 minutes.
Mr. FRANKS. Thank you, Madam Chair. Madam Chair, I would

like to yield to the distinguished Ranking Member, Mr. Cannon.
Mr. CANNON. I thank the gentleman.
Ms. Lam, just one little detail I would like to follow up on. Is

your office, the office you have left, competent to handle the pros-
ecution of these two other indictments that were recently filed? Do
you have any concerns about the competency?

Ms. LAmv. Under the current leadership, I have no concerns.
Mr. CANNON. Thank you.



And, Mr. McKay, we talked earlier about the phone call you had
from the chief of staff for Mr. Hastings. And you indicated or
agreed with me, I think, when I said that you thought it was not
that important. But it occurred

Mr. McKAY. No, I did not say that. I am sorry, sir.
Mr. CANNON. I think what you said was that-I said, so this just

didn't arrive at the level of importance to report it?
Mr. McKAY. That is correct, yes.
Mr. CANNON. Okay, thank you. But as I thought about it later,

I realized that, in the Senate, you-I think it was the Senate;
maybe it was here-you said that it was a matter of concern such
that you called your staff together.

Mr. McKAY. Yes, that is correct.
Mr. CANNON. So it did raise some concerns with you. Did you

talk about whether or not you should call DOJ and report it?
Mr. McKAY. Yes, I did.
Mr. CANNON. And what did your staff suggest?
Mr. McKAY. We all three agreed that I had stopped Mr. Cassidy

before he crossed the line, and that it was not necessary to report
it, and that we would leave it where it was.

Mr. CANNON. Great, thank you. And I think that was highly con-
sistent with what you said earlier.

Did you call Mr. Hastings and suggest to him that his chief of
staff had gotten close to the line?

Mr. McKAy. No, Congressman, I did not. I believe I made that
very clear to Mr. Cassidy.

Mr. CANNON. That he was getting close to the line?
Mr. McKAY. Yes.
Mr. CANNON. So I guess what I am going at here, you felt you

communicated that what he was doing was getting close to being
inappropriate, but you didn't feel any need to suggest that Mr.
Hastings had a problem that he needed to correct within his office?

Mr. McKAY. No, Congressman, if it had gotten to that level, I
would have been calling the Department of Justice about the call.
You see my point, his call was disconcerting to me. and it was
enough of concern that I called my two senior advisers together.

But, no, I think Mr. Cassidy was very capable of reporting it to
his own boss, and I left it at that.

Mr. CANNON. When people do embarrassing things sometimes,
they don't tell their bosses. Where is my staff? I will remind them.
No, I am sorry. That is a little light, I suppose.

The policy, though, doesn't talk about whether it is important or
not. It talks about any contact. I would just leave that with you on
the record.

But one of the issues-and, actually, I sort of missed this. I am
sorry, but I am just following up on someone else's question. How
many sentencing appeals were you recommending that the depart-
ment authorize? And this goes back to an earlier conversation, I
think, with Mr. Jordan.

Mr. McKAY. I couldn't give you the number of appeals that we
recommended to the solicitor general. I can tell you one is one that
I handled myself, which was the appeal of the sentence imposed on
the millennium bomber, Ahmed Ressam, a matter which I person-
ally handled.



And I did recommend to the solicitor general that his sentence
be appealed to the Ninth Circuit.

Mr. CANNON. Then it is like an isolated case. Were you recom-
mending that more sentences would be appealed, or was that an
issue?

Mr. McKAY. Congressman, at some point it became the policy of
the Department of Justice-and I believe it became law for us-to
report to the department sentences imposed by district judges that
fell outside the sentencing guidelines. And my office assiduously
did that to Main Justice and to the solicitor general's office.

So I can't tell you the number of appeals we recommended, but
there were many appeals in my office.

Mr. CANNON. Was that reporting essentially a recommendation
to appeal, in your-

Mr. McKAY. No, as I indicated earlier, of course, the sentences
are imposed by the district judges, not by prosecutors. And so,
many times, the judge may impose a sentence below the guideline
range not recommended by us. And the procedure, which was fol-
lowed by me and my office, was to report sentences outside the sen-
tencing guidelines to Main Justice, which we did.

Mr. CANNON. In that process, did you talk to anybody about
whether or not you should affirmatively appeal those? Or did you
take that report as sufficient?

Mr. McKAY. Well, I took the report as sufficient. But we did, on
certain appeals, make recommendations that they would be ap-
pealed to the Ninth Circuit, including the Ressam case.

Mr. CANNON. Okay, so you would make that recommendation,
and then you would be authorized or directed by Main Justice to
go ahead with an appeal?

Mr. McKAY. Yes, the solicitor general has complete authority
over whether matters are appealed to the circuit courts by U.S. at-
torneys.

Mr. CANNON. Great. Thank you. I see the time is about over, and
I would certainly look forward to a second round.

Ms. LAM. I am sure I am breaking some rule somewhere, but I
did want to add something-

Mr. CANNON. It is my time. You are not breaking a rule.
Ms. LAm. Very good. You asked whether my office could com-

petently handle the continuing prosecutions, and I do believe they
can. However, I do think it is important to emphasize that, in sen-
sitive prosecutions, high-profile prosecutions, it is very helpful to
have a confirmed United States attorney, because of the many
interactions with the Department of Justice and the many sensitive
issues involved.

Ms. SRNcHz. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The gentleman from North Carolina, Mr. Watt, is recognized for

5 minutes.
Mr. WATT. Thank you, Madam Chair.
Mr. McKay, let me just clarify one thing. Did the gentleman who

called you from Representative Hastings's office indicate where he
was calling at the direction or on behalf of the Congressman, or did
he indicate either way?



Mr. McKAY. He did not. I believe when I responded to him, I told
him that I was certain that neither he nor the Congressman was
in the process of lobbying me.

Mr. WATT. Okay.
Mr. Bogden, I think you got your call on December 7, 2006, from

Michael Battle, the director of the executive office of the United
States attorneys, telling you that your services were not going to
be needed any longer, is that correct?

Mr. BOGDEN. That is correct, sir.
Mr. WATT. And did you get any explanation on that occasion as

to whether this termination was related to your performance or to
the performance of your office?

Mr. BOGDEN. He just told me that the Administration wanted the
office to go in another direction. When I asked him further what
direction that was, he could give me no further details. I pressed
him a little further, and he admitted that he wasn't part of the de-
cision process, but he had been given the marching orders to make
the call.

I asked him, since I wanted an explanation as to why I had re-
ceived a call, who I could speak with that could give me some infor-
mation, he said he thought about that himself, and if he had re-
ceived such a call, he would reach out to the deputy attorney gen-
eral, Paul McNulty.

Mr. WATT. And did you subsequently talk to any senior Depart-
ment of Justice officials to get any additional explanation?

Mr. BOGDEN. Yes, I talked to a couple of them. I attempted to
reach out to Deputy Attorney General McNulty. He hadn't returned
my call that day, so I reached out to the acting associate attorney
general, Bill Mercer, and I had a conversation with Mr. Mercer.

I let him know how disappointed I was and how upset I was, be-
cause I really felt that our office was going in the right direction
and we were working very hard and achieving much. He then gave
me an explanation.

He said that the Administration has a very short 2-year window
of opportunity, concerning the United States attorneys positions,
and that this would be an opportunity to put others into those posi-
tions so they could build their resumes, get an experience as a
United States attorney, so that, for future possibilities of being
Federal judges or other political-type positions, they would be bet-
ter enhanced to do so.

Mr. WATT. So, in effect, you were told that you were being fired
to make way for some other Republican Party loyalist or political
up-and-coiner who the Administration wanted to pad their resume?

Mr. BOGDEN. That is what it seemed to me to be.
Mr. WATT. And who was it that told you that?
Mr. BOGDEN. That was the acting associate attorney general,

William Mercer.
Mr. WATT. Okay. Had you been engaged in an investigation of

Governor Jim Gibbons at that point?
Mr. BOGDEN. I just have to say, as having been a United States

attorney, that matters concerning investigation, I don't think it is
appropriate for me to either confirm or deny that there was any
such investigation.



Mr. WATT. Okay. Can you tell us briefly what your EARS report,
released in 2005, indicates about your performance?

Mr. BOGDEN. Well, I had an EARS report. The evaluation was
done March 3 to March 7, 2003. The EARS report, the final
version, came out August 4, 2004. It was a very positive report. It
was one of those-a good report, concerning our relationships with
law enforcement, the things we were able to accomplish, things like
that.

I think also received another letter, June 2, 2005, which was an-
other letter from the executive office, in this case, the director of
EGUSA, at that time Mary Beth Buchanan. She had high praise
for our office in a number of areas. Those areas included terrorism,
white-collar crime, drug programs, our OCDETF program, what we
were doing to combat gun violence.

She noted that our district excelled in presenting the message of
zero tolerance of official corruption, as was evidenced by our public
corruption investigations. She also commented on our outstanding
work in organized crime and crimes in Indian country.

Mr. WATT. And is it true that, under your leadership, your office
was one of the top offices in the country, in terms of numbers of
immigration cases, drug cases, gang cases, child exploitation cases,
and gun cases prosecuted?

Mr. BOGDEN. And I think also identity theft there, sir, all
Mr. WATT. Identity theft, also.
Ms. SXNcH~z. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. WATT. Thank you, Madam Chair.
Ms. SkNcm~z. Thank you, Mr. Watt.
The gentleman from Tennessee, Mr. Cohen, is recognized for 5

minutes.
Mr. COHEN. Thank you, Madam Chairman.
Mr. Bogden, I would just like to ask you one question, kind of

an aside. I see that the Justice Department asserted you were fired
because you resisted an obscenity task force. And I know what hap-
pens in Las Vegas stays in Las Vegas, what is obscenity in Ne-
vada?

Mr. BOGDEN. Sir, that is the first I have heard that that was any
type of issue. That certainly wasn't anything that was relayed to
me by either EOUSA or the Department of Justice.

As far as what we have been able to do, we put together a Child
Exploitation and Obscenity Initiative back in July of 2005. When
we put that initiative into effect, we have been able to increase our
child exploitation prosecutions five-fold, so I am kind of surprised
to hear that there would be anything contesting what we were
doing in the areas of either child exploitation or obscenity.

Mr. COHEN. Thank you, sir.
I know a little bit more about the area around the Delta. And,

Mr. Cummins, Congressman Berry speaks very highly of you, as to
people throughout Memphis and the Delta.

You were appointed in 2001 by President Bush, is that correct?
Mr. CUMMINS. Yes, Congressman. And while we are talking

about your neighboring districts, I would like to recognize that my
home State, home district, Congressman Vic Snyder is in attend-
ance and, I may be presumptuous, but I think he is mostly here



because of our friendship and out of concern for what is happening
to me and I would just like to publicly say that I appreciate him.

We don't happen to be in the same political party. In fact, I was
his opponent in 1996 for Congress. But he works hard and rep-
resents our district honorably and I appreciate his attendance here
today.

Mr. COHEN. How did you make it-the gentleman said you made
it known you didn't want to finish up your term.

Who in the Justice Department did you allegedly tell that to or
did you not?

Mr. CUMMINS. The short answer is I didn't. I mean, honestly,
Jody and 1, my wife, had kind of decided that I had probably
passed up some opportunities already during my time as United
States attorney and if another one came along, we ought to give it
serious consideration.

A lot of our colleagues, maybe a third or more, had already
moved on since 2001, when most of us started. And so I don't think
I made any secret of that.

I didn't know that you were supposed to keep all-anyway, I
think what he is referring to are press reports that came out about
comments I made after they had already called me and told me I
was fired, when I did start kind of mentioning to the press that I
might be moving on the future.

But, frankly, that was part of kind of my attempt to be discreet
and kind of conceal the fact that they had handled it like they had
handled it.

I chose to try to present a story like I would have expected them
to handle it, which would have been more of a consultative process
and treated me like I was a member of the team and called me and
said, "Hey, we would like to put this other guy in your district,"
and I am pretty sure I would have done whatever they had asked
me to do.

That isn't what happened and I was trying to kind of soften it
up so that it wouldn't create a controversy. Obviously, I failed in
that.

But I didn't know all these other dismissals were going to take
place and had they not, it probably would have gone unnoticed.

Mr. COHEN. Kind of like the Cardinals when they call somebody
up from Little Rock, they bring them off the farm team.

Mr. CUMIvivNS. That is right.
Mr. COHEN. Let you know when you are being relieved.
Mr. CUMMINS. That is right. It is a good analogy. The manager

can take the pitcher off the mound anytime he wants. It is kind
of nice if you get a pat on the rump and if you have been throwing
strikes, they shouldn't go to the press conferences and say you were
throwing balls. But they can take you off the mound anytime they
want.

Mr. COHEN. On February 20, 2007, you received a letter, I be-
lieve, from Mr. Michael Elston.

Mr. CUMIvNvmS. I am not aware of a letter.
Mr. COHEN. A call, excuse me, a call.
Mr. CUMIvNvmS. Yes, sir.
Mr. COHEN. And what was the gist of that call?



Mr. CUMMINS. Well, an article had appeared in the "Washington
Post." I mean, I think the call, in short, was stimulated by what-
ever was said in the article had touched some nerves and there
were one or more people at the department at that were irritated
that some of us were, at that point, responding to media inquiries,
because at that point, they had put forward these explanations
about the dismissals that we were concerned about and didn't
think were fair.

And I had a conversation with him about it. It was pretty conge-
nial. But at the end of the conversation, there was one part of that
I felt like I really-I struggled with it, because I felt like it was
a confidential conversation between Mr. Elston and I.

But I also kind of thought he wanted me to tell the others, and
so I passed that part. I conveyed to the people at this table that
that conversation had taken place.

Mr. COHEN. And you suggested it might be a major escalation of
the conflict if they testified. Could it have been a surge?

Mr. CUMMINS. I am not prepared to present my Iraq war plan
today, but it was-I am reading from the e-mail I sent him and
there was a part where I said that when the subject of testifying
in Congress came up, that it was obvious that he viewed that as
a major escalation in the controversy.

What I was trying to convince him of was that nobody at this
table was driving the controversy, that all of us had attempted to
take our orders, whether we thought they were good orders or bad
orders, and go off quietly, that really this was about Congress call-
ing the department to task on the decisions they made and it was
our reaction to the department's position to try and defend these
decisions.

And, frankly, from our perspective, they could have told you all
it was none of your business. You might not have liked that, but
we probably would have been fine with that and we would have
continued to go away quietly.

It was only when they gave the explanations they gave that we-
and I was trying to convince them of that, that we weren't trying
to stir the controversy, that we turned down voluntary invitations
to testify and that I didn't really necessarily anticipate that there
was going to be anymore motivation to stir the pot.

But he made it clear that, in his view, that the department had
been very restrained in their treatment of the issue and the disclo-
sures they had made to defend their decisions and that if there was
a perception that we were somehow trying to stir the pot, that it
was likely that we would have to-we, and really I am talking
about my colleagues more than me, because I had been separated
out at that point-but that they might suffer some embarrassment
because of additional disclosure that would be necessary to defend
the department's position.

Some people have tried to characterize that as a threat. Mr.
Moschella said I characterized it as "friendly." But I said, "It could
have been either. I am not going to characterize for you."

That was the nature of the discussion. It was pretty friendly, but
I thought the point was there and I really felt like if I didn't tell
these other people that and then they went out and gave an inter-



view the next day and the world fell in on them, that I would feel
bad about that.

So I felt like they needed to know this comment was made, go
make your own decisions about what you do next, but you need to
know the score and that is how I saw it.

Mr. COHEN. Thank you. My time is up. I want to thank you for
your comments.

Mr. CUMIvNvrS. I am sorry for the long answer.
Mr. COHEN. That is fine.
I would like to ask the Chairwoman if we couldn't submit this,

with unanimous consent, this copy of this e-mail, to make it part
of the record.

Ms. SAiNcm~z. Without objection, so ordered.
The Chair would also like unanimous consent to include in the

record several commendations for the work that Mr. Iglesias did in
his time as U.S. attorney in New Mexico.

Without objection, so ordered.
We had considered possibly doing a second round of questions. I

understand this has probably been a very long day for you.
We still have one other panel of witnesses to hear testimony and

to question.
Mr. CANNON. Madam Chair?
Ms. SkNcHEz. Yes.
Mr. CANNON. I think that I have a right to 5 minutes for each

witness and I thought that we had an understanding that we
would have a second round.

I would ask unanimous consent that I be given 5 more minutes
to question the witnesses and then if you would like to dismiss, I
would not object to that.

MS. SANCHEZ. In light of the fact that you have been indulgent
in granting our Members additional time, we will yield to you 5 ad-
ditional minutes to ask any follow-up questions.

After that, we will dismiss this panel and call up the third panel
of witnesses.

Mr. CANNON. Thank you, Madam Chair. It actually has been an
extraordinarily long day.

Ms. SANcm~z. Without objection, it will be so ordered.
Mr. Cannon is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. CANNON. Thank you. And this has been an extraordinarily

long day.
Mr. Cummins, I just want to remind you that leadership changes

in parties and we hope you don't change parties. That is not a sug-
gestion that you run against Mr. Snyder or anything like that.

Mr. CUMMINS. I appreciate the friendship I have received from
my Democrat friends, but I have no intention of changing parties
at this time.

Mr. CANNON. Good. Let me just say that you all have been put
in a difficult position. Mr. Moschella I think apologized pretty pro-
foundly for the difficulty.

That said, I think things have been handled differently by dif-
ferent of you all individually.

I just have to say I am a little astonished by some of the things
that have been said and, unfortunately, whether you said in the



Senate-I am sorry, in the other body, I think is the correct way
to do it, if we are going to be rule oriented here.

And so let me just ask, Mr. Iglesias, I think over in the other
body, you talked about loyalty being a two-way street and said you
were conflicted about calls from Mr. Domenici and Ms. Wilson and
you didn't report those calls.

I think you said that here, as well.
Mr. IGLESIAS. Yes, sir.
Mr. CANNON. You mentioned, I think, there, I am not sure if you

said here, that Senator Domenici hung up on you. Is that correct?
Would you like to add to that?

Mr. IGLESIAS. Sir, that is close. I think what I testified this
morning was that the line went dead and I wasn't sure if he hung
up or what, but I took that as he hung up.

Mr. CANNON. Great. And we talked earlier about how you didn't
report those contacts and you didn't report them because you were
conflicted, because you had some loyalty to these two people.

I get the sense that perhaps Senator Domenici actually rec-
ommended you for the job.

Mr. IGLESIAS. That is correct, sir.
Mr. CANNON. And when you said that loyalty goes two ways, you

felt that you were justified in lashing back because he had aban-
doned you.

Mr. IGLESIAS. Well, as I ruminated during the month of Decem-
ber and January, I tried to piece together what had happened and
I started hearing in Albuquerque that in early January, they were
already asking for names for people to replace me.

This is shortly after the December 7 call.
Mr. CANNON. So you felt abandoned I think is the point, right?
Mr. IGLESIAS. I think that is a good characterization.
Mr. CANNON. Now, you heard Ms. Lam's testimony when she

spoke for all of you that you were not going to speculate.
Did you agree with that statement by her that you are not going

to speculate about the reasons for your being asked to resign?
Mr. IGLESIAS. That is correct, sir, and there is no way that I

could prove beyond a reasonable doubt what happened.
Mr. CANNON. But you are speculating. You speculated in the

Senate. You speculated here, right?
Mr. IGLESIAS. Just putting forward facts that happened to me.
Mr. CANNON. No, no, no, you are speculating about conclusions

relating to those facts and I think you have characterized them as
your conclusions, have you not?

Mr. IGLESIAS. Sir, I really try not to speculate.
Mr. CANNON. I think the term you used was "connecting the

dots." Doesn't that mean speculation?
You were the one that did the connection. Nobody came up to

you and said, "I was talking to Senator Domenici and I am going
to connect the dots for you, because you are not smart enough to
figure it out yourself."

You did the connection, right?
Mr. IGLESIAS. I attempted to reconstruct what had happened.
Mr. CANNON. Which was speculative.
Mr. IGLESIAS. Would you please define speculation?



Mr. CANNON. Well, Ms. Lam used speculation. I am suspecting
that you agreed to Ms. Lam's testimony, but you apparently have
not been able to contain your concerns.

I will tell you that I know Mr. Domenici. He is really smart and
really tough and I just don't believe your characterization of how
the phone conversation happened.

I don't think he would have called you and done something that
should have been reported to the Department of Justice, which you
felt, now you say you felt should have been reported, but were con-
flicted and didn't do it.

You also conveyed yourself, I think, in the Senate, that this hap-
pening as like a Pearl Harbor. Is that fair?

Mr. IGLESIAS. My telephone call was on Pearl Harbor Day, sir.
Mr. CANNON. And did you feel like this was a Pearl Harbor Day

or was it just the fact that it was
Mr. IGLESIAS. On a microscopic level, yes, sir.
Mr. CANNON. Well, I would suggest that it is microscopic.
And then you need a month, you are running a big office, but you

needed another month in the office to provide a transition in your
life. I take it that is because you were not living providently.

Mr. IGLESIAS. Sir, there are very few good legal jobs in Albu-
querque, unlike Washington, D.C.

Mr. CANNON. Let me just ask one final question.
You announced an indictment in the press. Do you think that the

lawyer for the defendant in that case should bring or can bring a
motion based upon you prejudicing his case?

Mr. IGLESIAS. I am not sure what a criminal defense attorney
would do. It is debatable, sir.

Mr. CANNON. But you violated policy that is intended to avoid
that kind of outcome, is it not, the case?

Mr. IGLESIAS. I am not willing to concede that, sir, no.
Mr. CANNON. Well, you have got a few seconds left. Why don't

you tell me what it meant?
Mr. IGLESIAS. I don't understand your question, sir.
Mr. CANNON. You announced an indictment in the press, some-

thing you characterized in the case of Ms. Wilson as being like a
nuclear scientist being asked to divulge the secrets of a code for
blowing up a bomb, and yet you announced it in the press.

That doesn't strike you as bad?
Mr. IGLESIAS. No, sir, I didn't. My last press conference, I avoid-

ed the use of the term "indictment." I was talking about matters
that were commonly reported in the Albuquerque market.

Ms. SXNcH~z. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. CANNON. God bless you, you were the U.S. attorney and you

talked to the press about it.
I yield back.
Mr. DELAHUNT. Madam Chair?
Ms. SRNcH~z. Yes, Mr. Delahunt?
Mr. DELAHUNT. I am going to ask unanimous consent for a

minute.
The inference that was drawn by the Ranking Member I think

is an inaccurate one.
Ms. SRNcm~z. Without objection, so ordered.



Mr. DELAHUNT. I would like to address this to anyone on the
panel, but my memory is that the attorney general of the United
States, U.S. attorneys and district attorneys call press conferences
to announce indictments.

Am I missing something or is that the policy of the United States
Government and the Department of Justice?

Mr. CANNON. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. DELAHIJNT. I yield.
Mr. CANNON. Mr. Iglesias was the U.S. attorney at the time he

called the press conference and he didn't announce indictments. He
announced that there were going to be indictments in the near fu-
ture, a very different thing.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, the statement that you made, Congress-
man, was regarding the announcement of an indictment. You didn't
explain that it was about indictments that would be forthcoming.

But just so that there is no confusion, I think it is very important
that we note for the record that it is good policy, sound public pol-
icy to announce indictments, whether it comes from a U.S. attor-
ney's office or from the Department of Justice or from a State pros-
ecutor.

Ms. SXNcHz. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. KELLER. Madam Chairwoman, I ask unanimous consent for

30 seconds.
Ms. SkNcHiz. The gentleman is recognized for 30 seconds.
And I will note this will be the last time that we recognize Mem-

bers who have already had an opportunity to ask questions.
Mr. KELLER. Thank you.
I just want to wrap up this proceeding on behalf of all of us, I

think, on both sides of the aisle and just let you know that we are
very empathetic, because we realize that getting fired from your job
is sort of the capital punishment of the workplace.

You all have come together today and exposed yourself to a lot
of criticism by waiving your privacy rights, and yet you have acted,
all of you, very professionally and we appreciate that.

And you probably did deserve a little better than an icy call on
December 7, 2006 saying you are fired without given a reason and
I am glad that you got-

Ms. S# icH~z. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. KELLER [continuing]. That apology today from the Depart-

ment of Justice and we wish you all the best in your future endeav-
ors.

MS. SkNCHEZ. I want to thank all of our witnesses. We know that
it is taken you a considerable amount of effort to get here to Wash-
ington, D.C. to testify.

We understand it has been a very long day. I think you have
been very helpful in shedding some light on what happened factu-
ally in terms of your requested resignations.

You have been professional in your answers and, again, I can't
thank you enough for being here today to testify.

You are now excused.
And very shortly we will call the third panel of witnesses.
Thank you, again.
At this time, I would ask our third panel of witnesses to please

be seated.



I am pleased to introduce our third panel of witnesses.
Our first witness is Representative Darrell Issa, first elected to

Congress in 2000. Congressman Issa represents the 49th District
of California and currently serves on the House Committee on the
Judiciary. He also serves on House Foreign Affairs Committee and
the House Government Reform Committee.

Our second witness, the honorable Asa Hutchinson, is a former
U.S. attorney for the western district of Arkansas. He served as a
U.S. Congressman for the 3rd District of Arkansas from 1996 to
2001 and was a Member of the House Committee on the Judiciary.

In 2001, he was appointed administrator of the Drug Enforce-
ment Administration. In 2003, he was confirmed as the under sec-
retary for border and transportation security for the Department of
Homeland Security and served in that capacity until January of
2005.

Our third witness, John Smietanka, served as a U.S. attorney for
the western district of Michigan and as the acting U.S. attorney for
the northern district of Illinois. He also served as the principal as-
sociate deputy attorney general for the Department of Justice. He
is currently in private practice in southwest Michigan.

Our fourth witness, Atlee Wampler 111, is a former U.S. attorney
for the southern district of Florida. He also served as a special at-
torney for the Department of Justice, organized crime and racket-
eering section, and the attorney in charge of the Miami Strike
Force, organized crime and racketeering section, for DOJ. He is
currently the president of the National Association of Former U.S.
Attorneys.

Our fifth witness, George Terwilliger, is also a former U.S. attor-
ney, having served in the district of Vermont. He also served as the
deputy attorney general for the Department of Justice and as the
acting attorney general of the United States. He is currently in pri-
vate practice.

Finally, our sixth witness, P.J. Halstead, has served as a legisla-
tive attorney in the American Law Division of the Congressional
Research Service of the Library of Congress since 1998. In this ca-
pacity, Mr. Halstead is one of CRS's primary analysts on constitu-
tional law and Congressional oversight issues.

I want to thank you all for your willingness to participate at to-
day's hearing.

Now, it is my pleasure to ask my colleague, Congressman Issa,
to proceed with his testimony.

TESTIMONY OF THlE HONORABLE DARRELL ISSA, A REP-
RESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THLE STATE OF CALI-
FORNIA
Mr. ISSA. Thank you, Madam Chair and Ranking Member.
I will place my formal statement in the record and, hopefully,

since I have such a group of knowledgeable people on the U.S. at-
torney's office, I will limit my testimony to one U.S. attorney, the
U.S. attorney for the southern district of California.

As you have already heard here today, many, many Members of
Congress, but, to a certain extent, led by my efforts, because I was
one of the Members, I was the Member of the Judiciary closest to
the border and in the district that she oversaw, had deep concerns



for a very long time about enforcement against human smugglers
at the border.

We voiced that in the appropriate ways that I believe this Com-
mittee needs to do it and this body, the U.S. House of Representa-
tives needs to do it.

We are, after all, the oversight over the administration of the
laws we pass and the money that we appropriate.

The President and the Vice President were the only two mem-
bers of the Administration elected. They asked for and had con-
firmed a number of individuals, thousands of them, and they set
policy and they ran for reelection on that policy.

And there were two hallmarks of the policy. One was that, in
fact, they said they would secure the border, before 9/11 and espe-
cially after 9/11.

Secondly, President Bush has lobbied long and hard this body
and particularly this Committee for a comprehensive guest worker
program. In the period 2004-2005-2006, I and my colleagues sent
numerous different letters and this Committee held hearings in
which our concerns about the enforcement in the San Diego region
was voiced.

And I would ask unanimous consent that my records of those let-
ters be included in the record.

Mr. CONYERS. [Presiding.] Without objection, it will be included.
[The material referred to follows:]
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Fehruiary 2, 2004

Ms. Carol C. Lam
United States Attorney
880 Front Street, Room 6293
San Dtego, California 92101

Dear Ms. LI

I write to request information concerntng an incident that reportedly occurred on
Novetmber 20, 2003. According to news reports, Antonto Aitparo-Lopez was arrested on
suspicion ot alien smuggling and held at the Temecua Calitornia, interior checkpoint
while order patrol agents contacted your office for guidance.

According to recent reports, Mr. Amparo-Lopez (Alien #A'76266395), a known
alien smuggler with a long criminal record, sas relonsod after your office declined to
prosecute,

I respecifally reqaesi that yoar office provide me isith information ahoat the facts
surrounding the alleged incident of Novemher 20, 2003, and, if applicable, the rationale
behind any decision made hy your office to decline or delay prosecution of Mr. Amparo-
Lopez or any other action that may hose contributed to his release.

I look forward to your response. If you have any questions, please feel free to
contact ime or my Legislanive Assistant Josh Brown at (202)-225-3006. Thank you for
your attention to this important matter.

Sincerely,

Darrell Issa
Member of Congress
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[iS. Departmentr etjustice,

Coral C. I---
JUt " ,re Attorey

-Ial,r Lsie of Ca t>0 U

313~~~~~ 0 C- 5.Cifi 24 2215

March 15, 2004

Via Far imile and Federal Fxpress

The Hlonorable Darrell E. Issa
R epicsentaaive a Congress
211 Cannon Hous "Office Bnildine
Washington, D.C. 205

Attn. Jos F roa

Dlear Congressman Is-a:

'Thank yon for yaur correspondence daned F-ebreary2, 2004, regarding Antonmo Ansparo I opecz My
office hos rcenearchedithe incident you referred ao in order to prove ide ar.reate infoenc'nii n. Asetre' ioesi
informed~vr MBrownt firom your ofic e, Depar-ameit of lsie policy prohibits as from responding cdireciiy
to legislative inquies; therefore, this mattei lias heen inferred to the Ofiie of egistativc Affairs (OtA)
in, Washington, D.C. 01A witt hn responding to your requett regarding this mnote.

Again, thank you for your lecter and I expect you shalt r'ecive a reply soon.

Very truly yours

jt 46'4-
CAROL CLAM
United Scane Attocny
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NP-Ot ofi..d.
AM-

' Alwm D V mjo

MaY 24, 2004

Tle IiOnombl. D-U r.
LU. HOU.96 OfRepr ent tjv
W-hLngt0n, D.C. 20513

Do. ConVvSU= Imm:

Thi$' 1
All- y fOr 's 4 lcsNnse to Vonr letta OfF61WY 2',2004, to ft Southmn Di ,ict of C Iifom- -. 1 C- LOM, upilad staw

' for a, "gardiog theao tofAntoxno Ampu Lope&
W' 'P' 'g ' -Y inoo"eno'ne TesPoftd'-g -Y MIC ed you,

Office 4p'Id Upon OJI of aW ' Ctl aM C'rozon iane of "'S armt, the Ub Itcd Aj,,me ,sin6d LO Pmsmutc Mt

we VPccjate yon, intawt in ol -tta Plemse do no! b jt.n, to e..t_,t tbif- m be f-istilnot in other maum,

Si-ereq,

Willi- R M.Sehell.
Awistm Amo-y
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U'S. Dvmtmentsfz. tiee
orL.&Will A,5

may 24, 2004

714 Hownble, Dwell h,.,
L;-S- HOUN ofltm
W-hmstu D.C. 2D515

Deer -p"mnu I..

Uis is in ros"O"' YO- kuct OfF6nmry 2,2M4. f. C-1 - LqM4 unigd SMa
Aftomy tOr 010 S-Whem Dilit fwfo k 'a the Umt fAtonio Ampa-LV,.We al-gi= for any i.-IlUAW O= delay jo repmding my have caused Yu,

Based up.. all -fd- &11a and -omcc, d.lim to -'M orb$ gnetk the U-Ited SWas AW y,PtseWtD MI- Ap, Je,

we oppredat, yo iut=t in tw. nege,- Pleas, & Qt J=itate to GQWW 0 ,Depub."t OfI.Woc if t, i. odw mamm,

si ely,

-L et- i. -)/Iu
Willi= R Mo=helLa
Anigant Attom.y G-ral
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Congress of tbc MOOet Otateg
0Magiigtim, DC 20W1

Jnly 30, 2004

The Hontorahle John Ash croft
Attrnev Croneral
United Siates tDepartreat of Justie
950 Peansylvaia Aveoue, NW
Washiogton, DC 20530

Dear Actorney Geeal Asherofti

We write to express oar concern witi the Deportment of losticera canot Policy
of not proseetuting Certain aleesmuggleis. Atthisttme, wooak hat youaadopt a once-

tolerance policy for alten smagglintg, We believe that all cast of nlleged immaigrant

smtigglinig ref erred to the' Departmnt of Justire by the Departmnt of Honnelandf Security

should he folly pursurd and, if ihe case could reasonably result iaconv irtior ar plea
agreement, proecuted.

It isou eundeistandimg tt en -nmerens occasions when the Deportment of

Hoelrand Security nor apprehended alien smoogler; and have requested gaidaoce froor
re L.S. Attorney's office, they have been toldito release these eeruieras it is

maifirtunte and uaacepteble that arryonte ii the Depuetnnenr oJsticc wold (teem alien

samniggico, an any level en by any poern tea low of a priority vic wartant prosecutron in

ar inely faihin Ini ear viw, a neck available resources for prcaeeution lacert a valid

reason io ea decisione not preciate and, ineat, would signify a nis,.,,aa 0
ncin of

yeni Depsmcr's prorities.

Alien antagglert porce the safety and well-heing of borden ingio cmntities,

Border Paneol effieris, loeal authoriies, and illegal immnigranis ijeepardy. Smungglers

steed ai the toot of oar netion'aanmigration problem and any failure to pereete these

ollendert represents a failure in ca nation's crrent herder senority strairgy.

The House Jtudiciaey Committee is conrently reqausin adformation en a hown
alien smonggelr Anionia AmpanLop e, who was tori arrested on siapicnon of alien

smuggling an rild ai ihe Temecuan, C alifonia, intnneriochpoior. In this parteaular

raer Bonder 'crel agents eontactod rhoe Offiee at the U.S. Attorney for the Scuthern
District of California for ptidecce art boo to proceed endh alien Ampere I ope Alien
4A716266395). wbe baaa long docuentoed record that inclades meltiple deportationr

preredings and crmerics antess Hr was ielcased after year office declined to
Prosce.

Aie n gglers, including Aeraro I apoc should not be given a second, third,
or aninantd inthber of ebanicns before rho Departmeont ella tree deerdes in purse



The -Honorable John Ashereft
July 30, 2004
Page 2

ehleges. Alter smugging is indefensible and wern cotinued uneheced will ultimately
lead te far greater taxpayei exptenditues ehan the costs ol prosecution and incarceration.

We, strongl purge you in consider our requesi for a zero tolceanee alien smugpgling
public If peel eave any qe seions oe enens, please doanoheae to ncus

Sincerely,

" RAl C-117-
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U.S. Department of Justice

Office of Legislative Affairs

Ofrd eth Aviln Alt,y G--],, Wi' tmV,, D.C 20530

BEST IMAGE AVAILABLE JAN 25 205

The Honorrable Darrell Issa
U.S. House of Representatives
Washisgion, D.C. 20515

Dear Cetigressmnia Issa:

This responds to yoar letter, dated Jaly 30, 2004, regarding the prosecution of alter
susgglers hy the Department of Justice. We apologize for any inconvenience our delay is
responding may have caused you or year colleagues, to whom we are sending identical
responses.

:We appreciate yoar interest intsiteDepartment's presecitton ofalien smaggling-offenses,
and shore your concern ahoualtes smugglers whq place the safety anid well-heitng of laid
enforcement aid the puhlic in jeopardy. Every year, nearly ore million illegal aliens are'
apprehended along oar cation's harder wth Mexico. The United Stoics Attorneys' Offices along
the Southwest Border (which includes ste Districts of Soodiern Texas, Western Texas, New
Meiio, Arizona, ard Southern California) factorn enormous challenge is trying to enforce our
criminal immigration ard narcotics lows along taa herder. Since the Border Patrol hegan
Operation Gatekeeper ten years age, those districts hare encountered sudden explosions its the
number of apprehensions and cases, on illegal immigrants and smugglers have proved the
uspansive herder for more vulnerable points of entry. The District of Arona, for example, saw
apprehensions grow from approxsmasely 100,000 a year to nearly 600,000 a year.

The United States Attorneys' Offices along the Southwest Border place the highest
priority on prosecuting alien smuggling cases, focusing first and forest on those cases thus (a)
present a potessial threat to national security (e.g., the smuggling of aliens from countries with
ties to terrorism), (h) present the greatest threat to the health and safety of the community (e.g.,
where the illegal aliens have prior records for murder, rape, and other violent crimes); and (c)
demonstrate willful or reckless disregard foe human lifue. These offices have also revieswed and
revised their own policies for prosecating illegal alters hy, for example, ensuring that felony
immigration charges are. through, insureadof misdoreusors, against illegal aliens with serious.
crtimsnal hissortes.
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The Honorable Darrell Issa
Page 2

These strategic approaches to prioritize eases and focas on the most serious offenders
have yielded tangible results. For example, crime rates in many cities near the harder have fallen
daring the past decade. The Soathwest Border Districts have collectively experienced significant
increases in the prosecution of alien sauggling offenses so she past three years. The number of
alien smuggling offenses in violation of 8 U.S.C. § 1324 charged by the United Slates Attorneys'
Offices in the Snathwvest Border Districts in fiscal year 2004 represents an appesoximate increase
o f 49 percent from the somber of alien smaggli ng offenses charged i n fiscal year 2001.

Although these increases are significant, the Department is committed to improving
farther is law unforcemenst role along the harder and we conssnae to develop additional policies
and procedures so address the alien smuggling problem. Despite the heavy caseload of
immigration offenses confronting the Southwest Border United States Attoomeys, they recognize
Ilse steed so always find helter ways so carp this country safe, and they continue to reexamine
their responses so inirnigration violations. Toward this end, the Soathwess Border United States
Attrmeys will he meeting so Arizona in January 2005 to discuss ways so better address the road
range of condacs shot soclades alien ameggling, as well as other offenses involving the
circamvention of oar immigration laws. Representatives from the Bureau of Immigration and
Customs Enforcement will participate in the meeting, as well. The United Stales Attorneys are
also committed to working jointly with sie Civil Rights Division on immigration offenses which
involve human trafficking.

We hope this information shout our rffars so maintain hordes security through criminal
proscutions, as well as the challenges we fate is, thse efforts, is helpful asnd we appreciate yoar
interest so this matter: We will, of coarse, respond to the Hloase Jndiciary Committee inqasry
regarding Mr. Amparo-Loper. Please do not hesitate to contact the Departmsent of Justice if we
can he of assistance it other matters.

Sincerely,

Th t F5 )4-je
William P. Moschsella
Assistant Attorney General
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congtto of thc aInitb t&5te
PllejrgaDC20515

September 23, 2005

The Prestdert
The 'White House
Washington, D.C. 20500

Dear Mr, President:

Theta is a eeisis along rhe Southwest border sit e rdis your immeaue
attention, We see writing to encmirage the dedication of resource steward the
increased prosecution of larson smugglcers known as "coyotr. 'MTe Justic
)epartensnt hat stared dial they lack the ncessary resources to prosecute a

number of' "coyotes," a siuaion hat must change.

Illegal limigraticon pasas one of the greatest danger s so one natiens't
screty. Meaty Inmmigrants ssho enter illegally ar dangerous erisminals.
Smuggiert, who asist the enry of such criminrals int e country, desere nt'e
same peosecutsaoi as 'he crirainals they iraisort, Additionally, "cyes" o ften
endangenr rives of elms they transport bath duoes's said atr transit tiroughharsh travel conditions sid Ia c of fond, water or other baste necessities. Humansmnngglers asr hold many individuals captive afir theer arrival to the United
Stotes ta extract greater fees from relatives abroad. Itris unfathomable that theseseougglers who rite the hiet folthers far profir be allowed to go free.

Tin' U.S. Attorney's office is, esponoitb1e foe ste troscation ofemugglees, hut ihey have had insuffiient foods to prosecute etcs enriias, to thefullest extent it rthe past. F or example, thec Border Parnt was noarceted ta releasekown Coyote, Antonio AsiparoLop'e an individual with 2t aliases and 20 priorarrests. Border patrol agents hove stated on numrerouls occasions that they fiodsorb occuerr'ores demraaizint. Why should they pat their lives at risk aoapprehendj "Coyotes' when the system has torned into a catch-nsi de ate fiasco?

F urther illustrating tin probtemt, the U&S Atney' Offie to San Diegostated than it is forced no limit prore anron to only rthe worst "coyate" offenders,leaving countless had arises to go free. Again 'this manss they iee fre nosmnuggle moe crimnlsintothe Oneited Slates.



They-'are many demands forprosecutorial funding today. However,
eliminating the multi-iayored threat posed by' coyotes" is a piority for tie,
Southwersttiegior, Wie ask that you dedicate additional esours and diet UJ.&
Attoneys in the Southwest region totomake the protection ofhumios smugglers a
priority.

incerely,

- 2hts

i4OA4---
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DARL SA MMItET EEE~i- -NTR0 tIM

-T Cougtes6 of tFt tinriteb tt8

OIctober 13, 2005

Ms. Carol L am
Utled States Attorney
810 Front Strcet, Roeom 6293
See Diego, Cit formes 92101

De at Ms- Lamn

I wriic cocerntiog yet another apparent instance of discretionary nhor-peosecortiro
efcrimnal itlegal Mliens by yaot~fie Tho-toccemaig-srteaon absolately mart
charge.

I argo yo o reconsidler your decision not to prosecute Alfredo Gaonales (Garct,
o.k 'a- Isidro Gonzales Alas, 0310 tl805661A5, a criminal alien win was apprehended by
tlse Border Patrol and remain in the ctistody. Me. Garcia hoe bce convicted on
arcotics clharg3es an at least tar preis o cc asions arl has an oatstaniang wairaet oat
for is arrest. Nlanetseless, Itam told thet th U.S. Attorney' sOlice, has opted art
pmroracte M&. rercia Crimineal alienr reeat offenera pose a significant danger to ant
citiazes, and tract be dcoL within more sevrety flier a 24-knee detentior one retlease.

Yoew office has eatablielhed an appaldhng record of refuosal to proscute evca the
worst rcrieintl slien offenders. Yost handlhng of Mci. Gemean is hardly different tan the
treatment of Antorte Atepero-Lop-, another criial illegal atien who year office fatted
to pioecee Ever, time oar of three rimitnats is released, oar comnitites brecome
mere dagrouse

I implsre you an proeccie crimnal illegal atens such oas these to every extone
possible. If thea is some bantier totdir prosecu tire of three crimials thee I ant nenwaro,
of, please coemuncate it so we oco make sate, pea have the resourcee and pollutes an
place needed to allow yea to bring these criia l aliens and repeat offenders to lattice.

Member of Loenr
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tangres~s of tbe UInrteb *tateg
llllabrnglan, ZC 20515

October 20, 2005

The Honorable Alberto Gonzales
Attorney General
United States Department of Justice
950 Pennsylvantia Ave. ,NW
Washington DC 20530

Dear Attorney Gienema Gonzales:

We write to request a meeting with you to discuss our frustration with rte current
policies within the Administration related to the prosecution of criminals aliens. To dote,
many illegal ali ens, who deserse jail time, foil introad into rhe current practice of "catch
and release." The recidivism rate among criminal aliens is high, and your Department's
locketf action aggrasvares rather than remedies this problem.

The Border Petrol recently arrested illegal alien, Alfredo Gonzales (bare a, near
the border io Sa Diego. Even though Mr. Garcia had or least ewe pnior arrests for selling
drugs and was incarcerated en two separate occastons for these offenses, the I .S.
Attorney's Office in San Diego declined tn prosecute hin- Peter to that event, thle U.S.
Attorney's Offie choe nor to prosecute Antonio Anepare Lopez, a human smoggier and
illegal alien svith multiple prior convictions. In each instance, coder the iomgration and
Nationality Act, they were both eligible. uon convictionr, for a ewe-year prison sentence,
at minimum.

The I '.S. Attorney in S'u Diego has stated that the office will not prosecute a
criminal thien unless they have previously been cousicted of two felonies in the diatriec
i~s lax prosecutorial standard virtually guarantees that both of these individuals will he

arrested on U.S. sitl in the future for committiing fulher seneous crimes.

There is one simple reason why catch and release" censor continue: it endangers
our ettizens. Ir is the responsibility of the Department of Justice to punish dangerous
criminals who violate federal laws, and this includes criminal aliens. When we meetl at
the very least we encourage you to be prepared to discuss the current policies used by the
U.S. Ailorneys to determine when to prosecute criminal oliens, including providing us
wit a copy of Ihe prosreautin guidelines that are applied to such cases in the Southern
District of California.

Again, we would like to meet to discots the disparity between crnmes committed
and prosecuitions conducted at your earliest convenience. Please contact us at 202-225-
3 906 to schedule fis meeting.

Sinerely,
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U.S. Department of justice

Ofice of Legislative Affirs

OctoGber 3 1, 2065

The Honorable Darretl I nsa
U S House of Represenatives
Washington, DC 205 5

Dear Congressman tssa

The Departmsent of lestlce has received yoar totter dated October t3, 2005We appreciate hearing frees you

Year inquiry has been referred to the Proper Departaseet rontaestprepare an appropriate response If youthove an qus en i te er yoaYour staff may rail she Office of Legisltive Mfatrs Please reference werkflownumber 890960 when inquiring ubout Your jester For your Canvenience, we haveincluded a copy at year arigientl correspodcnce

Again, thank Yea for rating

Sincerely,

~n4g6 R.be&a /op,&
Assistant Attorney General

Enclosure,
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DARRELL E. ISS COMMITTEE ONGOENNTRFM
COMMITTEE ON

INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS

(Cangrel; ot fe M-nte -Tate -.0

TOW T F..., ~ ue t3epeetatt COMMITTEE ON TOE oCICMaRY

60Z075606030Uaabiigttit, MC1 20515-05490- ODRSEU-.C1

EOaSE POLICY COMMITTEE

May 24, 2006

Ms. Carol C. Lam
United States Attorney
880 Front street, Room 6293
San Diego, California 92101

Dear Ms. Lam.

in response to yor comments on the Border Potrot internal memo my Office

obtained and released, yoor statement mosses the mark and exhibits a willful disregard so

the documented 251 incidents in fiscal year 2004 where the Border Patrol at the El Cajon

station apprehended smugglers bai led to smuggling Charges for roughly 6% of the cases.

The memo I released contains a specific enforcement number for each o f the 251

incidents that you or the Deportment of Homeland Securty can confirm by simply typing

the number into a computer database.

Yoor failure to address the substantive issues raised ia the memo is consistent

with previous news reports and conmments that I have repeatedly beard from Border

Patrol agents who work closely with year office. Yoo have previously disregarded my

requests foe information that can help me understand the extent of the problems

associated with prosecuting alien smuggling cases anid the resources yea wold need to

adopt a zero tolerance policy for trafficking in human beings.

In the case of the memo I released, the fart that yea have chosen to focos on

unspecified alterations to what yen freely admit is an "old Border Patrol document" and

yoor assertion that this document was noi seen or approved by Border Patrol management

does not dismiss the verifiable facts and details in the memo. I can readily ondersiand

that the internal memo, writen by a Border Patrol employee, is en embarrassment to your

office as the memo speaks with sorb candor about barriers to prosecution that it cold not

be embraced end released publicly as a report representing the snows of Border Patrol

management.

On Monday, my office requested year assistance in obtaining a copy of the report

yoo refereaced in your statement bat year office has not returned that phone call. I find

yoar statement that " all dialogue and debate should be based on well-informsed and

accurate data" oscredobly disingenous considering yoar record in response to my past

requests for information on eniminal aliens and alien smuggling.
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The last correspondence I sent so you was October t3, 2005, concerning an alien
by the name of Aifredo Gonzales Garcia, a.k.a. Isidro Gonzales Alas, FBI a 180566JA5.
In thts letter Ilasked that sf there ts some barrier to the prosecution of crnmtnal aliens,
including smugglers, that I am onaware of, to please communtcate it so we can make sore
you have the resources and policies tn place needed so allow you to brtng these crmmnal
aliens and repeat offenders to justice.

Finally, anthe representative of a Congressional district that is greatly imported
by border crines and as a Membee of Congress wbo sits on the Judiciary Commintee, the
Intelligence Comimittee, and the Government Reformn Committee tbat collectively have
oversight responsibilities for tbe Department of Justice and the Department of Homeland
Security, youe lark of cooperation is hindering the ability of Congress to provide proper
oversight over year office and to make informed policy decisions. lamr asked so craft
and vote on legislative policies that determine yoar legal authority and tbe resources you
receive and having full and crrecs information on an issue like the challenges of
slopping alien smugglers is essential.

I request a joint meeting with you and the Chief Patrol Agent of the San Diego
Border Sector to discuss the prosecution of alien smugglers and what resources ae
needed so establish a zero soleranre policy for prosecuting individuals who scoffir in
human beings. My office will contact your office so try and arrange a meeting uime.

Sincerely yours,

Darrell Issa
Member of Congress
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Mr. ISSA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
This was not something that was done in the dark of night. This

was not done by whispers or political activities. This was done on
a bipartisan basis.

And already submitted to the record is Senator Feinstein's re-
quest to get to the bottom of the questions of low enforcement, of
one category, that of human traffickers, not the 180,000 who try to
cross the border every year, but those who, in fact, profit from the
trafficking of human beings, those who are known to leave human
beings in the desert to die or in the back of trucks to die.

My investigation and activity began when a 21-time offender, Mr.
Lopez, who has been repeatedly mentioned here, was not pros-
ecuted, 20 times caught with illegals, 20 times sent home, 20 times
not prosecuted. On the 21st time, it was brought to my attention
by the Border Patrol.

And I would also include in the record just a little picture, this
is what we call the "wall of shame" that the Border Patrol keeps
along the border and they do so because these are people who they
caught who were released and they were caught as traffickers, re-
peat offender traffickers.

It is demoralizing to the Border Patrol and it flies in the face of
what this Congress has spent billions of dollars trying to do, which
is make America safe and selectively prosecute the worst of the
worst, and people who traffic in human beings are the worst of the
worst.

Now, before September 11, we didn't have the other component,
which is if we can't prosecute those who would traffic a human
being, who might be from Mexico or New Zealand or Afghanistan
or Iraq or Syria, then how do we separate those who simply, as was
said earlier , are nannies coming back from a weekend home from
those who, in fact, would do us harm?

That is the reason that, in a very straightforward fashion, I lob-
bied to change the behavior of U.S. Attorney Carol Lam and I was
disappointed repeatedly not to be able to do so.

I would also include for the record the statement by-she has al-
ready left and I apologize for that-Ms. Lofgren, who, in fact, last
summer, on July 5, the day after Independence Day, in fact, par-
ticularly wanted to know why this policy was in effect and how out-
rageous it was that we didn't have, and I will paraphrase it, "a zero
tolerance policy at the border."

She did so while we were overseeing the border with the border
chief and a day on which Mr. Sensenbrenner and I had met with
the U.S. attorney and she was concerned.

Now, that was before the election. It is now after the election,
but nothing has changed.

This Committee has a lot of things to look at. The story of Carol
Lam is, in fact, that this is an incredibly talented U.S. attorney,
a gifted prosecutor, who ran an office that did a lot of big things
well.

But I would ask this Committee to put into perspective, not all
seven people who were terminated, but Carol Lam, she had a bor-
der region. She was repeatedly asked by this Committee and by our
Senator to do better on the prosecutions of those who traffic in
human beings.



She didn't do so and my only question for this Committee is not
why was she let go, but why did she last that long?

[The prepared statement of Mr. Issa follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE DARRELL ISSA, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Chairwoman Sanchez, Ranking Member Cannon, thank you for allowing me to
join you today to share with you some of my experiences surrounding this hearing.

I recognize that this hearing is about the removal of seven U.S. Attorneys, and
the concerns of some members that President Bush will use an appointment process
stipulated within the Patriot Act reauthorization. In my view, my colleagues with
such concerns are putting the cart before the hurse, because we have little reason
to believe the President will abuse this temporary appointment procedure. To the
contrary, the Administration has given me assurances that it plans to work with
the Senate to fill the U.S. Attorney positions recently vacated.

Beyond the legislation at hand, it seems the other key issues are whether or not
U.S. Attorneys serve at the pleasure of the President, and beyond this point, wheth-
er or not any foundation existed for their removal. To the first issue, U.S. Attorneys
absolutely serve at the pleasure of the President. The President and the Vice Presi-
dent are the only elected officials within the Administration, and every political ap-
pointee is an at-will employee. Period. Significantly, the U.S. Attorneys' testimony
states this point quite clearly. I will focus my testimony on the second issue, wheth-
er or not any foundation for removal existed, in my experience and knowledge of
the US Attorney whose jurisdiction covered my congressional district.

First of all, I would like to recognize Carol Lam for the many positive achieve-
ments during her service as U.S. Attorney for the Southern District of California.
It would he difficult to overstate the importance of her successful prosecution of
Congressman Randy "Duke" Cunningham and other corrupt public officials in San
Diego.

U.S. Attorneys, however, are given a myriad of responsibilities, and are expected
to prosecute many different criminal activities. People have taken notice of U.S. At-
torney Lam's prosecution of corrupt officials, and hopefully this has scared straight
any would be profiteers of the public trust. That being said, I am afraid that crimi-
nal cartels that traffic in human beings are taking notice that they are less likely
to be prosecuted in the San Diego Sector than other areas along the Southwest bor-
der.

Last June, Senator Feinstein wrote to Attorney General Gonzales to share her
similar concern that Carol Lam's failure to prosecute most alien smugglers would
endanger the lives of Border Patrol agents and bring even more violent smuggling
syndicates to the California border region.

I first wrote to Carol Lam about border crimes more than three years ago after
learning from a reporter that her office had declined to prosecute an alien smuggler
apprehended while transporting a car loaded with undocumented immigrants near
Temecula, California, in my district. The smuggler, Antonio Amparo-Lopez, had at-
tempted to escape the arresting Border Patrol agents and, upon capture, the Border
Patrol learned that the smuggler had 21 known aliases and had been arrested and
deported more than 20 times without ever having been prosecuted.

I sought information from sources in the Border Patrol, and others in the law en-
forcement community, about what was really happening with border prosecutions.
Border Patrol agents were forced to accept a reality in which smugglers knew what
they could get away with. A smuggler knew he could drive a van full of illegal immi-
grants across the border without fear of any consequence other than being sent back
to Mexico to try again. Smugglers who were American citizens faced no con-
sequences at all.

Border Patrol agents and others within the Department of Homeland Security
would privately bring my office information about the problems with prosecutorial
guidelines put into effect by U.S. Attorney Carol Lam created in their efforts to se-
cure the border near San Diego from organized smuggling cartels. In May 2006, my
office released to the press a memo prepared by a senior source within the Border
Patrol that detailed how Carol Lam's policies adversely affected efforts to stop
smuggling syndicates. According to the memo, only 6 percent of 289 smuggling sus-
pects caught by Border Patrol agents from the El Cajon station east of San Diego
in the 12 months ending in September 2004 were prosecuted.

In August of 2006, former Judiciary Committee Chairman Jim Sensenbrenner and
I had consecutive meetings with the Border Patrol's San Diego Sector Chief Darryl
Griffen and Carol Lam about this subject. While we attempted to persuade the U.S.



Attorney to focus more resources in a way advocated by Federal law enforcement
officers charged with securing the border, we left the meeting unconvinced that U.S.
Attorney Lam was prepared to direct more resources toward the prosecution of ac-
tual foot soldiers for the smuggling cartels.

For three years, I and other members of Congress wrote Ms. Lam, the U.S. Attor-
ney General, and the President asking that more be done to prosecute those who
traffic in human beings. Only someone who believes that trafficking human beings
isn't a serious crime could look at Carol Lam's record and see an area that does
not deserve legitimate criticism.

My efforts to bring accountability and justice to the foot soldiers of smuggling or-
ganizations has not been limited to sending letters to the Administration. I have
successfully secured both funding authorizations and appropriations to bring more
prosecutorial resources to focus on aien smugglers. Last summer, these efforts
began to pay dividends as the Department of Justice announced the addition of 35
new prosecutors to border region offices such as San Diego who will focus exclu-
sively on alien smuggling and other border crimes.

I fully intend to continue my work, on a bipartisan basis, with California's sen-
ators and my colleagues in the House of Representatives to ensure that our next
U.S. attorney focuses on both border crimes and other critical cases here in the San
Diego area.

Mr. CONYERS. The time of the gentleman has expired.
And we now greet a former colleague, Asa Hutchinson. We wel-

come you to the Judiciary Committee panel.
Mr. CANNON. Mr. Chairman, before Mr. Hutchinson begins, I

know that Mr. Issa has been here all day. I understand he is will-
ing to answer questions.

Could we poll the panel to see if anybody has questions for Mr.
Issa? Otherwise, I think it is typical to let a Congressman leave if
there are no questions for him.

Mr. CONYERS. We do have some that would wish to question him,
but I would be willing to excuse Darrell Issa anyway if he has a
sufficiently urgent reason to leave, and I would be willing to do it
without-

Mr. ISSA. Mr. Chairman, although I took a redeye to get back
here, I am willing to stay as long as necessary to meet the require-
ments of the Committee.

If there is a short group of questions that I could answer quickly,
great. Otherwise, I certainly would understand and move with reg-
ular order.

Mr. CONYERS. If I could break order, then why don't I just recog-
nize the gentleman from Georgia for the questions he would like
to put to you know.

Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Congressman, you have focused a lot on this alleged smuggler,

Mr. Antonio Amparo-Lopez, who you say had been arrested and de-
ported 20 times without ever having been prosecuted.

When did those arrests and deportations occur?
Mr. ISSA. They occurred over, I believe, a 7-year period prior to

the first complaint, which was in 2004.
Although whether or not he committed other crimes, there is no

question that he was not eligible to be where he was and he was
deported 20 times before that.

Mr. JOHNSON. When you say deported, do you mean that there
were actually some deportation proceedings begun by the INS?

Mr. ISSA. No. We have a procedure when you are not entitled to
be in the U.S., when you are an illegal, and the gentlemen to my
left can do a much better job of answering the details.



You can voluntarily, you can waive the claim of various rights.
Mr. JOHNSON. So in short, there was no prosecution of the gen-

tleman because he was deported administratively, is that correct?
Mr. ISSA. That is correct. Twenty times he was in the U.S. ille-

gally and was let go back to his home country.
Mr. JOHNSON. And that was administrative, not a decision that

was made by the U.S. attorney's office, isn't that correct?
Mr. ISSA. It was correct that-no, no, I take that back. No, he

had been put up for prosecution. Prosecution had been refused pre-
viously and he was let go.

The Border Patrol doesn't make a decision on prosecution.
Mr. JOHNSON. And how many times had the U.S. attorney's office

in the San Diego district refused to prosecute Mr. Lopez.
Mr. ISSA. I don't have that figure today. I have to be quite can-

did, the 21st time was when the Border Patrol had him on the top
of the wall of shame and asked me if we could do something before
he left the country again.

Mr. JOHNSON. So pretty much after 20 times of being administra-
tively deported, a complaint was made that the U.S. attorney's of-
fice should commence criminal prosecution against this gentleman.

Mr. ISSA. That is correct.
Mr. JOHNSON. All right, thank you.
Ms. S ,Ncmiz. [Presiding.] Mr. Keller is recognized.
Mr. KELLER. Thank you.
Mr. Issa, you were here today. I want to start with the alleged

Duke Cunningham connection.
You saw that I asked Will Moschella from DOJ a question and

he testified under oath that Ms. Lam's dismissal had absolutely
nothing to do with her pursuing Duke Cunningham.

When I asked Ms. Lam, under oath, if she had any evidence
whatsoever that her dismissal was really in her prosecution of
Duke Cunningham, she said, under oath, "No."

I just want to point out a timeline, based on letters that you sent
that totally confirms that. The Duke Cunningham scandal was bro-
ken by your local paper. "San Diego Union Tribune," on June 12,
2005, and yet we have a series of letters from you 14 months before
that date, calling the attention of the problem to Ms. Lam that she
was not prosecuting certain alien smugglers who had been arrested
repeatedly.

In fact, your first letter is February 2, 2004. Is that correct?
Mr. ISSA. That is correct.
Mr. KELLER. And it makes common sense, but you obviously had

no idea on February 2, 2004 that your colleague, who had just been
reelected over and over again, 14 months from now, was going to
be involved in some big scandal. Is that correct?

Mr. ISSA. I am quite certain none of us here or on the dais had
any idea.

Mr. KELLER. And you aren't the only one to raise those concerns.
There were 19 Republicans that signed a letter, but there were also
a couple of Democrats who raised the same concerns you did.

Would you talk about that for a little bit?
Mr. ISSA. Senator Feinstein has been an excellent Senator for

California and she has shown an interest in an immigration reform
policy, but at the same time, an assurance that we should make



our borders secure, and she had written a letter that almost mim-
icked the exact same concerns I had and perhaps even generated
by the other part of the enforcement process, the Border Patrol,
being frustrated.

Mr. KELLER. Let me just say, in closing, that I thought Ms. Lam
today was very professional and handled herself well. She deserves
a lot of credit for the Duke Cunningham prosecution and will go
down in the books for that outstanding prosecution.

But you, too, deserve a lot of credit, Darrell. I went to San Diego
myself and spent a week in January of 2006, riding around with
Border Patrol agents, and they reported to me the same frustra-
tions that you had first been calling to the attention of everyone
for 2 years, that they had arrested the same exact people 20 dif-
ferent times, that these people were bringing over about 10 illegal
aliens per shot at 1,500 bucks a pop, making 15 grand a week,
bring them in 10 times a year.

Next thing you know, that is 150 grand and they were not being
prosecuted at all and they were so frustrated because they were
risking their lives to arrest folks and they may be shot and then
they would turn them over and not be prosecuted.

So I just want to commend you. You were ahead of the curve on
that and I can just say, from having been there firsthand, you
knew what you were talking about.

Mr. ISSA. Thank you, Mr. Keller. And I think you point out the
one great flaw that we tried to get changed in the southern district
and that was that the U.S. attorney's policy of less than dozen, no
prosecution, had become known.

So it created a guaranteed get-out-of-jail free or never go to jail
and that, of course, enhanced a particular type of smuggling.

I want to say one other thing, which is that I happen to believe
that Carol Lam is a terrific prosecutor and when it came to big
cases, she did extremely well.

It really is a question of balance. Our office felt that we needed
to have a little more balance on human smuggling and we endeav-
ored to do so and we really regret that we didn't get that during
the period of time in which it might have helped in Federal policy,
including a guest worker program and a national reform which this
President lobbied for.

Mr. KELLER. I thank you for your leadership.
Madam Chairman, yield back the balance of my time.
Ms. SNcm~z. Thank you.
If there are no further questions for Mr. Issa, you may be ex-

cused.
And we will now move on to Mr. Hutchinson.
Mr. Hutchinson, would you please proceed with your testimony?

TESTIMONY OF THLE HONORABLE ASA HUTCHINSON, A
FORMER REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE
OF ARKANSAS
Mr. HUTCHINSON. Thank you, Madam Chairman, Ranking Mem-

ber Cannon, Mr. Chairman of the full Committee, Chairman Con-
yers, colleagues, former colleagues, I should say.

It is good to be back in the home of the Judiciary Committee,
where I served 1997 to 2001. I have enormous respect for this Coin-



mittee, the work of the Members of this Committee and for its his-
tory, as well.

I am here today testifying as a former United States attorney
and I have served in that capacity in the 1980's under former
President Ronald Reagan, but I have also worked with the United
States attorneys both as administrator of the Drug Enforcement
Administration, including the current batch of U.S. attorneys, as
well as in homeland security, looking at drug enforcement, working
with them on immigration enforcement and customs enforcement,
as well.

And the purpose of my testimony is, obviously, to answer any
questions, but also to talk about the importance of the U.S. attor-
ney and serving at the pleasure of the President in terms of car-
rying out the President's mission and I certainly support that to-
tally.

The U.S. attorneys who have previously testified, I worked with
most of those while I was head of the DEA and at Homeland Secu-
rity and I have the greatest respect for them.

But I also understand the issue here today is not necessarily the
performance as simply the question that they serve at the pleasure
of the President of the United States and whenever you serve in
that discretionary role, the President can ask for a U.S. attorney's
resignation, as has happened many times during the course of his-
tory.

But I would just make a couple points before I turn the micro-
phone back.

First, except for the U.S. attorney, except for the U.S. attorney,
the Federal prosecutors are career attorneys who are not nec-
essarily committed to the priorities of the Administration. And
without the full support of the U.S. attorney, the President,
through the attorney general, would have little impact on the stra-
tegic priorities of the Federal justice system.

Any new Administration could choose from a laundry list of pri-
orities that range from environmental enforcement to Federal gun
laws to fighting terrorism and the priorities change with the neces-
sity of the time and with the goals of the Administration.

With limited resources, the U.S. attorney sets the prosecutorial
guidelines, among a long list of Federal agencies, and they invari-
ably change with different Presidents, but they cannot change
without the commitment of the pre sidentially-appointed United
States attorney.

So it is essentially that the U.S. attorneys serve at the pleasure
of the President and any U.S. attorney enjoys being able to say, as
a mark of his or her authority, "I serve at the pleasure of the Presi-
dent of the United States." And as a necessary part of that power
and authority goes with the logical inference that the President can
request that individual's resignation.

And it would be unacceptable for a U.S. attorney to refuse to en-
force Federal immigration laws, drug laws, or to seek the death
penalty merely because of disagreement with the Administration's
views.

If you disagree with that statement, then it would appear to me
that the President's prerogative should be preserved and protected.



With regard to the issue of the appointment of interim United
States attorneys, it is my view that the attorney general should
have the authority to name interim U.S. attorneys until the presi-
dentially-appointed successor is named, confirmed and takes office.

And while this is not perfect, it is consistent with the objective
of the President having the ability to influence Federal enforce-
ment priorities through the attorney general and the United States
attorneys.

The role of the U.S. attorney has always been critical to effective
enforcement of our Federal criminal laws, but it has been substan-
tially increased since the terrorist attacks of 9/11.

The U.S. attorney not only sets enforcement priorities within the
district, but also serves as a unique coordinator of the Federal law
enforcement.

In fighting terrorism, it is essential that the U.S. attorney be in
synch with the attorney general and properly coordinate with the
Department of Justice.

For this reason, the current authority of the attorney general to
name interim appointments makes sense and, in my judgment,
should be continued.

And with that, I will yield my time and I thank the Committee
for its indulgence.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Hutchin son follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ASA HUTCHINSON

Good afternoon. My name is Asa Hutchinson, and it was my privilege to serve
on the House Committee on the Judiciary from 1997-2001 before being confirmed
to serve as Administrator of the United States Drug Enforcement Administration.
It is good to be back, and I am privileged to be testifying on a subject of great inter-
est to me and to anyone who appreciates the importance of United States Attorneys
to the administration of justice at the federal level in this nation. I was honored
to have served as United States Attorney for the Western District of Arkansas from
1982 until 1985 during the administration of former President Ronald Reagan.

It is from a number of perspectives that I have learned the critical role that a
United States Attorney serves our nation and the priorities of the Administration.
I have interacted with United States Attorneys as a defense lawyer; as a member
of Congress; as head of the DEA; and as our nation's first Under Secretary for Bor-
der and Transportation Security of the Department of Homeland Security. In the
latter role, I worked with our federal law enforcement officials on customs, immigra-
tion and drug enforcement issues. The dedication, commitment and discretion of
U.S. Attorneys is essential if the President's administration is to be successful with
its priorities in enforcing federal criminal law. That is why I fully support the Presi-
dent's discretion in naming U.S. Attorneys who support the President's priorities
and who are committed to carrying out the president's initiatives and enforcement
goals. Let me elaborate on this main point:

1. Except for the U.S. Attorney, the federal prosecutors are career attorneys
who are not necessarily committed to the priorities of the Administration.
Without the full support of the U.S. Attorney, the President, through the At-
torney General, would have little practical impact on the strategic priorities
of the federal justice system. Any new administration could choose from a
laundry list of priorities that range from environmental enforcement to fed-
eral gun laws to fighting terrorism. The priorities change with the necessity
of the time and with the goals of the Administration. With limited resources
the United States Attorney sets the prosecutorial guidelines for a long list
of federal agencies, and those priorities invariably change with different
presidents, but they could not change without the commitment of the presi-
dentially appointed United States Attorney.

2. It is essential that the United States Attorneys serve at the pleasure of the
President. It logically follows that the President may ask for the resignation
of his or her appointee, with or without cause. A caution is necessary at this
point. If a President exercises the power to fire a United States Attorney,



then that action is entitled to receive close scrutiny by those with oversight
responsibility. I say this because we all recall the Saturday night massacre
when the Nixon White House fired a number of federal appointees with in-
vestigative and prosecutorial power in the Watergate investigation. The ac-
tions of the President on that occasion received broad criticism and ulti-
mately backfired with the appointment of Leon Jaworski who pursued the
investigation with vigor and success. While that action was an extreme
abuse of presidential power, the lessons of history illustrate that the presi-
dential appointment power over U.S. Attorneys has been largely used to posi-
tively influence federal enforcement priorities. For example, it would be un-
acceptable for the U.S. Attorney to refuse to enforce federal immigration
laws, drug laws, or seek the death penalty merely because of a disagreement
with the Administration's views. If you agree with that statement ,then it
would appear to me that the presidential prerogative should be preserved
and protected.

3. With regard to the appointment of interim United States Attorneys, it is my
niew that the Attorney General should have the authority to name interim
U.S. Attorneys until the presidentially appointed successor is named, con-
firmed and takes office. While this is not perfect, it is consistent with the
objective of a President having the ability to influence federal enforcement
priorities through the Attorney General and the U.S. Attorneys.

The role of U.S. Attorneys has always been critical to effective enforcement of our
federal laws, but their role has increased substantially since the terrorist attacks
of 9/11. The U.S. Attorney not only sets federal enforcement priorities within the
district but also serves as a unique coordinator of the federal law enforcement effort.
In fighting terrorism, it is essential that the U.S. Attorney be in sync with the At-
torney General and properly coordinate with the Department of Justice. For this
reason the current authority of the Attorney General to name interim appointments
makes sense and should be continued.

I would be happy to respond to any questions.

Ms. SNcm~z. Thank you, Mr. Hutchinson.
Mr. Smietanka?

TESTIMONY OF JOHN A. SMIETANKA, FORMER UNITED
STATES ATTORNEY FOR THE WESTERN DISTRICT OF MICHI-
GAN
Mr. SMIETANKA. I am electronically challenged and I found the

button.
Madam Chairman, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Ranking Member, my

name is John Smietanka. I practice law in the western area of
Michigan, with Smietanka, Buckleitner, Stephenson & Guzon. I
have been in private practice now for about 13 years.

For 25 years before that, I was a prosecuting attorney, 12 in the
prosecutor's office in Berrien County in the southwestern corner of
the State with Congressman Conyers.

For 12 years, I was a United States attorney for the western dis-
trict of Michigan. I am a recovering politician, elected county pros-
ecutor three times, and ran unsuccessfully for Michigan attorney
general twice.

I love and respect the office of the United States attorney and
the U.S. Department of Justice very much. I know many former
U.S. attorneys sitting in this panel, colleagues of mine, who equally
love the department, love the position of U.S. attorney and is a
part of our family and we don't like it when our family is attacked.

I also respect politics and politicians, because I was one, and I
admire those people who have the guts to go out and run for office
and practice what Aristotle called the art of government.

The primary issue that I was asked to testify about was how to
deal with the appointment of temporary replacement United States



attorneys when the presidentially appointed incumbent leaves of-
fice.

And I jump to the conclusion and I say that I would endorse the
Berman bill, because it is essentially what we came to at the rec-
ommendation of Attorney General Meese back in 1986 and served
in decent stead until 2006.

That policy, that legislation was a modification of what had been
going on for decades before that. In fact, I believe Abraham Lincoln
and 26 of his successors found that appointment by judges was not
constitutionally offensive and was a fine way to deal with what
should be an interim position, and I want to emphasize interim po-
sition.

The President has the absolute right under the Constitution,
under the Judiciary Act of 1789 to name and to replace United
States attorneys. They have been under the direction of the attor-
ney general since the 1870's. They are at-will employees or, rather,
inferior officers, the technical term.

I suggest when you are talking about now the replacement of a
U.S. attorney, an interim U.S. attorney, I would just highlight
eight points and I will be finished.

The position of the United States attorney has always been and
should a political or policy non-career position. It is a very powerful
position. With that should come great accountability.

The appointment of temporary successors to the presidentially-
appointed United States attorneys under any legislative and/or ex-
ecutive scheme has dangers that have arisen in the past and will
do so in the future.

The appropriate work of the United States attorney's office must
go on without improper or undue interference from within or with-
out. As I said, the President has a right to qualified political ap-
pointees in her or his Administration who will promote good Gov-
ernment and the Administration's policy priorities.

The Congress, courts, media and the public have parallel rights
to scrutinize the work of those political appointees. The removal of
a United States attorney by fiat or requested resignation should be
approached carefully and may have consequences in how that office
and the department functions.

To make temporary replacement appointments of unqualified
people would be to make a plaything of the office and extremely de-
meaning to a very critical office.

And, finally, the appropriate way, as I said before, of appointing
interim U.S. attorneys is the process that prevailed from 1986 to
2006, essentially the Berman bill. Whether it is 120 days or some
other figure is up to the legislature.

Thank you, Madam Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Smietanka follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN A. SMIETANKA

My name is John Smietanka. I currently practice law in Western Michigan in the
firm of Smietanka, Buckleitner, Steffes and Gezon. While the majority of our prac-
tice is in civil work, federal and state, we also handle a substantial number of fed-
eral and state criminal cases.



MY BACKGROUND

I am admitted to practice law in the States of Michigan and Illinois, as well as
the federal courts of those two states, the United States Sixth Circuit Court of Ap-
peals and the United States Supreme Court.

Berrien County, Michigan Prosecutor
For 25 years of my career I was a prosecutor, first as an assistant county pros-

ecutor in Berrien County, Michigan for 4 years, and then as Berrien County Pros-
ecuting Attorney for almost 8 years. I was also President of the Prosecuting Attor-
neys Association of Michigan. During my time as county prosecutor, I was also in-
volved in politics as a member of the Republican Party at both the local and state
levels. I was elected 3 times as Prosecuting Attorney by the people of Berrien Coun-
ty.
United States Attorney for the Western District of Michigan

In 1981, the presidentially-appointed United States Attorney for Western Michi-
gan (appointed by President Carter) James Brady, resigned to go into private prac-
tice, and, under the law as it existed at the time, the federal district judges in the
Western District appointed Robert Greene as Interim United States Attorney. Bob
had been an assistant United States Attorney in the office for many years. He
served as the Interim United States Attorney until I was confirmed and commis-
sioned in October 1981.

Later in 1981 President Reagan nominated me and the United States Senate con-
firmed me as the United States Attorney for the Western District of Michigan. In
1985, I was renominated and confirmed for a second four year term. When President
George H.W. Bush was elected in 1988, I continued to serve as United States Attor-
ney until January 1, 1994.

I resigned effective on January 1, 1994, upon the confirmation of my successor,
Michael Dettmer, the presidentially-appointed United States Attorney of former
President Clinton.

I served as U.S. Attorney for 3 Presidents (Reagan, Bush and Clinton) and 5 At-
torney Generals (Smith, Meese, Thornburgh, Barr and Reno) and several acting At-
torney Generals.

The transitions of the United States Attorney's Office in Western Michigan from
the Carter to Reagan/Bush to Clinton United States Attorneys were almost seam-
less, with each of us cooperating completely and enthusiastically to ensure a smooth
and effective transition. Jim Brady and Bob Greene remain good friends of mine.

I mention this to emphasize two points.

" Transitions of an extremely sensitive and powerful political office such as
United States Attorney can and should be as smooth as possible, with the
goal that the work of the office continue as unaffected as possible.

" As every current and former United States Attorney that I have ever met
(and that has been hundreds) has said, this is the best job any lawyer in
America can have. We develop a loyalty to our office and the entire Depart-
ment of Justice that borders on that given to one's family. Like many others,
I am a member of the National Association of Former United States Attor-
neys which is dedicated to ensuring that the Department of Justice continues
to live up to its best traditions and goals.

Principal Associate Deputy Attorney General
I also had a unique honor in 1990. I was asked by then United States Deputy

Attorney General William P. Barr to take a temporary detail to Main Justice as his
Principal Associate. Later, when he became Attorney General in 1991, I was one of
his Assistants in that office. In that role, I learned even more of how that depart-
ment of many diverse divisions and offices, with 88,000 persons working there, func-
tioned. My responsibilities included being the liaison between the Deputy and all
of the departmental components (save for the Criminal Division and the Federal Bu-
reau of Investigation, the responsibilities of later Deputy Attorney General George
Terwilliger). My area of concern thus included all the United States Attorneys in
the country.

Occasionally I participated in the interview process for the candidates for United
States Attorney positions, but was never a part of the selection process in the White
House.

United States Court of Appeals Nominee
In 1992, President George H. W. Bush nominated me for a vacancy on the United

States Sixth Circuit Court of Appeals. However, it was a presidential election year



and over 60 nominees for judicial appointments did not get hearings before the Sen-
ate Judiciary Committee that year and our nominations died on the last day of that
Congress. I was left with the consolation that it wasn't personal, that very qualified
people in our group (now Chief Justice of the United States Supreme Court John
Roberts and former Governor of Oklahoma Frank Keating were with me) went on
with their lives, and that, as John Roberts said, "We are now entitled to the acro-
nym after our names: AJO: Almost Judge Once.".

Candidate for Michigan Attorney General
In 1994, and again in 1998, 1 ran unsuccessfully for the position of Michigan At-

torney General as the Republican nominee.
In our family we were taught to respect government, politics and politicians. A

great aunt of mine once said of our family, "We were raised on politics, sports and
cigar smoke." Now, I confess, I am a recovering politician.

With this background the Committee may appreciate a little how much I love the
Department of Justice. It also may show that I have no grudge against politics and
politicians.

Therefore it troubles me when the word "politics" is sneered at, and is used as
a dirty adjective in common speech. And it truly offends me when I hear prosecutors
wrongfully tarred with that adjective when undeserved. Finally it causes me the
most concern if there is any apparent basis in the actions of politicians, prosecutors
or judges for their placing partisan or personal considerations above the honest and
effective creation, execution and judging of the law.

THE OFFICE OF UNITED STATES ATTORNEY

Let me briefly highlight the history of the United States Attorneys as part of our
federal system of law.

The position was first created in the Judiciary Act of 1789, one of the first laws
of our country.

And there shall be appointed in each district a meet person learned in the law
to act as attorney for the United States in such district, who shall be sworn or
affirmed to the faithful execution of his office, whose duty it shall be to pros-
ecute in such district all delinquents for crimes and offences, cognizable under
the authority of the United States, and all civil actions in which the United
States shall be concerned, except before the supreme court in the district in
which that court shall be holden. And he shall receive as compensation for his
services such fees as shall be taxed therefor in the respective courts before
which the suits or prosecutions shall be. ...

Judiciary Act of 1789, Section 35.
The same law created the position of Attorney General, but did not create a rela-

tionship between the two offices, rather assigning the majority of federal legal work
to the United States Attorneys, and designating the Attorney General as legal advi-
sor to the United States and its representative in the United States Supreme Court.

In 1870 the Department of Justice was created by Congress and the folding of the
United States Attorneys into it took place.

While the process of filling the office of United States Attorney on a 4-year-term
basis has been stable for over a century, the method of appointing temporary re-
placements has varied since my appointment in 1981.

Appointment of Interim or Acting United States Attorneys
For many decades, the appointing of United States Attorneys has been covered

by 28 USC § 54 1.
* Prior to 1986, it was left to the federal district judges to select an "Interim"

United States Attorney until a permanent presidentially-appointed person
was fully-qualified.

* From 1986 to 2006, the Attorney General was given the first crack at an "in-
terim" U.S. Attorney, and if a new person was not qualified within 120 days,
the district court had the discretion to appoint such a person without time
limitation (but only until a new presidentially-appointed person was quali-
fied).

* In 2006, the section and the practice were changed to allow the Attorney Gen-
eral's choice to remain in office until a successor was senatorially confirmed.

In addition there is another approach to filling the vacancy, the Vacancies Reform
Act, 5 USC §§ 3345-3349d. This provides in the broadest terms for such person as
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the First Assistant United States Attorney then serving in the office where the va-
cancy occurs for a period of 210 days.

PRACTICAL CONSIDERATIONS IN REVIEWING 28 USC § 546:

The position of United States Attorney has always been and should con-
tinue to be a political position, that is, a " policy" or non-career appoint-
ment.

It guarantees some sensitivity for the distinct culture and history of the people
in the district when making discretionary legal decisions.

Examples include:

" Working to achieve proper integration and cooperation between federal, state
and local law enforcement authorities (Law Enforcement Coordinating Com-
mittees from the 1980s);

" Proper allocation of legal resources in a district that meets local needs (gun,
obscenity, drug etc. cases);

" A proper sensitivity to how state and local governmental cultures can be
checked for abuses of power (public corruption prosecutions);

" A presumed comfort with the public relations aspect of the United States At-
torney's job.

Furthermore, while I have the greatest respect for the career civil servants, we
benefit by the responsiveness to the public and the accountability that goes with
being a political officer.

WITH GREAT POWER SHOULD GO GREAT ACCOUNTABILITY.

We do need public scrutiny of the types of people that wield governmental author-
ity, especially those who exercise the powerful investigative and prosecutorial tuuls
that Congress has authorized and funded, and the Executive uses, to enforce federal
laws.

" Although nomination by a President of suitable persons to be United States
Attorneys has its own perils, it does at least cause administrations to be more
careful that the persons that they ultimately choose are going to pass con-
gressional and public scrutiny.

" While the current process of "advice and consent" by the United States Sen-
ate is not perfect (it can be brutally unfair and partisan, and has permanently
negatively affected nominees' lives), it does prepare them and others for the
rough and tumble world of federal law enforcement.

" While both aspects of this process do in fact deter good and qualified people
from subjecting themselves to it, for the most part it replicates the world of
electoral politics where candidates voluntarily expose themselves to "the
slings and arrows of outrageous fortune". Hopefully it develops in the sur-
vivors a thick skin covering a humbled ego with a certain empathy to the
staffs and Assistant United States Attorneys they supervise, the agents and
courts they work with, the victims and defendants they must protect, the
media they are examined by and the public they serve.

The appointment of successors to the presidentially-appointed United
States Attorneys under any legislative and/or executive scheme has dan-
gers that have arisen in the past:

" Court appointment: When the courts were the sole appointers of Interim
U.S. Attorneys, the danger was that the person so designated would have had
a too-close relationship to the court and have allegiance to it rather than the
policies and practices of the President, Attorney General or the Department
of Justice.

" Delay by the President or Senate: When the Administration or the Senate
unduly delayed the nomination of a successor, interim or "acting" United
States Atturneys cuuld stay in that category for years. (See the extraur-
dinarily difficult situation in Puerto Rico from 1993 to 1999 described in
the trial and appellate court decisions in United States v. Fermin Hilario, 83
F. Supp. 2d 263 (D.P.R. 2000), and United States v. Del Rosario, 90 F. Supp.
2d 171 (D.P.R. 2000). See also the First Circuit's reversal of the trial court
in United States v. Hilario, 219 F.3d 9 (2000). In those cases the acting or
Interim United States Attorney was in place for 612 years. This problem has
occurred during different administrations, as witness the years of successive
acting/interim United States Attorneys in the Virgin Islands in the 1980s.



" Temporary appointments for political favoritism: A danger arises also
if a temporary appointment of the Attorney General is not followed by some
action to identify and move a successor through the process. It is most of con-
cern where a perception may exist that the Interim United States Attorney
is put in place to accomplish a purely partisan political goal. Every adminis-
tration in the past 30 years has published extensive criteria for identifying
the most professionally qualified candidates for U.S. Attorney positions.

" Changes in the leadership of an organization send messages. When-
ever and for whatever reason one UnitedT States Attorney leaves and another
comes in, there is profound uncertainty in the career staff of assistants and
staff. Sometimes that is good, as when poor management skills or criminality
is attacked, or a complacent office needs new ideas and energy; sometimes it
is bad, as when the competent office leader is removed without apparent good
reason. But sudden and apparently arbitrary changes at the top cannot help
but affect the troops. This danger is most apparent in mass actions, such as
the approximately 86 same-day terminations of U.S. Attorneys during the
Clinton administration, and to a lesser extent, perhaps only by numbers, in
the current situation.

The appropriate work of a United States Attorneys' Office must go on
without improper or undue interference

Sensitive investigations and prosecutions, most especially those of political or
other public figures should never be improperly derailed by a change of administra-
tion in the United States Attorney of a district. The best way for that to occur is
for the departmental leadership, including both those in Main Justice and the local
office itself, to commit themselves to seamless transitions. Unnecessary jerking of
the reins distract the most compliant horses.

Judging the reasons for the replacement of a United States Attorney
must be done with great care and circumspection

This is the most difficult of all considerations to apply in real life. Resignations
are often the method of resolution of conflict giving both the employer and employee
a way of avoiding undue embarrassment. In addition it would do the work of no
United States Attorney's Office any good, in my judgment, to undergo the stress of
a public airing of personality conflicts, odd personal traits or the management
quirks of the boss or her or his workers.

When the reason for a hasty departure is the potential criminal behavior of the
incumbent, that is a different story. And sometimes non-criminal but tortious behav-
ior occurs and can be fair game for the public and for reason for firings.

In the case of the 7 resignations under scrutiny here, I have absolutely no knowl-
edge of what led to them. I have, nor do I need for my policy comments, no reason
to deal with the merits of any of these cases. These 7 resignations and the 86 in
1993, are unique in my experience.

The President has a right to qualified political appointees in her or his
administration who will promote good government and the administra-
tion's policy priorities

A concomitant right is to dismiss or seek the resignation of those who do not want
to follow the lawful directives of that administration's leadership. Again I emphasize
I do not know what caused these resignations. If a United States Attorney is
charged with enforcing a policy or a decision to do something which is illegal or mor-
ally repugnant, that person has a right, or perhaps even a duty, to oppose it inter-
nally. If internal opposition is unavailing, the proper course would be to resign rath-
er than to perform illegal or morally repugnant acts.

On the other hand, the President and the Attorney General have the right to re-
move a United States Attorney who is not doing a good job. To take that power
away from the Chief Executive would be of questionable constitutionality, and cer-
tainly very bad government.

In any event, the Congress, the Judiciary, the media and the public have contin-
ually exercised their prerogatives to evaluate just how well the President appoints
and removes.

The appropriate way of appointing Interim United States Attorneys is the
process that prevailed from 1986 to 2006

No way to handle this situation is perfect. Each approach has dangers of abuse,
inefficiency, favoritism and treading on toes. However, it seems to me that the most
effective way is to allow the Attorney General to appoint for a period of time (120
days is a fair number, though not worthy of Mount Rushmore enshrinement), and,
if the President fails to nominate or the Senate fails to confirm a candidate, the
court could (though not required to) step in. The court could, if the appointee of the
Attorney General is doing a good enough job, reappoint that person. The one thing



that is certain is that if the Administration were to put in as Interim United States
Attorney someone who was then to fail to be confirmed by the Senate, 28 USC 546
would bar that person from holding the office later. This would militate against an
Attorney General immediately putting in a controversial political person that could
be forced out ignominiously and forever within 120 days.

This checks -and-balances process would put a premium on the administration, the
court, the Senate and the "recommenders" of potential new United States Attorneys
working together to speed the process along. Such an approach would be the best
guarantee of as little disturbance of the work of the office.

Therefore I endorse the approach of the Berman bill now before this Committee,
which restores the principle that:

" An interim U.S. Attorney may be appointed by the Attorney General for 120
days; and

" If a senatorially confirmed U.S. Attorney is not commissioned by then, the
district court may appoint an Interim U.S. Attorney.

I am grateful for the opportunity to address the Committee on this issue and am
available to answer any questions that you might have.

Ms. SANcEz. Thank you for your testimony.
Mr. Wampler, you are recognized for your testimony.

TESTIMONY OF ATLEE WAMPLER, 111, PRESIDENT, THE NA-
TIONAL ASSOCIATION OF FORMER UNITED STATES ATTOR-
NEYS
Mr. WAMPLER. Madam Chairman, Members of Congress, I am

Atlee W. Wampler, 111. 1 am appearing here today as president of
the National Association of Former United States Attorneys, and I
have filed a position statement of the association with the House
Committee on the Judiciary.

The association's membership includes former United States at-
torneys from every State in the union and every executive Adminis-
tration back to President Kennedy.

The association's purpose, as stated in its mission statement, is
to promote and defend and further the integrity and the preserva-
tion of the litigation authority and independence of the office of the
United States attorney.

And it is the preservation of integrity and independence of the
U.S. attorney that I am here to stress today. This bipartisan asso-
ciation is very troubled with these recent press accounts concerning
the termination of a sizeable number of well performing U.S. attor-
neys.

And, yes, the U.S. attorney serves at the pleasure of the Presi-
dent and the President may fire him or her at any time. However,
there is a reasoned tradition that U.S. attorneys serve out the
terms, the Administration's terms, and we vigorously oppose any
effort to remove a U.S. attorney because of political displeasure or
political reward to another person to hold the title of this impor-
tant office.

Such terminations, unfortunately, give the perception of and gen-
erate speculation as to whether political considerations prompted
these firings.

The United States attorney is not an executive widget, is not a
fungible executive commodity. These terminations cause disrup-
tions in the U.S. attorney's office.

The U.S. attorney is the chief Federal law enforcement officer in
the district and he is charged with responsibilities I have set out



in my statement, that are set out in the statute, and they are ple-
nary.

Throughout the 4 to 8 years that a U.S. attorney operates in that
position to manage a major law enforcement office, he gains edu-
cation, training, experience and wisdom and becomes a very valu-
able asset to the system of justice in this country.

And the U.S. attorney's tasks are extremely demanding, demand-
ing total commitment of the public and private lives, and their
work is so stressful that the usual problem that we have at the end
of Administration terms is that these highly experienced men and
women leave office and depart to lucrative positions in private law
firms.

Most importantly, the United States attorney cannot be per-
ceived to be biased toward nor influenced by any political party in
power nor by politically prominent people nor people of great
wealth.

That polestar requirement manifests the principle that the U.S.
attorney must have a degree of substantial independence and that
is the major reason for the tradition of U.S. attorneys serving to
the end of an Administration's terms.

If the U.S. attorney is doing his or her job of fairly carrying out
the prosecution and the laws of the United States, he or she is
going to upset some very important and prominent people and peo-
ple of great wealth. These people are going to complain to the top
members of the Administration to remove that U.S. attorney for
making decisions that adversely affect them.

And it is the duty of top officials in the Department of Justice
and it has been through the history of the Justice Department that
I have noted over the last 30 years that they politely listen to these
complaints and pay them no heed if the United States attorney is
faithfully executing the laws of his or her office.

A President and an attorney general must respect that U.S. at-
torneys are charged with the statutory duty of enforcement of the
laws impartially and fairly in the district, which gives the United
States attorney an element of independence.

The U.S. attorney is not charged by Congress with being simply
a team player.

Such terminations, rightly or wrongly, give a bad perception and,
rightly or wrongly, cause speculation that justice is for sale and
retribution can be sold and the dogs of justice can be called off.

A President and an attorney general must exercise discretion in
this sensitive area of the Administration of justice, not to do what
President's have the power to do, and that is to terminate a per-
forming experienced United States attorney from office.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Wampler follows:]
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STATEMENT OFi
ATLEE XX. WAMPLER ITT AS 2006-2007 PRESIDENT OF

THE NATIONAL. ASSOCIArION OF FORMER UNITED STAILs ATT ORNEYS
REGARDING

H.R. 580, RESTORING CHECKS AND BALANCES
TN THlE CONINnIATrION PROCESS OF UNITED) STATES ATTORNEYS

I amr the President of the National Association of Former Lnited States Attorneys
("NAFUSA"). NAFUSA was founded in March 1979 to promote, defend and fairther the
integrity and the preservation of the litigating authority and independence of the Office of the
United States, Attorney, Our membership includes United States Attorneys from every
administration back to President Kennedy and includes former United States Attorneys from
every state in the union. It is with this mission and with our cumulative experience as Umted
States Attorneys that I am here today to prcscnt thc position of this deeply concerned, bi-parrisan
organ izaton, NNFI SA

We are very troubled with recent press accounts concerning the termination of a sizable
number of United States Attorneys. Historically, United States Attorneys have had a certain
degree of independence because of the unique and integral role the Urnited States Attorncys play
in Federal law enforcement. Among other things, the United States Attorney establishes and
maintains working and trusting relationships with key Federal, state and local law enforcement
agencies. In many respects, while the United States Attorney is a representative of the
Department of Justice in each district, the United States Attorney brings to bear his or her
experience and knowledge of the law enforcement needs of the district in establishing priorities
and allocating resources. Most importantly, United States Attorneys have maintained a strong
tradition of insuring that the laws of tbe [nited States are faithfully executed, without favor to
anyone and without regard to any political consideration. It is for these reasons that the usual
practice has been for United States Attorneys to be permitted to serve for the duration of the
administration that appointed them.

We are concerned that the role of the L'nited States Attorneys may have been undermined
by what may have been political considerations that mun counter to the proper administration of
justice and the tradition of the Department of Justicc. While we certainly recognize that the
United States Attorneys serve at the pleasure of the President, we would vigorously oppose any
effort by any Attorney General to remove e a United States Attorney as a result of political
displeasure or for political reword. Any such effort would undermine the confidence of the
Federal judiciary, Federal and local law enforcement agencies. the public, and the thousands of
Assistant United States Attorneys working in those offices.
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We do not mean to suggest that we know the reasons for each of the terminations or. for
that matter, all of the relevant facia. Indeed, we encourage the Department of Jusatice and
Congress to make aa fll and as complete a disclosure of the facts sisrroundiisg these fininga as is
pennissibile. Still, the reported facts are troubling, perhaps unique in the annals of the
Department of Justice, and certainly raise questions as to whether political considerations
prompted the decision to terminate so many United Statea Attorneys. It may well he that
legislative attention or a written policy of the Department of Justice ia necessary to deal with this
and similar simuationa in the future to afford continuity and protection to United States Attorneya.
We will he happy to assist the Departmnt or Congress in any such effort-

We understand that there is a historical unwritten and necessary tradition to maintain a
Umted Staten Attorney, appointed by the President of the United States and confirmed by the
United States Senate, until the end of an administration's term(s) unless the United States
Attorney is found to he in dereliction of his or her duties.

We believe that this tradition must he memorialized in legislative history.

Although the Attorney General of the U nited States is in charge of the United States
Department of Justice and sets policies and procedures of the Department, each of the ninety-
three (93) United States Attorneys who is Presidentially appointed and United States Senate
confined, has a substantial degree of independence due to the uniique and integral role the
United Statea Attorney has in Federal public law forurn of carrying out the prosecution function
in the Distnict in which the United States Attorney is con Firmed.

The United States Attorney cannot he perceived to he biased toward, nor influenced by
the political party in power, nor hy politically prominent people, nor people of great wealth,
This polestar requirement manifests itself in the prnciple that the United States Attorney must
have substantial independence.

The U nited States Attorney is the chief Federal law enforcement officer in the District
and, through the United Stales Attorney'a experiences in managing the office. (1) establishes and
maintains w orking and trusting relationships with key Federal, state and local law enforcement
agencies; (2) gains confidential and sensitive intelligence information from Federal, state and
local law enforcement agencies in conducting investigations to use in the gathering of evidence
for prosecutions of violations of Federal lawv: and (3) gains education, training, experience and
wisdom over the four to eight years in managing the office to carry out the public law
prosecution function.

Thus, the United States Attorney is an essential component &f a district's Federal
admimistration of justice and should not be removed by the Attorney General for whin, political
displeasure, nor for political reward ts another to hold a tidle of thin important office.

United States Attorneys' sasks are extremely demanding and require total conmmitmnent of
United States Attorneya' public and private lives. To the public, the United States Attorneys'
performance ofiduties is like an iceherg. The public can see only a tiny fraction of the eases and
matters that are in open courts and is or awaiting trials. The rest of a United States Attorneys'
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waiting boats involve participation in planning and execution of undercover operations by
Federal investigative agencies, mourt authorized wire and oral interception operations, long-term.
Federal grand jury invesnigations, complex civil eases, and managing a major law firm's criminal
and civil caseload and administration. The United States Attorneys' work is to extremely
demanding that the usual problem at the end of an administration's tern(s) is keeping these
highly experienced men and women in office, rather than having them depart to lucrative
positions in private law tfinms. Firing performing United States Anomreys does not foster the
tradition of public service to the end of an administration.

BRIEF HISTORY

The Office the United States Attorney was established by the First Congress of the
United States, The Judiciary Act of 1789, passed Septernber 24, 1789 rn 1 Stat. 73, Chapter XX,
Section 35. The Congressional birth of the United States Attorney began; 'and there shall be
appointed in each district a meet person teemned in the law to act at attorney for the United States
in such district,. .. The Lnited States Attorney's duties were set out as: to prosecute in such
district aill delinquents for crimes and offenses, cognizable under the authority of the United
States, and all civil actions in which the United States shalt be concerned (except for the
Supreme Court). The First Congress continued, "And there shall also be appointed a meet
person learned in the law, to act as attorney-general of the United States .. "whose duties were
to conduct eases before the Supreme Court in which the United States was concerned and to give
his advice when requested by the President of the United Slates or the heads of the departments,

Although the Attorney General's position was originally a pert-thme job, the case snd
matter losd of the Attorney General increased dramatically to the point that, in 1870 after the
Civil War, it necessitated a very expensive retention of a large number of private attorneys to
handle the workload. A purse string nainded Congress passed sn Act to Psiablishl the Department
ot Justice, Chapter 150. t6 Stat. 162 (18701 which set tip an executive department of the
Government of the United States beginning July 1, 1870. The Act of 1870 gave thle Attorney
General and the Departmnt of Justice general control over Federal criminal proscutions and
civil suits in which she United States had an interest and general control over Federal law
enforcement.

The United States Attorneys' Mission Statement is set out in the United States Attorneys'
Manual ("USAM"). It states that the Lnited States Attoneys serve as she Nation's litigators
under the direction of the Attorney General. It further states, "Each United States Attorney
exceises side discretion in the use of' his/her resources to firsher she priorities of the local
jurisdictions and needs of these communities. United States Attorneys have been delegated full
authority and control in the areas of personnel management, financial management. and
procurement-"

51,Es10[0 Ia ,~ os NV' PG1'; I IinS csa 5 u
800S9 -5 it t ' '- -1 lC-- Oti ( N'x -7033-42 1-, 11, r'v , ' na k



122

March 6, 2007
Page 4

UNITED STATES ATTORNEYS' STATUTORILY REQUIRED DUTIS

The duties of the United States Attorney are set forth by Congress in 28 U.S.C.A. Section
547 as follows: 'Except as orherwsise provided by law, each'United States Attorney, within his
district shall - - (1) prosecute for all offenses against the United States; (2) prosecute or defend,
for the Government, att civit actions, suits or proceedings in which the United States is
concerned; (3) appear is behalf of the defendants in all civil actions, suits or proceedings pending
in his district against collectors, Or other officers of the revenue or customs for any act done by
them or for the recovery of any money exacted by or paid to these officers. and by them paid into
the Tieasuiry; (4) institute and prosecute proceedings for the collection of fines, penalties, and
forfeitures incurred fior violation of any rev enue law, unless satisfied on investigation that justice
does not require the proceedings; and (5) make such reports as the Attorney General may direct."

USAM 1-2. 101 Office of the Attorney General states that the Attorney General serves as
head the Department of Justice and the Chief Law Enforcement Officer of the Federal
Government. The Attorney General is assisted by the Attorney General's Advisory Committee
of the U1nited States Attorneys consisting of fifteen (15) United States Attorneys representing thc
geographic areas of the nation.

USAM 3-2.100 states that the United States Attorney serves asi the Chief Law
Enforcement Officer in each judicial di strict and is responsible for coordinating multiple agency
investigations in the district. The USAM then states 'Today, as in 1789, the United States
Attorney retains among other responsibilities, the duty "to prosecute all offenses against the
United States." cutig 28 tl.S.C. Section 547(l); and ihen slates that the daty is to tbe discharged
under the supervision of the Attorney General, citing 28 U.S.C. Section 519.

USAM 3-2.120 status the procedure of appointments set out by Congress in citing 28
U.S.C. Section 541 that the United States Attorneys are appointed by the President with the
advice and consent of thet Senate for a 4-year term. Is then goes on to say thas, "Upon expiration
o f this term (4 Years) the United States Attorney continuea to perform the duties of the office
Lintil a successor is confirmed." The USA-M continues stating. "The United States Attorneys are
subject to removal at the will of the Presidenf'.

USAM 3-2.140 Authority, slates the duties and authority of the United States Attorney
within his or her district as set out in 28 U.S C. Section 547 (which are set out shove) and then
states the following:

"By virtue of this granting of statutory authority and of the practical realities of
representing the United States throughout the country, the United States Attorncys
conduct most of the trial work in which the United States is a party They arc the
principal Federal Law Enforcement Officers in their judicial districts, In the
exercise of their prosecutorial discretion, UnJited States Attorneys construe and
implement the policy of the Department of Justice. Their professional abilities
and the need for their impartiality in administering justice directly affect the
public's perception of Federal Law Enforcement."
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CONCLUSION

Teremoval of a United States Attorney without cause unnecessarily disrupts the
cotinmity of Federal investigations and prosecutions, gives rise to speculation of undue
influence, and wastes valuable Governmnent resources. The removal of a United States Attorney
without cause undermines the confidence of the Federal judiciary, Federal and state law
enforcement authorities. Assistant United States Artomays, Federal public defenders and thc
body public in the integrity of the Federal system ofjusiec.

Although the President has the tight to remove a Lmited States Attorney for any reason,
the general policy of the United Stats Department of Justice should be not to remove a United
Stares Attorney appointed by the President and confirmed by the United Stases Semate without
cause until she end of an administration's term(s).

NAIONAt, ASSOCIATION OF FRE DTAE- ONY

A'sLEE W. WxwpuER III
PRSEsnNT 2006-2-007

PO Box10itl tL.e' N\V 8912 ioa -l the 'c at e is
300 SS6-4A2'To]F : o0' 383-8St tOtte- '01-33 452F- 1, i e"el l ii



Ms. SXNcHz. Thank you for your testimony, Mr. Wampler.
Now, is it Terwilliger?
Mr. TERWILLIGER. Yes, ma'am, that is exactly right.
Ms. SXNcHz. Excellent, I am a quick study.
You are recognized for your testimony.

TESTIMONY OF GEORGE TERWILLIGER, 111, FORMER DEPUTY
ATTORNEY GENERAL OF THE UNITED STATES

Mr. TERWILLIGER. Thank you very much, Madam Chair and
Ranking Member Cannon and Mr. Conyers. Thank you for inviting
me to appear today, despite the lateness of the hour.

The United States attorney in each district plays a vital role in
promoting the safety and wellbeing of all Americans. The process
for filling United States attorney positions, whether initially or
through a vacancy in an Administration, therefore, deserves the
thoughtful and careful consideration that they are usually ac-
corded.

I had the privilege of serving as an assistant United States attor-
ney for 8 years, as a United States attorney for 5 years, and to su-
pervise the Nation's 93 United States attorneys as deputy attorney
general for a period of over 2 years.

I was involved in decisions to hire United States attorneys, to re-
view their performance and to remove them as necessary.

As a general proposition, in dealing with United States attorneys
today, I find that they are their assistants are among the most
honorable and dedicated of professionals that one can encounter.

I am here before this Committee today because I believe strongly
that protecting the integrity of the office of the United States attor-
ney is essential to our system of justice.

It is also my privilege to know personally much of today's leader-
ship of the Justice Department, including Attorney General
Gonzales and Deputy Attorney General McNulty.

In addition, I am fortunate to enjoy the friendship of many of
their staff members, as well as many long-serving career Depart-
ment of Justice lawyers, men and women for whom I have sincere
personal and professional admiration.

I have every reason to believe that the department's leaders
share my views about the importance of maintaining the integrity
of and respect for the office of United States attorney.

In my experience, particularly as deputy attorney general, there
are advisors variety of reasons why a change in leadership at a
United States attorney's office may be appropriate or even nec-
essary. There is no entitlement to the job.

During my own tenure as United States attorney, I believe it
would be fair to say that there were those who praised my perform-
ance and there were those who found it wonting.

I received my fair share of criticism for both policy and oper-
ational decisions. Such criticism comes with the territory. If one
does not want to suffer such criticism, one should not assume the
office.

I considered the proper execution of my duties as United States
attorney to require both a recognition that I serve as a subordinate
of the attorney general and the leadership of the Justice Depart-
ment and an awareness of my responsibility for forwarding within



my district the goals and objectives of each Administration in
which I served.

When I hear Mr. Wampler talk about the independence of the
United States attorney's offices, I assume he means the discretion
and the respect for the discretion in deciding how to prosecute
cases that has traditionally been afforded United States attorneys
and their assistants.

But I don't think independence is the right word and I would
ask-independence of whom or of what?

It is decidedly not within the United States attorney's responsi-
bility for him or her to execute his duties in a manner that is politi-
cally driven.

Where I or the attorney general believed that a United States at-
torney's performance in regard to their core responsibilities was
wonting, we acted on that belief.

Because the United States attorney serves as a subordinate to
the President, I think it is most appropriate that the authority to
appoint interim United States attorneys be delegated to the attor-
ney general, as it is under current law.

There responsibility for the supervision and management of
United States attorneys' offices has been vested by Congress in the
attorney general and the Department of Justice.

It seems to me, as both a practical and a legal matter, therefore,
that such responsibility should carry with it the authority to ap-
point the persons necessary to carry it out.

I certainly recognize that the advice and consent process is crit-
ical to the balance of power between the Congress and the execu-
tive branch and I would hope that both branches of Government
would act in a responsible manner to see that the nomination and
appointment process necessary to fill a vacancy in the United
States attorney's office would move with dispatch.

In conclusion, I regret the circumstances greatly which have led
to this hearing. I would respectfully urge all parties to recall sim-
ply that United States attorneys, as has been mentioned so many
times today, do serve at the pleasure of the President and may be
removed for any reason.

I would most respectfully urge Congress and, respectfully, this
Committee to accord deference to that fundamental aspect of the
office and urge restraint in exploring any particular or individual
decision regarding a particular office.

I welcome your questions and I would ask that my full statement
be included for the record.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Terwilliger follows:]



PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE GEORGE J. TERWILLIGER, III

Madam Chairwoman and members of the Subcommittee,

Thank you for inviting me to appear today to testify regarding the
appointment of interim United States Attorneys. Those filling the office of the
United States Attorney in each district play a vital role in promoting the safety and
well-being of all Americans. Altering the process for filing vacant United States
Attorney positions therefore deserves careful and thoughtful consideration.

It was my privilege to serve as an Assistant United States Attorney for
eight years, the United States Attorney for the District of Vermont for five years,
and to supervise the nation's 93 United States Attorneys as Deputy Attorney
General of the United States. While serving as Deputy Attorney General, I had
the opportunity to comment on the merits of potential nominees for the office of
United States Attorney, to consult with United States Attorneys as to their
performance, and to be involved in the removal or resignation of United States
Attorneys.

I considered these duties to be matters wholly within the Executive
Branch. Because of the sensitive nature of these duties both to the Department
and, obviously, to the persons whose careers were affected, I treated such
matters as ones of great confidence. These matters were neither suitable for,
nor amenable to, public discourse.

My current private practice brings me into frequent contact with United
States Attorneys and their offices. While my practice sometimes places me in
the position of persuading United States Attorneys and their Assistants to take
another view of certain matters before them, I have the utmost respect,
admiration, and, indeed, gratitude for the work that the United States Attorneys
and their assistants perform. As a general proposition, but with rare and
sometimes troubling exception, I find the United States Attorneys and their
assistants to be among the most honorable and dedicated of professionals. I am
before the Committee today because I believe strongly that protecting the
integrity of the office of United States Attorney is essential to our system of
justice.

It was my privilege to serve in the Department of Justice for 15 years. My
comments today are informed by my experience and the high offices in which I
had the privilege to serve. It is also a privilege for me to know personally much
of today's leadership of the Department of Justice, including Attorney General
Gonzalez and Deputy Attorney General McNulty. In addition, I am fortunate to
enjoy the friendship of many of their staff members and of many long-serving
career Department of Justice lawyers, men and women for whom I have sincere
personal and professional admiration.

From my experience with the current leadership of the Department, I have
every reason to believe that the Department's leaders completely share my views



about the importance of maintaining the integrity of and respect for the office of
United States Attorney. I am, of course, aware that some level of controversy
has ensued about recent changes in the leadership of several United States
Attorneys' offices and the manner in which these changes were brought about.
I know, or have had dealings of a professional nature with, some of the United
States Attorneys involved. In my view, they are lawyers of considerably high
professional reputation.

In my experience, particularly as Deputy Attorney General, there are a
variety of reasons why a change in leadership at a United States Attorney's office
may be appropriate, or even necessary. These reasons might generally be
termed to be on account of "performance," but I would not interpret such a
characterization as limited in reference to a level of performance that is either
substandard or below some level of appropriate professional behavior. Rather,
I would interpret a "performance-related" reason for making a change as having
more to do with an overall assessment of the performance of an office. Such a
broad assessment would include an office's implementation of the
administration's law enforcement policies and priorities.

During my tenure as United States Attorney for the District of Vermont,
I believe it would be fair to say that there were those who praised my
performance and those who found it wanting. I received my fair share of criticism
for both policy and operational decisions. Such criticism comes with the territory;
if one does not want to suffer such criticism, one should not assume such an
office. I considered the proper execution of my duties to require both a
recognition that I served as a subordinate to the leadership of the Department of
Justice and an awareness of my responsibility for forwarding within my district
the goals and objectives of the administration. I held the United States Attorneys
whom I supervised as Deputy Attorney General to the same standards. Where
I and/or the Attorney General believed that performance in regard to these core
responsibilities was wanting, we acted upon that belief.

United States Attorneys are, of course, political appointees of the
President. Their position is, in fact, unique in the Executive Branch bureaucracy.
United States Attorneys are responsible for securing the mission of the Executive
Branch in their respective districts, and are therefore required, in my judgment, to
facilitate teamwork and joint effort in the field among the several Executive
agencies vested with law-enforcement, counterterrorism, and other
responsibilities vital to the well-being and safety of Americans. It is decidedly not
within the scope of a United States Attorney's responsibilities for her or him to
execute her or his duties in a manner that is political ly-driven. Nothing is more
inimical to the administration of justice, and the public's perception of the
government's interest that justice be done, than having a prosecutor utilize
politics as a basis for, or determining the direction of, the prosecution of a federal
case.



That said, it is part of United States Attorney's job, as an officer in a
political administration, to carry out, within her or his district, the administration's
policies and priorities. United States Attorneys are given an important voice,
both as individuals and as a group, in setting those policies and priorities and in
deciding how, in a given locale, they are best carried out. However, if a United
States Attorney is unable to agree with such policies and priorities and to carry
them forward, that United States Attorney does not have, in my judgment, the
authority to simply ignore them. Rather, such a United States Attorney should
either resign and move on to other pursuits, or, if she or he fails to do so, then
the failure to execute such policies and priorities would be grounds for removal.

All of these factors are relevant to the selection of persons to have the
privilege to serve in this great office. Given the substantial latitude and discretion
that United States Attorneys are traditionally accorded, the selection of a person
to serve in this office is a critical decision. I have been working in or with United
States Attorneys' offices for my entire legal career, which, I am now forced to
acknowledge, is approaching 30 years in duration. In that time, and having had
occasion to historically examine the office of United States Attorney, it seems to
me that there has been a studied effort to continually professionalize both the
functions of those offices and to look more to professional than political
credentials for those who should lead them. At least up to some time in the
twentieth century, entire United States Attorney's offices, including all assistants,
would be replaced with a change in administration. Today, Assistant United
States Attorneys, while not in the civil service, are selected and appointed on the
basis of their professional, rather than political, credentials. During my time in
the Justice Department, it seemed to me that the ideal United States Attorney
candidate was someone of experience and accomplishment as a lawyer and,
ideally, as a prosecutor, who also had such a political background as to suggest
an ability to lead, to carry out an administration's policies and priorities, and,
perhaps above all, whose career indicated a soundness of judgment and intellect
that would permit the candidate to carry out ably the duties of office if selected.

Considering the importance of the office to the administration of justice, it
might, at first blush, seem appropriate for the judicial branch to have a role in
appointing interim United States Attorneys in the event of a vacancy. However,
upon reflection, I think returning to that process is not well advised. I say this
knowing that I first assumed the office of United States Attorney when appointed
by then Chief Judge of the United States District Court for the District of Vermont,
the late Albert Coffrin, Jr., one of the finest judges and men whom I have had the
privilege to know. Nonetheless, because the United States Attorney serves as a
subordinate to the President, it is most appropriate that the authority to appoint
an interim United States Attorney be delegated to the Attorney General, who is
her- or himself, of course, a presidential appointee.

I realize there is some case law supporting the notion that judicial
appointment of interim United States Attorneys does not offend the constitutional



principle of separation of powers. I think the holdings in these cases are suspect
as matters of constitutional law and have been subject to question by learned
minds.

Historical considerations also counsel against returning to the pre-2006
regime. The office of United States Attorney was not created as an appendage
to federal courts, but rather began as a presidential appointment supervised by
the Executive Branch. The Judiciary Act of 1789 established the office of federal
"district attorneys." These federal prosecutors were brought under the
supervision of the Treasury Department in 1797, in light of the fact that most of
district attorneys' work in the new Republic involved debt collection.' It was not
until the Civil War that Congress gave District Courts authority to fill interim
vacancies arising in the office.2 The District Courts retained this authority until
1986, when the Attorney General was allowed to make a 120 day interim
appointment, upon the expiration of which the District Court had power to appoint
an interim United States Attorney.3 In 2006, the interim appointment process
came full circle when Congress vested interim appointment authority solely within
the Executive Branch.4

Several practical concerns also favor leaving the current system in place.
Suppose the District Court, for whatever reason, simply declined to act in making
an appointment? The uncertainty that would ensue regarding the authority of the
office to carry out its functions is inconsistent with the efficient and predictable
administration of justice. Given the tenor of our times, take this supposition one
step further and assume that the District Court is not in a position to act because
it has been immobilized as a result of terrorism, or even a natural disaster. A
vacancy in a United States Attorney position at such a time would be a critical
gap that needs to be filled as rapidly as possible and with a person who
understands that her or his appointment is firmly under Executive authority.
Finally, as a practical matter, as learned and capable as chief judges of the
various district courts tend to be, they may not know best about making
appointments to Executive offices. The responsibility for the supervision and
management of United States Attorney's offices has been vested by Congress in
the Attorney General and the Department of Justice. It seems to me, as both a
practical and a legal matter, that such responsibility should carry with it the
authority to appoint the persons necessary to carry it out. I do recognize and
support the notion that the advice and consent process is critical to the balance
of power between Congress and the Executive Branch. I would hope that both

'See Ross E. Wiener, I nter-Branch Apointments after the I ndependent Counsel: Court
Ajirc-intment of United States Attorneys, 86 Minn. L. Rev. 363, 375-76 (2001).

2 See United States v. Gantt, 194 F.3d 987, 998 (9th Cir. 1999) (citing Act of March 3, 1863,
ch. 93, § 2, 12 Stat. 768 (1863) (Rev. Stat. 1873, § 793)).

3See 28 U.S.C § 546(a)-(d) (1986).

'28 USC. § 5i46(c) (2006).



branches of government would act in a responsible manner to see that the
nomination and appointment process necessary to fill a vacancy in the office of
United States Attorney would move with dispatch.

In conclusion, I regret the circumstances which have led to this hearing.
I would urge all parties to recall that the United States Attorneys serve at the
pleasure of the President and may be removed for any reason, or no reason at
all. I would most respectfully urge Congress, and this Committee, to accord
deference to that fundamental aspect of the office and urge restraint in exploring
any particular or individual decision regarding a particular office.

I thank the Chairwoman and the Sub-Committee for allowing me to be
heard. I welcome the members' questions.



MS. SkNCHEZ. It will be included. Just so all the witnesses know,
your written testimony will all be included as it is written in the
record.

Mr. Halstead?

TESTIMONY OF T.J. HALSTEAD, LEGISLATIVE ATTORNEY,
AMERICAN LAW DIVISION, CONGRESSIONAL RESEARCH
SERVICE
Mr. HALSTEAD. Madam Chair, Members of the Subcommittee, I

am pleased to be here today to discuss the Subcommittee's consid-
eration of H.R. 580.

In my testimony today, I would like to address three issues that
are relevant to today's hearing, the first dealing with departure
statistics for U.S. attorneys, the other two relating to H.R. 580
itself.

Regarding the first issue, Kevin Scott, a colleague of mine in our
government and finance division, has done a great deal of work
analyzing information that the Department of Justice has provided
to us on the appointment of U.S. attorneys by date range, covering
a period from April 1993 through February 2007.

Using that data, CRS has determined that there have been 97
instances where Senate-confirmed U.S. attorneys have left office
during the course of a presidential Administration as opposed to
the mass departures that we traditionally see during the change-
over between Administrations.

Of those 97 departures, we have classified 16 of those as resigna-
tions, which, for the purposes of our analysis, covers U.S. attorneys
whose departures could not be attributed to another category, such
as leaving for a position on the Federal bench or to enter or return
to the private sector.

Ten of those 16 resignations have occurred during the current
Administration and, as you are well aware, recent news reports
have stated that five of those 10 resignations were made at the re-
quest of the Department of Justice over the past 3 months.

Additional news reports have stated that two other U.S. attor-
neys who had indicated that they were leaving in order to return
to the private sector were also asked to resign and we have news
reports indicating that one other U.S. attorney has been asked to
resign, but is still serving.

So in sum, there are reports indicating that a total of eight U.S.
attorneys have been asked to resign in the past 3 months and the
research we have conducted thus far has not revealed a similar
streak of departures that reportedly stem from politically-moti-
vated dismissals.

It is important to note, however, that our research on this point
is ongoing and may be aided by any future disclosure of informa-
tion from the Department of Justice.

These dismissals have drawn attention to how interim U.S. attor-
neys are appointed, in large part, based on the perception that re-
cent changes to that appointment process are closely linked to the
recent string of dismissals.

One of the criticisms that has been leveled at the new appoint-
ment scheme is that it unconstitutionally deprives the Senate of its
advice and consent function.



I have laid this out in detail in my prepared statement, but there
is no substantive basis for that argument under current constitu-
tional standards. It is well established that U.S. attorneys are infe-
rior officers of the United States and that Congress could, there-
fore, remove any advise and consent requirement for their appoint-
ment all together, if it so desired.

The constitutional flipside to this argument has been raised by
the Department of Justice and others in opposition to H.R. 580, the
argument being that a return to the prior appointment scheme
would be inconsistent with the separation of powers doctrine, even
in light of the long history of judicial involvement in the selection
of United States attorneys.

The same cases that establish that U.S. attorneys are inferior of-
ficers have also addressed this issue and have all rejected the argu-
ment that judicial appointment of Federal prosecutors is constitu-
tionally problematic.

Ultimately, any action that Congress takes with regard to H.R.
580 will hinge on a weighing of the important institutional and pol-
icy considerations that surround the appointment of U.S. attorneys
and not on constitutional factors.

This brings me to my final point. If Congress, as an institution,
is concerned with the potential that the current appointment dy-
namic may result in the prolonged circumvention of the Senate's
advice and consent function for U.S. attorneys, it needs to be aware
that even upon a return to the previous version of section 546,
there is still a possibility that the Department of Justice may rely
on preexisting legal rationales in a way that impacts that advice
and consent function.

Our research indicates that under the current Administration,
the Department of Justice has made repeated use of the Vacancies
Reform Act to install individuals as acting U.S. attorneys and also
made several successive interim appointments under the prior
version of 546.

Used in conjunction, those two approaches can be used to place
interim and acting U.S. attorneys in place for up to a year, if not
longer.

It is well within Congress' power to restrict the use of these stat-
utes in such a fashion, but ultimately, as with the question of
whether to retain the current appointment dynamic or to return to
the previous standard, any decision will hinge upon a Congres-
sional determination as to whether the potential benefits of this
statutory flexibility outweigh the dangers such a dynamic poses to
the institutional prerogatives of Congress.

Madam Chair, I will conclude my testimony there. I look forward
to working with all Members and staff of the Committee as it con-
tinues its consideration of this issue.

I look forward to answering any questions you might have.
Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Halstead follows:]
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on

"Restoring Checks and Balances in the Confirmation Process of U.S. Attorneys"

Madam Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

My name is T.J. Haistead. J am a Legislativ e Attorney wxith the American Lawx Div ision
of the Congressional Research Serv ice at the Library of Congress, and I thank you for
inviting me to testify today regarding the Commnittee's consideration of HR. 580,

Recent press accounts indicating that a total of eight U.S- Attorneys have been asked
to resign in the past three months have raised interest in patterns of departures of U.S.
Attorneys. These apparent dismissals have also drawn congressional attention to the manner
in which interim U.S. Attorneys are appointed, as the USA P~ATIOTU Improvement and
Reauthorization Act of 2005 changed the statute governing the appointment of interim U.S.
Attorneys to allow the Attorney General to fill a vacancy indefinitely, pending the
confirmation of a U.S. Attorney by the United States Senate. Accordingly, my testimony
today will focus on three relevant aspects of this matter: (1) Congressional Research Service
(CR5) attempts to analyze available information pertainingto departures of U-S. Attorneys;
(2) constitutional implications adhering to the new interim appointment structure as well as
the current proposal to revert to the prior standard, and; (3) the interpretation and application
of relevant statutes, such as the Vacancies Refomni Act of 1998, that could be employed in
a manner that may impact the advice and consent prerogatives of the Senate upon a return
to the prior standard and that may affect the accomplishment of the legislative purpose in
amending the current provision.
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Regarding the first issue, CRS was initially unable to obtain official data from the
Department of Justice. ('RS began by contacting the Executive Office for United States
Attorneys (FOUSA), which serves as the liaison between U.S. Attorneys and the Department
of Justice. CRS ftrst contacted the EOUSA on January 24, 2007, to seek records on the
appointment and termination dates for U.S. Attorneys. As ofFebruary 20, 2007, the FOUSA
had not provided the requested data, On February 22, 2007, CRS published a report, authored
by my colleague Kevin Scott who serves in CRS's Government and Finance Division, that
addresses the topic of U.S Attorneys w~ho served less than full four year terms~ for the period
from 1981 through 2006-

On February 23,2007, the Department of Justice provided to CR5 information on U.S.
Attorney appointments by date range, covering the period from April 1993. through February
23, 2007. Using that data in conjunction with information contained in the Legislative
Information System (US), the following observe attons can be made, Between 1993 and 2006,
the 1 0 3'Q through 1 09'~ Congresses, the President nominated and the Senate confirmed 247
U.S. Attorneys. Of those 247, 73 remained in their positions as of March 1, 2007. The
remaining 174 have left their positions. Of those who left, 77 were appointed by President
Clinton but resigned in 2001, so CRS treated those departures as a product of normal
turnover in positions requiring Senate confirmation where the appointees of a departing
President leave to allow the incoming President to ftll those positions. CRS focused on the
remaining 97 departures of Senate-eonfirmed US Attorneys between 1993 and Mareh 1,
2007. Explanations for those departures were sought, first, from the LIS. The LIS was used
to determine ifthe departingU.S. Attorneys were nominated to another position that required
Senate confirmation, either in the executive e branch or as a federal j udge- For those who wxere
not nominated to another position requiring Senate confirmation, CRS used information
provided by the Department o justice on date o appointment o successor as a starting point
to conduct searches of secondary sources, primarily national newspapers and newspapers
published in a U.S. Attorney's district, to attempt to ascertain reasons for their departure.
Generally, finding the exact reason for departures that were not for other jobs in the federal
government, either tn the executive branch or in thejudiciary, proved to be quite difficult.
After searching news reports, it appears that the following breakdown of departing U.S.
Attorneys between 1993 and Feb. 23, 2007 represents the best currently available
information on departing U.S. Attorneys who did not leave in 2001 (due to change in
presidential administration):

* 21 became federal judges (20 Article III judges, one magistrate judge);
* 9 sought elective office;
* 8 took other posttons in the executive branch;
* 3 retired;
* 2 took positions in state government;
* 2 became state Judges;
* I took a position in local gov erment;
* 1 died;
* 34 left for private practice;
* 16 resigned (no other classifteation was possible).

The final two categories represent those U-S Attorneys for whom CRS wxas generally
able to find the least information. This can occur because an indiv idual may not state a
reason for departure or because news reports do not provide the information. Within the
class of 16 indiv iduals who resigned, news reports suggested that, in six cases, their personal
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or professional actions may have precipitated the resignation. Of the other ten U.S.
Attorneys, CR5 found news reports that one, the U.S. Attorney for the District of North
Dakota, resigned in 2000 after being diagnosed with a malignant brain turnor. For the
remaining nine, new s reports generally did not indicate the reason for resignation, Five of
the nine U.S. Attorneys (Daniel Bogden, Bud Cunimins, David Iglesias, Carol Lam, and
Kevtn Ryan) who resigned and for whom CR5 wxas unable to locate specific information
were reported, in press accounts, to have been asked to resign by the Department of.ustice
in the past three months. Two other U.S. Attorneys, Paul C'harlton and John McKay,
indicated that they 'were leaving their positions to return to the private sector. However,
news reports indicate that they were also asked to resign by the Department ofJustice. One
other U.S. Attornecy, Margaret Chiara, reportedly has also been asked to resign. Chiara
appears to still be serving as a U.S. Attorney. In sum, press accounts indicate that a total of
eight US Attorneys have been asked to resign in the past three months.2 CR5 has not
indepcndentlyxverified any of thecse prcss reports. Research conducted thus far by CR5 has
not identified a similar pattern of contemporaneous departures that have been reported to
stemn from politically motivated dismissals of U-S. Attorneys. It is~ important to note,
however, that research on this point is ongoing and may be aided by any future disclosure of
information by the Department of Justice.

While the apparent dismissal of at least eight U.S. Attorneys in recent months has raised
interest in patterns of departures, the current controversy has also drawn attention to the
constituttonaltty of the appointment dynamic implcmcnted by the Patriot Act
Reauthorization, as well as the constitutional implications ofH.R. 580, which would revert
to theprior interim appointment structure. In its current iteration, 28 LS C. § 546 provides,
in pertinent pant that "the Attorney General may appoint a United States attorney for the
district in which the office of the United States attorney is vacant, and that any person so
appointed may serve until the qualification of a presidentially appointed successor pursuant
to the terms of 28 U.S.C. § 541. Section 541 does not require the President to nominate an
individual for the position of U.S. Attorney within a certain time frame, giving rise to the
possibility that a U.S. Attorney appointed by the Attorney Gencral pursuant to § 546 may
serve indefinitely, ettectively obviating the advice and consent function reserved for the
Senate with regard to U.S. Attorneys appointed by the President under §541 -Despite the
institutional and political concerns adhering to the indetinitc service ot a non-Senate
confirmed U.S. Attorney under § 546, a review of applicable judicial precedent establishes
that there is no constitutional infirmity inherent in such a dynamic.

The Appointments Clause states that:

[The President] shall nominate, and by and with the Advice and Consent of the
Senate. shall appoint Ambassadors, other public Ministers an~d Consus, Judges of
the SupremecCourt and all other Officerso0fthe United States, whose Appointments
are not herein otherwise provided for, aid which shall be established by Law: hut

The resignations of both Bogden and Iglesias were reportedly effective on Feb. 28, 2007,
whichi occurred after CRS received the data from the Department of Justice.

2See Dan Eggen, "6 ol 7 DisrissedUS. Aitorneys Had Positive Job Evaluations," Washington Post,
Feb. 18, 2007, p. A11; Nate Reens and John Agar, "Questions Swirl Around Chiara Resignation:
Some Speculate U.S. Attorney Was Forced to Quit by Whi te House," Grand Rapids Press, Feb- 24,
2007, p. A3.
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the Congress may by Law vest the Appointttent of sttch tnferiot Officers, as they
thick< proper, in the President alone, in ihe Courts ol Law or in the H~eads of'
Departments?

Stated in practical terms, the Appointments Clause establishes that nomination by the
President and confirmation by the Senate is the required protocol for the appointment of
"principal officers" of the United States, biut vests Congress with the discretionary authority
to permit a limited class ot federal officials to appoint "inferior officers" without
confirmation. Accordingly, any argumnint that the current appointnicnt structure is

unconstitutional must center on the assertion that L.S. Attorneys are principal officers who
must be appointed by and with the advice and consent of the Senate- However, principles
delineated in two Supreme ('ouri cases in recent years have led lower courts to hold that U.S.
Attorneys are, in fact, inferior officers who may be appointed without Senate confirmation.

In Mlorr ison v. Olson,' the Supreme Court held that the appointment of an independent
counsel by a speetal eourt pursuant to the now- lapsed independent counsel provisions ot the
Ethics in Government Aet did not violate the Appointments Clause, based on its
determination that the independent counsel was an inferior officer because her duties were
liniited, her performance of then was cabined by Department of Justice policy, her
jurisdiction was limited her tenure was restricted, and she held office subject to renioval by
the Attorney (General (thereby indicating that she was i nferiorto the Attorney General in rank
and authority, even though not subordinate to him). In analyzing the issue, the Court stated
that "[t]he line between 'inferior' and principall' officers is one that is far from elear, andthe
Framers provided little guidance into where it should be drawn." In reaching its decision, the
Court refrained from identifying suech a line, stating. "[w]e need not aftemrpt here to decide
exactly where tite line falls between tite two types of otfieers, because in our view~ appellant
clearly falls on the 'inferior ofieer' side of that line. Subsequently, in Edmond v_ United
States,' the Supreme Court upheld the appointment of judges; of the United States Coast
Guard Court of Appeals by the Secretary of Transportation, finding that sueh judges w ere
inferior officers. Regarding the distinction between principal and inferior officers, the Court
in Edmond stated that.

[T]he term 'inferior officer" connotes a relationship with some higher ranking
officer or officers below the President: whether one is an "inferior" officer depends
0n w hether he has a superior. It is not enough that other officers may be identified
who fornally mnainitain a higher rank, or possess responsibilities of a greater
magnitude. If that were the inention, the Constittution might have used the phase
"lesser officer." Rather, in the context of a clause designed to preserve political
accoutability relative to important goxrmnient assignents, we think it evident
that inferiori officers" are officers whose wxork is directed and supervised at some
lev el by others 'who were appointed by presidential nomnanion with the advice and
consent of the Senate.'

U.S. (onst. Art, 11, §2, ci. 2.

4487U.S. 654 (t988).

520U.S. 65t (t997).

cite
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Applying these principles to U.S. Attorneys gives rise to the eonclusion that they are
in feri or oFi cers for purposes of the Appointments Cl cause. In United Statesv v- Hiario for
example, the Court of Appeals for the First Circuit held that when measured against the
"benchmarks" established in Mforrison and Edinond, "United States Attorneys are inferior
officers."' In reaching this determination, the court noted that C ongress has vested plenary
authority over U.S. Attorneys in the Attorney General: that they are subject to closer
supervision than the officers at issue in Edmond; that they may be removed from
participation in particular cases upon a determiination by the Attorney General that sueh an
action would be in the interests of the United States; and that the Attorney General may
direct thelocation ofU S. Autoreys' offices, direct thai they rile reports, fix U.S. Attorneys'
salaries, authorize office expenses, and approve staffing decisions. Similar reasoning led the
Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit to declare that United States Attorneys are inferior
officers in United States v. Gain;.' Based on these precedents, it seems evident that the
provisions of § 546 comport with the strictures of the Appointments Clause.

At the same time, however, it is important to note that a return to the appointment
scheme in plate prior the passage of the PATRIOT Act reauthorization likewise w ould not
be constitutionally problematic, for essentially the same reasons. In its prior iteration, § 546
established that "the Attorney General may appoint a United States attorney for the district
in which the office of the United States attorney is vacant" and that anyperson so appointed
could serve until the earlier of the qualification of a § 541 appointee or 120 days after the
expiration of the appointment made under § 546. The prior version of the statute further
provided that in instances where the appointment made by the Attorney General expired, the
district court for such district could appoint a U.S- Attorney to serve until the vacancy was
tilled. H.R. 580 w.xould amend § 546 to reinstate this appointment scheme- Despite the long
history ofjudicial involvement in the selection of interim U.S. Attorneys, recent statements
by Department of Justice officials indicate that the DOJ would view a return to the prior
appointment scheme as inconsistent with the doctrine of separation of powers. However, a
review of the eases noted above reveals that the courts have not validated such concerns.

Specifically, in addition to determining that the independent counsel was an inferior
officer for purposes of the Appointments Clause, the Court in Morrison v. Olson held that
thejudicial role in the appointment of the independent counsel did not violate the strictures
of Article [I or other relevant separation of powers principles. Regarding Article III
concerns, the Court held that a judge's role in appointing an independent counsel did not
threaten the impartial adjudication of cases, given that the judges in question had no authority
to review the actions of the independent counsel and were disqualified from participating
in any related Judieial proceedings. Turning to the argument that a Judicial appointive
function unduly intruded upon executive prerogative, the ,Vo;; son Court stated that it eould
discern "no inherent incongruity about a court having the power to appoint prosecutorial
officers, adding that "in light ofjudicial experience with prosecutors in criminal cases, it
could be said that courts are especially well qualified to appoint prosecutors. Addressing
the constitutionality ofj udicial appointment of interim U.S. Attorneys specifically, the First
Circuit in Ililario adopted the reasoning employed by the Court in Morrison. Regarding
Article III implications, the First Circuit stated that it did not believe that the vesting of
appointive authority in the courts served to undermine the integrity of the judietary, further

218 F3d 19 Wt Cir 2000).

194 F.3d 987 (9 Cir 1999).
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noting that the Morrison Court had pointed to the judicial appointment of intenini U.S.
Attorneys to illustrate that the [ask is not incompatible with judicial functions. The Firs(
Circuit in Hilarlo likewise adopted the Morrison Court's determination that judicial
appointment such officers did not impermissibly encroach upon executive powers, and went
on to explain that the judicial appointment provision was tempered in such a fashion as to
ensure thc indepcndencc of an appointcc.

These cases establish [hat [here are no constitutional problems with either
appointment dynamic. As it currently stands, § 546 allows the Attorney General to appoint
a L S. Attorney who may serve, without Senate con firmnation, until such timneas the Presideni
Chooses to send up a nontnation pursuant to § 541 that is then acted upon favorably by the
Senate. Conversely, there is no constitutional impediment to the reestablishment of the prior
standard, as is contemplated by H.R. 580. Accordingly, legislative action hinges not on
constitutional inquiry, but upon the w ctghing by C ongress of scveral competing tnsttttonal
and policy considerations.

A key aspect of the current controversy centers on the stated concern that § 546, in
its current iteration, will result in [he prolonged circumvention of [he Senate' t raditional
adv ice and consent function under § 541. Assuming that this concern will continue to factor
prominently in the consideration of HR. 580, Congress needs to be aware that even upon a
return to the previous v ersion of § 546. the possibility remains that the Department of Justice
might rely upon pre-existing tntcrpretattons of applicablc statutory provisions to effectively
circumvent the Senate's advice and consent Ifunction under § 541.

On September 5, 2003, the DOJ's Office of Legal Counsel (OLC) issued an opinion
concluding [ha[ [he Department could rely on [he provisions of [he Vacancies Reform Ac[
of 1998 (Vacancies Act) independently of and in conjunction with the provisions of § 546
(the pre-PATRIOT Act reauthorization version). This characterization is significant, as it
allows the Department to employ the two statutes sequentially. The Vacancies Act
establishes which individuals may be designated bythe Prestdcnt to tcmporartly perform the
duties and functions ofa vacant office and, subject to certain exceptions, provides that such
individuals may serve in an acting capacity for a period not to exceed 2 10 days. When used
along with the prior version of § 546, this approach gives rise to the possibility that the
Department could install an acting U.S. Attorney under the Vacancies Act, followed by a
§ 546 interim appointee (who could be the same person) for an minium of 330 days without
the advice and consent of the Senate (given that the 210 day time limit imposed by the
Vacancies Act is tolled during the pendency of a nomination). While it could be argued that
this approach runs contrary to thc aim of thc Vacanctes Act, which was dcsigned. to protcct
the Senate's constitutional role in the confirmation process, the OLC opinion is based on a
tenable construction of the Act- The curren[ Administration appears to be the only one to
have taken this approach, and has appointed at least 27 acting U.S. Attorneys pursuant to the
Vacancies Act.

The current Administration also made successive §546 appointments under the prior
version of the statute. Based on the information supplied by the Department of Justice to
CRS, there appear to be several instances in which the Attorney General made successive
interim appointments of U.S. Attorneys under § 546, of either the same or different
individuals. One individual received a [otal of four successive interim appointments pursuant
to this approach. This use of § 546, coupled with the potential sequential use of the
Vacancies Ac[ could give rise to a dynamic whereby [he advice and consen[ function ofthe
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Senate could be avoided to a signitieant degree even under the prior version of § 546. If it
so desired, ('ongress could make clear that §546 is the exclusive niethod for making interim
appointments to U.S. Attorney positions.

While the granting of suceeessive interim appointments under the prior version of §
546 might seem legally problematic in light of the ability ofa district eouirtto appoint a U.S.
Attorney who niay serve until the vaeaney is filled pursuant to § 541, there is at least one
court decision wxhieh validates this approach, at least under certain circumstances. In In re
Grand Junv Proceedings, the Distriet Court for the Distriet of Massaehusetts held that the
successive interim appointment of a U.S. Attorney under § 546 was permissible, given the
individual's nomination for the position was pending before the Senate, and where the
appropriate district eourt had expressly declined to exercise its appointive authority under
§ 546.

Ultimately, aswth the question ofw hether to retain the current appointment dynanie
or to return to the previous standard, any decision will hinge upon a congressional
determination as to whether the potential benefits offthis statutory flexibility outweigh the
danger such a dynamic poses to its institutional prerogatives.

Madam Chairman, that concludes my prcparcd statcmcnt. I would bc happy to
answer any questions that you or other Members of the Subeonimittee knight have, and I
look forward to working with all Memnbevs and staff ofthe Subcommittee on this issue in
the future.

'671 F.Supp. 5 (ID Mass. 1987).
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Ms. SkNmHJz. Thank you, Mr. Halstead.
I now recognize myself for 5 minutes for the purpose of asking

questions.
Mr. Halstead, my first question is actually for you.
Has the Department of Justice complied with your request for in-

formation in order for you to finish your report on U.S. attorneys
who have served less than a full 4-year term from 1981 to 2006?

Mr. HALSTEAD. Kevin Scott and Henry Hogue in our government
finance division have been doing the vast majority of work regard-
ing the statistical compilations.

My understanding is that there was a disclosure of information
from the Department of Justice on February 24, 2007 and I believe
we have been told informally that the Department of Justice is in
the process of winnowing through its records to see what further
disclosures might be made.

Ms. SkNc~z. Thank you.
My next question is for Mr. Wampler.
We learned today that both Mr. Charlton and Mr. Bogden were

told by the then acting assistant attorney general, Mr. Mercer, that
they were being terminated during the last 2 years of the Bush ad-
ministration to, in essence, make way for Republicans to pad their
resumes. This would assist them in their political or legal careers.

Do you think that that is a good reason to end the services of
a sitting U.S. attorney? Does this call into question the previous
statements of the Justice Department that they were dismissed for,
quote-unquote, "performance-related reasons?"

Mr. WAMPLER. Without commenting on other people's testimony,
our association would advocate that a U.S. attorney should not be
changed, particularly this close to the end of the Administration.

After all these years of experience and dealings that they have
had, they are highly trained executives, other than if they disobey
a particular order or a direct requirement.

Despite that, these butting of heads between Department of Jus-
tice officials and U.S. attorneys happen often in many Administra-
tions and these are things that should be worked out between well
meaning executives to faithfully carry out the laws.

MS. SkNCHEZ. Mr. Wampler, Mr. Moschella testified earlier today
that Mr. McKay was asked to resign only because he championed
an information system and Mr. McKay testified thereafter that ev-
erything he did in connection with that project was authorized by
the deputy attorney general, Paul McNulty.

In fact, Mr. McKay won a distinguished public service award for
his leadership on this project in January of 2007, just 1 month
after he asked to resign.

Do you believe that a United States attorney should be forced to
resign for this reason alone?

Mr. WAMPLER. I believe the President having power to do that
and our association would advocate that the President and the at-
torney general exercise great discretion and not do that.

MS. SANCHEZ. Mr. Terwilliger, you stated that the U.S. attorneys
serve at the pleasure of the President and seemed to imply that the
President should be able to fire them for no reason or no good rea-
son, and I have a question for you, because it is very analogous to
employment law.



There are at-will employees in employment law and yet we don't
believe it is appropriate to fire employees for their race.

Would you argue that it is proper for the President to remove a
U.S. attorney for his race?

Mr. TERWILLIGER. Of course not.
MS. S&NCHEZ. Would you argue that it would be, in the employ-

ment law context, improper to fire an employee for whistleblowing
of wrongdoing or misfeasance?

Would you, in your statement about the President has the abso-
lute discretion, would you think that it is appropriate for a Presi-
dent to fire a U.S. attorney if he or she were engaged in whistle-
blowing or bringing misfeasance to somebody's attention?

Mr. TERWILLIGER. It would depend on the circumstances. If the
U.S. attorney, for example, went out of a channel or a chain of com-
mand or disclosed grand jury material in the process of whistle-
blowing or announced an indictment-

Ms. SR NcHz. Let's just stay with the-
Mr. TERWILLIGER [continuing]. In the press in violation of the

law and department rules, yes, then I would think it would be ap-
propriate.

MS. S&NCHEZ. But would you agree that there are probably
strong public policy reasons for not allowing the President absolute
unfettered discretion to fire U.S. attorneys for some very bad rea-
son?

Mr. TERWILLIGER. No, because the Constitution is what defines
the President's authority to appoint and remove inferior officers
and under that system, the check on the President's authority is
not legal in nature, it is political, such as having this hearing.

And if the Congress or the public, for that matter, through its
elected representatives, think the President has made a bad deci-
sion, it can exercise the political check to that power by holding a
hearing of this nature, among other things.

MS. SkNCHEZ. So you are essentially saying the only remedy
would be something political, and that there should be no frame-
work under which a President is prohibited from firing or dis-
missing U.S. attorneys, even in some instances that we could imag-
ine would be for very bad reasons?

Mr. TERWILLIGER. Respectfully, ma'am, I believe that is what the
Constitution says is the way it should be done.

MS. S.ANCHEZ. The question I am asking you is whether you be-
lieve that is.

Mr. TERWILLIGER. Well, I believe in the Constitution, so I believe
if that is what the Constitution-if I am correct that that is what
the Constitution dictates, we should follow that dictate.

Ms. SXNcH~z. All right, thank you.
I would now like to recognize the Ranking Member, Mr. Cannon,

for 5 minutes.
Mr. CANNON. I thank the Chairwoman.
Mr. Wampler, you talked about it being a reasonable position to

allow a U.S. attorney to serve out his term.
Let me ask you, in your mind, does that change when a new

President comes in and decides to replace all U.S. attorneys at
once, as, for instance, Clinton did?

Mr. WAMPLER. Yes, sir.



Mr. CANNON. So at the beginning of an Administration, it may
make some sense. But when the Administration is ongoing, taking
a big group of U.S. attorneys and replacing them is more difficult.

Mr. WAMPLER. They are just two different concepts, sir. When a
President assumes office, he gets to appoint these officials. He gets
to appoint the U.S. attorneys. So they are going to all be new.

Mr. CANNON. Often, U.S. attorneys continue from one Adminis-
tration to another, don't they?

Mr. WAMPLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. CANNON. In other words, a new President should have the

right to replace everybody, but it creates this kind of a political re-
sponse, I think Mr. Terwilliger would say, if he does something
that is characterizable as beyond the mark.

Mr. WAMPLER. I don't think so. I think when a new President as-
sumes office, it has been pretty much a history that the people that
were appointed by the prior Administration are ready to submit
their resignations.

Mr. CANNON. Then why is it that you couldn't ask eight U.S. at-
torneys to quite, less than 10 percent? Why would it be different?

Mr. WAMPLER. Well, it is the same President and he is the one
that appointed them in the first place and they have now gained
4, 6 years of experience. And it is not that he can't, he certainly
can. We are advocating he shouldn't.

Mr. CANNON. Let me shift gears just a bit and ask all the panel-
ists. If we went back to the way it was and the judge appoints for
some period of time, is there any question but that the President,
if he disagrees with the appointment, has the ability to say to the
U.S. attorney appointed by a judge that he doesn't want him to
continue serving and be able to ask for his resignation or fire him?

So there is a check, in fact, on judges doing it. Is there any his-
torical reason to think that would not be the case?

Mr. SMIETANKA. No. Remember-if I could, on this point-the
Judiciary Act creates the position of United States attorney, 1789.
It has been modified to talk about the replacement and how that
U.S. attorney fits into the structure of the Department of Justice
in the mid 1800's.

However, the principle that a President can withdraw his author-
ity from that person at any time is true whether or not, in my
view, whether or not a judge appoints or the President appoints.

Mr. CANNON. Mr. Halstead?
Mr. HALSTEAD. Yes, I can provide the Committee with citations.

It is a fairly well established principle that the President retains
that removal authority.

Mr. CANNON. Thank you.
Mr. Terwilliger, let me ask you a question about our prior panel.

I know you heard that.
Using quotes here, based on the press conference that Mr.

Iglesias called, the paper referred to that as "as he prepared to
leave his office."

So he was still in office and he said, "We put corruption cases
back on the front burner. As for the investigation of a kickback
scheme reportedly involving construction of Albuquerque's metro
court and several other buildings, a corruption case rumored to
dwarf the Vigil and Montoya cases."



"Iglesias said he expected indictments to come very soon. But as
he prepared for a news conference today, in which he expected to
focus on a defense of his tenure," putting his tenure above, I think,
his-"Iglesias said those indictments would not come under his
watch. 'I wish I would have that honor,' he said, 'but it will have
to wait for my successor."

In your view, is that an inappropriate thing for a retiring U.S.
attorney to do?

Mr. TERWILLIGER. With respect, Mr. Cannon, I don't want to
judge based on newspaper reports alone, which I am sure have
been accurately reported, what a particular individual has done,
particularly in a matter as serious as that.

I will say this, though, that I understand perfectly, having been
a United States attorney, how difficult it is to involuntarily give up
your job and I understand that there may be some residual bitter-
ness about that.

But whatever the circumstances may be, whether it is viewed as
a good reason or a bad reason, it cannot possibly justify someone-
and I am not saying this is what Mr. Iglesias did, because I don't
know, but it cannot justify the very, very serious transgression not
just of department policy, but of the law, of reporting about an in-
dictment that hasn't been returned, that is prospective.

Members of the political establishment are vexed constantly by
leaks out of the executive branch, whether they are politically-moti-
vated or somebody trying to feather their nest, talking about what
is happening in investigations and potential charges and so forth.

We investigated leaks when I was at the Justice Department. We
took complaints from members at the department about leaks, very
vociferous complaints, as I am sure some Members of this Com-
mittee that were around then remember, and it continues up to the
present day.

It is a very serious transgression when it occurs.
Ms. SkNcH~z. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. CANNON. I yield back.
MS. S.ANCHEZ. The gentleman from Michigan, Mr. Conyers, is rec-

ognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you.
Madam Chairwoman, this is an important panel, because we are

now examining the bill that is before the Subcommittee in a way
that it hasn't been given the attention previously.

I want to commend you for including this third panel, because
it is very important.

House Resolution 580, in essence, suggests that we go back and
review the current provisions of the PATRIOT Act and the measure
that we are reviewing has only been in the law since March of
2006, when the President signed the bill.

So it seems to me, Mr. John Smietanka, that we really need this
hearing maybe further because I don't think that this provision-
we were trying to deal with so many other antiterrorist consider-
ations at the time and I solicit your viewpoint for that opinion.

Mr. SMIETANKA. I think that it is now 7 on a long day and to
try to get into constitutional or organizational issues on this bill is
rather difficult.



I think that I agree with you, Mr. Chairman, that it does deserve
attention and careful attention, because as the representative of
the Congressional Research Service said, I believe, a few minutes
ago and, also, in his prepared statement, that this is a matter of
a close call and a careful examination by this Committee.

This is serious business. This is very serious business.
Mr. CONYERS. And it has a lot to do with the public perception

of how the U.S. attorney's office operates.
To me, I think that that raises much of the discussion that has

gone on today, that we have got a problem of perception here. I
don't know if we will ever discover what was in the hearts and
minds of so many people, but perception is a very important part
of what we are dealing with in making a decision to change this
law back to the way that it was.

Mr. SMIETANKA. If I could touch on that point. You have a deli-
cate balance here between the legislature, the executive and the ju-
diciary. You have two acts and a proposed modification of the
546(d), which, in juggling around in how you put this together-
Mr. Terwilliger and I, who served together in the same office, a few
hundred feet away from each other, have had many discussions on
many different issues.

You have heard one point of view from him. You can hear an-
other from me as to the balancing here. I think it deserves a lot
of attention and a careful examination and I would compliment
Representative Berman for bringing this to the Committee as a
bill. But it does need attention.

Mr. CONYERS. I think so, too.
Can I ask Asa Hutchinson, a former colleague on the Committee

and who has served in a number of important areas in Govern-
ment, about weighing in on this, Asa.

How do you think you would recommend the Committee move
forward on this very sensitive matter?

Mr. HUTCHINSON. Well, I, again, commend the Committee for se-
rious discussion of it. I think the debate today has been helpful.

The comments of the representative of the Congressional Re-
search Service need to be looked at very carefully.

But, fundamentally, I think you have to separate the cir-
cumstance of the seven or eight U.S. attorneys who testified today
or who have circumstances that they are concerned about with the
constitutional issue and the prerogative of the President, which I
think we all fundamentally agree with, that to carry out, whether
it is President Clinton or whether it is President Bush, that the
U.S. attorneys are key.

And the prerogative of the President to keep them in office or to
ask for their resignation, that is a constitutional prerogative that
I think is important.

So I would encourage the Committee-
Mr. CONYERS. I hate to tell you this, but that is a separate ques-

tion entirely.
Mr. HUTCHINSON. I would agree with you.
Mr. CONYERS. And, finally, Mr. Wampler, you represent hun-

dreds and hundreds of former U.S. attorneys.



Do you think that they would join with myself and Mr. Berman
and Mr. Scott, all Members of this Committee, that we move
back-we are not creating a new system.

We are going back to a system that was taken out in a con-
ference report and which nobody knew that this had happened.
This was not debated in the Committees, and was never debated
on the floor of the Congress.

It appeared, as you know how these things on conference reports
happen.

Mr. WAMPLER. The debate that I had seen among the officers and
directors was that the old system worked. It was upheld in the
courts regarding the various balance of power and it provided a
practical incentive for the President to nominate a new U.S. attor-
ney.

So for those reasons, the consensus that I got from our members
was to go back to what was there before.

Ms. SXNc~z. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair would now like to recognize the gentleman from Ohio,

Mr. Jordan.
Mr. JORDAN. Thank you, Madam Chair.
Mr. Terwilliger, is your critique of the old system a simple sepa-

ration of powers argument or were there practical problems over
that, I believe, approximately 20-year period when it was in effect?

Mr. TERWILLIGER. Thank you for asking me, because there were
practical problems and I think there are practical problems.

I was appointed United States attorney three times, the first by
the court, then by the attorney general, then by the President,
while the political process sorted itself out.

I had colleagues at the time, I can remember one in particular,
it is called the great sofa story, which Mr. Smietanka may remem-
ber, where the court appointed one U.S. attorney. When that ap-
pointment ran out, the attorney general then appointed another in-
dividual to be interim. That ran out and it reverted back to the
court again and the sofa that one of those U.S. attorneys used had
to keep being moved in and out of the offices as it changed.

There is a real possibility where the chief judge does not consult
with the department about the appointment, that you could have
successive different individuals in there.

I really think, as a practical matter, what I said in my remarks,
I really well and truly believe, and that is if you are going to give
the responsibility for running these offices to the department and
the attorney general, then please give them the authority to put
the people in there who have to do the job.

Mr. JORDAN. And let me pick up on something that Mr. Hutch-
inson said in his testimony.

He talked about the weight that comes from the ability to say,
"I serve at the pleasure of the President," and I would certainly
agree with that.

Would the panel agree that that is the case? You are all shaking
your head.

Then maybe my question should go to Mr. Smietanka here.
Do you think that weight is then diminished if, in fact, the attor-

ney has not been appointed by the Administration and has, in fact,



been appointed by the judge who that attorney may, in fact, stand
in front of?

Mr. SMIETANKA. Well, I think you caught it, except for one word
and that was diminished because of an appointment by the Admin-
istration.

I think the operative word-
Mr. JORDAN. I don't think it matters. I think the-
Mr. SMIETANKA. No, it does. No, no.
Mr. JORDAN. Well, can that person still say that he or she fully

serves at the pleasure of the President, when, in fact, the President
is not the one putting them in front of-not responsible for them
being in front of the judge that they are now bringing the cases?

Mr. SMIETANKA. But your question was, with deference here, is
that you said does the weight of being a presidential appointment,
is that of significance in doing your job.

Mr. JORDAN. And you shook your head "yes."
Mr. SMIETANKA. Absolutely, absolutely. A presidential appoint-

ment, Senatorial confirmation gives you gravitas inside the depart-
ment, outside the department and wherever you go.

Now, it is not quite the same thing with an attorney general ap-
pointment, an interim attorney general appointment.

Mr. JORDAN. That wasn't my question. My question was
Mr. SMIETANKA. I thought it was.
Mr. JORDAN [continuing]. The attorney general appointment,

presidential appointment, prior to confirmation versus an appoint-
ment by the judiciary, where the President hasn't weighed in on
that individual.

Neither one are going to be confirmed, we understand that. It is
just who put them there.

My point is I believe if, in fact, the AG put him there, in that
120-day time period, they are still subject to withdrawal by the
President and the President put them there.

So there has to be more weight with that individual under that
circumstance than when the judiciary does it.

Mr. SMIETANKA. My whole point here, as I mention in my pre-
pared remarks, is that we should speed the process along for get-
ting a pre sidentially-appointed, Senatorially-confirmed U.S. attor-
ney.

Mr. JORDAN. Agreed.
Mr. SMIETANKA. That is the key. I happen to think that because

of the-this is unfortunate. This is a comment on Washington and
the world today.

The confirmation process can drag on for a long time and we
need to push people to get it done fairly and expeditiously.

I sat for a year-
Mr. JORDAN. So you believe a judge appointing it pushes it

quicker and faster than the Administration appointing it, not tak-
ing in the fact the separation of power argument.

Mr. SMIETANKA. I agree. The separation of power, that is done.
That is a pass6 argument.

What is important here is-
Mr. JORDAN. I disagree.
Mr. SMIETANKA. Well, it is pass6 according to Morrison v. Olson.

But the Berman bill provides for attorney general appointment.



As I said before, it doesn't make much difference whether it is
120 days or 150 days or whatever it is or 5 days.

My point is that the danger of that judge getting out there and
getting involved should move the legislature, the Senate, not this
body, the other body, to get moving and that is the pressure that
I think is important.

Ms. SXNcHEz. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair would now like to recognize the gentleman from Geor-

gia, Mr. Johnson, for 5 minutes.
Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you.
Mr. Smietanka, the USA PATRIOT Improvement and Reauthor-

ization Act of 2005, which was signed into law on March 9, 2006,
amended 28 USC section 546 in two critical respects.

First, the act effectively removed district court judges from the
interim appointment process and vested the attorney general with
the sole power to appoint interim United States attorneys, and I
believe that you all had been talking about that with respect to the
last question or series of questions.

But, secondly, the act eliminated the 120-day limit on how long
an interim United States attorney appointed by the attorney gen-
eral could serve and, as a result, judicial input in the interim ap-
pointment process was eliminated and, perhaps more importantly,
it created a possible loophole that could permit United States attor-
neys appointed on an interim basis to serve indefinitely without
Senate confirmation.

What is your thought on the ability of an interim U.S. attorney
to serve for an indefinite amount of time, never to be confirmed by
the Senate?

Mr. SMIETANKA. That has happened. In Puerto Rico, for 6.5
years, we had had interim U.S. attorneys. That caused a great deal
of controversy in Puerto Rico because of that. That was during the
1990's, during the Clinton administration.

In the Bush administration and the Reagan administration, the
same problem or virtually the same problem happened with the
Virgin Islands.

Mr. JOHNSON. Now, under the Clinton administration, though, it
happened. I don't know how it happened under 28 USC 546(c), but
it certainly can happen, according to the current law that went into
effect on March 6, 2006, signed into law.

And I don't really want to talk about what happened in Puerto
Rico. What I want to talk about is the current state of the law now
and whether or not you think it should revert back to how it was
in accordance with the bill that has been introduced or the resolu-
tion that has been introduced by Representatives Berman and Con-
yers.

Mr. SMIETANKA. My point is what I said earlier, that we should
do everything we can to get a presidential nominee to the Senate,
get them confirmed in the office, because I think it is extremely im-
portant that the President have that kind of person, with that kind
of swag, if you will, or clout as the U.S. attorney, and I think that
that, by definition, is in that process.

The person who is the-I want to use this in the proper term,
I am using the term political, a political appointment or a policy
appointment.



One of the factors which is very important, I think, for a good
U.S. attorney is to have a comfort level with making political/policy
decisions, dealing with the public. These are issues, Congressman.

Mr. JOHNSON. And they can do so knowing that they are ap-
pointed and confirmed for a full 4-year term or until such time as
the President would leave office.

Mr. SMIETANKA. I think there is another aspect, too, and some-
body else mentioned, somebody else asked this question.

Can U.S. attorneys carry over into the next presidential term
and is that appropriate? Maybe that is the question that wasn't
asked, is it appropriate.

I would say it is.
Mr. JOHNSON. Certainly, it is authorized that they would serve

until such time as the next appointee was confirmed by the Senate.
But what are your thoughts on that, Mr. Wampler?
Mr. W"iVPLER. As I expressed before, the general consensus of

the officers and directors of the National Association of Former
United States Attorneys was that the old system worked relatively
well.

The constitutional challenges were all turned back. It is a re-
solved issue regarding the separation of powers. And it provides in-
centive for the President to get the nominations in faster and to get
the Senate to look everybody in the eye.

Mr. JOHNSON. Good.
How can you defend it, Mr. Terwilliger? How can you defend the

current scheme?
Mr. TERWILLIGER. For the reasons I mentioned, because the cur-

rent scheme could conceivably result in the circumstance you de-
scribed, which I agree with you is an undesirable circumstance.

It isn't a reason, in my judgment, respectfully, to throw the baby
out with the bathwater. I still think the benefits of having the at-
torney general make the interim appointment are preferable.

And, again, I think if it were abused, for the reasons
Mr. JOHNSON. What about the
Ms. SXNcH~z. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Mr. JOHNSON. The cap on-
Ms. SXNcH~z. I am sorry. If you are clarifying the point.
Mr. JOHNSON. There being no time limit on how long an interim

appointee could serve.
Mr. TERWILLIGER. I take your point and I think-
Mr. JOHNSON. Is that good or bad?
Mr. TERWILLIGER. Well, I think anything that moves it back to

the district judges is not well advised. That is my position.
I do think it is an undesirable outcome if an interim appointment

lasts for an extended period of time.
There may be circumstances, given the nature that these are po-

litical appointments, where there will be a political stalemate of
some kind and having it revert to the district court, to me, does not
justify taking the process out of the political realm that it is de-
signed by Congress and by statute to be in.

But Congress makes the judgment on this, it is your determina-
tion.

Ms. SANcHz. The gentleman's time has expired.



We have among the Subcommittee Members a colleague from the
Judiciary full Committee, who is, in fact, the author of the bill that
we are currently discussing.

He has been patient and has sat in on the majority of the testi-
mony given today by the three different panels.

I would ask unanimous consent that he be granted 5 minutes to
question the last panel of witnesses.

Are there any objections?
Without objection, so ordered.
Mr. Berman, you are recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. BERMAN. Well, thank you, Madam Chairwoman, and I am

cognizant of the time.
But discarding the admonition that one shouldn't ask questions

that might draw out answers that he didn't want to hear, I would
like to ask Mr. Terwilliger a couple of questions.

Good to see you again, by the way.
Mr. TERWILLIGER. YOU, too, sir.
Mr. BERMAN. And I would like to follow-up on Mr. Johnson's

questions.
In my hypothetical, if the President of the United States, newly

elected, seeing a Senate and a Senate Judiciary Committee that he
thinks would constrain him more than he wants in the context of
who he would like to be administering justice through these U.S.
attorney posts, decides the way we are going to handle this is name
interim U.S. attorneys for the duration of the time that the Senate
looks adverse to the people we want, would you think that would
be a wise and good policy?

Mr. TERWILLIGER. No, and if I had the privilege of advising the
President, I would tell him that was a very bad policy.

But that being said-
Mr. BERMAN. I got the answer I wanted.
Mr. TERWILLIGER. Okay.
Mr. BERMAN. I understand your point. It could very well be that

there is not a separation of powers constitutional issue in this, but
if I were you and you had been given an opportunity, you would
have responded to that point by saying, "But from a policy matter,
do you really want district judges having the authority at some
point to name the chief prosecutor in the district in which they are
presiding?"

Mr. TERWILLIGER. Well, that is my point, Mr. Berman.
Mr. BERMAN. Right, and I understand that point.
When the Chairman and I introduced this bill, we didn't go back

to the pre-1986 or 1984 formulation where the district court makes
that appointment and, more than that, there may be even reasons
not to do it this way.

But I guess I would like you to respond to this context. We pass
a reauthorization of the PATRIOT Act. It goes through both
houses. The Justice Department never comes forward with this
suggested change.

It goes to a conference committee. The people on the conference
committee have no recollection of this, including the Chairman of
the Senate conferees, and we know, we think we know, we know
nothing for sure, but we think we guess that what probably hap-
pened is the Justice Department got the staff of either the House



or Judiciary to insert this at the last minute, as Mr. Conyers said,
never debated, never discussed.

And all I am saying is, don't you think it is a better situation
to go back to the status quo ante and then have a deliberative dis-
cussion of the best way to avoid the potential that you say is bad
or a 4-year interim U.S. attorney appointed by the attorney general
to avoid the constraints that the confirmation process would other-
wise put on him versus the concerns one could have about district
judges having the authority?

They hardly ever did it, I take it, since the Reagan administra-
tion suggested this change in the law, until the reauthorization of
the PATRIOT Act.

But having the authority at some point, if that interim U.S. at-
torney wasn't doing the job, in the district judge's mind or in the
chief judge's mind, having the authority to substitute somebody
else whom the attorney general could get rid of the next day by a
new appointment as interim U.S. attorney.

In that context, don't you think the best way to do this is
straightforwardly and openly and have this discussion on policy?

Mr. TERWILLIGER. Well, I might agree-well, let me say, first of
all, I have probably been around Washington too long, because I
am starting to enjoy this discussion.

But, secondly, I would not even begin to consider how mystery
provisions wind up in bills and what that means to-

Mr. BERMAN. You don't think this was the first time that ever
happened?

Mr. TERWILLIGER [continuing]. Of our political process.
But I can agree with everything you said in terms of it being di-

rected toward an open and robust debate about this, because I
think, as a citizen, that is how we get the best result, is with an
open and robust debate.

I do not think, however, it is necessary to revert to the prior sys-
tem in order to have that debate. We can have the debate with the
current system in place.

Mr. BERMAN. The current system allows an Administration to
propose, as Mr. Johnson pointed out, without end, an interim U.S.
attorney, never submit a name for confirmation, never submit that
person for confirmation, and allow him to spend, in this case of this
Administration, 2 years.

I don't know what their intentions are, but the current situation
allows that.

We would like to have a discussion about this without that au-
thority being vested that we had no idea was being proposed to be
vested in a President.

Mr. TERWILLIGER. I would presume their intentions are honor-
able, until I see the contrary.

And I would simply say that as was borne out before in the ques-
tioning, there is no question that if the President really wanted to
do that and you and the Chairman's bill were enacted, he could
still do that by removing the district judge's interim appointment
and starting over again.

Ms. SXNcH~z. The time of the gentleman has expired.
I want to thank everybody for their participation, as I said, and

their time this evening.



Without objection, Members will have 5 legislative days to sub-
mit any additional written questions, which we will forward to the
witnesses and ask that you answer as promptly as you can, to be
made part of the record.

Without objection, the record will remain open for 5 legislative
days for the submission of any other additional material.

I also just want to get on the record, number one, that we will
be requesting additional information from the DOJ and hope that
they will comply with our request in a forthright and expedient
manner.

And I also want to warn Members of the Subcommittee that we
will have further discussions on H.R. 580, the Berman bill, down
the line in the future.

Mr. CANNON. Will the gentlelady yield?
Ms. Sk~IcHz. I will yield.
Mr. CANNON. I would just like to congratulate the gentlelady on

her first hearing. It was well run and with difficult people.
You managed it remarkably well and I look forward to working

with the gentlelady in the future hearings and markups.
Ms. SAR&cm~z. I thank the Ranking Member.
I thank everybody for their time and their patience.
The hearing on the Subcommittee on Commercial and Adminis-

trative Law is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 7:25 p.m., the Subcommittee was adjourned.]





APPENDIX

MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE HEARING RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE STEVE COHEN, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TENNESSEE, AND MEMBER, SUBCOMMITTEE ON
COMMERCIAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE LAW

The Administration's recent mass dismissal of eight U.S. Attorneys raises deeply
troubling questions about its attitude towards the rule of law. Based on press re-
ports and public comments made by some of the dismissed U.S. Attorneys, I strong-
ly suspect that these firings were carried out for rank political reasons that had
nothing to do with sound law enforcement. Today's hearing will shed the much
needed glare of publicity on the Administration's disturbingly political approach to
the administration of justice.

While I understand that U.S. Attorneys serve at the President's pleasure, they
also have an obligation to support and defend the Constitution and laws of the
United States in a non-political manner. Because of this independent obligation,
U.S. Attorneys rarely have been forced to resign by the Administration that ap-
pointed them. Indeed, in the 25 years prior to the dismissals at issue here, only
three U.S. Attorneys had been forced out of their positions in a manner similar to
the eight cases at issue here, out of 486 U.S. Attorneys confirmed during that time
period. Thus, suddenly asking for the resignations of eight U.S. Attorneys-many
of whom were conducting or had conducted corruption investigations or prosecutions
of public officials-in just a few months' time seems very suspicious.

It is also telling that the Administration appears to be surprised by the con-
troversy that it has engendered. No doubt, the Administration's reaction stems from
the fact that it is not accustomed to aggressive congressional oversight, a result of
Congress's almost complete abdication of its oversight responsibilities during the
first six years of this Administration. If nothing else, today's hearing sends a clear
message to the Administration that it can longer engage in political shenanigans
without having to answer publicly for its behavior when something as central to the
Nation's creed as the rule of law is at stake.

(153)
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LETTER FROM RICHARD A. HERTLING, ACTING ASSISTANT ATTORNEY GENERAL,
PROVIDING PERSONNEL DATA ON U.S. ATTORNEYS

Mrch 5, 2007

The Honorable John Conyers, Jr.
Chairman
Committee on the Judiciary
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515

The Honorable Linda Sanchez
Chairwoman
Subcommittee on Commercial and

Administrative Law
Committee on the Judiciary
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington. D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman and Chairwoman Sanchez:

This responds to your letter of February 28, 2007, requesting personnel data on United
States Attorneys and will supplement the material provided to the Congressional Research
Service on your behalf.

We have been able to locate additional data on the names and dates of service of United
States Attorneys. We are enclosing from the publication, The Bicentennial Celebration of the
Unuecd .5twes, a libtiug of Utiid S- Attorneys~ f rm I '., to 1994.

We hope that you find this useful. Do not hesitate to contact the Department if we can be
of service in other matters.

Sincerely,

4Y4 A /W -
Richard A. Herdling
Acting Assistant Attorney General

Enclosure
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The Honorable John Conyers, Jr.
The Honorable Linda Sanchez
Page Two

cc: The Honorable Lamar Smith
Ranking Minority Member
Committee on the Judiciary

The Honorable Chnis Cannon
Ranking Minority Member
Subcommittee on Commercial and

Administrative Law
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Joseph H. House IM19 1897 Wilia B. Ohbb 19201921 Samuel W. MciNabb 1 9251933
Jacob Trieber . . . 109719 Francis H. John R. Layng . .. 1933
Will iam G. Whipple 19-1912 Gol dsberry, I 11 1981 Pierson M. Hsall . 1933-1937
William H. Martin. 1913-1919 Donald 8 . Ayer . 190119 Senjamin Harrison. 1937-1940

June P. Wootec n 191.9-1922 Peter A. Woaloski .1926-927 Willu_ m F. Palmer 1961196
Charles PiCl 9213 ad F. Levi . 9.7-1997 Leo W. Solverstein 1962196
Wallao, Toasnsmd L%19261934 Richard Jenkins . 1991 Char les H. Carr . 1943-1946
Fred A.iug . . 1934 1939 George L. 0DConnell 21993 James M. Carter 194G-1919
Sasuel Macmo 1Q99 14i Robert H. Twoss -. 1993 Ernest A. Colic I I 99 ~]
Jaees T. G oob 19461923 Charles J. Stevens 1993- Walte r 0. in. 1951-1t

Robe rt D. Smith, Jr. 192 Fracis C. Whela . 15-2
Woodrow H. McClellan 19271398 70TFB5 Tfl, 7 27f~771 Thomas H. Ohcrodac 1964
Wilbur H. Dillahunty 1.9B1979 Calhou Becham . 19193 Manuel L. ReaSl 19619

George H. proctor. 1979-2.7 OSsoel HW Inge9 109318 Edwi eL. Miller, Jr. 109 1929
Kenneth H .Stal 1 . 1907 William Blanding 10961957 Harry S. Steward 1991975
Charles A. Banks 1927-IM2 Petmr DemIla Torre .1957-1060 Terry J. Knoepp 197021977
Riohard M. Pence, Jr. 1993 2.993 Calhoun Benham . . 06D-162 Mi choYel J . Wslsh =-971980
Paula Jean Casey . 1993- William H. Sharp 16a1964

passentD 1sl, Lske. 18-16 .g~97S7 ....i~tJ01
F. M. Pixley . . . 1009 (n

WESTERN DISTRICT OP ARKANSAS Lorenzo S. Latimer 1369-109n M. James Lorenz 1920192
Jessie Turner . .. 195a1613 Halter Van Dyke I . 177 William H. Kecnedy 1921-19
Al fre d M- Wilson 109 19ea John C. Coylan .. 1976-197 Pe K . Nunma 1.09-1928

Grsile Wilox . 1869M Phillip Tesre - 10 l78188E3 William Braniff 19881993
JamesB H. Huckleberry 1969-19f71 Sue1 G.CHilborn .10831886 James W. Bran oigan, JsL93
Newt on J Temple . I1975 Joh C . Carmy . . 180 Alac S. Bcei-n . .1991-
William . H Clsytm 300185 M Charlss A. Garter 19791preet
Macti H. Scodels . 10051993i Samuel Knight . 1890
Wil1liam H.H. Claytoc 1989-1993 Henry 0. Panic 109029&49
Jae Read F 8328 Pach L. Conchs 1908-1921 CANAL ZONE

James K. Barces .. 196-1.909 Robert T. Deolic 1905-92 Charlca B. Will iams 1913 1.919
Lafayette W. Gregg 1909 John L. Mc~ab . . . 191312 A. C. Hindman .. . 1919-1923
John I. worthinto 19-1. B. L McKimley .. 1913 GuySH. Martin . .. 192321924
J. Virgi 1nuland 1q32197 John W. Preston . .1911919 P. Edward Mitchell 1926-1925



Cha rles Jose-ph Riley
Josephb J . McGuigan
Daniel E. McGrath
lowl and K. Haserd
Wallaoe D. Baldwin
Ii rtar Engler...
Prank J. Violanti.

DISTRICT OF COLORADO
Iheodor D. Edward.
Jons:E. Da.hliba

Lewis C. Rockwell
.. C. Ajlien.
Charles D. Bradley
B., S. Deckesr ...
Edward 0. Johnson
Andrew W. Brazs
Henry W. Hobson
John D. F leeing
Henry V Johneos
Greely W. Whitford
Earl M. Cranston
Thomas Bard, Jr.
He rry E. Kelly
Hartry B. Tedrow

JonF. Synies
Granhy Hillyse
George Stephen
Ealph .Carol
Thomoas J. Mrisey
Ivon Wingren ...
Max M. Bohieley
Charles S. Vigil
Donald E. KelIley
Enher t S. Wham
Donald G. Brotzan
Lawrence M. Henry
Janas L. Treece
Catolin aDonnell

osp F.Dolan
EnetHMille

Michael J. Horton
James 30. Allison
Henry L. Solono

Hesk-ch H-noqgoo
Nathan Smith ...

oil-'~ dv . . . . .

Charles Chapman
Jonathan Otoddord
Thomas C. Perkins
F 1lasho. n. Abernethy
W ill iam D. Shipman
Tilton E. Doolittle

i ree Willey ...
Cal vin G. Child

Daniel1 Chadwick
Lewis 0. Staton
Georg I. HaSll
George P McLean
charlsa Coetook

Facis H. Parkecr
John T. Robinson
Frederick A. Scott

ThomasJ npelacy
Joh. Ci..by
Edward neoth
Al1cr K. Smith

George H. Cohen
Rbent P- Htler
Adrian W. Maher

1925
13501940
334-19
1952-1970
1970
1970
1976

lims n. Cohen .. 1953-1908 Daniel W. Baker . .19D5-1910
Harry B. Hltgren, Jr 3i0-19E9 Claren ce R. Bues n 1910 1914
Roisrt C.- Zenpano . 1961-1564 John E. Lashey .. 1914-1921
F. Owe n Eagen . . . 1964 Peyton Gordon ... 1331193
Jon 0. Newman . . .3194-1969 Lee A. Rover L 39.3
Stewart H. Jones . 3 13974 Lrslie C. Garnett 19341-17
Harold J. Pickersteinl1974 David A. Pise . . 1937-1940
Pe ter C . Dorsey . 3317431977 Edwa rd M. Curran .1940-1946

Richard Blumenthal 337719E9 George M. Fey .1. 1946
Al an H . Heas . . . 9131345 George E. McNeil 1946-2.47

106 Rihrd Palmer .. 1991 Charle ' Irslan 1351 1993
1862 Alient S . Dairooski 311-1993 Len A. Hover . . . 1953-1956
1870-1873 Christopher Drone' 1993- oliv'er Gasci . . . 195-961
1973-1679 prement~ovid C. Acheson . 31116
175- Join C. Cool Cff Jr. 1965

18803199 DISTRICT OF DELAWSARE Thomas A. anry 1%69-3L
1885 George Read Jr. . 1799-1034 Harold H. Titus, Jr. 1971-1974

ilHsaB0 Jones A. Baycard .1036-3243 Earl J. -Oilier: t 1937431579
189-193 Bia a H. Rogers. 3031956 Carl Rl .. 1979
1M3 1297 P. Sherwood Johnson 3a'0-1853 Cherles F. C. Huff 319-334
1297 1901 Thomas F. Baynond 8391954 Stanley S Harris .19E-9133

192-190B DanceD M. Bates . . 1054 1261 Jos ephES dioenova 15943- 19B8
19M2 1 E3 dnard G. Bradford 1B99.1666 Timothy J. Reardon, 1 111e8
191329i Join l cod Pratt 1866:310 Jsy A. niephens 1988-1393

13431 Anthony Higgins 16. -S976R J. Rassy Johnsorn 1993
13211= Hi 1lo an C. 8prosno 1176120 Ernto H. Holder. Jr. 1993-
199334 John C. Patterson 31980 present
19243929 AlexoB. Cooper . 8808-1091
19291933 Beoiah Boteon .. 391 1094
13331347 Leeis B.- Vandergrsft 30%41833 12 197 DD1H1 CF )RDA
1943 H . Ma chel Byrne . 329-139M 1 .n~ ar
2.34719 Ll John P. Nielde 19032 aa~c.,nenh L~ 1822
1951-1m0 B Mi chaelaByrne .19M93 Tipton. B. Harrison I 12 63
1939 158 Joh P. Nields .. 19331912 Billion F .Steele IM 18265
195B-1959 Chales F. Canley 191633320 Henjamin D. Bright 1021
1959-1961 James Hughes, Jr. .1920-194 Alhert I. Clagett 1lOJ2
33413499 David J. Reinhardt 1924_1977 Henjamin D. Bright 19-3931
1969-1977 Lonard E. Hales L9337-1935 John K. Canpbel 11 1031
1c7, Jon J Morria, Jr. 135-1939 Geoage Wal.kr . .. 131-1230
1977 1981 Charles S. Lynch 13291344 Billion H.
178011580 Joh J. Morris, Jr. IN44 1348 Hrccieshorough 1230 3040
1988-1993 Hallian Marvel 1948-3933 James .T Archer . 1840
1993 Leonard G.- Hagner 1953 1341 Balker Andersos 12411I2
1993- Alexander Greenfeld 334133469 George S. Hawhins .1242-1240

present F. L. Peter S tone 1969-117 Chandler C. Tonge .1045

Norman Levine.. 17233
Halph F. tail . .. 37-335
H. Laird Stellar, Jr. 13L977

I9 John H. Mcponald . 1977
1206-1679 James H. Garuso, Jr. 13734 EASTERN 5D5 TBDC OF FLORIDA
1n29 Joseph J1. Farnen . 199.13415 (No logr -0 existern)
3829-1834 Willian C. Carpenter 198531993 John G. B ird . .312399E
716S1 Fr:r -. G 'v -To -all'? A2-an omilt- 19m333=
10411944 Gregory M. Sl-eet, . 1994- Edgar Maco. 1433-3M6762
1044-1049 present Thomas Dogas. 1676-12
3049109
1053 MIDDLE DISTRICT OF FLORIDA
1853-1080 DISTRICT OF COLUMBDA (FenceS
1340-143 John T. Meson ... 1001 Adam Gordon . 12-17
1061 Hslter Jones, Jr, 1830011 Ball am Allison MoRea 167 199
1071-128H Thomas Swansn 1671833 Jams G, Ringgold 192B 1231
1880-1884 Francis S. Key . 03-3 JaMs A.C Dnlep . 13
1884-I8 Phislip R. rendall . -e.ls a .Cmbl 1e31 17

1983892 Jams Hoben . . . . 10451053 George K. Balker .1331167

10-% Phl0 B :o : 185 1090 Charles S. Sibley 12371049

199-199O Robert old . . 189-1861
13039 Edward S. Carringtos 134611076 NOL ITITO LRD

390811992 Geoge F. Fisher. 18702276 Ednerd F. OoardaanO 19.1349

1.32131 ary .rh el 1276 199 John L. Braggs 19. 13978
91599 George B0 Con Sul 19184 John J. Daley 3179

1918-1919 Augustus S. Horthiagicas 134 Gary L. Bate. .. 1979-19M
1919-1923 Join B. 1nge - 1991091 Robhert .. Merkle, Jr0938
193924 Charles6 C. Col e .. 121-1093 Rohert W. Genenan. 3348-1393
16701933 Arthur A- airosy SjM-10M Douqlas N. Freer 10

13134 Hnr 5.Dau -. 27-180 Larry H. Colleto 1994
1934 Thoma H Aderon 39-80 Don A.Baela . 19

194-1953 Ahe BGold 1901-1903 Charles S. Silen, 1994-
13139 Morgen H. Beach 1 . 3-13 95 present



NORTHERN DISTRICT OF FLORIDA James NoAdams .. . 1992 James 1.. Wiggins . 1994-19%
George WN. Call, Jr 1850-1853 Roberto Mortise, . 192-1993 H. Randolph Aderhold 1996-
Chandler C. Tonger' 1081-154 Kendall Bo. Coffey . 10-1399 present
Culver P. Chamberlin 1943-1876 William A. Keefer 1996-
Horatio Bisbee, Jr. 1899 97 present SOUTHERN DISTRIOF GEORGIA

J. B C ee .. 1N1876 Gin A.lalll .1882956W
John B. Stirkosy 19X-1882 Dapont berry . . 1S91
Edword M. Cheney 182 1897 DISTRICT OF GEORGIA Marion Ellsn - 2- 192
Rhydos M. Call . 1807-1889 Mttheo MAllister 1789_1797 Aleoaoder A:teman .1912:1914

Joseph N. Stripling 1889-193 Chorlee Jacon 1797 1794 Earl M. Dnso , 1914 1919
Gwen J. H. Tummers 18931894 George Wood-of P. 1798-1802 John W. Resell . Z13M3
J. Emro t Wolfe 194_129 lovid B. Mtchell .1920-1804 F. G, Noateight 1.922137
Jobs Eagas..n9 1 ilam B. Ballonk 1894 2813 Charles L. Redding 1727-111'

W .aBliam 5 . .ppr 133 19M7 Chlas Nrris .21 815 Walter W. Sheppord 19213

Ret isn 19071909 Willi.e lavire V 1835-1819 Charles L.. Redd ing 1933
Peed C. Cubberly 1909 113 nirhard W. Hohersao 181318127 2. Sexton lasas 1 123331.953
Edword C. Lo've 1 913-1915 Mathw H. Mcllis, te 7817 1815 William C. Calhoun 1.95391961
John L.. Heeley . 1915 Robert M. Choetn 1815 1816 Dnold H. Fraser 21k 19S9
Phillip D. Deals 1915 Williams. Stiles 18361038 R. Jacksn B. mih. a"9-3
John L.. Nee ley . 1915-=3 John E. Ward . .. 1838-1839 Willisom T. Moors. Jr 13771941
Prod C. Cubberly 1921-1932 Robert M. Choltos 1839-1840 Wanton R. Pierre .~~ 191-9

Gorge P. Wetoorob 1.932-1933 SolonChe . . . 1840-14 JoM L.Grnr . 8119
George H! Hf fman 133 1953 Alexander Drysdale 184-1844 Harry D. lion, Jr.. 1994-
George H. Caronell 953-1953 Richard A. Cuyler .1844 present
Wilfred C. Vean . 1953-1961 Henry R. Jarkson .1844
Cares W. Eggart, Jr2196l Hesry Williams 1&50-1853
Clinton H. Ashmore 196-1949 George S. Owes 1853-1856 DISTRICT OF GUAM4
W illios A. Stafford, a969-3= Genrge A. Gordon .1856-1857 James I. Monkey .. 1518
Clinton H. Ashmrore 1975-1376 Joseph lanahl . . . 1857-1869 Joh P. Raker . . 1952194
Bichol as P lecher 1376-19M Hamilton looper .. 1860 Herbert G. Home, Jr. 1541962
K. Miobse More 1001243 John D. Pop ... : 107G-1376 James P _Alger .. 19621969
W. Thomas lilard. 103190297 Hlenry P. Paro . . IM7-1880 Duane K. Craske a 1969-1975
KMichael Moore 1987-1989 John 0. Bighy . .. 1940102 Ra lphF P. agl ey 1375137

Lysd i P_ Padgett 1391v Eavd T. Wood . 13771946
Kenneth W. Oukhia I.0-1993 11,1tRNHPaRC If 60187. K. William 0-Castor 106-1989
Gregory R.Mle 1993 D.-84'~ Paul Vernier .. 19a9-1991
ratrick M. Potterson 1993- aen L. nalFr 14a0 rederick A. Black 1991-

presentOSion A. Darnell . 10-83preset
Joseph S. Jamee.. 1893-197

I~lNKKl OflLC~I 3.OhZA Edgar A. Angler 1891 1905
bill- aa illss Hikes 'Z16 41 Parisah C. Tate . 90.5139ll DISTRICT OF HAWAII
John IG Stoner 19130 Alexnder Hooper 1941331 JohnCsid...11
John K. Campbell 18301 31 Cln W. Hager . J 0093 J. Dunne ... . 1901-1902
Edward Chandler . 1831-1834 Lawrence S. Camp 1534-1942 Robert W. Breokons 1902 191.3
Adno Goron. . .1834 . Ellis Moody 1942 Jeff MoCaro . . . 1. 311
Wylie P. Clark 1834-1839 M. Neal Andrews . 1902 1-86 Homae W. Vaughan .1915 1916
Charles Walker . 1839-180 J. Ellis Mundy .. 1946-1953 5 H C. ber . . . 1911922

I. Wndsr Smth 040-042 James W. Dorsey .. 193-1959 William"T Came 3112
Goorge W. Manrae 1042-1847 Charles D: Read, Jr. 199-100Q Peed Pattearson . 2 924:1925
L. Windsor Smith 1847-1850 Charle L Goods-e 1941 1377 Charles P. Persons 1925 1926
William R. Rakley 1894 1956 Willist L. Harper . I191 Sanford 8.1. Wood 192 100934
John L.. Tait- . . .185841861 Robert J. Castellani 1981 Ingram .. Otainbank 1934 1940
Thomas J. Boynton 1861-1803 Dorothy S. Kirkley 1981 Angus M. Taylor. Jr. 1940193
Sneer G. Plasts . 180-1849 James B. Baker . . 19811982 Doaglas G. Croziem 1943-1945
Clnibre 0. Mobley .1699-17 T.mry D. Thompson 1.92 7986 rdamd A. Tense 1945
John Tyler, Jr. . 13%767 Stephen S. Cown 1986 Ray J. D'Bnies 194511951

Oesorge B. Patterson =18W89 Robert L.. Barr, Jr- 199613990 Howard K. Hoddiek .19SI1938
Li vingetone W. Bethell193-190 Rimnotas Raketele 1990 A. William Barlow 1952198A
G. Browne Patterson 1890-1994 Joe D. Whitley . . 0193 Louie aB Bliasard .193541961

les 2. H. Sweaters 1894 Gerri lye G. Drill .1983 Herman T-.F Lum .1"16
prank ClIark . 18 .l94-1897 Kent B. Alexander .1994- Yoahi-ma lyashi .. 1947 L%89
Joseph N5- S tripFling 1037190 present Rohert K. Pukoda X 19173
John M. Chaney 1 2 -ISM- Harold M, Pony9 . IM3717
Riohard P.: Marksp 1312 1913 NODDLE DISTRICT OF GEORGIA Walter M Hmen . 1371941
He rbe rt S Phillips 1,431=1 Hasrcom S Issuaer Lsu2a8 Wa11a.. W. Wahnara.39M 1943
William M. Other 1IM11929 S 'ntt Ruseell . . 192B-1929 Daniel A. sent 1.983-1993
Wilburn P. Hughes 100 1133 William A. Dootle 1929-1933 Ell1iot Inoki . 1.993-1994
John W. Hollasd . 1.933 1936 T. Hoyt Davis L 133-98 Steven S. Ala . 1994-
He rbert S. Phillips 1936-1923 John P. Cowart .. 1.945-1952 present
Jaises L. liloartie 19331959 Jack . leGaftier . . 1-193
E. Coleman Madsen 1959-1961 Prnk 0. Evans. 1953-1961
Edea d G. Boardman 1941-1963 Floyd M. Buford . 1341-1949 DISTRICT OF IDA1H0

Wliam A. RMadoas, 26.91969 Walker P. Johnson Jr21969 Richard Williams .180216
Robert W. Rust . 196137 Wlliam J. Sobloth 1.869-1394 George C. Rough 1464-1847
Vincent K. Antle 1977 Ronald T. Knight . 1741377 Joseph W. Huston 1809
Jacob V Eekemost 137 940 D. 9.0 Rampmo. Jr 13771947 N0Msm 9-ark 1 7 9990-
Atlee W. Wempler, I111940-1982 Jo h Wiey .. 19L-1947 JeelesB. Butler 1801
Stanley I. Marcus 19821945 Saael A. W lson .1981-1988 Wallare R. Wie .10811945
Leon B. Kellner . 1945100 Edgor Wm: Ennis, Je. 19N-1993 James H. Hlawley 19851949g
Dexter W . Lebtinen 1948100S Samuel A. Wilson, Jr. 1993 Willie BSweet .. :. 1B991894



160

Fremont Wood . . . 1890-1893 William J. Baner W137 17 Thomas Browne .. 18G9-1015
Jae .Fore 0319 Jams. B. Thompson .1971-1'US Nelson1 T11ruer 1710

Robert V. Cor .1097-19 Samuel K. Skinner .137517 ChrsI Fooen 0010
Norman N. Ranch . 01900W Thomas P. Sullivan 1377-2061 John E. Lamb 18851806
Cuing H ,Lio genfel er 108-1913 Gregory C. Jones .1981 David Torfire . 1896-1887
James L. MoClear 1513:1M Dan K.- Webb ... 1%01 185 Emory B. Sellers. ISP8-1809
Edwin 0: Daviis . . 1205 Ont on B . Val okas. 1005:1909 Solomon Claypool .1889

JamesB F ATisil Jr. 1925 Ira H. Rap haelson .100893q Smiley NC Chambers 1009-19
Hoyt I. Ray ... 1925-1033 Fred L. Foreman . .1990-1093 Franzc B. Burke . 1093 1897
John A. Carver .. 1S33-1003 Michael J. Shepard 1993 Albert W: Wie~hard .1897-1001
Sherman P- Furey, Jr 1903-1957 James B. Burns .. 1993- Josep h B. Healing 192011909
Ben Peters on . 1957-10 present Charles B. M iller .19D9-1913
Kenneth G. Bergqos 1959-70 Frani C. Dailey L 91319M6
ylan A. Jeppesen 196196 SOUERN0 BIBYRIC!T OP ILLINOIS . Srtus Slack 19L16i1918

Jny P.rtee .10P Wilz T Trutman 1905-1910 Frederick Van Buys 191910=
Sherman P. Furey, Jr. 2961-79n Charle A. Kzroh 1594 HmrElott. 1522-1924
Sidney E. Smith 1971-10 J ae. G. nurnside 7 918-192M Alexnder G. CavinB 1920
Wilbur T. Nelson 1975 W.50. Potter.. . 192212926 Albert Hard . . 1 -1928M
M a..on J. Ca lliater 197-170 Harold G. Baker . . 1926-1931 George L. Rulison9 . 1920
Wilbur T. Nels.on .1776-L977 Paul F .Jones . .. 1931-1935
Paul L. aestherg .1977 Arthur Roe .. .. 1935-1942 N4ORTHERN BISTRICT OP INDIANA
M. War 1Shurtliff .1977-1981 Henry Grady Vien 79021943 O iverR Mallina Loomis 128 1933
Guy G. Hut butt .. 1001-1006 William W. Hart 1943-1953 Jas . Flemming .L93-19a

Will1iam Van Hale 1000 18 Clifford N. Reaeer 7003-1957 Alexander Campbell 1941-1949
Macr.ice G. Ellsworth 1005-1003 Carl W6 Feinkert 957-1965 Gilmore Haynie L%.109 1003
Patrici J. Molloy . 1993 Henry A. Sosar - 1965-1977 Joseph H. Lesh . 103-7958
Bet ty H. Richardson 1993- Jame H. Burgee. Jr. L9771982 Phil N. 8loNagny Jr. 19S4 1956

present Frederick J. Heee- 182-1993 Kenneth C. Raub M-19(t2
Cl1ifford J. Proud 1993
Walter C. Grace 1993- Eg'L jS~B1OIYl1P

DISTRICT OP ILLINOIS present 1uc
William Mears . 1813-19Fh.p2.rto. 48
Jepthah Harden 1190-1827 EaRT~eN DISTRICT OF ILLINOIS Alfre Moellering tn17
Sdoey Breese . .182718 Wm J. Allen. . 818 William C. Lee IS 3717

SaulM-bra .121891 Wi. K . Pa r ish ... 1"010 John B. Wilke 19 IM 3717

David J. Baker .. 1031-1039 Elliott B. Herndon 1960-1801 David T. Ready 10771001i
Ferrisa Forman . .. 1839-181 Larne- Weldon 18010186 H. Lawrence Steel, JrJ0 I-R1005
Justin Bu tterfield 1841-1844 Joh E. Noette 1866-1869 Jams G. Richmand 1008-189
Marb Shunner . .1844-1945 Blcfnrd Wilson 181874 John F. Hoehner . . 1911993
David L. Gregg 18851849 John P. Vasorston. 1374-1076 David A. Cupp . .. 1993_
Aichibald Williams 1889:1053 Jacr A. COnnall I1305 Jon5 E. Doocul. 1993
Thomas Hayns . . . 18R3-1855 Gustavus Van HOorebekdmS-1Sa9 - t

James A. Cnnnally 1089-18m
CENTRsAL DISTRICT OP ILLINOIS Wv. E. Shutt . . . 1893-1007 SOUTEERO DISTRICT OF INDIANA
Geral S Fine .. 1.977158 J. Otis Humphrey 1837192 George Jeffrey .. 10991933

.1 ilam Roberta 1906-1993 Thomas Worthington 183.1830 Van Noln. .. .. 1933190
Ryron G. Cudm e 1993 Wa. A. Northeott IS8-11 B. Hoaard Caugbrau 19401.5
Franea C .Hulin .1993- Edward C. Knotta . 114192 Mat the. Welsh . . 1000-20

present Th-mas Williamson 1922-1926 Marshall Harley . . 2 1903
Walcer M. Provide 152-63 JaL is a .10215

NORTHERN DISTRICT OP ILLINOIS Prank K. Lemon 191 :1935 Don Tabbert . . 957-13
A. - M. Herrington H 7-00 onward L. Doyle .. 1935 1053 Richard P. Stein .1981 1007

Reny F. itch . 185811 Marks Alexander . 1953 K. Edwin Applegate 19672196
Bdain C: Lamed 16.iB1 John N. ISoddart L%103-1958 Stanley B. Milletr 19701376
'7cn-b 0- (0 ve. 196,q 400TX A emr' . '558 J11- Hiarvulee lol-lIs
Bark Bangs.. . 1375-17 Harlington Wood, Jr. I00109 JamesB Yon 137519077
Joseph . .Seake .. 1879-1804 Edward N. Phelps . 1963-L65 Virginia DillgNoCartyl8 181
Richard S: Tuthull 1004-1006 Riachard S. lagletos 196519609 Sarah nv... Barker 1981-1984
William G. Ewing . W. 1 0619 Prank J. Violanti 291.-11371 Richsard L. Drnt 1984

na .-M i bri at 1891-093 Dnald B. Mackay 13711377 John S. Tinder 195410087
Sheuod Dian 1893-1894 Brad ey L. Williams 1987
Jon C. Black . . . 10947899 Deborah J. Daniels 1000 1093
Soloson H. Bethen . 1899-905 DISTRICT OP INDIANA0 John J . Thar . . 1993
Charles B. Norrien 183-100 Elijah Sparks 292.183-1814 Juduth A. Stewart 1993-
Edi Nw lim - . 183191 William Hendricke 1814-1017 present
Jaes H Wi'nw l'kersu L913-1914 Thomae H. Blake . 8217-1818
Charle P . Clyne . 1004190 Al meander A. Meek .182131
Edain Olzsono . 1922-1927 Charles Dewey ... 1821-1829 TERTOYOFIWA(61/38
George E. Q Johnzon 100713 Samuel Judahb . . 182913 Cyu! IJos. . l1238
Diight H. Green .. 1051 1935 Tilghman A. Husard I109 Isaac Van Allen . 1830-1940
Michael 3: ge. '-3-3 John Pert hi .. 18391841 Charles Weston . . 1SU-10
Willi am J. Campbel 1938-1%0 Co...rlzd Couhing 1 18145 Joh G. Deehler 1843-1945
J. Albert No11 109W-1947 Daniel Mace . . . 1945-108 Edward Jh.mt.a. . 841847
Otto terser, Jr. 19471954 Lucien Barbour . 1848-1850 Isaac N. Preston 1847195

Irin N., Coen . 1954 Hugh O'Ne I . . 1050-1054 Stephen Whicher . 15o-1852
7r T 6- i kI I .- n. 1180 7 sI, Them u 791-7 J1-y5 C. Konu( 'T1L'F0

James P . OB rien 1961:196 Aisno P- Hovey a10010 N H.F. Gurley . .. 1860-103
Prank E. McDonald .109100L94 Daniel W. Voorhees 1000-1861 Robert H. Gileore .1014
Edward V. H ana 1004198 John Hama ..n . 1861-3866 Caleb Baldaim . . 1845 1867
Thomas A. Furan. 18-1370 Alfred Kilgore 18 I66-1009 gMito D. Browning 1867-1849
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William Fletcoher Sapp 1069 107 James 5. Enmy . 86. 1087 Bernard T. Moynahan. S 10963
Janes T. Lane .. . 207310%E Samuel Riggs .. 1867109 George 1. Clime 1963-1970
DeWitt C. Cram . 1882-18M Albert H. Horton 1869-1073 Eugene 8. Sler, Jr. L97O-1Q79

Cyras I. SotieId .1873 Eldon L. Webb . .. 1975-197
NORTHERN DISTRICT OF IOWA George B. Peck . 1874-1079 Patriok J. Molloy . 191
M arice D. OConnell 1886 James B. Halloaell 1879-1395 Joseoph L. Famolaro 1881
Timothy P. Murphy . 20:9-0 William C. Perry .1288-IM9 Lowis Dera lanse 2081-1991
Mace D. O'Connell 203 169a Joseph W. Bdy . .. 18893 Rarci K. Calidwell .1991-1998

Cat, Sells. . . 181% William C. Perry 12893-1897 Joseph L, Fame aro 1994-
Hora ce G" .rMijlan I1907 Isaac E. Lambert 18972301 present

Frederick P. Paville 107-1913 John S. Seasn . 1901-105
nthony V'an Wagsman 101310914 Harry J. Bone L01-1913 W8T5 C'ilT Qli

Frank A. 0 -Connor .1014-1921 Fred Robertson . 1913-191 P.i1 70 )
Goy P. Linvills . 1921-19Z7 Albert F. Williams 1521-190 George So Belles 191914
Oennett B . Rhinchars 1927-131 Sardia . M. Brewster 130-1934 Perry B. Miller . 17171919
Harry M. Reed ... 193121934 Sorerfiesld S0. Al exandas :1942 W. V. Gregory . .. 1913-1922
ERdardG_ Duti, . . 1934 1940 George H. Weat . . 19421l941 ShermancW. Ball . C221927
Tobias I. Diamond 1940:19% W. Randolph Carpenter L045-1040
michae L. Mason L9152 1953 Lester Lther . .. 194801952 840Tlo!Ilfl C: J780.1
P . G . Van Aintime 193191 Eugene W. Docis 1952-1153 C~s/
Donald I O'Brien . 910%1967 George Templar 16-34 I cn3a1.3. 9

tev Taer . . . 1967 William C. Pawner %194-1958 Bunk Gardner ... 19251938
Asher Eo- Schroeder 197-1969 William C. Leonard 195010961 11 I0 . Broan, I I 19381%45
neon L H ultean . . 115-1977 Newell A. George 191190 David C. Walln. : 19411953
James H. Reyoolda. 1970 Benjamin E. Frankin 11581159 Charles P Wood L9 153-1958
Eao L1" Hel tean .1982-1088 Robert J . Ro th . . 1369-1975 J. Leonard Walker .1958-1959

Robert L. Teng .. 1966-1966 8. Ednard Johnson ,1975197 Will Iam B. Jooes .1959 191
Ciorl es H Lars on .1961993 James P. Boohele 1977-136 William 0E Scent . 1%19
Robe rt L. Tanig .. 1993 Jim J. Marques 1911154 Boyce F. Martin, Jr. 1965
Stephen J. Rapp .. 1993- Benjamin L. Burgess, a264-19 Erne. t W R ive rs . 965-IM7

preasotLee Thoeps oo . 190-993 JohT.Sih. 17
Jackie N. Williams 1993 Gerg J. Long, Jr. 1970-17
Randall K. Ra tb 1 993-1936 J. Albert Jones . . =19830

SOUTRN DISTRICT OF IOWA Jackie N. W illiams 1996- John L. Smith . .. 1960-115
(7/20/1882) prewentklemander T. Tatt, Jr-.981
John S. Runnelas 18820895 Rona ld S. Meredith 1511.9S
Daniel C. Pioch .-.1 Al eandec T Tall Jr 19-1906

lewi Mils . 1889-1093 DISTRICT OF KEN4TUCKY Joeh I.W stl 1.986 1153
Charles D. Fuliso 18931902 George Nioiolas 1789 Michoel Troop . .. 1993
lewis Miles .. .. 190219U7 James Brown . . 1781 present
koroellus L. Temple 197-1914 Willioe Marry . .- 1791-1793,
C1lnode B. Porter .1914-1918 George Hioholas . . 1793
E00cm G. Mooo. 19180122 John Breckinridge 1793 1798
Ral1ph Pringle 1922 1034 William McClung . 17921
Edein G. Moon 1924 Willien Clack . . . 179610%D
Row. B Mowry . 924-1932 Joseph Hamilton Saeied.6OO-106
Robert W. Colflesh 192219234 George M. Bibb 18B71IS8
Edwin G. Moon . . . 1934-3939 Robert Triable . 1013-1816
Cloid I: Level . . 1939 George M. Bibb 1019-1824
John K. Valentine .103912940 John J. Crittenden 1Z771029
Hugh B. McCoy . . 1940 Thomas Bell Monroe 12334
Maurice F: Sonega n 19S6-194 Lewis landern, Jr 1034-1838
William R. Hart . 1989-1953 P. S. Loigbborough 1838-1850
Roy L: Stephenson 1560 Willion H. Caperton 1050 1015

Donald A. Wine .. 191371155 Edward I. Bullock 1881
Philip T. Riley .. 1965 Jones M. Harlan . . 1861-10
Donald M. atto 1965-1967 Thomas H. Bramlette 1883

Jer 0 I Wiia, 1967 Joshoa TeemB . .. 160-1864
Jses P.: Riel ly . 1967L99 B. H. Bristow .26 1807

Al len L.. Donieloon 119978ff Gabriel C. Wharton 1075100
Gerge H. Peory. 1976-1977 H. P. Pinley . 1.001X1977
Paul A. Zown, Jr. .1977 Gabriel C Warton 10771081
Jones B. Rosnbouo 1977 George M .- Thomas .1881105
Ronanme Barton Conlin 17101 John c. Wickliffe 18851889n
Kermit B. Anderon 1981 George W. Jolly 18389-190
Richard C. Turner 1151l1986 William M. Smith . -103683
Christopher D. Hagen 1B661.990
lens W. Shepard . . 1150-1992 e"Io' 71'T80TI 8irOf
Con Carlon Nickerson 1993- James 8. Tineley' . )U 191 0

present James H. Share . 19.9:111
Edein P_ Morrow 1911 1904
Thomas S Slattery 19141921

DISTRICT OF KANSAS Sawyer A: Smith 2911233
Andrew J. Isaacs 1854-1857 Mao Saintord ... 1923-1937
William Wee . . . 1997-.50 John T. Metre11 . . 19371944
Al.o. C. Davis - 1562186 Clade P. Stephens 19H41953

Thos Meson E 16 dwin B. Denney .. 1153 105

Joh 11eri . 261 Henry J. Cook 1365-1360
Robert Croie- .. 0 16158% Jean L. Aoier . 19-10%

DISTRICT OF LOUISIANA
Ja Brown .... 105-10B
Philip Grymee. 1801010
Tolly Robin'son 1810-1H11
John R. Grymes '18 114
Tully Robi nson 1814
John Dick.. .. 1014101
John w. Smith .1821-11

John W. Smith . . . 19
John Slidell . . . 10191023
Beor CaInton 1-9,3 1036
P.R. Lawrence . 0607
Thomws Slideh .1 . 1637-1838
Benjamin P.' Linto- 610014
Be lie Peytcmn . . . 10411045
Solomon W. Downos 106 1846
Thomas I. Durant 1046-1050
Lcgo' Huntcn . . . 18018109
R. Warren Mciwe . B153 1n1'5
Thoma S. McCay 105:1050
Franklin H. C lack . a5 18507
Thomas J. Semmen 1057 1009
Henry C. Miller 1009-16
Bofos Waplee . . . 1863
Jamcs B. Beckwith 1870
Albert H. Leonard . 278-1085
Charles Parlange . 285-18
will am Grnmr 188-092
Perd..namd B. Eorhort IS01-1036
J. Herd Gorley, Jr 1896-19DO
mill on W. Howe. . 920-107
Bue un EPoster 107-.15
Carltcn R. Beattie 1909-192-3
Halter Oion 11i3 1917
Joeeph H. Montgomery 1917-1919
Henry Mooney . . . 19293-1921



162

Louis H. Burns .1921 3925 John Anderson. . 133-3237 Christopher Gore 1789-1738
Wayne G. Borah 19325-1922 Joseph Howard . .137 1841 Har rison G Otis : 1794
Edmond E. Talbot . 192-1933 John Homes . . 9216143 John Davis. .. 1795-18M5
William H. Norn 1933 Gorham Parks . 3431945 George Blake . . . IBS-3
Ree A.- Viosca .1931 1934 Augustioe Haines . 84 391848 Andrea Dunlop . .. 1KN-13
Wa rren Doyl'e . .1341937 George Shepley .13241349 Joh Mills .. . . 135-14
Herbert 8.Chrstenbefw7-1911 Thoma A. Sshloi 1249-1253 Franklin Seater .. 1241845
Robert Wineetesm 34114 Georgo Shepley . 1853-329
3. Shelly Wright 1 942-1949 George P. Talbot 3293070 DISTRICT F DPWSBMS7SirM- Gt'd
'John. Mca I Z . 190 Nathan Webb .... 19721278 Robert Rantoul, Jr. 1945-1850
O-soe. R b .90-8 ihr Fe Loot 1972 195 George Loot .. .. 185021853
M. Hepburn Many 195395 George S. Bird 14-28 Benjamin P. Wallet 18533957

cahengudl 1 9631 Issac W. Dye r 1890-1894 Charles L. Woodbury 19573916

Louis C L aCoor .,1911999 Albert W. Bradbury 1894-128 Rnchard H. Dana, Jr. 1241-1842
GerEld J. Galliaghooan991972 Isc W. Dye r ... 1893-9 2 Gsorge B. Hillard 18683ISM
Joh p. vole 19721381 Robert 7. Whitehouae 19-1914 David H. Mason .. 1737
haeiy.A. Roeo,,ber 1.9399 Stephen C. Perry 19143939 G50527 P, Sans r . 271
Robert J. Bitmann 1993 John P A. Merrill .1915321M George M. Stearns. 189499
Eddie J. Jordan, Jr. 1994- Frederick R. Dyer . 21933 Owen A. Galvin . -.39189

present John S. Clifford, Jr. 193331947 Frank S Alir .c 18923893
Edoard J2. Harrington 1947 Sherman Hoar . . . I99-197

!US&iDIRB~i_'39LO38SIA7A AtonA. Lessard 1 92731953 Boyd B. Jones ... 1997-10
J i7 .4 F ,7t 7 Peter Malls ' . 3953:1961 HeatH P. Mooltin .191905

Cheey C. Joeh nr.317 Alton A. Lessard . 39.3-991 Melvin 0. Adams . 942-1938
Donald L. Beoker 17--9 William E. Mconley, 2i0-55 Aa P. Prenoh . 190683914
Stanford 0. Bardoell, Jr. Lloyd P. La~oontain 19663.9E9 George 8. Anderson 3914 1917

13.81992 Peter Mills .. . . 39197 Thomas J. Boynton 19173998 19 22
P. Raymond Lamoniom 19-99A George. J. Mitohell 3277-397 Denial J: Gallagher 392031921
I. 2.Hymel .. . . 1994 Janee 8. Brannign 22379-980 Roeret 0. Hars . 1921-2

preeentThomse aE Delahanty, 5L2B-1981 Ham ed P. William. 1925-192
Thomas E. Selahanty, 529-1991 Freder, oh 5- Tart- 19261933

WESTERN DISTRICT OP LOUISIANA Richard 0. Cohen 19321-1993 Francis J. W. Ford .1933:1938
John Browneon , 13830 Jay P. MCloekey .1993 - Joh A. Caravan 1 932 1939
Benjamin P. Linton 1930:191 present Edmund J. Brandon 1 93939LW
Henderson Taylor .184131842 George P. Garrity 1 94621947
Caleb L. Swayaze 184232849 William T. McCarthy 1947-159
Hen yc .nyos. . 3249-1890 079591397A17A7 George F. Garrity .15%9-1953

Lasre F. Cram 1850-1853 nI 335, 1789 1792 AtoyJian 393139"S
JepH.Klpatriok 195332854 1eoo oiigwrh792:1806 Elliot - Richroo1839

Peter Aleaodsr 18FA-8565 John Stephen I . G. 3 10 8. Arthur Garrity .19411962
Clanborme C Brie-ne 1258 Thomas B. Dorsey 3119182 Paul F.markha ±n-3o69
Ployd Waltn 39-14 Es Glenne . 32:1824 Herber: F. Trainers, J5999-17
Leom S. Marks. 1860 HNathaniel Williams 3M21813 James H. Gabriel 212373

James R. Beckwith .1270 0. Clllies Lee . . 321225 Josph L. Tauro 1972
P.B alatro.32 Willia L Morsholl 324532852 Jas a. Gabriel 197331977
Miton C. Eletnar 1 38113895 Z. Collies Lee B5 IB3M825 Edward F. Harringiton =971981
Moo tfort S . Joe . 3 18399 Willian M. Addisn 1953182 Wil1lanP. Wel 1 d L981 1966
Milton C Elatmer . m 1 93 William Price ... 1822 Robert S. Mueller, 11 198-12
Charles 8. Seals 32199 Archibald Sterling, 2219721296 Prank L.. MeNamara, Jr 2571510
Milo C E-te 21910 Thomas G. Hayes 329-22B90 -er h. OgSullian12

E0. 2 Raodolph L 91031933 Joh iT. Oneor 1290-3294 Peter A. Mullion 1929
George 8 Jack 193:-3917 William L. Barbary 395i 129 Wayne A. Budd .. 196993993
Robert A. Hunter .1917 John C. Roe 199993 A. John Pappalardo 1993
Joseph Moore . 3 917-3921 John P. Will = .113 Donsld K. Stern 3993-

5 ln. -- . . 1571 ..c~l -.e "11 MD1-9I
Hu3gh C.- Fisher . . 192-1= Robert R. Carman .20192

Phil ip H. Mscom. . 12IM3935 Amos 0.8. Woodcock 2927393
Be njan F. Roberts 1925397 Simon .S.obeloff 1 93131934 DIS 1TRITF y1559Herme G. Fields . 1937:1945 esr-Ed 2. Flyon 193431953 nooo Sile em T.309183402
Malcole E. Lafargos I94-1950 George C. Doob .. 19533.356 Andrew G. Whi tney 3934392
William J. Flenikee, 23950 Walter.2 Bleoak, Jr. 31936957 Daniel Lenny " 1926-1934
Harvey L. Cory . . 1950 Leo HA. Pierson L-3571961 Daniel Goodoin . 19343243
Will1iam 2 . Flenikee, 3250-1.2 Joseph S. Tydiegs 1 391.193 George C. Bates 12119145
Thomas F. Wilsom 19532.962 Robert H. Kern- 19 393 John Horvell . 1845 1950
Eduard L. Shaheen 1962-19689 Thomas J. Kenney 319397 George C. Bates 195021853
Donald c. Welter 2999-1377 Stephen H. Sacks 395-1970 Samuel Baret0. 19 535
Edward 1 Shaheen 193n73379 George Beall . 39L70-1975 George 0., Hnd . 15339657
Joneph R. Keene. . 19791981 Jervie 0. Finey . 97B37 Joseph Miller, Jr. 3857321
Joseph S. Cage, Jr. 1991-1993 Ro esel T Baker 3978:1981 William L. Otooghton 3661396M
Wil1i am J. P lanagn 1993 Herbert Better . 1961 Alfred Rusell . 661213
Michael S. skinner 1993- J. Frederick Mote. 1981-399

present Catherioe C. Blake 1985396 7O5WCG037 B 77320
Brechinridge L. WillrdSC 1991 .rnb yIni 9Richard S Bennett 1%13993 Sollivan 15. Cutcheon 3n-ffi2

DISTRICT OP MAINE Gary P. Jordan . . 1993 Cyrenius P- Blaok . 318-1&%9
William Lt,7bqcia, jr. 139-1354 uvynm Aor gBatsg.ia 1993- Theodore F:. ghsmgd 71199-
Daniel Davis . .. 1796381 present Jared 8 . Finey .. 1894
Silas Lee . . . 1911934 Alfred P. Lyon .. 4 34189
William S. Preble . 814-100 Jared 8. Finney 1898
Ether Shepley . . . 18303933 DISTRICT OP MASSACHUSETTS William 0. Gordon 32939



Frank H. Watson 1906-1912 Robert G. Evans 189861901
Arthu r J. Tir 12 112 Milton D. Pordy 190119M
Clyde I . Webster .1912-1916 Charles C. Roilpt 19M01914
John 0: Kinoana L 916-1921 Alf re d Jaqgues . 1914-151
Earl J Davis -. 1921-192 Lafayet te Frenot, Jr. 1331 138
felos G. Seith . 134137 Lesis L. Drill .. 1528-133
Ora LSosi . 1927192B George P. Dullivan 1913 137
John 0R ais. . 1928-L931 V iotor E. Anderson =193-9w
Gregocry .. Frederiok 1931-1936 John W. Grnff . .. 40-1949
John C. Tehr . . . 1933036 Cl arenm U0. Landrum 1949-11952
Thomas F. Thoroton _19-149 Philip Neville 192-1933
Joseph C. Murphy .1949 Georgef 8. Mao Kinson 1353-1950
Edward T. Kane .,199-1395 j . C lifford Janee 1950
Fi ,ip A. Rartl .,952-1951 Fallen Kelly . .. 1921961
Frederiok W. ass 19531960 j. :Clifford Janeas 1961
George 0. Woods, Jr. 134010a Miles W. Lord . 1361196
1.oore noe Gubos 19611968 Hartley Nordin 1966
Pobe rt J . Grave . i-1959 Fatriok J. Foley .1966139

James H. Brickley .1969-1330 Josatham 0 . Cudd .19
Ralph 0.Guy , Jr. L7170-1976 Robert T. Renner 1969-13=
Frederiok S. Van Tieml1976 Thorwald AndersonJ27
Fhilip M. Van Dam. 19761 Anre W ,J Dailsn 97717

Joe K Sobinsos. 1377-1340 Thorwald Anderson, Jr3379 1960
Richard A. Socaa 1960-1341 Thomas K. Berg .. 1960 1961
Leonard R. Gilmn . 1981-19B5 John M. Lee . 1981

Joe - Sher - 1980 James, .Roenban 1961-16
Roy C. Hayea .. 1305-1989 Frano X Hermns 198511960
Stephen 2 Markman 1969-1993 Jerome G. Arnold .1986-19
Foss, Pa rker . 199 Thoa 8.effelfingeIMgl1393
Alas M. Gerahel 1993 Promo s A. Hermann 1993
Saul A. Green . . . 1994 S avid Lee Lallehaug 1994-

present present

WET50DISTRICT OF MI1CHIGANFrederiok o3. Rogers 18091B4 DISTRICT OF MISSISSIPPE
John H. Standis.h .19691087 Thomas Anderson . . 11-1314
Carsden C. Baroh . 137710 William Crawford .18141950
John 0. Stone . . . 1002-1860 Eels, Metoalf . . . 19101
S. Chase. Godwisn 1886-180 Wi lliam B . Griffiti 1822-182B
Le wis G. Falmer . 80-1094 Felix Houston 1828-18W0
oan rower . . . .lwO941M9 George Adas . 130-1836

George G. Cove))l 1898-191D Riohard MH. Gaines .130 103
Fred C. Wtnorse 1910-1914
Edward J. Bowmn .1914 NORTHERN rITI ,i 0j~~1S

Myron H. Walker .. 191419M0 Samuel F. b--me...rhf~ 10i41
Edward J Rusin .1192 93 soar P. Bledsoe . 141 104

Fred C. Wetnore .. 1930-903 Andrew K. Blythe . 3180 259
JoepM. Donnelly 1933-1937 Woodson 1. L igM . 1091-1319

Frsd C. Wenrs 1937 Nathaniel S. Frie 183-1854
Franois T. Moionald 19271340 John A. Ore . 1354-1927
Joseph PDe eb .. 1940-1953 PlavisJ Lovejoy 1057
Wendel A. Meo . 1910 G. W. Well . 1.70
Robert J anhof T 1131 Tomas Walton . . . 187%138
Geoge 0. Hil .. 1961194 Grs C. Chandler .138-188
Irtrvit G. QStan . . 135199 CharIse B. Hoy- y 15E909

Harod.D. eaton .19651960 Rent)y C. Miles . 18891891

JonF Milanowki 1399-19074 Maok A. Montgomery 189211893
Frank S. Spiesa 1374-107 Andrea P. Foxn . 1893-1896
Jacas tS. Erady .. 13771981 Chapman L. Anderson 10341007
Rober C. reene .1901 Maok A. Montgomery 197-1.5
John A. Smietaska .198]1 1994 Willsae D. Peazes 19.1-192
Thoas J. Geno . 1 994 Lester G. Pant . 1912-1914
Michael H. Dettmst 1994 - Osle .on S. Hill . 1914-191

present 2. L. Roberson . 192 1
Samuel 0. O100am 132113-21
John H. Cook . . . 3199

DISTRICT OF MNNMESOTA Lester G. Past . . 1529-1937
Henry L. Moss . .. 1049-1053 George T.- M itohe11 1937-1942
Daniel H. Dustin I09-1854 James o7. Day . . L%26115
joh 5. Wares . 19 1855 Chenter L. Somern 1945-1951
Nor-ao Eddy . . IS 1855 7 Noel H. Malorn- 1991-1954

eu ee M. Wilson =101861 Chse L. Sumers 1904
Geog A No-re. . 1-104 Thomas 9. Etiridga 1.954-1!961
Henry L Moss.. . . 104268 B. Euple Dosier .. 1901
Cushman K. Davis .1300-137 Hosea M. Bay .. 196134

D.eB. Sale . . .1882185
Genrg e H. Ranter . 81550 sueis DISRIUCT OF MISSISS8IPPI
moons G- Hay .. . 1 A951 Ient-d
E. C. Stringer . . 2894-19e9 Robert Q. Wistamll 1%51-1993

Alfred E. Moretor, 1111993-
present

SO8JTIIR DITRC SF1 MISSSIPPI
Riohnrd M. Ga ines 1840-19
Horatio J. Harria 120101
Camnot Poey 1059-1040
R. Leobman..186-1869
G. Gordon Adam 1869-1070
0. Phillip Jaoobso. 13701373
Felio Rraoiganr . 137 17
William E. Dedrik 1875-1876
Loae Lea ..... 1976-1885
J. Boemar Harris 1885-1808
A. H. Longino . F1"38
Alber.t M. Lea 1889. 1 97
Robert C. Lee ... 1897
Albert M. Lea . . . 103r7-19M
Robert C. Lee ... 19M 1915
Joseph George .. . 1911919
Jalian P. Aleoander 1919-191
Edward E. mindman . 19111919
Reo F . Cameron 10291933
Robert M. Bourdeaooc 193313B
Toney Hall .. .. 1M3 1%47
Joseph E. Broom . . 19471354
Robert E. Hauberg . 1954-190
George L. Phillipn 1960-1994
Brad Figott ... . 1994-

pra..s nt

DISTRICT OF 1MIBSI
Joh b.oot . : 1014 1317
Charles Locas 1317 1310
Robert Wash . .:1310 1m1
Janes H.' Peoi 1819ISM
Joshua Barton . .10 11
Robert Wash IM 13 1824
Edward Bates ... 1824A91
Bevsrler Allen .. 1877-1899
George Shannor . .189 1834
7en-_' L. Mageonis 18341940

t e ry Blair .1840-1844
Wia.oM. MoPhersot 1844-1845

Thomas T. Gantt .. 1045 1355
John D. Cook . . . 1&%E 1852
John D. Coolter . . 1852-11
Thomas C. Reyrolds 1053

HASTER DIIT OF MIEOUISR
Cali PF un_ .. 5 181
RaS. Jones . . . 10811542
Wslliaa H. Edwarde 10421863
Wil'X me . G-11o r863
Chester H. Krom. 1970-1370
Will1iam H.: Bliss 187610
Thomas F. Easbaa 192710B89
George D. Reynolds 1889-1890
William H. Clopton 109413%
Edward A. Rowier in 1.91
David P. Dyer -. 19M-1977
Henry H. Blodgett 19C7 19C
Charles A. Hoots 170 1314
Arthur L. Olive r 1914-.H9
0 . L. Heas.ley 13131353-
Janes E. Carroll 190-91
Allen Curry.. 19M:1926
Louis H. Brewer . 1926 1934
Harry C. Blanton 1924 947
Drake Watson ... 1357 1911
George L- Iberisr 12015

W ia H Crodis 1953
Hartry Riria rda 1953-134
Williae H. amerst 1959-1.6

Riohard D.
Fitzgsbben, Jr. 100 1347

Vrryl L. Riddle 1347134-9
James 0. Reeves . 1969



Dniel Bartlett, Jr.
Jas S Re eves
Do.ald J . Btohr
Rarr A. Short
Robert D. King slmmd
Thomas E. Dii teeter
Stephen B. Higgins
Edward L.. Dowd, Jr.

1969
L%9-297
197321976
1996-2=7
1977191
IMI1990
2990-1599
1993-

present

Robert T. O'Leary . 23772*1 B. Mahlon Brown
Rober't L. Ziemr 1981 LamondB il
Byron H. Dunbar . 291-1990 William A. Maddox
Lraine 2. Gallinger 1999 Riohard A. rocker
Doris Swords Doppler 1990-1993 Leland E. Lutfy.
Sherry S. Matteorot 1993- Douglas H. Frawioer

pren...t Moo te S tewart
Kathryn Landreth

DISTRICT OF NEBRASKA

WEST e DISTRICT BF MISSOURI Earerinoox Estabrook 214 101
. M. Darnone . .2187-4858 Le aitt L. Bowen 219-990
Alfred M. Lay . 249841 Robert A. Howard .189-1861
Jos2 Clark 1861 David A. Collier 211446
Jams0 Broadhead 1861 Daniel Gant t . 1864
Robert J. Lnokey 1861 14 James Neville . 2727
Bnrinett Dike . 1

8
a

4  
Genic. M. Lambartoo I.

James S. Botaford 10712370 George E Dritohelt I238290
Col. L H. Waters 147-2483 Benjamin E. Baker 2&%01994
William War-er 1882-1* Andrea J. Sawyer 249424894
RosBe GffioI. .. 1880 Williameon S. Summsers4 194
Macreran .0. Benton 1BB51999 Irving F. Baxter 1 2904-1905
Rlbert E. Kimball 184 9 Charles A. Go.s a . 1*20
George A. Heal 1B991994 Francis S. Howell .1910-1915
Joh R. Walker 2494-189 Thomas S- Alle To . 131921
William Warner 1898-210 James C . Kionler .1921-2330
Arba S. Van Valherbrg4-1910 Charlen E. Sandell 13301235
Leslie J. Lyons .. 1910-I91 Joeeph T. ommva .92331954
Francie M. Wilnon .1913-12 DoraId R. Ros % 34196

S0. Hargun. 1920 Harry W. ahackelford 1956
James W. Sulliogar 1.9M921 William C. Spire .1956-1961
Charles C. Madison 1921-1921 Theodore L. IRichliog 1961-1*S'
Roscoe C. Patter...on l 12'0 Richard A. Dier 299-=37
Wlliam L. Vacdrvmoteis29 1934 Willi am K. Srbaphorat =1972175
Murire M, Milligan 1934-1940 Daniel E. Wherr . 1.975197
Ricohard K. Phelps .1940 Edaard G. Warm 1977-191
Maaice M. Mlligan 1940-1949 Thomas P. Thalkin .1981
Sam M. Wear . 1941591 Daniel B. Wherry .157-27

Edward L ceutlsr 195321901 Edsard G. Warmn =-271981
F.Rsel Mi lin 1*11397 Thomas P. Thalkin 1981

Calvin K. Ham ilt'on 1967 199 Ronald P. Lahnern 1981-1993
Bert C. HR . 1991977 Thomase J. Monaghan 1993 -
Ronald S. Rood, Jr. 19771991 pre.
J . Whitfield Moody 1981
Robert G. Ulrioh 19B119
Thomas N . Larson 1989 DISTRICT OF NEVADA
Jean Daul Bradshaw 19691993 Berjamin Bunker . . 1861
Michael A . Jones 1993 Theodore D. Edwards 183241

Mariett a Darker 1 993 Robert M . Clarke . -4 26
Stephen L. Rutl, Jr. 19 94- Will1iam Campbel 1 .136-247

prenentW. S. Wood . .. 1870
J. Serly . . . . 1970-1875
Charlen S. Varian .1875-IM9

DISTRICT OF MONTANSA Trenmore Cottimn 1883-2337

4 - 3. r i,- 12079I - E. 50..a 1. 719395
J -.Odr... 187112*0 Joce W. Whtrhe . 1889-1894

ames S. Dryden 1880 Chrlen A. Joe . 1894-197

Jae W Waker 13801991 Sardis Iweererfield. 18979790
Frank M Eastman 1991-1993 Samel l~ . *21
o 14 Dewitt . . 1993 2991 WilliamSWoadburm 191421
Robert B. smi th 1*9-1989 Gsorge Springmsyr 21-2926
Elbert D. Weed 148913894 Harry H. Atkinson 29262134
Drstor 0. Leslie 189421898 S P. Carville 1334-190L9
Wil1ia . Rogers 1098-90 William S. eoyle .1939
Carl Hanoi . . . 9219* Mi188 N. Dine 1,23)-19
James W. Freeman 1908-1913
Bur too K. Wheeler 131329248 DISTRICT OF NEVADA - bald
Edward C. Day . .. 1318-131 Toas. Caen . 242-1941o a. Pattersn 19235 James W. Johnson,Jr 3914

Grge F. Shelton 1920 Madison B Graveo 19413915
John L. Slatrery 1921 Franklin D.R.
Weli ngton D. Rankoin 2926293 Bit nhoune 1958
James H naBl dai 29342931 HO.oard W. Baboock 1958-1961
John .B Tanaili 1,351-190 John W. Bonner L9129
Dalton T. Pierson 1911 Joseph L,. ward .. 1966-19
77sm C-jr "', ~ 90 n Ste -71me 969
H'. Moody r ichett 1119. Rart M. 9ohoellee 199-1972
One. L . Packwood 1991975 Joseph L,. Ward .. 1972
Keith L. Burrows 1971 297l6 V. DmVne Renton 1972-2175
Thomas A. Olson 2976-1977 Lawrence 11. Semensa 1!971-197n

Li,,,, 1 1794 1797
reiah Sm Ith 1797-1801

..3sasC, -t. 1,00
Livermore ... 1801

John S . Iherbourne 240518204
Jorathnn Steelen 1804
DanieL Hbumphreys M 49-1877
William Plumer, Jr. 1827-198
Daniel M. Christie 1828-189
Samuel Cushman . 9 1830
Daniel MoDrell .. 1B30 1834
John P. Hale . . 1834-1947
Joel Easatman . . . 1941 2941
Franklin Pierce 24 1 447
Josiai h Mi not . 2447299I&0
William W . Stiokney 2191-1833
John H. George 299183 38B
Aneon S. Marshall . 1611
Charles W. Rand .. 1861
Renry P. Role .. 186 9
Joshua G. Rall . 107-1879
Ossian Ray . . . .2979 2182.
Charles H. 90urns 21191
JohnS. H. Drink 214190
Jas W. Remiok . 249-1994
Oliver E. Branob 1894189*

ch:re Ji Hamleat 18% 1!997

Charles B. Wont 1997-1314
ent Fred H. Brown . . 1914 1I=

Raymond U. Smith .19M-1934
Al eoander Murohie 2934 2341
Dennis E. Sullixan 194923949
Robe rt D. Brarob 1949
John J. iheeha .. 1949-1954
Maurice P. Boie . 194-1961
William H. Craig, Jr. 1*-19
John.0. McCarthy .1963
Louis M. Jaxele L *-*
David A. Brook . 1969 1972
Will1i am B. Cal1l1imore 1972-1973

Wila J. Deechman, 11973197
William H. Shahe 19771L901
Robert J. Kennedy .1981
W. Siephen Thayer., 1109.*!94
Bruoe Kenno.s . 1!994-1*1
Riohard Hiebasob 1981
Peter E0. Dapps . . B 15%19
Jeffrey H. Howard .199-1993
Deter E. Pappe 5 1993
Paul M. Gagoon .. 19e4-

preseont

DISTRICT OF NEW JERSEY
Richard Stockton . 1799 1791
Abraham Ogden . .. 1791-1798
Lucius H. Stockton 1797 2991
Frederick Prelioghuys&81
George C. Maxwell 19911993M
William S. DenningtonIB3-2504

reph M'oleirim % 190197
Lucom s 0 C. ullioc . .142,1
Garrett D. Hall .. 1829-1834
Jane. S. Green . 85 134
William Halntead . 2414 189

L377 981

195 19

190-199
1992
M-L213

1993-
present
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Garrett S. Canon .1853-18 Victor H. Ortega 19691978 Martin I. Townsend I1836
Anthony Q. Keashy . 81-I3 Rufus E. Thompson 29781LW Daiel N. Lookwood I198839
Job H . Lippincott .1%6-1897 Don J. Svet. .. 1982 DeAlva S. Alexander 23933353

Samuel P, Sigelow 1 ..-1IM William L.. Lutz .. 11391 M Wll- 8. pouoher 239315

George S. Dorpee 75833890 Don J. Svet ... M E3119 mory E. Close m 1995
Enrys R.hine 180-1898 Larry Gooe . . 1993 Char'es N. Brow 23591335

Johe W. Beekmaon 13841335 Join J. Kelly . . .1993 GereB Cris. 19-3
J. Keany mime 1898 M3 present Join . Gleason 1913- 16
David 0. Oatkims 1900-1903 Densis B. Locey .1916-132

Cortland Parkr, Jr. 1903 Cl arenon E. Williams 1921
John D. Vraslod 3311 DSTRDCT 0F MEW YORK Hiram C . Todd . . .135-19
J. Warren Davis . 913-1316 Ricthard Harrison 178923501 Earle HY. Gallufo 1922

Charle P . Lynch .1%631919 Edward Livingston 13511353 B Sejemin C. Head .15-12

Joseph L. Bodine . 931130 Nathan Dtauford . . 153 Dliver D. Borden. 15231336

SEe H ean 2. 30-a Ralph L.. Rmmon 13W_1943
satr H. WGel = IS t31 138 ~ ~ j~~ P 55IF, g Irving J. Higbee .1943:1951

das a. eciCarthy .1928 ij 1. d i Edmund Port 1. .351193
Philip Porman .. 1928-1932 Bec~amic P. Tracy. 186-187 Anthony F. Caffrey 1913
Harlan Seao ... 19325213 Asi W. Tenney .. 17-35 Todr oe 331
Joh J. Quinn 5: .131131 Mak Wlir . 18839 Justin J. Mahoney L9161-1969

William F: Smithp . 134-14 Jesse Johnson ... 1889-138 JaesH uDllivan, J r196"
Carle M. Phillips 1341-1943 John Gakey ... 1894 SamuelMT Rets, I 1969-191B

Ihorm Lord .. 1943-1945 James L. Benntt .1894 1%% James M. Sullivan, Jr133197
rdgar H. Rossback . 135-1348 George H. Pettit .199B-135 Paul V. Prench IF%37-17
Isaiah Matimock . 1948 W IlIliam J. Young 1902-1915 Ge orge H. Lowe 13M19M3
Alfred E. Modarmlla 1W81991 Louis R. Sick . . . 1918 Gustove J. Di~iammo 1982
Irovmr C7. Rich-an, Jn951:1353 Meville' J. Prance 1315-117 FredricJ. Scullin, Jr. 1182 1992
Ailliam P. Tompkins 19531L%4 James ID Beltl . 1919 Gary L. Sharps . 199219
Roymond Del mfo , Jo. 1354135 LeRoy W. Rlos . 113-1521 Thomas J. Maroney . 1994

Herman Socot t . .. 1956 Wal lace E J. Collins 1921 ptez-nt

Chester A- WidenhurntnS351961 Ralph C. Greene .. 1321-1375
David M. late, Jr. 1.961.1969 Willim A. De roo 1125-139 SESTRERN DISTRICT OP MEW YORK
Donald Horowitz . . 1.969 Inward W. Amli .13913-L34 Jonathan risk ,.. 1SIS-1319
Frederiok A. tansey 1969-1971 Leo J. Hickey . 134-1337 Rober't Tillo 0t an 1819-1M3
Herbert J.Str s 1971 134 Harold St. Let Lo John Susr. . 1821123
Jonathan L. Goldateinl974= 1 07 6Dougherty .. 193378 JmsAHaitn.31934
Insert J. Del Tuom =373 MichalP1.Wlh 1313 ila .mn 9413

Rila mrtan18-t5 V~eH mt . 1939 HenjamninMP. Butler 1B381943

WD Hot uont .1981-1985 Harold M- Kennedy 1339-1944 Ogden Hoffman . . . 134113845

Thomas 0. Greelish 135 1357 Vincet TC Qunn 13481345 BenjmnPOter 1488

Samuel J. Altof Jr.F 13718 M n Mconald 1945o Charle s MoVean .1848

Mihal hrtPP.139- 1394 Vinoot TI. Qu inn 1341-1946 Lorene BShepher 3819

rainh c. Hocherg. 1994- Vincent J. Keogh 1346-1.99 30 Preot Hall e . 18B13M

prsnt ank 3. Parked r . . .991.3 Charlen 6-.Conner . 1353131

Leonard P. Moore 9 1531IS57 Joh Mofec. . 13B541858
TM2 LCornelius W. Theodore Sedguink .1&%9118

DD8RIT P EWMEXCOWikeshmJr. 1.957-1961 James S. Roosevelt 1'P"-1661

Pranmi P, lair7a Jr. 1846 Eliant Kahaner .. 1961 E. Delafoeld Smith 1861

es a~P-.Wett 1S. . 18533 Joseph P. Nosy S t316 tewurt L. Woodford 18771181
Miue A Oer .1853 Vincent I. McCarthy 1989 Sliu Root . 1 I385

Ailliam WI. Si 135315 Edward A. Nenhe . 13917 ilamD or5hie 188511

oiam . ons 1354-1898 Rohert A. Hore 1371171 Stephe A 0skm h 1BB5-1886

R H. Tompkins .. 1818135 Idward J. Boyd V 91737 Seward M.itaher . 185139

ThooM '.I' eao 16 David G. Trager . . 491437 Henry 0. Plat .1894

ThmaN. Calr, . r-sr1413M O'J'-s0 89-7

Th Mas SBarn . 317 ATERN DISTRICT OF MEW YORK - Henry L,. Burnett .19 3

Siney M. Boiteard 183-1883M C nd Henry 1. Stevene5on 139-137

Gore We. Prthr 18. 19 Edward R. Korman 1378-.1 Henry A- Wise . .. L909-1913

Jomsep Bell. . 1885 Raymond J. Deans . 19E2126 Marshal H.- Snowden .111

Thomas Sm ihk . 135189 Rein Raggis . . 1 9866 Praicis G. Cfey .1917-1921

hu~ s .rsn 3929 Andres j. maloney . 19M William Hayward M 12 1925

Jon H Hmingway 1393-189 Mr6 oWie.. 3219 mr . uie 3517

eoge P . Mney 1896 loohbary Wwh Carter L9-1993 Charles-H. utte 132771921

Wi.lia H. holders 1905-13 prementiGeorge Z. Medalie 1R31133

avi HJ. Lelyn 135-1397 Thomas B. Dewey . .1933

DaidJ.Lah .1273 N ORTHERN DISTRICT OF HEM YORK Martin Cothoy . . . 13135

Stephen HR Davis, Jr. 19513113 Roger Skinner . . .1ISIS313 Francis 0.1. Adams 1935
S. Borkiart .. 1331921 Jacob Sutherland .1819-1823 Lines Hsrdy .. . 1935-193
George R. Croig . . 1124 Samuel Heardsley .183 1831 Grmgory P. Noonan .1939

John 0. Wilson 9412 Nathan S. sentson 1831 John T. Cahill M9 139-1
hug H Hodwrd 132-133 Josha A. Spencer .1311841 Mathias F. Cornea. 141-134

611mm. J. Barker . 33197 William F.C Alee 13451857 lemucd P. Cmroro 1903

Sverent M . Grsntham 133713g42 George W. Clinton 14718980 Jams 0B.0 McNally 193-13944
Howard F. HouR 13 L42-1348 Jams A. Lawrence 1850-2853 JOh P. MoGohey 1944-1949
Everett M. Grantham L946-1951 Henry A. Poster .. 1853 Irving H. Saypol . 134-1313

glP.Larrasolo .1353-15 SamulS- evn 15 38 J dadLmad.15 *

dames A. Hounland .1357-13s Jme nill Sencer .1813. Lloyd F. MacMehon 1955
John P. Quinn Jr. 13114 Woliam ASDart. 1861 Paul 0. Williams . 15111

Sun C Screeter 1969 Richard Crowley . . 1-2189 Arthur H. Christy 13581359



Charlea P. Rouae .1945
John H. Manning . . 34
Cherles P. Green .1.99.
Julson T. Gao il I . 1953
Bolero H. Cowen . 99.

Warren E. Coolidge 12
Tho P. Mcomaora 1973
Carl L. Tilghman 19379
George M. Anderson 1977
JamesI Blackburn 132
Soisa J Corein 32
J. Douglas McCullough 1327
Margaret P. Corrn 1328
James R. Dedrick .199
John . _McCulloughc 199
J-cc Mooeecie Cob 199

"ESTE!! DISTRICT OF. MEW TORK t31.jy~7J22j~~4g
Charle S. Broee 19-9 :noIo 3-1
Lyeon M. BaseB - .13901399 o I.a~
John L. OBrien . . L%9-1914 John A. McCrary .. 19Y91334
John I, Lynn .. . 1914-1915 Carlyle W. Higgins 1934 1947
Stlepher. T. Lockood 1915-32 Bryce B. Bolt . . L547 1954
Million Donovan . . 1329134 Edwin M. Stanley 195441_57

Thoma eny Jr. 1924:1R25 Rohe rt L. Gavin 957-195B
Richard H. Templet on 3534 Jsa .Blhue 12-19
George L. Grohe .. 19313193 lafayeteMlem 1961
John 0. Henderson L 953-1959 William B. Murdook 19611329
Neil A. Pannlo . 199-192L William L. Oten . 1969-1974
Joh T Crrin .1.9EL1.937 N. Carltcn Tilley, Jr J_71977
Thoaa A . Kennelly 1968 Berjamin H. White, Jr 12196
Andrew P. PhelIan .199-199D Berry M. Miohaux 1377n-1321
Edgor C. HaMoyer 1969 Kenneth W. Ko llieier196-1986
Kesneth H. Roheri H. Edoo'ds, Jr 1326-1399

lohrceder Jr. .13991372 Berjamin H. White, Jr1993
John T.' Elfvin 1372:1375 Walter C. Holton, Jr. 1994-
Richard J. Arcara .197-19M presto
Roge r P . W iias.19
Salvatore B. Mrtoche 1919L16 HEIIf L=CE OF H3RII CBNOI,1&
Ringer P . Million a .:L1932 D. H. Starhook 197g-176
Dannis C. Vocco . 198993 Virgil S. Luak 1876-18BO
Patrick H. SeMoyae 1993- Jamee E. Bayd 1880-1895

present

Hamilton C. Jones. 1219
DISTRICT OF NORTH CAROLINA Char les Prica . . 1889-IM9
John Sitgreaves . . 1790 Roheri B. Glenn I . 1897
W ill iam Bill . .. 1790-1795 AlfceS 0. Solton .1897-1314
BenjaImin Wood ... 1711-.9 Million C. Hamstr .1914-1920
Rohert H. Jones . . 1932 1916 Stcnewall J. Durham 1320-137
Thomaa P. Devereox 191619E17 Fraek A. Linney .. 1921_19Z7
Jamea McKay . . 1817-1821 Thomas J. Machine . 1 131
ThonnB P. Dev..e. =10718. Ch' r1a A. Jonia 1('I
H. L. Holms . .. 1339-1940 Prank C Patton 1932133

Joea %B..Sheppard .1840 Moon Eein . .. 1933-L%39
WiIa H '. Raymond 1940-1943 W. Roy Proncias 1939-1320
Cannon K. McRae 1843-1850 Ther on L. Candle I. 138145
Riran W. Ousted 1993131 Dav id E. Henderson 1945-L348
cohort P. Dick 1813 Thomas E. U.ell I1332

Jamee M. Bolay, Jr. 1133199
E2SIUOODISTRICT ONOIH2PGf HoghiE. Monteith 1911
I'. H. Starhuck W 9017 illiom Medford .. 19E-139
Richard C.- Badger . 1073-137 Janes 0. Israel, Jr. 1969
J. .. Alberteons 13791393 Keith S. Snyder .. 1969-137
W.0.O.8B. cohinason .1991325 Harold M. Edwards . 13771
Fahiua H_ Buehee 1899 1329 Harold J. Bender 1981
Chas. A.- Cook . . . 191393 Charles R. Brewer 19611987
Char les. B. Aycock 18M3-198 Thomas J. Ashcrofi 1327-1993
Clauda M. Bernard 19%:1902 Jarry W. Miller 1993
.ar ry Skinner 19-1310 Mark T. Calloway 1994-
.Ber F. Seawaell 131-131 pre.E
PrancoIs 0D Wi.Imon 15313-1916
James 0. Carr . . . 3011

O P . Aydlett . . 1310QU1921 HarreymMs vole . B161
Irvin B. Tooe . 132-130 Wil1iam E. GIson 1861-1865

WalerH. oeer 1930-3 Jaews Christian 1865
Joews 0. Cart . .. 13940 George H. Bond .. 1866-1869

-132 Warren Gowlea . . . 1869-19)2
191 Willion round .. . 1872-1M7
-1913 Hugh J. Camphell .187 12
1"a John I. Garland .. 188519
1329 William E. Puroell IB199
-1973 John C. Murphy 1009

-1970

-19B1

,1987 DSRCTO OT DAKOTA
1920 John P. Selhy ... 19-1391
1936 Eda W. Coo : 9119
3 Ja F POBrien 1894
3 Tracy B. Bangs 1. 1H98
4- Partiek S. Rourke 19821311
present Edward Sogerod . 1311. 1314

Melvin A. Rildpath 1914199m

Peter B. Garheg 192931933
powles W. Lan1er 1933-1954
Ral ph B. Maxwell 1954
Roheri Vogel . .. 1954 1961
John 0. GoraaB . 191196B
Eugene B. Anthony .96 %99
Harold 0. Bullis .1929-1977
Bogeoe K. Anthony .1977
James R. Britton 1977-19B1
Rodney S. Mehhb 1961-19B7
Gary H. Annear .. 19S71L990
Stephen D. Eas ton . 9 13933
John T. Scocidr 1993-

preB

DISTRICT OF OHIO
William McMillan .1801-1803

en Moho elI BalIdwin . BQ ]B13194
MilIlian Cre ight on 19541310
Samuel Herrick . . -11-31
John C. Wright .1818-1623

Joseph S. Benhan 13231329
Samuel Her ohc . -18131
Bosh H. Swayne 1830-1839
Israel Henilton . 183914
Charles Anthony 1841 1945
Thomas W. Bartley 1945-1850
Sanson Mason . .. 1950-1903
Daniel 0. Morton .1853-1857

NORTHERN DISTRICT OF OHIO
B. P. conney ... 1857
George 8. Bel den 1957-186&
Robert T. Paine 1861
Ileiteg 8'lz~ .7 . 5-.
Joh. C. See . . . 9-11
Edward S. Meyer . 1311lB33
E. 18. Eggleaton . 183-31385
Rohe rt S . Shiel do 1881-189D
Iasaac B. Alexonder 1890
Allow T. Brinenade 199313B%
Ernest S. Cook . 1895
Same IS. Dodge M 199
Joh. J. Swilivan 1899-1932
William L. cay . Q
Uly se G. Dennan .19211315
Edwin S. Marioz 19159-133
A. S. Bernsteet 1523 1929
Mildred J. Marhon .19291933
Ene riok B. Reed .19333131
Francis B. Kavanagh 1941 1942

Donad. C Mille 1, 942 1952
ant Joh J. Kane, Jr. 152-1954

Ruaae:ll .nAbye 13999.~
Marle M. Mcurdy 19919
Bernard J. Stuplioski 15991X0
Rohert B. Erupaneky 1959-1970
Rohert W. Jonas . .1970
Frederick M. Cnlenan 13701377

S. H. Gillespie, Jr. 13999
Morton S. Rohaon, . 1961
Rohert M. Mrganthas 19L11992
Vincet L BrSmderick 1962
Rohet M. Margenlhau 19621370
Whi tney N. Seymour I970-1973
Paul J. Canon . . .1973-1975
Thon_ J. Chill .137511376
Robert B. Pieke, Jr. 1376-139
Wiliam M. Tendy . 1980
John S. Martoin, Jr. 1321-1933
Rudo lph W. Guilioni 1983-139
Benito Romno . . . 1989
Otto Ohea ier . 139 1393
Roger S_ Hays, 1993
Mary Jo Whit c .. 1993_

ent
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William D. Beyer . ~ 137-09 0 MN~ Lewis S. MeArthor 18B6-1890
James 0. Hillims 107:919 .7o. 03 r 7 Franklin P . Mayas 18091893

WJ William Petro 1982-19B4 I aD~iai~ t77 aniel R. Murphy 93 297

ia J. Edaards 1984 K. F1 MeGinnia. . 197-1513 John H. Hall .. 1897-1905

Patrick M. Meiaughlinl904 19BB C.W Miller .. 1919 Francis J. Hemey .1905

William Edwards . .:198199 Archibal r Bed . 3391 WlimCriso -1913I

Joyc J. George. 19999 S C. 11i r ... 12 oe ecr 911

Fat rick J. Foley 1993 Becry J. King .. 3-19M Everti A. Johsn 11
Emily Saeeney ... 1993- John T. Harley 1921 Clarence L.. Oeans 19331929

present Frank Lee ... . L2111930 Robert a. Rankin 1918
a. F. Romedahl 1931-1934 Be rt E . Hany . . . 1918-1919

SOU7THERN DSRC FOI Clean A . Sacnra. 1934-1992 B. H. Go ldstein . . 1919
Huh1. Jeet . 9911 2, Edaia Langley . 99221953 Lester.W. ociph nyn 13919 Q

Joh 'N Ieill =. 1= 199 Fak I). Melhetry. 1953-1961 Jehn S Coh .e . 3192 S2

Stanley Mtthne E 9819 0 dain A_ Langley 99911965 Gecrge Reocer ... 199-1933
Flme Bel Ma . 9399 R Ber . Green .. 1965-90 Carl C. Denaugh . 1933:1%5

Channiag Richards .1-199 IB filliam J. Settle .196991974 Meat I Fes A19054
Philip 0. lumder .1885-1887 Richard A. Pyle .. 1974:1977 Clarnce E0. Lackey 195411

William B. Bernet 1B871889 Julian K. Fate 19 277199'0 Sidney I.eak .. 1961-15W2

JonW Herron 1B9:9194 Ja=n E. Edmeondaon 1990-L99 Charne Hy..Turan 919
Harl an Cleveland 1999 1399 Be tty 0. Williams .1981-1982 Jack C.Wong . .. 1993
Wi lliam E. Buady .19%91993 Gary L. Richardson 19623994 Kristine Olson .. 1994-

She reen T. McPherson 1903-1316 flora F. barker L%194-1985 present

Stuart 0. Belie 311320q Roger Riltiger .. 1985-199D
Jaces, R. Clark . 1321922 Sheldon J. Sperling 1990

meas o. Morro M c92123 John W. Ray, Jr. 1990- DISTRICT OP PENNSYLVANIAh
Ben... W. Rough L%19125 present William LeIns . 17891791
Maveth E. Mauo . . L925-1934 William Rawle.. 19 1159
Francis C. Canny 1934-1938 ISETER DISTRICTOP OKILAEOMA Jared Ingersoll .. 100-2991

Juices H. Clevelad 193 9 WlimCMllecte 199299
Lea C. Crawfoerd .. 1939-1944 John Embry ... 1907-1912 9135 tR~LTL2h1Vnf.
Bryon B. Maclee 1 2944-1996 Isaac D. Tay lor .. 1912 Alia.ir i ala ..- h.

Ray J. 0GcDonll .1946-1313 Hmen N. Boardman 191-1913 Charles J. Ingersoll 1a"9119
Hauy .Mrin .1919 George M. Dallas .1829131

Joseph P. Kianeary 1961 WESTERN DISTRICT OP OKLAHOMA - Henry D. Gilpin . 19311937
Robert M. Draper .1966-909 1oct19 John M. Reed . . .1937194
Roert J. eckley .1968 Isaac D. Taylor . . 1.9114 William C. Meredith 1841 1942

Will. W. Milligan 19992377 John A. Fain . .. 1314-1922 Henry S. Watts .. 1940

ams.Rate I 1971L Frak E. Randall 1920 Themes Crmean Pettit 1414

Jeaca ~ C.Csel .109M9 Rabert M. Peck . . .9-1921 John .WAehead 1849

Christopher K. Barnes 1L982:1985 W. ausrer L . . -1925 John C. Van Dyke 1854
Anthon H. ybtas. 1%9519% Ray St. Lewis . 1925-1931 GeorgeSM. Whencen 1857-16
D. Michael Crite 6-1992 Herbert K. Hyd 1931 13 George A. Coffey .1016

Barhar L. Bnran . 199 Willam C. Leie .2324199 Char s Gilpin 18 16B4
Edmund A. SguJr. 1393-1996 Charia. E. Dierker 1929 1347 Joh . Gags 93 P 'eil . 186B9189
Cl Goldberg . . . 1996- Robert Z.S haelt- 1947-1953 Aubrey H. Smit h . 1899-1973

present Fred M. Mck . . .1931954 William Mesi chael 1873-127
Peel W. Iree . 1954-1991 John K. Valen ti ne .1975-19

And' ea B. Potter L91-1969 John R. Read . . 18M9-192
DITIT OKOLAHOMA William R. Barbell 1.X991975 Dilery P. Iagham 1a9919

Borace Spe . . . 189991394 David L.. Russell .197591377 James 0 ck . . 1913901
Caeb R. arooks . . 1994_189 John E. Green . . .19771079 Jame 0. B MalaIed .1%2014

Samuel L. Overstreet 1891.999 Larry D. Patton 107:999 J. Whitaher Thompsor 1904192

John W. Soothara . 1899-1900 David L.. Russ ell 199119952 John C. Smartiny 912-1923
hca s.tp .... 1900 jjlj 0. ICincl, 1-7 Fe<F., Rone 13220

Willi am S. Price .1921%9 Char na I. neAvay . 1.911
CENTRAL DISTRICT OP OKLAHOMA Robert E. Mydane. 1080 George H. Coins . . -19423

John H. Wi lkins . 1911999 Timothy D. Leonard 1589-1992 Calvi.n S. sayer . . 19-33
Thame .. Lethoan . 1306 Joe L.. Ree ton . . . 092 1393 Hoard B. Lewis .. 1931

John 0 . Green . . .1903 Edward W. Wellas 1931-1933
NORTHERN DISTRICT OP OKLAHSOMA Vicki Miles-LaGrange 199310994 Cha rn a . M.Avoy .19333197

John M. Geldeeberry 19251-2 Rosia CcKinney-PoalerL94-1995 Guy K. Bard . . 1937

Clarence E. Dailey 1933-1937 Pat ri ck M. Rya. 1990- J. Callen Ganey .. 1937-1940

Whitroeld T Haney 393713 present Edward A. Kaili n .M193ck 1940
J0hn S. Athens . .1953-1954 Gearld A. Gleeson I.19153
B. Haydn Crawford 1014 1958 Joseph G. Hiildenbergestotl
Robert S.Rizey L%19691 DISTRICT OP OREOB a. a Leon White .. 19531957
Rua1l H Smith .1961 Isaac WR. Bromley 394831850 G. Clinton Fogoell. J3157
John H. I-1a.l . 19C.1967 Amory Holbrook . . 19991853 Harold K. Weed .. 2-57-L959

Laucence A. Mccod 1997:199 Benjamin F. Harding 1953-1954 Joseph I McGlynn, Jr. 15959-1991
nathan G: Graham . 199-97 William H. Parar 1954-1899 Wlter E. Alessendenf-59 199
cHb to. Maclee- 1977 Andrea J. These . 1019 Jeseph. S Lord, I I 1016

900er R Brynt .19Z71991 Jams K. Kelley .180-19 Ore J.1 G'OKeafs 1969199
Francis A. Keating, £11 15583 Erasmus D. ahatuck 1962 Louis C. Recei . 196951
Ley. B. Phillips. 1993_1997 Edward W. Mclraw 1B63-1995 Carl Jo seph Meloe 1972
Tany M. Graham . 1071993 7,phsM nrlph . 9G76518B Robert RJ. Currac 13721076
Predera ck L. Dan, II11393 J.C. Cartatight IBM 1872 Jonas C_
Stephen Charles Lews 1993- Addison C. G ibbs I137817 Undercafler. 111 1976

present Rufus Mallory . . .1373 1963 David Marston . . 070078
J. F. Watson .. . 190318996 Robert N. Deluca . 1978
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Peter P. Vaira . . 198133 J. Alan Johnson . 1981-L98 Everette C. -Hamzartiod9iM1970
Robert N. Deuca .197 8 Charles D. Sheehy 180-30 Paul P. Murray . . '1"'30
Peter P. Vaira .. 197S-1983 Thorns H. Corbett, Jr 199-1993 Lincoln C. Almond . ~ 1311993
Edward S.G. Dennis 193319BB Prederiok W. Thieman 1993- Edwir. J. Gale . . 1993

Mi chael M. Baylnson 1988-1993 present Sheldon Whitehouse 1994

Micohael 2 Rolko. 1993 present

Mioheel B. Otles 1993-
present 2ISTRICT OFF P 1RT ICO

Nh 0.K errungil l 1300. 1311 IJSTRI1CT OF SOUTH CAROLINA
H~9I116Da75817lP bliLV~ -AWillis Sweet . .. 1903 190 Jon2 rnle . . 1w,-19

.~ir '. 9 ittt~r A.. Stewart .. 1905 Thomas Parker . .. 1792-1800
Charles 0. Witner 13911 Prsn Ps..l . 1883 Roheart Y. Haynee 1820

Adre 0. Doosmore 1311-1913 Jone R. F. Sacafe 1906 1307 John Gadaden 0013

Rogers L: Burnett =-301921 Henry M. Hoyt . .. 19303-1910 Edward Frosto .,. . 1831

Adre5 Donamre 1.90-1934 Foster V Brn 1910 1911. RohertBGiort 3138

Prank J. Mconnell 1934-1935 nyron S. Ambler 191 1 Edward Morady .. 180 1010

Arthur A. Maguire 1935 william N. Landers 159 Wi lliam Wha ley .. 18S0
Frederick V P o 1ler 1930 Poster V. Brown .. 1912 Janes 1. Detigro 1930100S3

Arthur A. Maguire .1916-1953 J. Henry Boown . 1915 Thomas Evans .. 103
Joseph C. Kinder 1953 Miles M. Martin .1911921 Jams, Conner ... 185630
J . Julius Levy M.159537 Ira K. Wells ... 1921-1934 John Phillips ... 156601867
Robert J. Harrigan 1557131 John 1 . Gay .. 9291931 D-vid. Corhun 157 18717
Daoisl H. Jenlins .15581961 L.C Nor throp .. 197S1881
Bernard J. Brown . 19613L0 DISTRICT OF PUERTO RICO - Csnt d amwe 1W. Helton IB 19-18B5
John S. Cottons . 1091979 Prank Bianchi 1931 Leroy P. Tootans 181893

Ceell on N. O-Mally, JA979-1962 Prank Maclinen- 1931133 Abual Isatheop . . . 1689-1893
Dav id 0. Queen .. 198219e5 Harry P . Bes . . =193133 William P. Murphy . 031m

James J . West . . . 13051933 A. Cecil Snyde .933-1302 Abial Lathrop ... 1896-1M

Wayne P. Samuelson 1993 Walter 1. Reason, Jr. 1942 John C. Capers. 1901-32

lavid H. Baah . 1993- Philip P. Herrick .14-90 Ens .Coon.1311
present Franoiso Pousa Pello 1948, Pranois H. Weston .19141L918

Harley A . Mailler .194B-1953

EfEOEBO OTfl~O 0 t-L1-b45'~ Pascual A. Rvera .1953 l18EHUTO97092.35
oaed0,~iiiO .O.-aa Roben 0. Rodrigne.- Frni etn 291B11922

Anrew Steartir . .100.1Atolr 1353 1518 D. Ernest Meyser . q 19190
Alexander Rraokenridg03l-0O .r.noaso A. Ga Jr 1959:1969 Henry S, Davis .. 19093

orge W. Boohanan 2930-1832 Bces C. Hemtite, Jr. 1969-190 Clue5Qap . 135-1947

Bejanitn Patton. Jr. 1830-IB39 Jolin Morale-s nsnhee19i-1979 Benjasin S. Waley 1%471933
Joh P. Anderson 1039-1941 Jose A. Qoile a . 197193 N. Welsh Morrosetle, 95531961

Cornelius Darragh .1841044 Raymond L.. Acosta .1300-1302 Terrell L. Glenn 19611968
William u-Hora Robucsd44-1845 Jose Q0. 3011cc. . 1982
John L. Dasson .184531950 Daniel P. Lopee-Romo 19621993 98900Da2COPCqjQjA
J Bowman Sweie 1901r Charles . Putawil1ladgB3 Jrao. h.Wson.i

Chale Oale . 193:1857 Glrm Gi ... i 1983 J Wiliam Thurmod 1911192.

Richard 8. Roberts 1357-1301 presenlEmnest P. Cochrac IM1991923

Robet9 Carnahan 131-17 Joseph A. Tailbed 1931933
Henr 8.Soe . 17-1074 LSIBTRI!C ODE ISL0AND1.2 Charles C. Wyohe L 9313

David Reed .. 1074-1976 Wilia C 1na 1790-1794 Oscar H. Doyle .. 1937 1950
Henry H. McCormick 1078 1BBO Ray Greet. . . . . 1794_1797 Edward P. cilcy. 1951

lian A.- Stone . 81901886 Oct19 L. Barns . 1797-1801 John C. Waliame 19S.135
George A. Alls en 1886-189 David Howell .. . 1801-1912 JosBepl E. Hines 9010
Halter Lyon . . 38-109 Asher Rollins . 13203 John 0. William, 910

Stephen C. McCandless 1893 John Pi t'an ... 1001034
Harry A Hal...193 1997 Tte2.Pearc C 10341225 OITITOF SOUT CkOOLIHA
Daniel BHae .197.93 Richard a.05-95.e 9825-1081 ld cb5o 101

James 0. Towung L90 1.905 Wlter S. Burger 1945-1950 Joseph 0. Rgrn, Jr. 33091971
John W. Donkle .. 190-:1909 James M. Clark .1850-_1053 John K. GrR0oso . 1971 1975
John H. Jordon .. 1909-1923 George H. Brownse 1853 1901 Th...a P. impsjn 1975
Edwir L.. Huma . 131918-% Wirgate Hayes .. 1861 Mar . cyok, Jr L99.

8. Lindsay Crawford 1910 1309 Nathan F. Dixon, Jr. 1078485 Thooas P: Simpson 1077
Edwin I. Hunes .. 1919-10 Datid n. Baker 18-9 Thomaw E Lydor, Jr. 190n71981
Robert J2 Dodde. . 1920 Reaibbono Gardner .1891l93 Henry D. Mceaster 1981-19H5
D. J. Drisooll .. 1900131 Charles E. Gorean. 1893-197 Vinton D. Lide -- L%3139
Walter Lyon . 10.311925SQ C Rnes A. KWlnon M897-111 .. Barr Dan.iel . 13190
John 0. Heyer . .. 1925-1039 Waltec B. 0lness .1322-1914 John 0. Sian . . 1 982193
Louis E. Graham . . 19291933 Lummey A. naker . 1814 MarNegnet B. Seymoor 1993
Horatio S. Dwnbnwld 1033 1935 Dete r C Cannon .190-1921 J. Prest on SOtrom, Jr. 1933 199
Char lesMF PUh1l 1935-1939 Norman 0. Case . 12-1926 MargeretB 5 Seymoor 1996
George, Oashank .. 1939-1941 Henry M4. Bose, Jr. 1926 J. Rec Josey . .. 1996-
charles P. 011 9. 19107 John 0. Mordock . . 1036-1929 presnet

Owen Mc~nt osh Burns 1347-1989 Henry M . Hose, Jr. 1039-134
Edward C. Boyle . . 139193 J . Howard McGrath 1934 1340
John W. Mol lvaine . 1953-1955 George P. Troy * 1340 1952 DSTRICT OFiSOUTR OBROTA
n. Ea1oolo Andesn 9880-197 Edward M. Mocntee .192:1903 Henry M. Va. 1861
Herbert 1. Teotel..o -L91 Jao0.Tnn 1955 WilimEn lao 9110

Joep IAc br'c m395 73 Junc b einl L952-9 James Chrlen 10

(lsrav Diaod 19Q-1309 Raymond J. Pettine !%-L913
6  

George .. Hand . . 196
R ic hard L1. Tlcenborgl 1969-1975 Frederick W. - er]er, Jr. 1966-1967 Warren Gowles .. 180919

Bir A. Griffith .1. 197 Edward P. Gallogly 1967-10 William Pond IB 18177
Robert J. Candricl 1978-1981 Lincoln C. Almond . 139973M Hugh J. Campbell 10771285
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John E. Gar and . 199-1897 John H. Cary . . .3177-1981 Milenpe Fitzhugh .1953 1960
William H. Purcell 1886-1989 William T. Dillard 1981 Warner Hodges,.... 1911-396
John Murphy . . . .1889 John W. Gill, Jr. . 911991 Thomne L. nohbnn 3169

Jerry G. Cunningham 1991-1993 Thomas F. Turley, Jr. 196991

uses-rh ~ ~ r! aL 70F auoh1~te~gte David G. lain. 1993 W.J. Miohurl Cody . 371981
'1 ~h ninHmauu I19 Guy W. Blookuellic 1993 8. Hickman Ewing, Jr. 199111991

Carl K. Kirkpatrik 1993 -dad G. Bryant .I99S39

William B. Sterling 1890 present Sui ielc A. Clanoy .1993_
Era W. Miller . . 10 1993 Veroioa F. Colenan 1993

James D. Elliott .107-19(T7 present

Willisar S. Porte r 1007
Edoard E. Wagner .19(77 1913
Charles J- Mo rris 1913 MEDDLE DISTEE CT OF T S5E5E DISTRICT OF TEXAS
Robert p . S tewart 1.11.1 Jamen P . Grand' 1899 George W. Bros . . I 1968
naW. rinks . . . 1919 19M Return J. reign 1841 18942 Franli H.grrann 9819

S. Wenley Clark .. 1.921-3326 John M. Lean . 1842:1944 Million P. Ballinger 1850-1853
Olat Eidem .. . . 1926-1934 Thomes 0. Mosey 1844-18590 Samiel D. Hay .. 1813
George Philip . . . 1934-3917 W. F. Keroheval . 1050-31W
Leo P. Flynn :L . .4730 Thomas B. Children-. 17 ATE3 ITITO ak

Clinton G. Riohards 1953 1991 Herman Con . 373 Samuel D. Hay .. 1718

Harold C. DOyl I . 196 1269 John Triable . 8.1,863 George Mason- 1081878

Wil1ia F Clayton 137-1977 Horac e H. Harrison 193 DJ adi .. 176IS
David n V oa 3733 0 ehai mt 0917 Andrea P. McCormick 1879

Hohert D. Hiating .19-3979 Hoecce . H arrison 1072-103 MtK. Human . . 1879

Terry L1. Peohota 1 979-1981 Archelus M. Hughes 1073197 Edward Guthridge 1979-1883
Jef frey L.. V iken 199 1 James A. Warder . 107-1882 Geore Pasoha I L8. 13714
Phi lip H. Hogen U6.391-1991 Andrew MoClain 18421991 Asa 0. Stratton . 198441991
Kev in V. Sehieffer 1.9911993 Errest Pillow . 185-1889 John 0. Mcloob . lal199
Ted L, Mcoridea 100 3 John 5dm ..... 1889-1994 Joseph H, Wilson 189-1890
Harem E. Scheier 1993- Tills' Erown . . 1994190 Hohert 0E Hannas'y 190-195

preseatAbram M. Tillman 369601314 Sinclair Taliacerro 190999
Lee DougIs . 193141372 Marcus C. Mclemore 1899-19C2
A. V. MoLace .. 19221933 Jumes aGuy. .wb 19021914

DISTRICT OF TENNESSEE Woracs Prierson, Jr. 1333-3347 Clarence Merritt . 1-1920

Andre Jakso 1790-1797 Ward Hudginsa 1947-1952 E -J. Si th .. . L920-1922
Thosas. Gray .. 1797-1798 Dick 1.. Johnson 1952-1.953 Randolph Bryant . 19 131
William P. Anderson 17982132 Arsistead 0. Dsnning 1983 Sterling Bmcrt t . 1931 1936
Thomas Stuart . .. 2932-199 Fred Elledge, Jr 1993337 6 Steve M. King . 1 936 1399

Kenneth corwell 1961-1.964 Warren G. Moore . 19491953
fl5TERH L1SREC F TENNE.SEE Jases F. . 196-3966 Willi am M7. Steger .1953-90

Ed-adSct 1805-1807 Gilbert S Merritt. J59639 au rw .. 190*
James, Treble .. 1327-1999 Charles H. Anderson 1989 1377 Joe Tonoell . . .. 1960 1961
Bugh 1. ,White la 19 HarolId D. Hardin 13771991 William W. Justioe 1.961 96
James Tremblel 11 . 19991 Joe 5. a rc-an . 199119-91 Bichard B. Hardes 1.9081370
John MoCamphel I 1910 137i Ernes t W. Williams 1991-1994 Roby Sadden . . 1770-1978
Pr ior Lea . a132* John M. Eoberts . 1994- John H.' Hanoah, Jr. 1978-2981
John A. McKinney 1921940 present Rohert J. Wortham .1981-I99

George H. Churchill 1840-13 Ruth Yeager . . . .1993

Craeword W Hal 1 183-1944 -- l',9 M1902 c7~T53180 J ihael Bradford 1994
Thomas C. Lyon 1844 137W Thoma Stuart 183-1913 present

Samuel 0. R ogera. 189019153 Join E. Beck . 1910-1818
J C . Ramsey . .. 1a53 Henry Crahh. .. 1918-1827 DOTES DISTRCT OF TRY-AS
Richard J. Hayas 1913-1917 Thomas H. Fletcher 18271*9 Frd !.Miner . 3198
J. C . Ramsy . .. 1857-161 James Collcngsoornh 18291931 J. C. Bigger .. 3 198395
john L. Hopkins T u 791c . Br.9 97 thiS C. H4 P-r'-7 '

Joh 5 Fleeing 1861 James P. Grundy . 1936-1938 Hugene Murnhnil 189914

H. C. Camps lB1876 Joseph H-. Talhot 131938 B. OsarHaIt,,i 1894-1890
George Andes 18761879 Herry a . Mofors' 138-198 William H. Atuel 1899 913
S en Wheeler .13791903 Charles B. Gihbs 195019153 Jaes C. Wilsorn 1-1317
as 5 Mek .. . 1993 195 Richard J. Hays . 1953-1916 Williae H. Allen 1917
James C J. Millions 1991-1889 Alexander W. MoCimphmeS6-18a1 W. H. del . . 3 917 1919
Bugh B. Lindsoy . . 991893 Join M7. McCannack 1991-1077 Jed Adus .. .... 1919
James H. Bible . 193-1997 8.0. Murray .. . 1077137 W .5. Harrell ... 1920
James H H ayfield .1897 William F. Poston 1882-1895 Ri. H, Taylor MI 3212
W il1iam D. Wright 19071.375 Herry W. ecCorry 1995-1989 Henry ZEwei fl. . 9 331977

James R: Penloud 17905 SaoelW H. Hkins 1889-39 Horan A. Dde..1213
Jame B. Con . . 1318-1333 Julics A. Taylor 1994-19 C.8 Johnson.J 1933
Lewi - Coleman . 1313 1317 Charles B . Simonton 19-8-98 Clyde 0. BastusJ . 1933 1945
Besle T. Kemaely 137H Geg andelph 199 1310 Frank B. Porter . 1941

Geore C. Tsyloe . 23211*0s Casey Todd P.: 1910-1914 Rohe rt S. Young, Jr. 1945-1347
Overert Greer . . . 100 Hubert P. Fisher 1914-1917 Ferank S- Porter .. 1947 1933

Willian J. Carter . 17033 William D. Kyse M97 -90 Heard L- Floor . 1%8 11

James B. Fraziser, Jr. 19333-34 0.8. Murray . . . 1. 1-1326 William B. West, 111 195891.61
0tto T. Aul t . . . L934-953 Tilmon A. Lanoaster 1926 H. Barsfcot Sander, 337-1965
John H. Reddy . .. 1913 Hugent Doddsa . 1926 Melvin Diggs 1965-1*

- 'Cr -f-dS Jr "'0- lWL in, -r 7m,,, '7,P1'W'n '9Ka-l7dt ehn'101
John H5. Reddy . . 337 6-1969 Hels on H. Canver 131-13 Frank Mcoon I . 1 IM13
Rohert E Simpson . 1969 Dwayne D. Maddox L9233 Michael Cannes .. 1717
John L1. Bowers. Jr. 11 William MoClanchun 3323 -9 Kenneth J. Mighell 13771991
Robert E. S impson . 1977 John Brown .. . . 1%81953 James Rolfs . 19813318
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Marvin Co llins .. 195193 George S_ Peters . 10S7 1049 Julio- A.- Brady . 5r73-1311

Ri chard H. Stephens 1993 Inhmael A. Meyers .1191.9%

Pool E. Coggtns .1993- DISTRICT OF UTAH - Cane-d Hugh P. Mahe III . 17% 1933
present Charles S. Veron 1359-139 Ja0 s0. Dich. .LqM-1987

Joh W. Judd IM. 1989 Terry M. Halpern 1987-1991
532NNBH DISTICT OR _ TE =~ Chres .O Whittemore la197 238 goh.Mshe,.III 1993 19
Marcos C. M =su 190 Joseph Lipp-a 190 235 WRoadJnig 19435

Lodowi ck McDaniel .1906-1914 Hiram E. Booth .. 1335 213 James A. Rurd, Jr. 1991-

John E. Green, Jr. 1914-1919 William W. Ray . 131919 present

David E. Siemmons .1919-1922 Is aac B. Evans. 1919-151
Hesry M5 Holde- 19M-1934 Henry D. Moyle . 1921

Douglas W. McGregor 13-1944 Charles . Mori . 129 DISTRICT OF VIRGINIA

Sc ion S. adorn ..-. 1.-4. Charle .R Ho0lliongwoASP-l933 John Marshal .'.1 1789

Malo ole R. Wilkey .19539157 Daniel B. Shields .15319249 William Nelson .1789-13

Hol'liam B. Botle:r 157-1961 Scot tH. Matheson . _A 174-33 William Nelson, Jr. 1790-1791
..androw a. S.cala 19%11356 A. P rat Kcnler . 195319 Alexnodec Campbel 119117

Murton L. osuen .19369 Wiluiam T. Thurman 19411350 Thmas Nclono . 17961901

Anthony J .P. Parrts 1359-9-lS C. Relson Day . .13691934 JohnMonroe :..:. 131 -1393

Edward H. Mcoonough, 334-1377 Hillier J. Lockhart 1974-1975 ecGs a . . 13931816
James R ,Googh . 1977 Ramon M. Child . . 13751377 William Wirt . .. 1816-1817
Jose A. Cooals . 3717 Ronald L. Rancher . 137194 Robert Otanard .. 1817-1824

Carl Walker, Jr . 19"-1981 Proecc W k.to 1981
Daniel1 K. Hedges .1351-1355 Bren 0. Herd . .. 198 13!99 0010 llJ~~ 171

Heory K_ lOckco . 1w59 tasrt C. Hals z 1999 .5. .. v .17
Stpe ars . 1912 Dee V. Beoson ... 1989-1351 ort.Snuai .,l 11

Ronald G. Woods. 1335-1c93 Davi d 2 Jordan 1991-193 Hilliac T. Joynes . 1316153

Laureole I . Pioder 1993 Richard D0 Parr . 1993 John M. Gregory .. 1353-1B60

Gaymcls Grifrin Jooed.993- Scott H. Matheson, Jr.1993 Patrick H. Aylelt IB 161
present presentlA. Jadso Crane . 186 10

Locios H. Chandler 1901079

SETRDITRICT OF TEXAS 
H. a. cello , Jr. .1970-1974

IRichard .7Rohhard 1857-1859 DISTRIC OF ERMNT omd S bewis 18713

James P. Warren . .1819 stephen Jaobh . . . 1791-1797 John S. wise 18% 1083

C . Garland . . .187122871 Amos MasE 1919 deund Waddill 1903-185
Adrea . Evans 1271 1985 Cherle Marsh ... 178111801 John C. Gbsom 1885-1789

Rudolph KJiebeerg 1005235R9 David Pay ..... 1801-1809 Thomas R, Borlaod .1889-13

Andrew J. Eva.s. 1889-la9i Co-ooia P: Van N~es. 18110M Pranco 0 R. La..sater 1831 196
Bbert U. Colborson 1890-1035 Ti30 Hutchimo 1311 William o. Whole 1919

Henry Terrell . . . 1906 2. WiHllies A. Griso..ld 1E2718E13 Edgar Allan . . . .1898-1902

Charles A. Boynton 297%-1913 Daniel Kellog? 7 1891 Lona ford L . Leone 1902-1905

Si gismood ugelking 1913 Charles Dads .. 108-100 Robert H . Talley .1905

J. L. Camp . . . .1913-1918 Charleea Linsley . 1845-1849 Lsosfcrd S. Lewus . 90 139112

RagS R. Robertson L%8_11921 AbelI Unde rwood . . 14300 Isereoce D. Ironer 1912-1914

John I. Herlmao . I. 1933 Lucius B. Peck .. 1053-1857 Richard H. Moor= 1914-1313

Willa. R. Smith, Jr. 13331341 HenrySE. Stoughton 18571861 Hiram _ Smith . K 121921
Sea P . Footer .1.9113594 Gsorga Rowe ... 13518264 D. Lawrence Ironer 1320

siie .K. Smith, Jr. 19441346 Dadley C_ Denison .1064-109 Jo lie.nr oo . . . 131O1921
Jacen M Collum BuraelbS4O-1347 Benjamin P. Pifoeld 1869-I8 D0 Laurence Ironer 1921

Henr 0C Hoursnd L% 151 Kittredge Haskise 1111-1887 Pad IW. tear . . .1921 1931
Charles P. Herring 13951:1351 Clareocne H.' P itkon 2351-1889 Robert H. Talley 13 311332

Russell B. Wince . 1955-1961 Prank Plumley 1389-1894 Paul 0. Kear . . 1932-L33
Ernest Morgan . . . 1.9%19%! Jmhn H. Seater 1, 29,1M3 Sierling Huncheson 113 130

Manian 1. Roller . 1969 Jas- L. Mrtin 209023356 Henry Hal t ... . 14-1947

lea .Ihetley . 1969-1371 Alenader Dunactl 1976-1315 George . Huorickhousd947-1.9%
Will i a .. tvt4oo 937131 Vrnlmdm . pyllord 10319193 A- Carter Whitehead 1951-1953
Hugh P. Shoolun .. 19741375 Harry B. Amey .. 1923-=33 Lester S. Parsoos, Jrl.953-137
John E. Clark . 3137 Joseph A. Mc~amara 1332-23%3 John M. Holi . 195713%9

.ai C. Boyd ... 377135 Louis G. Whitcomb .1953-1961 J oph S Bambacus 1959-19E1
Edward C. Fred, . :1 .15 Joseph P Keadigan .19a-1969 Clasude V Spralley, JsI961 19
HeIso . Rveroherg 19841989 George W. Cook .19423-177 Bcuan P. Gettgs 139131W4
Ronald P. Oderer % 39_1M99 William R. Gray . 13717 David H. Hopkins 1374-1375
James H: GeAly .13931394% Jerome P. O'Neill 1981 Mill4am R. Cusesiags 1375 1979
James Williame lagg 199 6- u George W -0. Cook .1981-1957 Josl.. n ao~il bias 2893-135

pr.ee Gs.erge J. Elnie , 1. 1sl 23511356
Te rilliger. I11 1357-1951 jowlst in. Willims 1986

Charles A. Caruso .13511353 Henry H. Hudson 19B6-1991
DISTRICT OF UTAH Charles H. Tetelaff 1993- Kenneh I Melo.- 1991

Seth Blair . . . 13501354 presentainhard Collen . L151IM

Jos eph Rome .s . 1 134150 Kenneth I. Meo . 1993
John L1. Peyton. 155 Hel1en P . Pahey . 199 3
John H . Hockaday 1856-1858 PSRTRT 50 VT08 i .08 present
Alemender Wilson 10517 Jason. A. Bough .. 1937-1946
Thomas '. Kea. 186%-IgBl Cronton Williams .1946-1947
Oce sa Stoat. 1862 Prancisco Coraeiro 1347-130
Cables H. Rempstead 190-1871 Cyril Michael .. . 1595 154 WESTERN DISTRICT OP VIRGIHIA

Cemg I Antes5a 117 Lena. PMiller S9619 di Doren . 3411

wal laws Cary . .. 1013-1B70 Aleeric L: Criolian 112 10 Williwe A. Harrisoa 1823 104
Suenr toward . . . 1076:10798 Vinceat A. Colosoni 1969 Hashiogton G. lisgletd530 1042
Philip I. Var Zile 1379:1354 Robert Hi Cornsy. .992371 Willias Kinney .. 1842-1843
.oi am H.- Dicko on 1084135R7 Joel 10. lacks . .. L191n Hoses C. Good . . .1843-1846
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George S Lee 1846-04 William D. Hyslop .1991-1I0 Lemuel R. Via .. 138-15543
George W Thompson 1040101 Carroll D. Gray . 1003 Leslie E. Givesn 19431190

Bejmn H. Smith 189D-10 James P. Connelly 1003- A. Garnett Thompsos 1950-1Q33

FlIng 0. M iller .1853-1861 presentDnnan N.CDougherty. 1931

Thomas W. Harris on 1001 Harry G. Camper, Jr. 19L194
Aguilla B0. Caldsel 1 0481-1262 grrnSFR2C 2 IOROITN Carl W. Belcher .1964

Benjamin H. Sih .1862 rc: - uun 3.17 Donald P. Moore . 16

Warren S. Lrry . .107-1BE9 elmer .Tdd .. 1907-L'.2 George D. Betr . . 19641
I. . ewa .. 86101 W. G. Mors. . 1012 Milton J. r Prusor 1945-1399

Henry C . Allen . 18851.. Beverly W. Coiner .191231313 Wade H Bollard, III 19E9137q0

Wil iam. 8. Crig . 1-193 Charles P. Riddell 1013 Warren W. Upton . . 1370 1372
A J.Mntag~ 1'0-10 Clsy Allen .. .. 1913-1918 John A. Pield, III 1373137

Thomas Aderso 1M091 Iler L. Moore . . . 1918 Robot B ring ... 19771961
Tho-as . Moore . S 19 110 Rbrt C , Sanders 13101321 Wayne A. Rich, Jr. 1901

Barnes Gillespie 1910:1914 Themas P. Revelle .1913128 David A. Faber .. 1919
niohard I. Byrd .. 1914-15920 Anthony Savage .. 19 134 Mroa .Cre 36-1

Joseph J. Chitsuid 1920-L921 J. Charles Dennis. 1934-1103 Charles Will:, 199 3

Thomas J. Money . 1321-13Z2 Charles P. Moriarty 193319 Rebecca A. Setta 199 4-
Lewis P. Sumrmers 137 24 Orookn Adams . 106110-194 present
Joseph C. Shatter .1324-13929 Wil1iamn N. Goodwin 1364-1046

Joh Paul . . . 1991332 Robert C. Williea 1066 DISTRICT OF WISCONSIN
Joseph C. Shoffer . 132-1933 Eugene C. Cshing .19461L40 0.0. Chapman .. 1836-18
Jnaeph H.- Chitwood 1933-1940 Stunley G. Pi thlm. 19E9-1376 Moses M. Strong .. 18-1841.
Frank S. Tavenner, Jr291D-1948 3. Ronald Sic . . 13761077 Thomas W. Sutherland 13.-11
Hoard C, Gilmer, Jr. 19401323 John C. Merhel,.Jr. 1977-1961 William P. Lynde . 10451040

John Striciler L 330 Gse S. Andars2n1139 Thoame.S uteln 0004
Thomas B. Mason 19L1909 David E. Wilson .. 1988-29B9 A. Wyatt Snubth 18493180
Le igh 0. Oaes Jr 2342I' Miohel SD McKay 198901993 George 0. Lahis 10103

Pool R. Thomson, Jr 275:1375 Susan L Barnes .. 1303 John HR WSharpatsin 1853 1857
o Monrgemar Tucier 1379019B9 Katrina C_ Pflauvsr 1994- Don A.J. up hamc . 1017 143

John S ad d . 190-1 pset John R.D, Coggooml 1011
John P. Alderman .19-19

E. Montgomery Tucier 190-1993 EATERN DISTRICT OPWISCONSIN
Morgan S. Scott, Jr. 199 3 DIST2111 KF-103l3Iit Levi Hubhel 1 'S 1077
Bert P. Crouch, Jr. 1093 --ha r, J. .11 Gerry W. Hase tton 331761001S

presentS. H. H. Flick I 18810 Arthur K . Delaney 10'1107
Conm;i Dun C. Watts 10401069 W il l an A . Walker .1887-180

George C. Sturgis 108920193 Slihu Cul1-s . . 1001103
ti0COtS~~i59 Corsailus C. Watts 1093213 Joh H. M. Wigman 10931037

jo~ I.Lueoen 1 . 551 S tua rt W. Walke r .1327 MitnSPllips 1897 1
0,.% endall1" . 85 185107 Jospb H: Doms 10m7-19Mu H. K Sorterfield .1901110

Jos eph S. Smith . . 107:103 Rees..e B1li...rd . 1991 E. J. Henning M ,.1912
J .S. M. Von Cleave 1810 Guy 0 . DoSf.f1111
Outlet G. Anderson 18610 NO3SEfDISTICT FO mS, VIEA 0. A Sawyer .. . 111923

John J .geoilvro. 1 0 6 1 Reese Bli-ared . . 1321-1310 Edward W. Muller . 1923
. .. . .Roy H. Wang1 . . . 1910-1913 Willa . ge Milahe 1913

Lander Holmes la170 Stuart N. Wa lker 131910 Roy L. gors e . .. 209232

Samual C. Wiagard .1072 Thoms A. Rrmw . . 132-26 Levi H. Banroft . 237-1332

John B. Allen . . .187518851 Arthur Arnold . . . 1.9-1934 Edward J. Gehl 19 23213
William H. White 101 180 Hoard L. Rohinson 1324-13B Berthold J. Hosting S33-1344

Patrich H. Winston 180 Joe V . Gihe~on . .. 1938-1947 Timthy T. Cronim 2344115
Willi am H. Brinkmr 1893-1097 Wayne T. Broois .. 1947 idooS0Mnr..2016
Wilson HR "ay .. 1S"0 ChIarles L. Spillers 1947-1951 James B Brena .. 191
Je sse A. Frye .1.9:1906 Seward Caplan R. 1-14 Roert 7. Letter .1969 L09

.7kv? . 'lit a7).7e .ZJiv 3Cttv 17n7
pP~hb.DS70irSt3AHDnfg~Albert M. gorgon 1956-1961 David B. Bukey I . 1974
,-r~ ju

1  
lmlr2 Robert E. ganwell 191194 WillI ac J. Mulligan 274-1370
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E-MAIL FROM HE. CUMMINS TO FIVE OTHER U.S. ATTORNEYS REGARDING A PHONE
CALL WITH MIKE ELSTON, SUBMITTED BY THE HONORABLE LINDA SANCHEZ, A REP-
RESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA, AND CHAIRWOMAN,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON COMMERCIAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE LAW

From: H.E. Cummnins [mailto:bc pers@yahoo.com]
Sent: Tue 2/20/2007 5:06 PM
To: Dan Bogden; Paul K. Chariton; David Iglesias; Carol Lam; McKay, John (Law Adjunct)
Subject: on another note

Mike Fiston from the DAG's office called me today. The call was amiable enough, but
clearly spurred by the Sunday Post article. ?Ihe essence of his message was that thcy feel
like they are taking unnecessary flak to avoid trashing each of us specifically or further,
but if they feel like any of us intend to continue to offer quotes to the press, or organize
behind the scenes congressional pressure, thien they would feel forced to somehow pull
their glove es off and offer public criticisms to defend their actions morc fully. I can't offer
any specific quotes, but that was clearly the message. I was tempted to challenge him
and say something movie-like such as "are you threatening ME???", but instead I kind of
shrugged it off and said I didn't sense that anyone was intending to perpetuate this. He
mentioned my quotc on Sunday and 1 didn't apologize for it, told him it was true and that
everyone involved should agree with the truth of my statement, and pointed out to him
that I stopped short of calling them liars and merely said that IF they were doing as
alleged they should retract. I also made it a point to tell him that all of us have turned
down multiple invitations to testify. He reacted quite a bit to the idea of anyone
voluntarily testifying and it seemed clear that they would see that as a major escalation of
the conflict meriting some kind of unspecified form of retaliation.

I don't personally see this as any big deal and it sounded like the threat of retaliation
amounts to a threat that they would make their recent behind doors senate presentation
public. I didn't tell him that I had heard about the details in that presentation and found it
to hp n, preftx wpA pl irezt 'inee ev'ervon thnt heaird it m-nrentlx thoilaht it 'xrn, wee.k

I don't want to stir you up conflict or overstate the threatening undercurrent in the call,
but the message was clearly there and you should be aware before you speak to the press
again if you choose to do that. I don't feel like I am betraying him by reporting this to
you because I think that is probably what he wanted me to do. Of course. I would
appreciate maximum opsec regarding this email and ask that you not forward it or let
others read it.
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COPY OF MEDAL OF MERIT PRESENTED To DAVID C. IGLESIAS, SUBMITTED BY MR.
DAVID C. IGLESIAS, FORMER UNITED STATES ATTORNEY FOR THE DISTRICT OF NEW
MEXICO

IECOMMEIEATION FOR AWAROd tHm A 04-. t ge OE 2 0 MAY, 002
For allhnirlrtinno ~And NO awrd tugharo than NISM, rfota peial ksrtions in Ch~apter 3 AR GON-22.

PART I SO D lEEDATh
&NME S. RAIX .S
IGLESIA; DAVID C. United States Attorney
* ORGAMZAIM 9. PREVIOUS AWARDS
United St A~ony's Office
District o: NM v Medco
1. MANOR OF SERVICE 10. AEtCIMMENDED AWARD ll.PEN1fOO AWARO

FROM I b. T
civilian MOIMAY 02 1 MAY 03
1 REASONIN~ AWARD 13. POSTHUMOUS

l2 UIFCATI ACKS. PTs. M.OR ET 12WIMIM AWARD I~ )<e x~so YS7 N

PARTO 11-ECOMMENDER DATA

14 NM 15. ADRSS
ALEX R GARCIA JR. P.0. BOX 56510 ALBUQUERQUE, NNE 87185-56510
IIRILOPSTIONd17RN
Drug Den ad Reduction Admindstrater S
118.RaATIOn RIPTO AWANOE 19. SHfiNATURE

PARTIf.JV3YIFAGATION ANDCTTION DATA (aoym ,5f f f4SCf~ft

V L side" Mr. Iglesias' leadership, project Saf Neighborhoods (PSN) has been otionally eognoind for it innovative pracice in
th Distrio If New MWk..

P' As the Ctaircm fo th~e Border and Emgration Subommtte of the ALur~y Genrl's Advisory Commitee (AGAC). Mr.
Iglesias is instena in addresiuZ Nm, Meico border ies retrd to terrorim, ilicit cimgtraffickir~g lleg.1 is-gota And

At IEEENT V3
0 B. Iglesias facilitated aother two Ne.w Mcdco 'Weed and Seed sines to receive federal fuding in addition In e tw~o exisin

does,. Tai, strawcgy effectively Uilad- lNw cnff~ormt and coxmmuty policing to *wccd out criminal activity and "Needs" it with
rtiomwo Inevetion, and Pevntion programs and ecoomic restoraion for the neighborhood.

ACHIEEMEIfY 14
I' N r. Iglsias pubkl~y supports the stria eforcment of the Uniformed Sevies Empomet and Reeployment Rights Act
(USERtA) He enst.res uniformed Sevie emes reneh d iriinated ainnr suffer ate mnployrem acio because of
their secm e. This is of course importaurto~ New Mexico because there are ruany smricerrom and servicemen, deployed in Support of
nationalIn international missione.

For MEiiitouinoa Service while assigned as dhe United States Attorney for the District of New Mexico. Mr.
Iglesias has distinguished himself as an ardent supporter of the military and continues to cbipiion New
Mexico 1atioard Guard and Law Enforcement issues. Because of his sincere suppor!, the National Guard is
cur~rently operational supporting law enforcement agencies on the border. He and his Staff were very
instruzz mtai in securing additional Weed & Seed sites in Albuquerque and Espanola communiis. Mr.
Iglestiass lus intergrated National Guard Counterdrug Support efforts into the day to day opeartions of the
Distret Of New Mexico, U.S. Attorney's Office- He displays a high Iel of character and sheds bright light
oipon hj -self, the United States Attorney's Office, and the great state of New Mexico.

CA FORM 6: 8. guy 34 Ha *1
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LETTER FROM MICHAEL A. BATTLE To DAVID C. IGLESIAS, SUBMITTED BY MR. DAVID
C. IGLESIAS, FORMER UNITED STATES ATTORNEY FOR THE DISTRICT OF NEW MEXICO

U.S. Department of Justice

Executive Office/or United States Attorneys
Office of the Director

tfan .wiu,e Budding, Room 2261 (202)514-'121
950 Pennylunia A-,ue NW
Washigon DC 20530

JAN 2 4 2006

Honorable David C. Iglesias
United States Attorney
District of New Mexico
201 Third Street, Suite 900
Albuquerque, New Mexico 87103

Dear Mr. Iglesias:

I understand that the recent evaluation of your office went well. I have reviewed the
enclosed Significant Observations Memorandum that Team Leader Matt Cain submitted. The
Memorandum reflects that, overall, the legal management of your office is very good and that
your office is staffed with well prepared and motivated Assistant United States Attorneys and
support personnel who are appropriately directing their efforts to accomplishing the goals of the
Attorney General. I want to commend you for your exemplary leadership in the Department's
priority programs, including Anti-terrorism, Weed and Seed, and the Law Enforcement
Coordinating Committee.

Thank you and your staff for working bard to prepare for the evaluation and for using the
evaluation process as a management tool. You will be receiving a draft legal management
evaluation report in approximately 30 days that will provide more detailed information. At that
time you will be asked to provide a written response to the draft report

Thank you for all the assistance you and your staff provided to the evaluation team.

Sincerely,

Michael A. Battle
Director

Enclosure
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LETTER SUBMITTED By RICHARD L. DELONIS, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF
ASSISTANT UNITED STATES ATTORNEYS

riunai association or aistant uintu miates auurneysi
12427 sedges Rum Dr. - Ste 104 -LakeO Ridge, VA 22192-1716

Tel: (800) 455-5801 - Fax: (800) 528-3492
Web: www.naiaua.org

March 14, 2007

The Honorable John Conyers The Honorable Lamar Smith
Chairman Ranking Minority Member
Committee on the Judiciary Coninittet on the Judiciary
U.S. House of Representtatives U.S. House of Representatives
Washington DC 20515 Washington DC 20515

Re: Markup of H.R. 580, "Restoring Checks and Balances In the
Confirmation Process of U.S. Attorneys"

Dear Mr. Chairman and Representative Smith:

I write on behalf of the National Association of Assistant United States Attorneys with
regard to the Judiciary Committee's consideration of H.R. 580, legislation that would restore the

pre-existing statutory framework for the appointment of an interim United States Attorney,
Under the framework proposed by H.R. 580, the Attorney General would possess the prerogative
to name an inteim United States Attorney to a vacancy, but if the appointee was not confirmed
within 120 days, the district court would share the authority to appoint that same or another
person without time limitation, until the presidentially appointed nominee has been confirmed.
As you know, this process was enshrined in law from 1986 until 2006, when it was superceded
by the Patriot Act Reauthorization to permit the Attorney General's choice of interm United
States Attorney to remain in office for an indefinite period until the President's nominee was
confirmed.

As you know, the National Association of Assistant United Slates Attorneys represents
the interests of the 5,400 career federal prosecutors within the 93 United States Attorney Offices
across the country. Our foremost mission is to advance the mission of the Depatment of Justice
through the assurance of the equitable treatment of Assistant United States Attorneys and the
fair, responsible administration of justice. Since January when news reports first emerged about
the dismissals of the eight United States Attorneys, our Association has purposely avoided
comment or entanglement in the discussion of the merits and handling of the dismissals,
principally because of the inherent political ramifications associated with comment. However,
our Association does maintain a distinct set of views regarding the interim United States
Attorney appointment process because of its relationship to the effectiveness and continuity of
operations of United States Attorney Offices, and we take this opportunity to formally share our
views on that matter with the Committee.

We generally favor the restoration of the interim United States Attorney appointmecnt
process, as proposed by H.R. 580, to the pre-Patrot Act framework, involving shared

President Vice healmnhi Treasurer. Secretary:
Richard L. Delonis Steven I Cook Robert Giy Guthrie Rita R. Vaidrinil

ED -? Ut0ahl',, ED oftTennessee £ED of Olahomas sol of wait Uiryini
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appointment authority by the Attorney General and the district court. Inmtost instances, the
process has worked well and provided foe sufficient continuity of management of United States
Attorney Offices where vacsancies hove atisen. However, we believe the purposes underlying
H.R. 580 would he strengthened farther by the following two amendments:

1. Expand the interim appointment period of the United States Attorney, as appointed by
the Attorney General, to 180 days (from 120 days, as proposed by H.R. 580).

We understand that the average appointment periods of interim Unted States Attorneys
to be considerably greater than 120 days& Thus, we do not believe the 120-day period is an
acceptable period of time in which to expect the necessary ctearanee steps between nomitnatton
and confiomotton to reach fruition, We therefome favor the expansion of the period, by an
additional 60 days, to establish a mome reasonably sufficient period foe the nomination,
background investigation and Senate confirmation process to unfold sod he successfully
completed. In such cases where the process takes longer, the second-phase disteset court
appointment process would of course stitl he triggered, although we believe the number of
instances of this occurring witt be diminished,

2. Require the inuterinm United States Attorney, whether appointed by the Attorney Generat
sr the district court, to possess a national security clearance eauivalent to that reosaired of a
eermanentlv-annainted Assistant United States Attorney,

Secondly, we favor the express assurance undr law that the interim United States
Attorney, from thu first day on she job, possesses alt necessary and requisite national secanity
clearances to assure the protection and confidentiality of sensitive nudenal security information
being handled within the respective United States Attorney's Office. We helteve the security
clearance requirements associated with a permanently-appointed. Assistant United States
Attorney represent a satisfactory threshold requirement. The increased involvement of United
States Attorney Offtces and their personnel in investigattng and prosecuting teerorism and other
national security-eelated matters demands this assurance An interim appointee lacking each
clearance will be unable to suffitciently fulfill thu management responsibilties as United States
Attorney.

We believe these two amendments represent appropriate revtsions in assuring the hest
possible process in the appoitment of interim United States Attorneys. Thank you for your
consideration of these comments. Please call upon me whenever I may be of assistance in these
and other matters.

Sincerely,

Richard L. Ouloota
President
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ANSWERS TO POST-HEARING QUESTIONS FROM JOHN A. SMIETANKA, FORMER UNITED
STATES ATTORNEY FOR THE WESTERN DISTRICT OF MICHIGAN

ANSWERS TO QUEFSTiONS
FROM SUlK OMMITTEE CHAIN 1 LINDA SANCHEZ

FOR JOHN SMIETANKA

Overall

For many of the quesdnns below, theme is a pmcicate that the United States
Attorney in the hypotheicl question isigbty r~se .. d". Lwo inital points needt to he
made.

1First, like many people in public and private life, a person can be "highly
respected" or "not respected" depending on the group or individuals polled. And such a
person can be at the same time worthy or unworthy of respect in different aspects of their
work. For example, T have known US Attorneys who were wonderful motivators but
abysmal trial lawyers and vice vets&. The yob et a United Stales Attorney (USA) is truly
£otirjubs, all of which musnt be addressed in differing percentages of that person's time,
depending on the needs of the moment. The four jobs are:

*Chief law enforcer ofi the district
C (hief office manager and moli' ator

*Lawyer, and occasionally, trial lawyer
*Member of a national D~epartment of Justice

Scuun,; I am not passing either a thumbs up of down on what has become known
as "the Eght or anyone of them. My comments aut generic tind not spert 1k to all or any
one of them.

OueszionsfAtsiwer

1. Please explain what impact, if ark, the abrupt, unexplained reman! of a highly
respected United States Attorney has one the career staff and mother sin the
Un ited Sinates at(torn ey 's office?

All lJSAs come and go IIMK Ray of the Nornhern District otMississippi or Sid
tezak of the District of Oregon may have served through several -Iresid,-nits for more than
20 years, but even they moved nn fat there has been a chng nte political brances
of the ed govenrnent, the Congress and/or the Presidency, 15 a reason val idly
affecting the choices of USA.

A new president has trd:l , nlly and appropriately meant change in the head of
the United States Attorney's kflit USAO). Even there it is best fir smoothitrnsitions.
that the positions be vacated and fi~d in as dose to seamiessly as possible. Whether it is
a single office or all 93 offices, abrupt and unexplained transitions frazzle the nerves or
the members of the LSAO. The effec ts can be scen in different ways.
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I. The natural and useful tension hctwcen IJSAOs, Main Juti ce
and Departmental leadership (basically the Attorney Oeneral, Deputy
Attorney General and Associate Attorney General and their stsfts) is
exacerbated and cats breed, in the worst case scenario, a fonts of garill-a
warfare, Ibis later situation is neverc useful.

2. Within each' office there ae many different epaj Avi-sa the
incumbent leadership. There see those who either self- dee:t iflyit the
incumbent and those wafinniatively do not. There are those in internal
leatdership roles, say FrtAssistanit, Chisefs of the Crimninal or Civil
Divisions, or in the large -,offices, various units and branches that rightly
may feel their positon ,,luvened by change. This ir not uniformly good
or bad.

3. Al career people are ait io iuso some extent. WithinC butts
this is good; when unfettered or contrary to she good of the ofice cnn be
highly destructive. When there is no longer strong and cleat le adership
front above, eapecially when the gaq) is created by a sudden earthquake
rather than the slow erosion insa rain, much mischief can occur.

4) Vacuumis being naturally abhorred, often there is internal and
external competition from current or fortier AUSAs or former AIISAs to
become the new USA.

All of the above are inevitable distractions fromi the office achieving is basic
goals of fair, honest and efficient administration ofjustice.

2. Does thse abrupt, unerplitned removal of a highly respected United Sla tea
Attarney bame an impact on thre morale of the United States Attorneysv Office?

Whether the verdict is guilty or not guilty, there is an impact on the players in a
trial,

lfB"a highly respected" USA abruptly and without explanation is removed, it
would most likely become at least a temporary drag on the office's morale. This may be
toe a number of reasons, real or perceived,

Piest, it would be seen as a parental slap on the wrist to the inumitbent's priorities.
tf these had been an emphasis on gun or drug cases, t people in leadership in silt office
would ask, "Should we abandon those and go for 'x'?' (whatever other cases seed
trendy.) When Usre office lhas been successful and then reprimanded by the remeoval uf its
head, it cannot help but shake morale.

Second, the inevitable niffhawing about te"whys" of the past and the
"therefores" of the future depress the preeit mood of the office,
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Third, tie scurrying about brought on by this situation may heighten tensions that
were suppressed by the dim drumminsg of norrosley. There are no greaser gossips it Ue
world thsn those in law enforcement end especcially those who, through having to deal on
a daily basis with scouring known lucato fidhidden criminal conspiracies. So, give
those with such a bent few facts ("na ant', they will often go belies-skelter into the
murky world ot "conspiracy theories' and "us v. them", whether deserved, supportable,
real or no.

Fourth, sometimes, especially in complacent offices or individuals, 'abrupt and
unexplained" changes as the top will wake them up. Tbia is not all had.

3. What impact does the abrup, unexplained removal of a highly respected United
States Attorney have ant ongoing investigations?

Generally, this is also a mised bag,

Dependisng on the investigation and ttt cognizant AUSA or At.SAs. the actual
case work will often go on unabated, It is rare that a presidentially appointed USA will
he acutely driving or supervising specfic- iveutigatlions. Thus an "ahrupt" departure,
save for the other effects descobd shovet, will not nmakc much ofa difference to a
s~peific investigation. to fact. in the case of political corruption investigations, UNLESS
THlERE IS SPECIFIC, FORCEFUL AIN) 0D l'TSlt INTFRVEI ON, these will go on
apace, and may even be accelerated due to an AUSA seeing an opportunity to moens
faster in ibe oversight vacuum.

4. When a highly respected United States Attorney Is abruptly and without
explanation removed, what import does that have on other United States
Attorneys?

Obviously thc "abrupt and unexplained" departure often will cause uncertainly
among the utter t SAs. It may cause a circling of the wagons among the survive ors.
With some, hot probably few, it would have the effect oif' "bringing them iu h e' winc th
departmental leadership. The longer the USAs have hand to torm their uniu hoist, the
more likely it is that the circling of she wagons would take place and herding would be
resisted,

It is this factor that I find so amazing in contemplating ste whys of Ihe Bighl".
After 5 years in office, attending yearly US Attorney Conferences, working on
subconsmitteesof the Attomney General's Advisory Committee ofU13 Attorneys and
cross-district cooperation on investigations, their loyalties when thsreatened will be to: a)
rte Presidert who appointed them (an distinct from the De-partmnent leadership) and b) so
each other, It makes no sense ho me ihat savvy Justice, leaders would think that anything
else would happen,
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5. Why should United States Attorneys be able to exercise some degree of
independent judgment?

If a prosecutor's office, or the court system, was able to deal with every potential
crime in the district federall, state or local), then there would be no need for
independence. But there- is no system that I konow of that comes even close to being able
to deal with 1 0%/ of the potential criminal behavior by prosecuting it The failure to use
independent, but wise, diacresion by prosecutors closest to the people who live tn the
jurisdiction means a total collapse ofjussice and thus Organiz'ed society is threatened by
the issnamti of anti-social acts.

I have seen some prosecutors' offices that attempt 'o "cookie tcutr their offices'
work, I liase known only one where it may be seen to have worked. Most others fail
miserably.

Looked at on the mnacro-scale, the Departnseot of Justicc that demanded lock-step
confonnity of its local UISM would crumble faster than a crmcker hit by a hirner

6. Some have suggested that the Justice Department terminated these eight United
Stares Attorneys because ii needed to close ran/ct gis'en (he new political
dynamics after the November elections. Is that a good reasson tofarce out
highly respected United Sales Attorneys?

I goosethat the even'tt ocfte o 2 months prove that' such a supposed strategy
would not work, It is quiteresnal forte Dlepatmsent of J'usite, under the direction
ol she Attomney GeneralI, to Want to speak with one voice at th national level, whether it
would he in answer to congressional, media or interested, c tsengrups. It is not otmuch
real use to any of those groups to have a disorganmeed amid tacious DoJt though gett ing
pirate feedback from confidential sources inside it can a ways provide great fIn and
some valuable informsation.

Is shoes, however, it does not do much so accompish the goal of providing at
consistent approach to the world ofjusrsce so decapitate she best performers, which the
Chir's questions coistains as iti predicaie,

7 Is it appropriate to remove a highly respected United States Attorney and
reptuce that person with a polticat operative? fif ot, please explami.

This is one of the roost difficult quetioins to aisswcr. Is is iunequivocally cotunter-
productive and wrong to put someone in the position ol ISqA who is unqualified. Itisi
best that she person appointed to the office have basic experience and skills in the work, of
federal prosecution (and civil representation is also critical so the work ot the USAO as
well), or at least in somewhat parallel fields. To appoint a person whoisse ONLY
qualifications tor the position is that they are the friends, peotdes, Campaign
contributors of politically patrons, BE THEiY PRESIDENTS, SENATORS, MEMBERS
OF CONGRESS OR HAfsGERS-ON 1-0 ONE OP THEM, would be absolutely foolish.
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On the other hand., it would he hypocritical of the Congress toddy to complain that
politics should not play a role in assessing the appropriste candidates for USA. From my
experience, most appointers tar USA or judicial positions are acutely aware that ihcy will
be judged by ltsa quality of their appointments, most especally %here those appointments
ac vetted wvith enormous delegated power,

Since at q lethe- bgc-;ling of the Reagan admirnistrat.ion ini 19111, and most likely
before then, the wh 'ife I. se and u the Department of Justice has sent: oni criteria so
Congress as to the qaifications that ate essential far USAs. Those ediceria are specific
as to prosecatossal,jodcia or legal practice experience, reputation, clean backgrounds,
etc. 'No administrations in die last 30 years to my knowledge have ever suggested that
the door ace opens to the lazy sna or daughters of politicians.

&Is it appropriate to remove a Uaited States Attorney because that person is
opposed to the death penalty?

Though I have been opposed to the death penalty, was so as a go, cosnenlal
prosecutor, and made no secret of that view to the 5 Attornecys Gencrsi that I worked
with, I was never harassed or marked down over it. I know of no USA who has been.
including what I kntow of "the Light".It is up to both the USA who is opposed to the
death penalty and the departmental leadership to decide whether that oppositin sis a
reason for the one to ether not be appolinted or nor continue in otie when faced with a
questison of conscice.

9. Some suggest that these United States Attorneys were terminated hecausre the
Jusrice Department wanted to tighten control over United States Attorneys
generally and to curb their independence.

Are those valid reasons to teriminated a United States Attorne'y?

Whet is iirong about allowing the Jasice Department to exert more
centralized command and control over united States Attorners "

Independence of USAs is an important value to be fostered. Lack of tell-
disciplitne or adhirce to, dlear and important departmental standards of cenduet is a
valid reason to ternsate the appoitmenit of any USA.

However, the qiteation as posed hs two coiionr sob-questions:

1) How much centralized eontrot over the I SAt is appropriate? Aind
2) Are periodic beheadings the way to achieve central control?

The first qucstion hat been played out on the national scene for more than 220
years. Consistency in the application of the tax taws las beein a goal of the federal
government for isiny decades, which is why the prosecution of criminal tax cases. and
civil enforement of tax laws has been closely supervised by the Tax Division. We judge
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that local control mid discretion is not to important there as national consistency. On a
paallel line, the enforcement of she constitutional and statutory protections of our
citizens' civil rights are mot to he completely delegated to local USA control.

I hose already spoken about she importance of reasonable independence of IUSAa
and in this questionI must also support the appropriateness of some serious central
control of USAs.

However, the method of enforcement of central control and consistency, IF TINuS
WE O OBE THE ONLY REASON FOR TERMINATION OF U SA

APP'OINTMENTS, should not be witolesale fircings, Frst, it makes no sense froms a
theoretical perspective so fire large numbers of l'gly respected" USAs to ache
depatmntal cohesion. Second the method would produce just the opposite effect, a
sullen hostility to the departmental leadership.

lit. l11% should transitions in the office of the United States Attorney's leadership
be, as you state in prepared statement, "as smooth as possible"?

For all the reasons discussed above, a transition which is tortured, breeds disorder,
cven if changes in leadership in the USAOa are basically a good thing. One does not
need to "chop heads" to achieve reinvigoration ofUtSAOs, or hrnngg s leadership with
different priorities,

IL Yon nmention in your prepared statement that when a Unted Siates Attorney
teaves office, t&ere is a "profound uncertainty in lte career staffof assistants
and staff." Please elaborate,

The answer to this question lies in the answers so the questions ahose.

12. How would the abrupt, un explained removal of a h ighly respected United States
Attorney impact an ongoing sensitive public itegrity in vestigat on?

T his is impossible, to predict with universality but the fact that these
imyra igurions are teall> be-ing[- conducted by other federal or state agency personnel,
working ibtougli and with 'A] ~ minuntimc the overall etceat of LSAO leadership
changes. Thecre arc inra l kehicles to ameliorate any glitches here, especially the

ioleeit oftdie Pub[ c lotegoty Sectian of the Criminal D~ivision is DC, The3 are
ofteni involved in such investigations either as supervisors, participants or monitors. And

whnthey are not, the investigators, say the Federal Buieau of Investigation, can he
counted on to pot on either outside or national pressure to keep things on track.

13. What types of contats between Congress and a Unjited States Attorney are
appropriate and what are not?

There are several clashing currents involved here.
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It Lis unrealistic ,o believe that a person who walked and talked their way around
the congressional offices to sek su pport for appointments as United Slates Attorney will
never speak to a cogeaoal pcrson,. member or staffer, again, Friendships which had

prasgso-wn over the Years even1 heore appoiistint are not going to go away
afterwards.

It is, for examnpie, perfectly approprit '%-r US, s to appear jointly with members
of Congress at public events of a non-partisn nature, such as the opening of a
neighborhood anti-crimne office, or community forums on crime or law generally. It is
also clearly inappprite, and may be criminal:, torna congress person (member or staffer)
taepto oifunethle outcome of a specific case or investigation, Between those
polar esiremes, there see asomber of'situatioiss apprtsachinsg tnfinity in which cautious
contact may be appropriate.

Its the situation of thse wisdoni Of a particular Piece of legislation or administrative
rule, is may be appropr iste lorda congressperson to ask herlbis lISA what the real-world
impact of it would be. On the other hand, the Departmsent of Justice and the
administration bave the right to expect that USA.3 would not torpedo its legitimate
legislative goals by contrary statements, or worse, lobbying friendly congressional
personnel. On the flip side, the department has the right to move the limited assets
authiorized by Congress where it aees fit, without the USAs idependently grasping for a
larger piece of the pie on their own by going so the Hill privately.

There ace specific guidelines to he enforced by the Office of Legislative Affairs
enscerning appropriate and inappropriate enttaci between Congress and the USAs, and
especially she reporting requirensents for any inappropriate contact. TIhese, along with
the parallel rules of the House, Senate arid the White House, provide, when enforced,
great protecting fur all concerned firom public concerns ascout corruptio.

14. Please explain thre difference between ran "Interimr" and "Acting" United Stales
Attorney. Also, please eplarin the significance of an "authority gap,"

Interim United States Attorneys are those appointed under 28 US;C § 541, Acting
tUnited States Attorneys are those appointed order the general appointiments power in 5
USC §§ 3345, ei seq. i addition to the later, by virte of genrial rul, lien the I SA is
absent from the district or ilL or at the direction of the USA, an assist tant can he
designated "acting USA" for all or specific purposes,

An authority gap might occur when s USA leaves office witht dcsiguicn of a
sucsoor when an Interim USA appointment would ran nut. It alsoi could occur if

there were requirements fnc a particular action, such as authorization of an indictment.
infornmation, search warrant, or the like to he approved by a person not so designsated by
the Attorney General or judicial officer.
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15, Shordti the reo vol of a United States Attorney be made public with reasons
given?

I woold he opposed to any requirement ol a public disclosure of the reasons for the
departure of the tJSA. It is not necessary, and often is harmful to the future of tle USA.
This would not he the case where there was misconduct rising to the level ofarrimse by
the USA, Tihen it should be publicized, itf tor nothing else deterrence.

lI& Is it app ropriate to askc career DOS staff political Iltnas tati questions like.-
"Who is your Jav rite Preovident?" or "who is yoarfavorite Supreme Court
Justice?"

to general partisan litmus test questions should never be asked, "Who did you
vote for lost election?" "Who witl you be supporting for thc bSalte next year?"

I an not opposed as to questions which are based on the staffer's ability wo carry
out a lawful directive e of the departmrental leadership. For example: 'Wsoutd your
opposition to the death penalty he an impediment to followingy legal departmental
decisions to seek its imposition in a case in your district7"

Tie questions mentioned in the question ars relatively innocuous in my view. Ifs
Republican boss ot mnc would punish me for saying shut I think Harery Truman was my
favorite president, I would not worry about pleasing him or her.

QUESTIONS FORl THEV H ONORABLE JOHN A. SMIETANKA
DEMOCRATICC WITfNESS):

1. A problem with the system for appotnting interim U.S. Atain ey pior to the
PastriotAct's rea uthorization was lb at the 120 days allotted for the Attorney
General's interim appointnments was often too shairtforlIkePresident'v
nominees to be confirmed by the Senate. At the hearing vi saggestedtirat this
tone period might reasonable be adjusted. Do you think that extendinigtheimye
period to 180 days, 270 days, 365 days, or some other outer limit, might all
reasonably be considered, given that the recent average timtefor confirming a
U S. Attorney nominee has beens on thse order of 331 days?

As I testified, the time linsit of the interim appointment is ot so much the magic
an basing one, I do not havena policy objection tn a period longr shuis 120 days. If there
is to be a longer period, it still should he specifically decided by congressioal Aac

2. Another possible adastment to the interim appointment regime wooild be to
provide that the time by which an interim Attorney General appointment would
expire would be tolled by the nomination of a candidate to he permanent V).&
Attorney. Suchi an approach,for example, might redact or eliminate the
concern same express that the current provision for indefinite U. S Attorney
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appointments provides an incentivejfor the president to shirt the process of
Senate confirmation Do you believe that such an approach might have muerit?

3. You have stated that one of the dangers faced in the appointmentof an interim
US Attorney is that the President and the Senate can delay the nomination and
confirmation of a permanent replacement U.S5. Attorney, The approach
discussed ins Question 2 would combat both of these possibilities, by providing
the Prident with an incentive promptly to pot forward a nominee for
permanent U. S. Attorai, and by providing the Senate with an incentive
promptly to cnfirm a permanfenit CLS. Attorney, Do you agree with that
assessment?

[Answer to both Questions 2 and 3;J

My concern in this whole tissue of Interim appointments is not limited to abuse by
the Exec.utive Branch in making appointments that by pass Congress, hut extends to1: the
tedious and often iaveaaonable delays which occur in the Senate. I might possibly
consider this soil of iolteug", but would rather see along with it a limit on the "hold"' and
"bl ue-slip" system in the Senate.

4. You note in your written testimony that one of the problems related to the
judicial appointment of mitrin prosecutors is that the interimnproaecutor could
have - or epercel ved to hove -too close of a relationship with the appointing
court. flow would you address that concern, ass tnting that judicial
appointments foltowing expiration of intern appointments by the Attorney
General were reinstituted in sate fashion? For example, would it be effective
to pro videfot automatic recual by the appointingfjuge in any case in which
the interim U.S. Attorney appeared before the judge who appointed hint or her?
Would such apropos at create problems in a district In which there are a small
numb er oIffed erat judges.

[he uesionis vaid ne.I think that the follow-up so it correctly notes the
danger ofa bilanket cusa policy. In over half of the USA~s and federal judicial
districts, there are ar relativey small numobei of federal judges, so go around. In the
Western District of Miehigan. for example, we have been operating with only I active
judge, Robert Holmes Bell, for over two years., due to he delavys in the conibsation
process in the Senate. Our district has 4 districtjedgcships cu rrent y authorized. Three
nominees have been awaiting Seate eonfirtnat. ro r yeosa.

5. Another issue eel ated to judicial appointment of interim U.S. Attorneys is that
the judges themselves might not be aware of any issues related to a particular
attorney. For example, a judge could appoint the first Assistant US. attorney in
a district, thinking that he hartfound on appropriate substitute, bathbe whoally
unaware that ltefirlstsistant was, in fad, being investigated intern ally. What
steps would you recommend for amending the proposed legislation to ensure
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tharjudges would always avoid this and other Aind of unknowingly infirm
appointments?

thie only xsny that is practical to solve this dilemmna is for the Department to
either disclose the matter under investigation to thejudge, or, in the worst case scenario,
remove, or restrict the authority of, that Itertm USA by Attorney General directive.
That latter is extremely clumsy, but to some sititattons I can conceive it the only
altcrnative.

Dated: April 16, 2100
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ANSWERS TO POST-HEARING QUESTIONS FROM GEORGE J. TERWILLIGER, III,
FORMER DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL OF THE UNITED STATES

Wh te & Case LLP Tel +1 202 626 3600
701 Thirteenth Street, NW Fax +1 202 639 9355
Washirgton, DC 20005 -whwitCae.c.Em

Direct Dial +1 202 626 3628

May 10, 2007

VIA E-MAIL AND FEDEX

Mr. Elias Wolfherg
U.S. House of Representatives
Committee on the Judiciary
Subcommittee on Commercial and Administrative Law
362 Ford House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515

Re. March 6, 2007, Hearing on H.R. 580, Restoring Checks and Balances in the Confirmation
Process of U.S. Attorneys

Dear Mr. Woltberg:

Please find below my responses to the questions from Chairwoman Linda Sanchez and other
Subcommittee Members.

I. Questions From Subcommittee Chairwoman Linda Sdnchez

Question 1. As a former Deputy Attorney General under President George H.W. Bush, did you
at any time sanction the en masse dismissal of highly respected United States Attorneys, other
than because of any political change in the Presidency?

During my tenure as Deputy Attorney General, no en masse changes of United States Attorneys
occurred.

Question 2: Should the United States Attorneys be able to exercise some degree of independent
judgment?

By tradition, United States Attorneys, and the Assistant United States Attorneys in their
respective offices, handle the majority of their criminal cases independent of guidance or control
by superiors at the Department of Justice in Washington. There are, however, numerous and
significant exceptions to this general practice. In the first instance, the Attorney General retains
the legal authority and responsibility to direct and control any criminal prosecution brought in
the name of the United States. Second, there are numerous instances where certain types of
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cases and/or the disposition of certain types of cases require either approval by or consultation
with Department officials in Washington. Espionage and criminal tax matters are two examples
of this type of circumstance. Third, all matters in which the United States is a party to an appeal
and matters in which the United States is considering taking an affirmative appeal are subject to
the supervision of the Solicitor General. Lastly, in matters involving national or other significant
enforcement policy issues or considerations, decisions on whether to initiate a prosecution, how
a particular case should be handled in court and/or what type of disposition would be appropriate
in a particular matter may be subject to supervision and direction by officials at the Department
in Washington. This can occur because a United States Attorney requests guidance in this
regard, a third-party requests that the Department review the matter, or as a result of the
Department affirmatively exercising authority in connection with the case.

Question 3: Please explain what impact, if any, the abrupt, unexplained removal of a highly
respected United States Attorney has on the career staff and others in the United States
Attorney's office?

It is not unusual for United States Attorneys to leave their positions during the course of a
presidential administration. I can think of no instances in my experience where a United States
Attorney leaving his or her position adversely affected the conduct of affairs on behalf of the
government in a given office. Some United States Attorneys are more popular than others with
their assistants and staffs, and certainly the departure of a popular United States Attorney may
occasion temporary morale issues in an office. Likewise, the departure of inept or otherwise
underperforming United States Attorneys may be a morale booster to an office.

Question 4: Does the abmupt, unexplained removal of a highly respected United States Attorney
have an impact on the morale of a United States Attorney's office?

Please see answer to question number three.

Question 5: What impact does the abrupt, unexplained removal of a highly respected United
States Attorney have on ongoing investigations?

In a well-run United States Attorney's office, in my experience, the departure of the United
States Attorney, or of any given Assistant United States Attorney for that matter, will have no
long-term impact on ongoing investigations. The Department of Justice is fortunate to enjoy the
services of many capable and highly experienced prosecutors who are able to complete matters
begun by others where the circumstances so require.

Question 6: When a highly respected United States Attorney is abruptly and without explanation
removed, what impact does that have on other United States Attorneys?

Maintaining the morale and confidence of the United States Attorneys as a corps is important to
the mission of the Department of Justice.

Question 7: Is it ever appropriate for a Member of Congress to contact a United States Attorney
in order to influence the outcome of an ongoing investigation or prosecution?

a
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In my experience and to my knowledge, it has long been a custom and practice that Members of
Congress do not contact United States Attorneys, Assistant United States Attorneys or other
prosecutors in the Department of Justice for the purpose of stating a view or otherwise
attempting to influence the course, conduct or outcome of a criminal investigation or ongoing
prosecution. I can recall general discussions to this effect (that is, that this was the practice) with
Members of Congress on occasions while I was in public service. I have given clients advice
against soliciting Members of Cngress to commu~inicate with the prosecutors about cases. That
is not to say that it is inappropriate for a Member to make basic inquiries about the status of a
case, particularly where it is a prosecution in court as opposed to an ongoing investigation. I can
recall occasions when I was in public service where Members of Congress initiated discussion of
cases with me and, for the most pant the nature and tenor of the discussions seemed to me to be
proper and not run afoul of the custom and practice outlined above.

Question 8: Is there a difference between a Member of Congress contacting the Attorney
General to complain about a specific case and contacting the United States Attorney who is
prosecuting that case?

In general, I believe the better practice regarding communications, beyond mere status inquiries,
by Members of Congress about a specific case with the Department of Justice, whether a
communication with the United States Attorney or with a Department official, is that such
communications not occur. However, there may be circumstances where a Member of Congress,
in the execution of his or her duties, may find it either necessary or appropriate to register a view
on the conduct of a case or a certain class or type of cases. Certainly, in the conduct of its
general oversight function, Congress has not been shy about reviewing the work of the Justice
Department, including how it prioritizes and handles criminal matters. To the extent that a
Member believes it may be more effective or appropriate to so communicate privately rather than
through a hearing or some other more formal communication, that seems to me to be a mailer of
the exercise ofjudgment and discretion by individual Members of Congress.

I would note, however, that I think that calling Assistant United States Attorneys or career
prosecutors to testify in congressional hearings regarding the handling of specific cases is a very
ill-advised practice that could have very negative effects on the free and unfettered exercise of
good judgment and discretion by prosecutors.

Question 9: Is it appropriate to ask career Justice Department staff political litmus test questions
like: "Who is your favorite President?" or "Who is your favorite Supreme Court Justice?"

Making some assumption about the subtext of the question, I think it is critically important that
partisan political leanings or affiliations, or the lack thereof, should hav e nothing to do with
assessing the qualifications of individuals to be hired for career prosecutor and Assistant United
States Attorney positions. However, I think it entirely appropriate to assess a candidate's fitness
for the job in question, including his or her views about mailers such as law enforcement
practices, the exclusionary rule and other similar philosophic issues that may affect how one
performs in the job. Assistant United States Attorneys and other career Justice Department
lawyers are the front-line protectors of America's safety and its citizens' civil rights. A
searching examination among the large pooi of qualified candidates to determine those best
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suited for a particular job is not simply an option, but a responsibility of those charged with
hiring for these important offices.

Ii. Anonymous "Questions for George Terwilliger Esq."

Question 1: Is it your understanding that U.S. Attorneys serve at the pleasure of the President?

Yes.

Question 2: Did you understand that you served at the will of the President when you were a
U.S. Attorney?

Yes.

Question 3: To the extent you have not already done so, please discuss your views of why it is
beneficial to ourjustice system and our society for U.S. Attorneys to be accountable to the
President in ths way.

Please see my prepared statement provided at the hearing. In addition, because the Justice
Department, particularly in its prosecutorial role, must carry out the policies and priorities of a
Presidential administration, it is critically important that United States Aftorneys be part of that
administration and view themselves as accountable to the President and his direct subordinate,
the Aftorney General.

Question 4: In your experience, do U.S. Attorneys typically understand that they serve at the
will of the President?

Clearly yes.

Question 5: In your view, is the Department of Justice entirely within its rights when it
determines to change leadership in a U.S. Attorney's office because it believes the U.S. Attorney
is not doing enough to carry out the President's policies or priorities on enforcement issues? To
the extent not already done so, please explain whether you believe this is a healthy aspect of our
justice system, and, if so, why?

As a practical matter, sometimes less than desirable choices are made for United States Attorney
positions. At other times, perfectly appropriate choices become less than stellar performers in
the position. In some instances, United States Attorneys may actively resist carrying out an
administration's policies and priorities. In all circumstances, it is the responsibility of the
Attorney General to make a judgment and a recommendation as to whether a United States
Attorney needs to be counseled, directed in his or her activities or, in appropriate instances,
removed.

Question 6: In your view, is the Department of Justice entirely within its rights when it
determines to change leadership in a U.S. Attorney's office because it believes that a U.S.
Attorney has departed from the President's policies or priorities, pursued or promoted options for
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policies or decisions that the President or Department leadership has rejected, exhibited poor
judgment, exercised insufficient leadership or management, andlor lost the confidence of the
Attorney General? To the extent not already done so, please explain whether you believe this is
a healthy aspect of our justice system, and, if so, why?

Please see answer to question number five.

Question 7: In your view, is the Department of Justice entirely within its rights to do that, even
if a U.S. Attorney may be perceived to be performing adequately in other areas of his or her
duties? To the extent not already done so, please explain whether you believe this is a healthy
aspect of our justice system, and, if so, why?

Please see answer to question number five. In addition, some aspects of a United States
Attorney's performance may be more important and critical to the Justice Department securing
its responsibilities to both the President and the people than others. United States Attorneys
should be neither selected nor immune from removal because they are generally doing a good
job but their performance is poor in areas judged to be important or critical to the nation's well-
being.

Question 8: In your view, is the Department entirely within its rights to dismiss a U.S. Attorney
for the simple reason that it would like to give another promising candidate an opportunity to
serve in the position, after an incumbent has completed his four-year term? To the extent not
already done so. please explain whether you believe this is a healthy aspect of ourjustice system
and our public life, and, if so, why?

The administration has the right to replace any United States Attorney for any reason, including
to give someone else an opportunity to serve in the position. United States Attorney candidates
are traditionally recommended by the senior senator of the President's party or the senior
political officeholder of the President's party in a state. It is not unusual for persons making
recommendations for United States Attorney positions, including senators and representatives, to
suggest to the Department that a United States Attorney be asked to move on so that another
candidate favored by those making recommendations might have an opportunity to serve. That
being said, I believe that the role and responsibility of the United States Attorney position has
changed significantly in the last several decades. Having United States Attorney candidates and
incumbents who have the right mix of professional background, experience, and personal and
professional character, to perform the great responsibilities of the office is or should be an
important objective in both filling vacant positions and considering removals of incumbents.

Question 9: Based on your experience as a former U.S. Attorney and Deputy Attorney General,
can you explain, to the extent you did not already do so at the hearing, how transitions operate in
a U.S. Attorneys office, following the departure of a U.S. Attorney? For example, when a U.S.
Attorney leaves an office, do all pending cases and investigations stop, or do staff members
working on those cases and investigations continue their work without significant interruption?
If the latter, please explain whether that is in whole or in part because U.S. Attorneys generally
do not manage every case on a day-to-day basis, but instead leave that to other managers in the
office.
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For the most part cases and investigations proceed unabated with the change in leadership in
United States Attorneys offices. The exception to this may be cases where particularly difficult
or controversial decisions are pending. In those mailers, a decision may be postponed until a new
United States Attorney is able to consult with his or her assistants and make the necessary
decision.

Question 10: Based on your experience as a former U.S. Attorney and Deputy Attorney General.
please discuss the degree to which U.S. Attorneys in all of the federal judicial districts typically
have some type or types of politically sensitive case or cases underway.

Almost every district will from time to time have cases of some partisan political sensitivity.
These considerations are, of course, particularly acute in cases involving corruption by elected or
appointed officials. United States Attorneys offices typically consult and work with the Public
Integrity Section of the Criminal Division in Washington in regard to such matters.

Question 11: To the extent not already done so at the hearing, and based on your experience as a
former U.S. Attorney and Deputy Attorney General, can you describe the nature of the dialogue
that typically goes on between Department of Justice headquarters and the U.S. Attorneys offices
in assuring enforcement of the law (for example, in determining the implementation of policies
and priorities in each district).

In general, the Attorney General, the Deputy Attorney General and other senior officials of the
Department should be making themselves aware of the performance of United States Attorneys
offices and insuring that these offices adhere to the policies and priorities of an administration. I
would note that this function is quite distinct from the performance evaluations undertaken of
United States Attorneys offices by the Executive Office for United States Attorneys. The latter,
known EARS evaluations, were not, in my experience at least, designed nor useful for this
purpose.

Question 12: At the hearing, you suggested that it is open to question whether the Constitution
and case law support the idea that district judges may constitutionally appoint interim U.S.
Attorneys. Please explain your concerns in further derail, including an identification and
discussion ofjudicial precedents supporting your position. Please also offer any additional views
on points raised by other witnesses at the hearing in this regard.

The Supreme Court characterized U.S. Attorneys as "inferior officers" in the 1988 case of
Morrison v. Olsen; this case is often cited as settling the issue, even though the question of U.S.
Attorneys' classification was not the issue in the case or controversy before the Court in
Morrison. However. merely classifying an officer as "inferior" does not give Congress unbridled
discretion in determining the maimer in which the officer is appointed.

Judges may refuse a congressional grant of appointment power if such a grant would be
incongruous with judicial power. See Ex narte Siebold, 100 U.S. (10 Otto) 371, 398 (1879). TIn
Ex parte Siebold, the issue was whether a congressional delegation of the appointment of federal
election supervisors to the federal judiciary was proper. The Supreme Court held that the
delegation was proper. Id. The Court noted that neitherhr the President, nor any head of
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department, could have been equally competent to the task [of making such appointments]," and
that nothing in the delegation to the judicial branch presented an incongruity such "as to excuse
the courts from its performance . . . .' Id.

Morrison also assessed the potential incongruity of the delegation to the judiciary of the power to
appoint persons to the office of independent counsel, holding that any such incongruity was
insufficient to invalidate the delegation by Congress of such appointment authority. See
Morrison at 677 ("If [Congress] were to remove the appointing authority from the Executive
Branch, the most logical place to put it was in the Judicial Branch."). Importantly, the Court
determined that vesting the appointment of the independent counsel with a special court created
to hear matters brought by the independent counsel was not' "incongruous"'because of "the Act's
provision making the judges of the Special Division ineligible to participate in any matters
relating to an independent counsel they have appointed .. "Id.

Such recusal is not a meaningful alternative in the case of a district court judge appointing an
interim U.S. Attorney. As the U.S. Attorney is responsible for all federal prosecutions and
litigation in each district, the appointing judge may have to recuse her- or himself from all
matters involving the United States in the particular district for the duration of the interim
appointment, placing a significant burden on the remaining judges and the judicial system. Were
the interim U.S. Attorney appointed by the judge to be formally nominated by the President and
consented-to by the Senate, the relationship between the judge and the U.S. Attorney evidenced
by the interim appointment could continue to be the subject of motions for recusal.

While this significant incongruity counsels against the vesting of the appointment of interim U.S.
Attorneys within the judiciary, such incongruity does not mean that U.S. Attorneys cannot still
be defined as "inferior officers"; this incongruity merely means that vesting the appointment of
interim U.S. Attorneys with the judiciary would be inappropriate. Interim appointments made by
the executive branch would be proper, because -unlike the appointment of federal election
supervisors in Ex varte Siebold -the Chief Executive, who is charged with enforcement of
federal law, is uniquely competent to the task of appointing interim U.S. Attorneys.

Question 13: To the extent not already done so at the hearing, please explain in detail whether
the judicial appointment of interim U.S. Attorneys may raise practical difficulties in the
administration of the j ustice system. Please be sure to discuss any examples of such problems
addressed by other witnesses at the hearing, to the extent you have not already done so.

I expressed the view at the hearing which I think should control this question. In short, the
Attorney General is absolutely dependent on each United States Attorney for the proper
execution of the Attorney General's responsibilities and those of the Justice Department
generally entrusted to each Umted States Attorneys office. It makes no sense to me that the
Attorney General should not have control over the appointment of the interim United States
Attorneys for that reason. Any danger that interim appointments could be utilized to circumvent
the advise and consent process for presidential appointees of the Senate can be mitigated by
limiting the terms of interim appointees to a specified time period unless a nomination has been
submitted to the Senate.
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Question 14: It appears that the true problem concerning the use of interim U.S. attorneys may
be the amount of time it takes for the President to nominate and the Senate to confirm permanent
U.S. Attorneys. Since 1993, that process has taken, on average, 331 days. The President
typically finds it useful to consult with home state Senators, and his eventual nominee must be
the subject of a background investigation. Against this background, what suggestions might you
offer concerning how to expedite the process of nominating and confirming permanent U.S.
Attorneys?

I do not have sufficient information to offer a suggestion on this issue.

Question 15: At the hearing, the option of returning to the old system of interim Attorney
General appointments, followed by judicial appointments, was discussed. Among the variants of
this option was that of changing the maximum length of interim Attorney General Appointments.
Do you think that following this approach, for example, extending that maximum length to 180,
270, or 365 days, would be preferable to the older approach?

I think that an approach that has a time limit that minors a realistic time in which nominees can
be selected and confirmed for United States Attorney positions would be appropriate.

Question 16. Assuming you might support such an approach, would that support be
strengthened or weakened if the time by which an interim Attorney General appointment would
expire would be tolled by the nomination of a candidate to be permanent U.S. Attorney? Such
an approach, for example, might reduce or eliminate the concern some express over the current
law over the possibility that the provision for indefinite U.S. Attorney appointments provides an
incentive for the Administration to skirt the process of Senate confirmation.

Strengthened.

Question 17: If the President's or the Attorney General's authority to appoint interim U.S.
Attorneys were to be changed from that currently available to them in the law, do you believe
that there would be any disadvantage to eliminating any of the authority available to them under
the Vacancy Reform Act, such that the pool of available candidates were reduced?

I do not have a view on this issue.

Question 18: To the extent not already done so at the hearing, please discuss whether anything
in H.R. 580 would prevent the President from exercising his constitutional authority to dismiss a
permanent or interim U.S. Attorney at any time, including a judicially appointed interim U.S.
Attorney. Please include a discussion of any relevant legal authorities.

The President certainly has the authority to fire interim appointees who are appointed by the
Attorney General, as the power to appoint generally conveys the power to remove, subject to a
different determination by Congress. See Myers v. United States, 272 U.S. 52, 119 (1926).

A memorandum prepared by the Office of Legal Counsel for President Carter summarizes the
reasons why the President may also remove even court-appointed interim U.S. Attorneys. See
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Me. Elias Wolfberg

May 10, 2007

'U.S. Attorneys--Removal of Court-Appointed U.S. Attorney," 3 U.S. Op. OLC 441
26, 1979). This opinion concludes that because Congress has vested with the Presir
power to remove Senate-confirmed U.S. Attorneys, so to does the President have th
remove interim U.S. Attorneys. Id. The Office of Legal Counsel noted that "the Pr,
responsible for the conduct of a U.S. Attorney's Office and therefore must have the
remove one he believes is an unsuitable incumbent, regardless of who appointed hirl
tlis respect the President's power of removal "may he even more important to the P
the power of appointment .. , it is she power to remove, sod not the power to appoir
gives rise to the power to control." Id. (citing Myers, 272 U.S. atl119-22 (1926)). 1
Legal Counsel also pointed ont that judicial power to remove a U.S. Attorney would
serious due process concerns. Id. (citing Umited States v. Solomon, 216 F. Snpp. 83
(S.D.N.Y. 1963)).

1 again thank the Chairwoman and the Subcommittee for allowing me to he heard os
important issue.

Sincerely yours,
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Gaeorge J. Terwilliger ItII
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198

ANSWER TO POST-HEARING QUESTIONS FROM ATLEE W. WAMPLER, III, PRESIDENT,
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF FORMER UNITED STATES ATTORNEYS

QUESTIONS FROM SUBCOMMITTEE CHAIR LINDA SANCHEZ
FOR ATLEE WAMPLER III

1. Is appropriate to fire a United States Attorney because that person is opposed to
the death penalty?

ANSWER TO #1:
The answer depends on whether the United States Attorney refuses,

because of his or her own personal beliefs, to institute an Attorney General's

directive that the death penalty be argued for in all cases, or whether the

United States Attorney holds a personal belief against the death penalty, but

advocates a President's directive for an application of the death penalty in

specific cases where the facts and circumstances are appropriate and, in a

particular case where it is not appropriate, does not advocate the death

penalty. If a United States Attorney argues for a reasoned position in a

particular case not to use the death penalty when the United States Attorney

applies the general policy, the United States Attorney should not be inhibited

in arguing what is fair and appropriate in a particular case because of a fear

of being fired. An Attorney General should defend a United States Attorney

making a reasoned argument against the application of a general policy in

a particular case from requests for adverse political action by a President.

A President, in any case, should have the right to fire the United Staites

Attorney for any reason. However, the President should be counseled by an

Attorney General not to terminate a United States Attorney for making a

reasoned argument in a particular case in disagreement with a general

policy.

Page I of 15



2. Why should a United States Attorney be somewhat independent of the Justice
Department?

ANSWER TO #2:
The United States Attorney by history and tradition is the representative not

of an ordinary party to a controversy, but of a sovereign nation governed by

the United States Constitution. It is the United States Attorney's obligation

to exercise his duties impartially and follow the dictates of the United States

Constitution and laws, even if they diverge from directives from an Attorney

General or President. Therefore, a United States Attorney must be

somewhat independent of the United States Justice Department- The United

States Attorney's interest is not that the United States should win a case, but

that justice be done. Once sworn into office, the United States Attorney must

leave behind partisan politics and become a servant of the law with a twofold

aim that guilt shall not escape, nor innocence suffer. It is as much the duty

of the United States Attorney to refrain from improper methods calculated to

produce a wrongful conviction, as it is to use every legitimate means to bring

about a just conviction. Historically and traditionally. United States Attorneys

are charged with the execution of their duties in a politically neutral and

nonpartisan manner as a cornerstone of their actions. They are not charged

with the duty of being a political team player and, therefore, must have a

substantial independence from the United States Justice Departmnent.
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3. What is the impact of removing a United States Attorney as a result of political
displeasure or to provide a political reward to another individual?

ANSWER TO #3:

Such a removal injures the public's confidence in a historically nonpartisan,

evenhanded administration of justice by the United States Justice

Department. It damages the reputation for impartial administration of justice

by United States Attorneys who are the chief Federal law enforcement

officers in their judicial districts- The United States Attorneys not removed

are tainted by the innuendo that they are partisan team players, rather than

nonpartisan Federal law enforcement officers. Career prosecutor Assistant

United States Attorneys are tainted by the suggestion that their United States

Attorney's Office is led by partisan team players ratherthan nonpartisan law

enforcement officials.
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4. You state that a United States Attorney should not be perceived to be biased toward
nor influenced by the political party in power nor by politically prominent people, nor people
of great wealth. What is the basis for your statement?

ANSWER TO #4:

The basis for my statement is the history and tradition of the men and

women who have held the Office of United States Attorney who are charged

with the duty of loyalty to the United States Constitution and laws, not to

being a team player slavishly carrying out the directives of the President and

the Attorney General. Also, the Department of Justice and United States

Attorneys have embraced the description of their role by Justice Southerland

for a unanimous Supreme Court in Berger v. United States, 295 US 78. 88

(1935) of integrity, impartiality and independence to follow the United States

Constitution, even where its directives conflict with those of the United States

Department of Justice and the President.
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5. The Joint Statement by the United States Attorneys notes that "[t]he prosecution of
individual cases must be based on justice, fairness, and compassion - not political ideology
or partisan politics." Do you concur with this statement? Please explain.

ANSWER TO #5:
Yes. The Joint Statement synthesizes Mr. Justice Southerland's description

of the United States Attorneys' independent role in the public prosecution

function in Berger v. United States, 295 US 78, 88 (1935) where the

unanimous Supreme Court expounded on the United States Attorneys' oath

to bear true faith and allegiance to the United States Constitution which

United States Attorneys swear to support and defend against all enemies,

foreign end domestic. Prosecutions not on the bases set out in the Joint

Statement are against the principles found in the United States Constitution

and laws.
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6. Please explain what impact, if any, the abrupt, unexplained removal of a highly
respected United States Attorney has on the career staff and others in the United States
Attorneys' office?

ANSWER To #6:
It damages the general moral of the career staff who truly embrace their rule

in the impartial administration of justice and fear that their careers may be in

jeopardy by being given partisan directives and being required to carry them

out or to loose their jobs.
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7. Does the abrupt, unexplained removal of a highly respected United States Attorney
have an impact on the morale of the United States Attorney's office?

ANSWER TO #7:

Yes. Career staff are buoyed by being lead by a leader administrating justice

impartially and are deflated by the termination of an experienced leaderwho

was operating in an appropriate, politically neutral, nonpartisan manner.
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8. What impact does the abrupt, unexplained removal of a highly respected United
States Attorney have on ongoing investigations?

ANSWER TO #8:
A significant adverse impact. United States Attorney is the chief Federal law

enforcement officer in the District, who, among other duties in managing the

office: (1) establishes and maintains working and trusting relationships with

key federal, state and local law enforcement agencies, (2) gains confidential

and sensitive intelligence information from federal, state and local law

enforcement agencies in conducting investigations to use in the gathering of

evidence for prosecutions and violations of federal law; and (3) decides what

violations should be investigated and prosecuted, against whom indictments

are presented and who will be witnesses: determines what sentences for

which to advocate and who should get immunity, reduction in sentences and

fines due to cooperation with the Government. In four to six years of

managing the United States Attorney's Office, a United States Attorney

becomes well experienced ard trusted by investigative agencies in

presenting and handling the prosecutions of their cases. Loss of such an

experienced and respected executive will have an adverse impact in ongoing

investigations. Rightly or wrongly, it gives rise to media and public

speculation of the use of undue influence, that retribution is for sale and that

the dogs of justice can be called off.
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9. When a highly respected United States Attorney is abruptly and without explanation
removed, what impact does that have on other United States Attorneys?

ANSWER TO #9:

An adverse impact. Other United States Attorneys may become hesitant to

take positions adverse to positions being dictated by United States Justice

Department supervisors for fear of being terminated also. Further, they are

tainted by the innuendos that, because they were not terminated also, they

must be partisan team players rather than nonpartisan law enforcement

officers. Finally, the United States Attorneys have worked in cooperation

with each other, gone to conferences and training sessions with each other,

know the fired United States Attorneys as good leaders, and are hurt by the

loss of trusted and respected comrades in Federal law enforcement.
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10. Why should United States Attorneys be able to exercise some degree of
independent judgment?

ANsWER TO #10:
The Oath of Office of the United States Attorney requires the United States

Attorney to bear true faith and allegiance to the United States Constitution,

not to the President, the Attorney General and their political appointees. The

United States Attorneys' Manual Section 3-2.140, sets out the duties and

authority of the United States Attorney in his/her district as those enumerated

in 28 U.S.C. Section 547 and then states the following: "By virtue of this

granting of statutory authority and of the practical realities of representing the

United States throughout the country, the United States Attorneys conduct

most of the trial work in which the United States is a party- They are the

principle Federal law enforcement officers in their judicial districts; and

through the exercise of their prosecutorial discretion, United States Attorneys

construe and implement the policy of the Department of Justice. Their

professional abilities and the need for their impartiality in administering

justice directly affect the public's perception of federal law enforcement." To

exercise the discretion with which they are charged, United States Attorneys

must exercise a substantial degree of independent judgment regarding facts

and the law applicable to each case in the United States Attorney's district.

Page tO of tS



11. Same have suggested that the Justice Department terminated these eight United
States Attorneys because it needed to close ranks given the new political dynamics after
the November elections. Is that a good reason to force United States Attorneys out?

ANSWER TO #11:
No. United States Attorneys must, pursuant to their oath to adhere to the

United States Constitution and laws of the United States, be impartial and

politically neutral. The removal of a well performing United States Attorney

without cause unnecessarily disrupts the continuity of the federal

investigations and prosecutions, gives rise to speculations of undue influence

and wastes valuable Government resources. The removal of a United States

Attorney without cause undermines the confidence of the Federal Judiciary,

Federal and state law enforcement authorities, Assistant United States

Attorneys, Federal Public Defenders and the body public in the integrity of

the Federal system of justice. Although a President has the right to remove

a United States Attorney for any reason, the general policy of the United

States Justice Department should be not to remove a well performing United

States Attorney appointed by that President and confirmed by the United

States Senate without cause until the end of an administration's term(s).
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Questions for Atlee Warnpler III, President of the National Association of Former
United States Attorneys (Democratic Witness):

1. You stated in your testimony that you "vigorously oppose any effort by any Attorney
General to remove a United States Attorney as e result of political displeasure or for
political reward." Please explain whether and how you can reconcile that view with the long
established practice of Presidents replacing all - or nearly all - of the United States
Attorneys at the start of their terms. Please also explain how you can reconcile that view
with the practice of accounting for political considerations that informs decisions over [who]
U.S. Attorney nominees will be.

When a new President is elected for a four year term, that President can and

traditionally does replace most, if not all, United States Attorneys with

individuals the new President believes, with the advise and consent of the

United States Senate, will best carry out the United States Attorney's duties

in the new President's administration. United States Attorneys from the

previous administration are (unless they are summarily terminated by the

new President which occurred in the incoming Clinton Administration and

which was an inappropriate way to handle a transition that caused

administrative disruptions) obliged to remain in office until their successor is

nominated and confirmed. However, if that same incoming President is

reelected for a successive term, it is that President's appointees who are the

United States Attorneys in that President's second administration. These

United States Attorneys have in excess of four years of education, training,

and experience and gaining trusting relationships with the Federal Judiciary,

key federal, state end local law enforcement agencies, as well as the Federal

Public Defenders and the defense bar. That United States Attorney has

received and is working with confidential and sensitive intelligence

information from federal, state and local law enforcement agencies



conducting investigations for use as evidence for prosecutions of Federal

law. That United States Attorney has gained valuable education, training,

and experience over the four or more years in managing the office to carry

out the public law prosecution function. A United States Attorney is not an

executive widget, nor a fungible executive commodity. My point was merely

that presidents serving a second term have extremely valuable executive

assets in the well performing United States Attorneys that they appointed in

their first term. Discretion should be exercised in order to keep these highly

experienced men and women in office, rather than having them depart to

lucrative positions in private law firms. Firing performing United States

Attorneys does not foster the tradition of public service of executives to the

end of an administration and until being relieved by a confirmed nominee

from the following administrations.

In regard to the second part of your Question #1:

The President has all the input forthe initial appointment of his or her United

States Attorneys in the first term. Once those United States Attomeys are

appointed and examined and confirmed by the United States Senate, they

must, by their oath of office and the United States Attorneys' Manual,

conduct impartial, nonpolitical operations of their office by strictly adhering

to the United States Constitution and laws of the United States. Political

actions by the individuals who are nominated by the President and confirmed

by the United States Senate as United States Attomeys; end when they are

swomn into office under the United States Attorney's oath.



2. Your written statement includes the statement that "We understand that there is a
historical unwritten and necessary tradition to maintain a United States Atorney ... until
the end of an administration's term unless the United States Attorney is found to be in
dereliction of his or her duties. We believe that this tradition must be memorialized in
legislative history." Please explain how you reconcile that view of tradition with the fact that
the statutory regime for U.S. Attorneys has long established only four-year terms for U.S.
Attorney appointments. Please also explain who you believe would be suited to make a
determination that a U.S. Attorney is in dereliction of d uty, and whether you believe that It
would be sufficient for the President to make that finding and then terminate a U.S.
Attorney, or whether additional procedures would be required.

In Part 1lof your Question #2:

A United States Attorney receives a four year appointment, but is charged

with serving until his or her successor is confirmed. After four years, that

President is looking at his own well vetted appointee, who, if well performing:

has an over four year body of experience in managing a major law

enforcement office in carrying out the Federal public law prosecution

function; has intricate knowledge and gives direction to complex federal civil

litigation; has confidential and sensitive intelligence information in working

with federal, state and local law enforcement agencies to use in prosecutions

of federal law; and has established and maintained working and trusting

relationships with the Federal Judiciary, key Federal, state and local

enforcement personnel, the Public Defender'rs Office, the Federal Bar

practitioners, and civic leaders. Replacing experienced executives that a

President has initially appointed with someone new to the job in such a

delicate, sensitive and demanding position as a United States Attorney,

unless there is dereliction of duty, is not a good exercise administrative

discretion and shows that the President has been poorly counseled on the

demanding roles of a United States Attorney and the need to keep



experienced executive officers continuing in that office. The better executive

decision would be to encourage these experienced chief Federal law

enforcement officer executives to stay on until the end of the President's

term(s). Firing performing United States Attorneys does not foster the

tradition of public service to the end of an administration.

In regard to Part 2 of Question #2:

The United States Attorneys are periodically evaluated pursuant to a

thorough standardized process from the Executive Office of United States

Attorneys and the Department of Justice. United States Attorneys who are

advised of deficiencies in their performance and are unable or unwilling to

correct the deficiencies in a reasonable time period, depending on the

seriousness of the deficiencies and derelictions, could be recommended to

the President for removal from office at any time during or after the United

States Attorney's four year term. No additional procedures should be

required other than a fair, overall, independent, written evaluation of the

United States Attomney's performance and his or her ability to respond in

writing to adverse written criticisms. Due to the separation of powers

doctrine, the President should have a very wide latitude to make decisions

to terminate the service of senior executives in President's administration.



ANSWERS TO POST-HEARING QUESTIONS FROM DANIEL BOGDEN, FORMER UNITED
STATES ATTORNEY FOR THE DISTRICT OF NEVADA

QUESTIONS FROM SUBCOMMITTEE CHAIR LINDA SANCHIEZ
FOR DANIEL BOGDEN

1. Please describe any conversations you had with officials at the Department of Justice
relating to your termination as U.S. Attorney that occurred after the notification you
received on December 7, 2006. Your description of each conversation should include,
but is not limited to, who initiated each call, who participated, and what was said by
whom. In addition, if you discussed any of these calls with any of the other former U.S.
Attorneys who testified at the hearing, please describe any of these conversations.

I received a telephone call from BOUSA Director Michael Baffle on Thursday morning,
December 7, 2006. The call from Director Baffle was fairly brief and in that telephone call
Director Battle informed me that I served as a Presidential appointee and that it was time for me
to step down. The only participant in the telephone call was Director Baffle. Hie had few other
details about the reason for the call other then to note that we all serve at the pleasure of the
President. When pressed on the decision, he alluded to the fact that the decision had been made
by "higher ups" and that he had not been privy to the reason for the request When I pressed him
on the decision, he stated that they wanted my office to move in another direction but could give
few details as to what that direction was, who or why. I asked him who I could talk to about the
request and to learn more about why the decision had been made concerning me and he stated, he
had thought about who he would speak to if he had received such a call and told me he would try
calling the Deputy Attorney General (DAG), Paul McNulty,

I attempted to contact the DAG's office but was unable to reach DAG McNulty that day but left a
message that I would like to speak with him. Later that day (December 7, 2006), 1 reached out to
and attempted to contact acting Associate Attorney General (AAG) William Mercer. AAG
Mercer, like DAG McNulty and 1, had all served as United States Attorneys under Attorney
General John Ashcroft and had been part of the group of United States Attorneys swamn in as
USAs in 2001. 1 called acting Associate Attorney General Marcer and had a lengthy
conversation with him. The only participant in the telephone call was AAG Mercer. I told him
that I did not know any reason for the decision, why it had occurred to me and felt it was a
disappointing and bad decision. I told him that our office had made great strides from where we
were when I took over the office as United States Attorney and where, due to our management
and leadership, our office now was in terms of work, case productivity, effectiveness, office
morale and many of the topics that were necessary in considering a well-run, effective and
efficient office. I told him that I, and my management staff, had "righted the ship" after the
previous administration's management concerns and issues that I had inherited and was moving
the office forward effectively and in a positive manner despite severe budget and manning
shortages. I detailed for him a number of major pmoblemns in our office that I had inherited and
was able to successfully work through. AAG Mercer explained to me words ta the effect that the
administration had a shot two-year window of opportunity to put an individual into my United
States Attorney's position in order to have the experience of serving as United States Attorney,
have that title and experience on his or her resume so the Republican party would have more
fixture candidates for the Federal bench and future political positions. Serving as a Presidential
appointee, I knew the prospects that I could be replaced and that replacement could be done for



no reason whatsoever or for such a reason. I had come to accept that and could accept the fact
that after 5 12 years of outstanding service I was being replaced solely to open up my position for
another individual without any cause for my removal. I was very disappointed by the decision
though and did not understand why I had been chosen. At that point, I did not know there were
others who had received the same telephone call and initially thought I was the only person that
had received such a call to step down. In speaking further with AAG Mercer, he seemed to
distance himself from the decision process and stated that he bad been outside the loop in the
decision process and reasons for it AAG Mercer asked iff1 had reached out to and spoken with
DAG McNulty abosst what had occurred- I told AAG Mercer I had called DAG McNulty's office
but had not yet spoken with him. He recommended that I do so.

T ended up speaking with Deputy Attorney General Paul McNulty concerning ibis matter. I am
uncertain as to who initiated that particular telephone call, although I had attempted previously to
contact DAG McNulty about this matter. The only participant in the telephone call was DAG
McNulty. Our telephone conversation was relatively short as DAG McNulty had to attend a
recital or some family event that evening with one of his children. In the telephone conversation,
he alluded to the fact that the decision had come from "higher up"and he made reference to the
fact that although he had some input as DAG in the decision process, it seemed to me from his
comments that the ultimate decision did nut come from him. He stated words to the effect that
although he was present during the decision process, he only had "limited input"' in the final
decision process. I did specifically ask DAG McNulty during that telephone conversation if the
call requesting me to step down had ". .. anything to do with my performance or the performance
of my office." Hfis response to me was-.... that did not enter into the equation." I was given
no more specifics, details or information from DAG McNulty as to the reasons for the decision.
Due to his having to be somewhere that evening, we ended the conversation. It was a cordial
conversation and he stated that he had no problem with me calling him back to discuss the matter
fthffer. I have had no further conversations with DAG McNulty on this matter but did speak
further with his chief of staff, Michael Elston, BOUlS A Director Michael Battle and acting
Associate Attorney General William Mercer about this matter.

I had a couple more conversations with BOTISA Director Battle following our initial
conversation. I initially spoke with him about the January 31, 2007 resignation date as we had a
number of pressing matters coming up in the office such as our 2007 EARS evaluation and I
requested additional time before stepping down so I could attempt to smoothly transition our
office. lIn addition to the upcoming EARS evaluation, we had a number of important cases,
trials, personnel and budget issues pending that needed management decisions and attention. I
requested additional time and consideration before stepping down to address these critical issues.
I attempted to address these issues in telephone conversations with Director Battle, A.AG Mercer
and later with Michael Elston. I remember calling on one occasion and making inquiry of
Director Battle as to whether my performance, any issues involving my office or anything my
TISAO was doing caused any problems or concerns at EGUSA or with the Department. Director
Battle informed me that he -often hears issues about various districts or offices - but that he had
not received any negative comments, complaints or concerns about me, my performance or my
office and had only heard positive information shout my office. I remember being called by
Director Baffle on another occasion and him making inquiry ofrme of my interest in taking a



position as an Immigration Law Judge. That telephone call was from Director Battle and he was
the only participant in the telephone pall. After a short discussion with Director Baffle, I
informed him that I was not interested in such a position.

I had further conversations with AAG Mercer about the January 31, 2007 resignation date as we
had a number of matters coming up in the office such as our 2007 EARS evaluation and I
requested additional time so I could attempt a smooth transition of our office. AAG Mercer
addressed the possibility of other positions for me in the Department of Justice and also
addressed the prospects and potential of my being an Immigration Law Judge. Since we were
moving toward the Christmas holiday, ultimately AAG Mercer recommended that I consider my
future plans over the Christmas holiday and then discuss the matter further with him after the
first of the year. I spoke again with AAG Mercer after the Christmas holiday about an extension
of the initially requested resignation date of January 31, 2007, our office's upcoming EARS
evaluation and future employment prospects. At that point I was referred to the DAli's chief of
staff, Michael Elston, for any further conversations. From that point on, my contacts with the
Department of Justice concerning this matter went through, almost exclusively, Mr. Elston. I had
a number of telephone conversations with Mr. Elston. They consisted mostly of my attempts to
get an extension of the date to announce my resignation and when that date would become
effective, i.e. getting an extension beyond the original January 31, 2007 date. We also had
conversations addressing public disclosures concerning my resignation, press articles and
responses and my frustration with release of information concerning my departure which
prompted me to prematurely announce and submit my resignation on January 17, 2007.

As to the above conversations, I recall having limited conversations with some of the other
United States Attorneys who testified at the hearing concerning the above information.

2. Outside of the Evaluation and Review Staff reports, please describe any awards,
commendations, or other performance-related assessments that you received during your
tenure as Umted States Attorney for the District of Nevada.

The major performance-related assessment for the United States Attorney for the District of
Nevada is the Evaluation and Review Staff (EARS) report. During my tenure as United States
Attorney, our initial EARS evaluation was conducted March 3 -7, 2003 with the on-site legal
management and administrative evaluation of the United States Attorney's Office for the District
of Nevada. The completion of the evaluation process is noted in a August 4, 2004
correspondence from FOUSA Assistant Director Christopher K. Barnes. That correspondence
included the Final Report of the Evaluation of our United States Attorney's Office and
incorporates the United States Attorney's response to the draft evaluation reports and all actions
taken by our office through the time of the follow-up visit, which occurred on October 28, 2003.
It should be noted that the USAO, District of Nevada bad been set for its next EARS evaluation
on March 12-March 16, 2007. We had already begun putting together our written submissions
and reviews and making preparations for that upcoming EARS evaluation. Due to the
resignation request on December 7, 2006, 1 sought a continuation of the dates of that EARS
evaluation Since it appeared likely after that telephone call that a new management team/staff



would be put in my place, the continuance of the EARS evaluation would allow whoever was
named as my replacement an opportunity to review matters prior to the EARS evaluation.
During my tenure as United States Attorney, we bad numerous reporting requirements
concerning a number of priorities and programs, During the administration of AG John Ashcroft
for instance, we had a specific performance report that we had to complete and submit to
EOUSA concerning the work accomplished and priorities addressed in the previous calendar
year. As I recall, that yearly office performance report process ceased and was not a requirement
of the USAOs after calendar year 2004. Unfortunately,!I currently do not have access to all
letters, awards and commendations received by my office during my tenure as United States
Attorney. I would note I did receive and have retained other correspondence from EQUSA
concerning performance-related assessments of my office. On June 6, 2005, 1 received a 2-page
letter dated and signed June 3, 2005, from then EQUSA Director Mary Beth Buchanan
concerning the performance of my office. The letter is quite favorable and indicates, among
other favorable comments, that ". . the District of Nevada has effectively dedicated its resources
to advocate and implement the Department's National Priorities." The letter pretty much speaks
for itself shout our efforts, high quality of work from our personnel, dedication and outstanding
accomplishments. On February 9, 2007, 1 also received a 1 -page letter dated and signed February
6, 2007, from EOUSA Director Michael Baffle, in appreciation for my efforts and devotion to
duty in applauding those offices who implemented cost savings measures despite the acute . . .
hardships thaet these reductions imposed on you and your staff given how difficult things were
last year."

3. An e-mail exchange from Brent Ward, Durector of the Department of Justice Obscenity
Prosecution Task Foree, to Kyle Sampson, Attorney General Chief of Staff on September
20, 2006 references your "unwillingness" to prosecute obscenity eases. Please respond to
this.

That simply was not the ease. I was never unwilling to prosecute obscenity cases or unwilling to
implement any Department of Justice priorities. Rather, we simply did not have available
attorney resources at that tinse to drop other priorities and pending eases to pursue a single,
seemingly non-significant target in a matter that was still in the early investigatory stages, bad not
been fuilly investigated and still needed substantial work. As for our "willingness" to prosecute
obscenity cases, on July 8, 2005, our office submitted its Child Exploitation and Obscenity
Initiative for the United States Attorney's Office for the District ofNevada to EOUSA. That
eleven page submission addressed in detail our Child Exploitation and Obscenity Initiative and
gave specific details concerning our implementation of the initiative, ease prosecution numbers,
significant prosecutions, current USAO case numbers, previous historical obscenity prosecutions
in the District of Nevada, challenges facing the district in investigating and prosecuting obscenity
and steps taken to overcome those challenges. Despite manning and budget shortages, our
prosecution statistics showed a substantial increase in the prosecution of child
exploitation/obscenity cases from 3 cases in calendar year 2000 to 31 prosecutions in 2003, 35
prosecutions in 2004 and 33 prosecutions in 2005.



As to Mr. Ward's c-mails, it is interesting to note the timing and language in those particular e-
mails. Concerning this issue, I would direct your attention to a good investigative report
concerning the adult obscenity issue, the released Ward e-mails and the prosecution of such cases
in the Districts of Arizona and Nevada- That article can be found at:
http:Iwww.salinsom/news/feature/2007/04/19[DOJ obscenity!/

The facts show that Brent Ward made an appointment with me to discuss the first and only adult
obscenity case in my district that he wanted us to consider for possible prosecution. It should he
noted that this was the only investigation of adult obscenity being worked in my district The case
involved a single, seemingly non-significant target. That meeting was scheduled for September
6, 2006. On August 28, 2006, prior to that meeting and even before I had met Mr. Ward or been
presented his case, it appears from the c-mnails that he had sent an e-mail to DOJ complaining that
I would be "providing lame excuses" for not doing the case and was a "defiant USA. _" (bate
stamp DAG 000507-0005 09). The e-mails released by DOJ include an e-mail from me to Mr.
Ward dated August 29, 2006 (bate stamp DAG 000508) which notes the time for the meeting and
addresses our office manning concerns. The meeting occurred on September 6, 2006 and
included a num ber of individuals in attendance as noted in the c-mails. Prior to the meeting, I
briefed Mr. Ward on our difficult manning situation -being down 8 criminal AUSAs and our
noteworthy upcoming trials, ie. Hiells Angels 1,1U, III, IV, V and possibly VI; USA v. Lance
Malone; Doctors/Lawyers ease and our 2 upcoming, statewide initiative conferences - our
Statewide Terrorism conference and our Statewide Gang SummitIPSN conference, sll 3DOJ
priorities, as well as the take-down of crinilal cases from our Katrina Task Force, another DOJ
priority. We then met with members of the task force concerning the adult obscenity case that
was being investigated by Ward's obscenity prosecution task force. It was obvious from the
presentation that the case still needed much work. It was not by any means -- "a good, adult
obscenity case" at that point. We agreed after the September 6, 2006 meeting to discuss the
matter further. [ did not decline to prosecute the case at that point. Since I had a prosecutor
scheduled to attend the national obscenity conference at the NAG. I agreed to address the matter
further with Mr. Ward following that conference end my discussions with my attorney who
would be attending the conference. Mr. Ward agreed. I felt that additional time would give me
an opportunity to attempt to further juggle our resources and attempt to find some resources to
assign to the case. The obscenity conference was set for early October, 2006. It appears,
however, that despite assurances from Mr. Ward to discuss the matter further, on September 20,
2006, he sent the e-mail to Kyle Sampson. I was not aware that such an e-mail had been sent.
The first I saw and became aware of the e-mail or any of the alleged concerns of Mr. Ward was
when I reviewed the e-mail as part of the DOJ document release pursuant to the request for
documents by this House Judiciary committee.

I did end up discussing the adult obscenity matter further with Mr. Ward following the national
obscenity conference. I had been briefed on that conference by my Reno Deputy Chief who had
attended the conference as our Nevada representative, In October, 2006, Mr. Ward contacted me
about the one adult obscenity case that we bad discussed at the September 6, 2006 meeting.
Since we still had a number of vertical manning issues in our office, I addressed a number of
alternatives with Mr. Ward concerning the prosecution of that obscenity case. I offered him and
any of his obscenity task force attorneys apace in my office, grand jury time and our assistance so



that his task force prosecutors could bring the case in my district. Mr. Ward rejected that
alternative as well as my suggestion to seek another location for the prosecution of the case.
Ultimately, MNr. Ward agreed to allow me until after the first of the year to address the case. Our
office had hired two new AUSAs - Jeffrey Tao and Michael Chu - who we hoped to have both
cleared and on-hoard in our Las Vegas office after the first of the year. With the hiring of those
two individuals, the return of one AUSA who was on an overseas detail and the resolution of a
matter involving another of our criminal AUSAs, it was my hope that I would have more
resources available to attempt to address the matter after the first of the year. Mr. Ward agreed to
that as a good resolution of this matter. As the above illustrates, I was not "unwilig" to
prosecute obscenity cases. I attempted to work with Mxk. Ward and his obscenity persecution task
force to address the one obscenity case that they were working in my district. Our resources were
way down in that September - October time frame and we had an extraordinary number of major
prosecutions, projects and DOT priority initiatives being worked at that time. I was neither
defiant nor offering lousy excuses, just managing my office as best as possible through some very
challenging times due to our recurrent budget and manning shortfalls.

4. Are you aware of any efforts to politicize the Department of Justie with respect to its
personnel decisions? If so, please explain.

To my personal knowledge, I was not made aware of any efforts to politicize the Department of
Justice with respect to its personnel decisions. However, as events unfold, as testimony is given
and more documentation and information is released concerning the firing of the eight United
States Attorneys, I am at a loss as to why L, as well as several of the others, were asked to resign
our positions as United States Attorney. In reviewing the information, I am unable to determine
any clear justification or reason for the request that I step down as United States Attorney.
Further, the testimony of Attorney General Alberto Gonzales and some of the disclosed
information from the interviews of several Justice Department officials, including the testimony
of Kyle Sampson before the Senate Judiciary committee, have offered no reasonable, believable
explanation fur the request and only offered a number of contradictions. As such, I am unable to
rule out the possibility that the telephone call I received on December 7,.2006 sling for my
resignation may have been due, mnpart, to an effort to politicize the Department of Justice.

5. Do you know if any representative of any target of your office's investigations or
prosecutions complained to either main Justice or the White House?

Not that I have any direct knowledge ot have been told about or have been so informed.
Personally, I know of no such complaints nor have 1 been informed of any such complaints being
made to either main Justice or the White House. In the past few months, however, as this
investigation has unfolded, there has been growing speculation in that regard. My review of DOJ
e-rnails, correspondence and other information as well as viewing the testimony of Attorney
General Alberto Gonzales and Kyle Sampson before the Senate Judiciary committee has not
afforded me any plausible explanation or justification for the telephone call I received on
December 7, 2006 seeking my resignation. There have been a number of articles, theories and



speculation advanced in the media concerning the USA firings. One of the noteworthy articles
of interest pertaining to my situation was an article that recently appeared in the Las Vegas
Review Journal on April 1, 2007 written by political analyst Erin Neff. The article is entitled
"ERIN NEFF: For it's one, two, three strikes you're out at the Rove ball game". Without any
comment on the accuracy of the article and solely for purposes of completeness, I have included
the entirety of that article below.

ERIN NEFF: For It's One, Two, Three Strikes You're Out At The Rove Ball Game".
Las Vegas Review Journal, Apnil 1, 2007

Most of the eight U.S. attorneys fired byte Hush administration had a history of either not doing
what the GOP wanted or going after a Republican too hard. So far, the only evidence to emerge
from Justice Department e-mails is the suggestion that Nevada's Daniel Bogden didn't take a porn
case seriously enough. Not only do the c-mails suggest a frantic attempt to justify his firing, they
open the door for speculation that Bogden was in the cross hairs for political reasons.

Three cases Bogden's office bandied in 2006 - during the heart of the election cycle -- likely
landed on Karl Roves desk in the White House as the administration closely followed any
potential swing in congressional races. And Bogden's firing wouldn't just serve as a vengeful
postscript. It would also set the stage for what we have already seen to be Rove's next mission -
securing the presidency and protecting targeted Republican House members in 2008.

Nevada's Jon Porter is one of those targets. That's why he received a seat on the budget-writing
Ways and Means Committee, and that's why Rove has already put him on the priorityy defense"
list. In 2006, Porter had the toughest of his three successful 3rd Congressional District
campaigns, narrowly defeating Democrat Tessa Hafem. In late October, just days before the
general election, Nevada Democratic Party Chairman Tom Collins wrote to Bogden, asking him
to open an investigation into Porter's alleged use of office phones to make campaign fumdraising
calls. Bogden could have sat on it until after the election. Instead, the Bush appointee promptly
forwarded the letter to the FBI to investigate the claims. Local media focused on the case as
voters were already casting early ballots. It wasn't until after the election that the FBI decided not
to proceed with the investigation.

Call this case strike one against Bogden.

In February 2006, Bogden's office indicted a Reno radio talk show host on charges he conspired
with hiq s on to grow and distribute thousands of pounds of marijuana and launder the sales
money through his business. The case against Walter "Eddie" Floyd had an unusual political
connection. One of the cars seized in the case belonged to Nevada Secretary of State Dean
Heller, a Republican who was running for the state's open 2nd Congressional District seat Heller
had appeared frequently on Floyd's show, "Nevada and America Matters,' and considered him a
friend- It didn't help matters that Floyd was a convicted sex offender, who -- it later turned out --
had failed to register mnNevada.



When news of Floyd's indictment reached Washington, the Democratic Congressional Campaign
Committee seized upon it as a chance for Nevada Regent Jill Derby to make up ground on Heller
in the heavily Republican district "The company you keep says a lot about a person, and Hellers
ties to a convicted sex offender and drug trafficker speaks volumes," DCCC spokesman Hill
Burton said at the time. Derby really had no business thinking she could win the 2nd District
because registered Republicans outnumbered Democrats by 49,000. But she still came within
spitting range -- Heller won by 5 percentage points - and won some Republican strongholds in
the process. It should be noted that both Heller's and Porter' s campaigns were run by November
Inc., a firm founded by consultant Mike Slanker, who chaired Bush's 2004 re-election campaign
in Nevada- Slasher also earned "Pioneer" status, raising at least $ 100,000 for the campaign. He is
now political director of the National Republican Senate Committee, which is chaired by Nevada
Sen. John Ensign. On Friday, Floyd was sentenced to four years in prison and three years of
supervised release.

Call the Floyd case strike two.

In September 2006, Bogden's office indicted a Reno doctor on charges that he distributed
smuggled and unapproved human growth hormone from Israel to an undercover agent who
claimed he wanted to look younger. The details of the case are pretty juicy in the medical
community, because Dr. James Forsythe was called "one of the five mast serious physician
offenders known in the state of Nevada"' by a state medical board investigator. But the political
details are even juicier as they apply to Bogden's firing. Forsythe is the husband of Earlene
Forsythe, who chaired the Nevada Republican Party during Bushs 2004 election. He is also the
father of Lisa Marie Wark, wife of Republican political consultant Steve Wark.

Earlene Forsythe was well-known to Rove. Back in May 2005 when Sen. Harry Reid called Bush
a "loser," she went on the offensive, saying Reid's comments bed "stirred the anger of
Republicans across the country and here in Nevada-" But the anti-Reid boa fides don't end
there. Steve Wark managed Richard Ziser's campaign against Reid in 2004, when the White
House had hoped a top-tier Republican candidate could "Daseble" Reid's career. Wark also has
Bush credentials. In 2004, he established Choices for America, which solicited cash from
Republicans to help third-party candidate Ralph Nader qualify for the ballot in states nationwide.
His e-mail solicitations suggested he needed to raise $30,000 to qualify' Nader for Nevada's
ballot. Wark had said in previous interviews that he thought Nader would make the difference far
Bush in Nevada. "I didn't do it far my own health," Wark said at the time.

The Forsythe case, scheduled for an April trial, just might have been strike three.

Bogden is searching his mind to figure out what did him in. He thinks being asked to step dawn
for no reason so Bush could install a new Nevada prosecutor is "political." "'m not going to
speculate," Bogden said of the Floyd, Forsythe and Porter cases. "There's lots of different things
mulling through my mind. I really cant venture a guess." When I asked him about Floyd and
Forsythe, Bogden. mentioned the Collins letter about Porter. "I've got some others, too, but I'm
not going to speculate," Bogden said. Ensign believes the obscenity case, which Bogden said he
didn't have the resources to pursue, is the reason for Bogden's firing. And while the senator has



been critical of the Justice Department, he hasn't called for Attorney General Alberto Gonzales to
resign. Ensign has met with Gonzales and Bush about the Bogdcn firing and said that while he
had hoped Bogden could be reinstated, he is pleased the administration is working to find
Bogden a new job. Additionally, Ensign said he's been promised More resources forte Nevada
office and said Justice officials have pledged to change the system used to evaluate U.S.
attorneys. Ensign doesn't buy my three-strikes theory. "Its just a conspiracy, that's nil it is -- a
fantasy," he said. 'rt in the high 90ts that this was just gross incompetence.' Stranger fantasies
have occurred in this political league. Although Ensign is using an approval rating barometer,
Bogden may well have been sunk by his political batting average.

6. During your tenure, were you ever contacted by the Administration, a member of
Congress, or congressional staff about any of your office's investigations or prosecutions?
If so, please describe those contacts.

None that I am currently aware of or have been made aware of by others. Personally, Iwas not
contacted by the Administration, a member of Congress, or congressional staff about any of my
office's investigations or prosecutions.

7. Why should United States Attorneys be able to exercise some degree of independent
judgment with regard to particular prosecutions or priorities?

Realistically, each district has its own set of priorities, issues and challenges. One size definitely
does not fit all when it comes to priorities and effectively managing a United States Attorneys
Office in addressing all the critical law enforcement issues confronting any specific district and
that particular United States Attorneys Office. The United States Attorney in each district is the
one individual who is most aware of what is going on in his or her district, what needs to be done
in that district, best knows his or her district, all available resources and what it takes to be
effective in that particular district hbe it prosecutions or priorities. Independent judgment is
essential to ensure that the United States Attorney and his or her office is best able to do its job
and do that job most effectively. That is due to the fact that of all individuals, the United States
Attorney in a distict knows that district best. Available resources and manning are definitely
limited while crime and hot button community issues are not limited. What may he the most
important issue in Washington D.C. may not be the most important issue in the district.
Therefore, although each United States Attorney has a set of national priorities that need to he
followed, in order to maximize effectiveness, needs independence to establish the priorities for
that particular district based upon his or her knowledge of that district, the office, its law
enforcement partners and all other issues confronting the district. That independent judgment
and ability to set appropriate priorities is critical. No one knows better what is going on in a
district than the United States Attorney, the needs of that district and its priorities. As to,
independent judgment with regards to particular prosecutions, although United States Attorneys
are political appointees, as are federal judges, once in office they must have an overriding
responsibility to justice mn individual cases and need to pursue justice without fear of retribution



from politiesl operatives of any administration. Such independent judgment is a necessity to the
ultimate working and fairness ofourjustiee system.

8. When a highly respected United States Attorney is abruptly and without explanation
removed, what impact does that have on other United States Attorneys and the Assistant
U.S. Attorneys in that office?

I think the impact on the offices should be obvious. However, right now I would think the
investigation of this matter would be the best vehicle to address the impact of such abrupt and
unjustified removals. Other United States Attorneys and Assistant United States Attorneys could
best address the impact these removals have had on their offices. I am not sure if senior officials
at the Department of Justice would have an accurate feel or be able to give an accurate
assessment of what is occurring in the USAOs in such locations as Arizona, Southern District of
California, Northern District of California, Western District of Washington, Nevada, New
Mexico, Arkansas and Western District of Michigan. Such an abrupt removal without
explanation can have a chiling effect on prosecutions and the work of other United States
Attorneys. If each believe their positions may be at risk due solely to the types of cases they are
pursuing or the perceived results, the removals may have a chilling effect on cases being
emphasized and prosecuted in any district As for the Assistant U.S. Attorneys in such an office,
it undoubtedly has to have an impact on the morale in the office and quite possibly the
productivity of such an office. When I was an AUSA, our district went through four consecutive
acting United States Attorneys before we finally had a full-time, confirmed United States
Attorney serving our district I know first-hand from that lengthy experience the major effect and
negative impact that not having a confirmed USA in our district had on our office. The impact
and effects were extremely negative and long-term.

9. Did you ever receive a warning from the Justice Department that your office's priorities
would result in you being asked to resign?

No. I never received any such warning nor was I ever given any indication whatsoever that I was
not following all Department of Justice priorities. In fact, I thought I had effectively addressed
all stated Department of Justice priorities and still believe that I was following all Department of
Justice priorities in our programs and office work. That is why the December?7, 2006 telephone
call came as such a shock to me. Las well as my office, were following all of the Department of
Justice's priorities and excelled at doing so. As noted below, our terrorism, violent crime, PSN,
PSC, gang and drug program were outstanding, highly regarded and effective initiatives in our
district and throughout our district communities. Despite the manning and budget shortages, we
still were able to find a way to follow all the many Department priorities and effectively get the
job done mn our office on behalf of the Department of Justice.

This was beat illustrated in a letter that I sent out to my office as well as all of our Nevada law
enforcement partners. The letter was sent alter I announced my resignation and points out some



significant eases and numbers concerning our national and district priorities- The letter was sent
out February 26, 2007 and states the following:

I wanted to take a moment to thank you and your agency for all the assistance,
cooperation and the partnership we have enjoyed over the last 5 1/2 years. It has been my honor
to serve as United States Attorney and my pleasure to have bad the opportunity to work with you
and your agency in keeping our citizens safe and insuing a difference in our communities and
throughout the state. I have always felt that we work best when we all work together and you and
your agency have exemplified that spirit of cooperation and teamwork. For that, the employees
of my office and I will always he grateful.

We have achieved much and 1 owe a great deal of gratitude to you and your agency for all
the things that have been done to allow us to achieve. During the past 5 1/2 years, your agency
and our office have much to be proud of. Despite a rapidly growing population, budget cuts and
manning shortages - what we have done together and been able to achieve together is truly

remarkable and a tribute to all for everyone's commitment dedication and work ethic. First and
foremost we have kept our nation, state and communities safe from terrorist attack -# 1 on the
list of national and district priorities. As for guns, violent crime and gangs, our P SN program has
consistently been deemed one of the very best in the nation as we have arrested and prosecuted a
record number of defendants for gun crimes and gun-related offenses. We have taken firearms
out of the hands of felons and put those recidivist offenders behind bars. Our dogged pursuit,
investigation and prosecution of violent gang members has made our streets safer. In the area of
drug offenses, in that 5+ year period, our office has prosecuted more drug offenders and eases
than ever before. Likewise fur child exploitation cases/sexual predators - more sexual predators
have been prosecuted and imprisoned by our office than in any previous 5-year period. The
prosecution of crimes in Indian Country as well as our prosecution of identity theft crimes has
also reached a high during that 5-year period. The list of crimes goes on that we have
successfully targeted with investigations and prosecutions concerning crime problems and
challenges facing our communities.

Our pursuit of public corruption has been extremely effective, had a lasting impact and
best of all is ongoing. We have effetively, efficiently and successfully covered all of our
national and district priorities despite being understaffed and under-budgeted. More notable
highlights include our successful prosecutions of several Clark County Commissioners, Rolling
60's and other gang members, several of the Hells Angels, the owner and employees of the Crazy
Horse Too, Armstrong, etal., Wilie et al., Harley Harmon, Irwin Schiff Eddie Floyd, Michael
Kranovich, Michael Burns, David Whittemore, Heather Tallehief, Gary Wexler, Dr. Nick
Nguyen, Greg Canter, Reverend Willie Davis and many more defendants and criminal
organizations. We prosecuted and convicted over 50 defendants for identity theft in Operation
Speed Trap, and our OCDETF and HIDTA programs have resulted in the successful prosecution
of hundreds of individuals for drug offenses. Most importantly, we have numerous significant
prosecutions in the works. A visit to the U.S. Attorney's website www.usdoi.gov/usao/nv/
demonstrates the many high-level cases and defendants we have successfully prosecuted over the
past 5 1/2 years,



Since our mission is multi-faceted, our work does not just include cases successfully
prosecuted by our Criminal Division. Consider the outstanding work of our Civil Division,
Appellate Division, Asset Forfeiture Sections and Financial Litigation Unit. The AUSMs in the
Civil Division have successfully defended the United States and its agencies in hundreds of
cases, to include DOT's efforts to widen U-S. Highway 95, defense verdicts in a multi-million
dollar malpractice actions, successful defense of several Tidle 7 employment litigation cases and
the successful resolution of the Elko County/Jarbidge dispute. The Civil Division has increased
its filing of affirative civil cases recovering substantial sums of money. The Civil Division's
health care fraud enforcement unit is in the final stage of negotiating multi-million dollar
settlements. As for the Asset Forfeiture Unit, from 2002 thn 2006. the unit forfeited and
collected more than $35 million. Similarly, the FLU collected more than S 22 million and
opened more than 4,600 debts in the past 5 years. In 2006 alone, our office brought over 200
appellate cases to conclusion with a success rate of 84%. All numbers that we, as an office, have
worked hard to achieve and are very proud of. I know as United States Attorney I was, am and
always will be extremely proud of the many successes and achievements throughout our office.

As a law enforcement partner, you and your agency share in and are a major part of this
success. It has been a wonderful ride and with you and your agency's assistance, it has been an
extremely successful one. It has been my honor and pleasure to serve as United States Attorney
and the tine spent has given me a lasting list of memories, friends and colleagues. I wish you
and your agency continued success and the very best in the future.

10. When you were notified by EOUSA Director Michael Battle that you were being asked to
resign, did he give you any explanation why this was being done?

I received the telephone call from EQUSA Director Michael Battle on Thursday morning,
December 7, 2006. The telephone conversation was fairly brief and in that telephone call,
Director Battle informed me that I served as a PresidentiaL appointee and that it was time for me
to step down. He bad few details about the reason for the call other than to note that we all serve
at the pleasure of the President. When pressed on the decision, he stated that the decision had
been made by others and that he had not been past of the decision-making process. WhenaI
pressed him fuither on the decision, he stated that they wanted my office to "move in another
direction" but could not give details as to what that direction was or why. I asked him who I
could talk to shout the decision to learn more shout why the decision had been made concerning
me and he stated, he bad thought about who he would speak to if he had received such a call and
he would try calling the Deputy Attorney General Paul McNulty.

11. What effect, if any, did the Administration's annual budget cuts have on your office?

The annual budget cuts had a major negative impact and effect on our office. The budget cuts
were a constant concern in the office and a major management challenge to our office being able
to effectively do our mission. Despite an increasing office caseload and workload, the annual



budget cuts forced us to not fill personnel vacancies in order to make budget Less manning in
the office forces the staff to constantly and consistently attempt to do more with less. There is a
limit to always functioning at that do more with less level. That may be a do-able task in the
short term, however, attempting to continue to do more with less year after year has an impact
and takes its toll not only on what the office is able to accomplish but also on morale, longevity
and the ability to retain top performing employees. Also, as the case complexity level and
prominence of prosecution targets increases, the cost of doing complex litigation also increases
substantially. These are all issues that had to be constantly considered and addressed due to
budget/manning challenges and annual budget cuts which had a negative impact and effect upon
not only our office and staff but also on our law enforcement partners-

12. Did these budget cuts have a disproportionate effect on your office? If so, please explain
why.

Yes, especially in Nevada. The population growth and statistics concerning the District of
Nevada are astounding and ever increasing. For reference see the state demographer's website at
http://wwwmsbd.org/what/data-statistics/demcographer/. That is where official demographic
statistics for the State of Nevada can be located. Further, some of the below statistics also come
from the Las Vegas Convention and Visitor's Bureau site located at:
http://www.lvcva-com/preassstatistics-factsindex.j sp.

Some of these factors include the tfat that Nevada is the fastest growing state or 2nd fastest
growing state in the United States for the bast 20 years. The current population is 2.6 million (as
of end of calendar year 2006) - and is expected to grow to 4.4 million in next 20 years.
Approximately 43 million tourists visit the State of Nevada per year including approximately 38
million tourists per year in Las Vegas, including 6 million convention delegates. Approximately
70 percent of the population of the state resides in the Clark County/Las Vegas area. The city of
North Las Vegas is the second fastest growing city in the nation while the cities of Henderson,
Las Vegas, and Renn are in top 50 fastest growing cities in the country. From a land mas
perspective, Nevada is the 7th largest geographically sized state in the United States with 87% of
the state being federally-managed which creates a number of land management and other
enforcement issues to be addressed by the United States Attorneys Office. There also are
31 Indian tribeslreses-vations/eolonies located in the state which creates a great number of Indian
Country issues and enforcement challenges. Further, Nevada's Hispanic population grew by 44
percent from 2000 to 2005 and now makes up nearly a quarter of the state populace. These are
just some of the unique issues faced by our United States Attorneys Office in the State of
Nevada. All these factors and other factors considered, our district was budget short and down
approximately 15 % of our staff due to being forced to maintain vacancies due to budget
shortfalls and constraints. We were supposed to have 45 AUSA Full Time Equivalent (FTE) and
only had about 39 AUSAs thereby being forced to keep 6 positions vacant to continue operating
our budget in the black- Due tote size and workload of the district we maintained and fully
staffed two offices - one in Las Vegas and one in Reno -in order to cover all our federal courts
in Las Vegas and Reno and to effectively address the criminal, civil, administrative and appellate
workload throughout the State ofNevada.



13. What effect did these budget cuts and ]ack of personnel have on the ability of your office
to meet the Justice Department's myriad priorities?

It continually created management challenges for an understaffed and undermanned office
attempting to address increasing crime problems and issues throughout a vesy large district with
an exploding population growth. As noted above (question 9), we felt we were meeting the
Justice Department's myriad priorities but it was with great difficulty, capable management and
much work effort.

14. Did your office request additional resources from the Attorney General? If yes, were your
requests pranted or denied? If denied, were you told why?

Yea, we consistently requested additional resources from EOUSA and the Attorney General.
Due, however, to the budget difficulties experienced throughout the Department of Justice, we
were well aware of the limitations on our receiving any additional manning, budget or resources.
We were denied increases and additional resources due to the budget predicament being
confronted throughout the Department of Justice and United States Attorneys community.
We knew in FY 2005 and FY 2006, that we were going to have to "beg, borrow and steal" just to
be able to make budget. When vacancies occurred, due to budget shortages and constraints, we
were not able to fill positions. On March 31, 2006, when Attorney General Gonzales personally
visited our Las Vegas office, he was specifically asked about our allotted FTh maning
vacancies and actual filled positions and our prospects of filling our vacancies. AG Gonzales let
me know that due to our budget concerns, we would not be getting any additional resources or be
given additional budget to fill our vacant EI'h positions.

15. Did your office experience any hiring freezes during your tenure?

Not per se hiring freezes. Basically we did not have the appropriate budget to fill the needed
positions so we were unable to hire. In the USAO, in order to hire a position, an office needs
FTh (Full Time Equivalent) plus the necessary budget availability before a position can be hired
and filled. In the case of the USAD, District of Nevada, we had justified and earned the FTh for
our district hut we did not have available budget in order to fill positions. Therefore, in calendar
years 2005 and 2006, we were forced to maintain vacancies in order to make budget. For
instance, for those calendar years, our FTh allowed us approximately 45 attorneys, however, due
to the budget crisis, for most of that time period, we could only fill 39 attorney positions. In
February 2007, our organizational chart for the U SAO fur the District of Nevada showed we had
a total of 3 8 Assistant United States Attorneys in the office while our Full-Time Equivalent
(FTh) should have been 45 Assistant United States Attorneys in the office.
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16. How many Assistant United States Attorneys did your office have when you started and
completed your tenure as United States Attorney?

In December 2001, our organizational chart for the USAO for the District of Nevada, showed we
had 34 Assistant United States Attorneys in the office. In February 2007, our organizational
chart for the USAQ for the District of Nevada showed we had a total of 38 Assistant United
States Attorneys in the office while our Full-Time Equivalent (FTE) should have been 45
Assistant United States Attorneys in the office. To be exact, our official FTh in February 2007
showed our district FTE allotment was 44.8 FTE plus 1 USA for atotal of 45.8 FTE attorneys
(rounded up to 46 ETE attorneys) and 43.72 FTh support staff (rounded up to 44 FTE support
Staff).

Questions for Daniel Rogden, Esq.

1 . When you were a U.S. Attorney, did you understand that you served at the will of the
President?

Yes.

2. Did you serve out the fill, four year term of your appointment?

Yes.
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LETTER FROM CHRISTOPHER K. BARNES To DANIEL BOGDEN TRANSMITTING THE 2003
E.AR. REPORT, SUBMITTED By DANIEL BOGDEN, FORMER UNITED STATES ATTORNEY
FOR THE DISTRICT OF NEVADA



229



230



231



232

A

A

A

A

A



233

~# ~ I ~kb~

V A

LI

4



234

4

A
A

A

V

V



235



236

LETTER FROM MARY BETH BUCHANAN To DANIEL BOGDEN, SUBMITTED By DANIEL
BOGDEN, FORMER UNITED STATES ATTORNEY FOR THE DISTRICT OF NEVADA
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LETTER FROM MICHAEL A. BATTLE To DANIEL BOODEN, SUBMITTED By DANIEL
BOGDEN, FORMER UNITED STATES ATTORNEY FOR THE DISTRICT OF NEVADA



ANSWERS TO POST-HEARING QUESTIONS FROM CAROL C. LAM, FORMER UNITED
STATES ATTORNEY FOR THE SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA

1. Why should United States Attorneys be able to exercise some degree of independent

judgment with respect to particular prosecutions and prosecutorial priorities?

As I indicated in may opening statement, each of the United States Attorneys who

was asked to resign in December was a long-time resident of his or her district, and

many of us had been prosecutors in our districts for years. We knew our

communities, our offices, and our courts better than those who resided in

Washington D.C. Additionally, differences in prosecutorial discretion among

judicial districts reflects the diversity of our nation in terms of geography, counties,

population, and othcr demographics. A "one size fits all" approach to prosecution

priorities is a nale and simplistic view of our country's crime problems.

2. When a highly respected United States Attorney is abruptly and without explanation

removed, what impact does that have on other United States Attorneys and Assistant

United States Attorneys in her office?

The result is pr-cdicteble. United States Attorneys must have credibility, and they

must never be: afraid that their good-faith prosecution decisions will imperil their

jobs. Unexpected removal without explanation damages the delicate balance that

has been reached over many years, whereby U.S. Attorneys, barring misconduct,

were afforded job security until the end of the President's term. It was that job

security that permitted U.S. Attorneys the freedom to say what they thought and do

what they believed was right. Because that balance has now been upset, a new

atmosphere of second-guessing has descended on the U.S. Attorney community.

The public and the press are second-guessing the difficult decisions that all U.S.

Attorneys must make. This, of course, creates a chilling effect on the entire U.S.

Attorney community.

3. Are you aware of any efforts to politicize the Justice Department with respect to its

personnel decisions? If so, please explain.

I do not have direct evidence of the politicization of the Justice Department's

personnel decisions.

4. Do you know if any representatives of any target of your office's investigations or

prosecutions complained to either main Justice or the White H-ouse?

I assume this question refers to contacts outside the normal and accepted course of

targets requesting a hearing or review by the Department of Justice; I am not aware

of any such occurrences.

5. During your tenure, were you ever contacted by the Administrationl, Members of

Congress, or Congrcsional staff about any of your office's investigations or prosecutions?



During my 4-1/2 years as United States Attorney, I received occasional inquiries

about my office's work from Congressional staffers or Congressmen. As required

by DOJ policy, 1 referred all such inquiries to the Department of Justice.

6. With respect to the Justice Department's decision to terminate you, Mr. Moschella at

the March 6, 2007 hearing before the Subcommittee on Commercial and Administrative

Law of the House Committee on the Judiciary ("hearing") explained that "there were two

basic issues" concerning your office's pursuit of violent crime and illegal immigration

cases.

(a) With regard to the former, he stated, "[Q]uite frankly, her gun prosecution

numbers are at the bottom of the list. She only beat out Guam and the

Virgin Islands in that area."

Mr. Moschella's use of the phrase "She only beat out Guam and the Virgin Islands"

reflects the unfortunate bean-counting approach to effective gun prosecution
strategy that the Department came to employ.

According to the Project Safe Neighborhoods ("1PSN") webuite, "Project Safe

Neighborhoods (PSN) is a nationwide commitment to reduce gun crime in America.

The effectiveness of PSN is based on the ability of local, state, and federal agencies

to cooperate in a unified offensive led by the U.S. Attorney (USA) in each of the 94

federal judicial districts across the United States. Through collaboration with

federal, state, and local law enforcement, each USA will implement the five core

elements of Project Safe Neighborhoods-partnerships, strategic planning, training,

outreach, and accountabiity-in a manner that is contoured to fit the specific gun

crime problems in that district. The goal is to create safer neighborhoods by
reducing gun violence and sustaining that reduction."

My office led, and continues to lead, partnerships with State and local law

enforcement and community groups to educate the public about gun crimes and to

further efforts to improve firearms prosecutions. However, our survey of gun

prosecutions in the Southern Disnict of Califonia led to the inescapable conclusion

that the District Attorney's Office was doing a very good job prosecuting gun
offenses, using the myriad of effective gun laws available under California state law.

The San Diego Police Chief and San Diego Sheriff informed me personally that they

were greatly satisfied with the job the District Attorney was doing prosecuting gun

crimes. We designed and implemented a protocol whereby gun cases would be

prosecuted federally if a substantially higher sentence would be available, but

relatively few cases were referred to my office under the protocol.

In 2004, I explained to then-Deputy Attorney General James Comey that we would

continue to pursue any firearms cases that were not being handled effectively by the

State, and that we would continue to work with AlT in investigating firearms

traffickers through the use of undercover investigations. Deputy Attorney Gcneral

Comney understood and agreed with this approach. The fact that in 2005 the city of



San Diego reached its lowest level of violent crime in 25 years demonstrates that our

work with the District Attorney on gun prosecutions was both intelligent and

effective.

(a) With respect to immigration. Mr. Moschella said that your "numbers for a

border district just didn't stack up ... He noted that "this Administration

has made immigration reform a priority and those on the border ... have a

responsibility there to the rest of the country to vigorously enforce those

laws."

Mr. Moschella's comments reflect an unfortunate emphasis on mere statistics to the

exclusion of important considerations such ats the quality of the prosecutions and the

lengths of sentences achieved. More than 170,000 individuals are currently arrested

along the California border with Mexico - the border that lies within the Southern

District of California. Outside of the Southwest Border. no U.S. Attorney's Office

similar in size to the Southern District of California prosecutes more than 1500

casts a year; SDCA prosecuted between 2700 and 3700 cases each year that I was

U.S. Attorney. It was evident to me, however, that we needed to critically assess the

lengths of sentences we were obtaining and the types of cases we were prosecuting

rather than simply pursue statistics, as we were neglecting many important large

smuggling investigations in order to meet the demands of handling numerous

smaller reactive cases. This reassessment also mirrored the clear mandate we were

given by the Department of Justice not to unduly reduce sentences simply for the

purpose of obtaining guilty pleas. Therefore, after two years of study, we

implemented new guidelines focused on investigations and prosecutions of alien

smuggling organizations, corrupt border law enforcement agents, and immigration

defendants with prior convictions for violent crimes.

The results were tangible in many respects. In 2005, the violent crime rate in San

Diego fell to its lo west point in 25 years. Following lab or-intensive wiretap

investigations, seven Border Patrol agents and Customs and Border Protection

inspectors were convicted of corruptly aiding alien smuggling organizations. The

two owners of one of California's largest fence companies were convicted of felonies

for knowingly employing illegal aliens, and the company paid $5 million in

forfeitures. Irn another case, the leader of an alien smuggling organization was

sentenced to 188 months in custody. These huge cases, which yielded only a few

statess" but dismantled criminal organizations, would not have been possible if the

attorneys who worked on them had instead been assigned dozens of small cases

involving lower-level criminals.

7. With regard to your office's gun violence prosecutions, Mr. Moschella, at the

hearing, referred to a conversation that former Deputy Attornecy General Jim

Comey had with you. Please provide your recollection of that conversation.

I recall two conversations with then-Deputy Attorney General Comey, both in 2004.

One was in person, during a visit he made to the office. We discussed Project Safe



Neighborhoods, and I informed him of the facts I listed in my answer to 6(a) above.
He listened carefully when I explained that if we were to pursue hundreds of gun

cases that were already being handled well by the District Attorney, it would have to
come at the expense of some border cases that the D.A. could not handle. He

responded that he understood that I was "starting from a different baseline,"
indicating to me that he accepted my approach as a reasonable one.

A second conversation occurred a few months later, when Mr. Comey called me as

part of his review of PSN. I believe a representative of ATF was also on the
conference call. Mr. Consey stated that he was "not looking for gun cases for the
sake of doing gun cases," but wanted to know if there were any issues that DOJ
could do to help regarding our gun prosecutions. We had a constructive
conversation about our office's work with ATF on undercover investigations and
our implementation of a protocol to take referrals of cases where we could achieve a

substantially higber sentence in federal court than state court.

8. Please describe how your office coordinated with the state and local district attorney
offices with respect to prosecuting gun crimes.

The Southern District of California is unique among extra-large U.S. Attorneys
Offices in that it is comprised of only 2 counties, and 95% of the population resides

in one of those counties. As a result, there is good consistency and uniformity in the

enforcement of gun laws, which are quite strict in California. As stated above, local
law enforcement has been very satisfied with the San Diego District Attorney's
handling of gun crimes, and the U.S. Attorney's Office has a protocol in place with
that office whereby gum cases are referred to the U.S. Attorney's office ifsa
substantially higher sentence could be achieved in federal court.

9. Please describe how your office coordinated with Project Safe Neighborhoods.

Our office has an attorney coordinator for PSN who chairs monthly meetings of the
PSN Task Force. The PSN Task Force brings together representatives of local and
state law enforcement, members of the community, and federal and state
prosecutors to oversee 1'SN grant administration and discuss policies relating to
reduction in gun crimes. Our office issued reports to the Department of Justice on
the progress of PSN at regular intervals, and participated in the PSN training
sessions and conferences sponsored by the Department of Justice.

10. With respect to prosecutions of people smuggling illegal aliens or drugs across the
border, Mr. Moschella observed at the hearing that at about the 2004-05 time frame, the
numbers in your district "dropped precipitously." This occurred, according To Mr.
Moschella, because of a policy your office instituted to focus on "higher priority
prosecutions." What is your response?

Mr. Moschella's reference to "higher priority prosecutions" is misleading because it
implieS tha2t we reduced itnmigration prosecutions in favor of pursuing prosecutions



in some other areas. To the contrary, We put our resources to work pursuing more

serious immigration crimes, which may have yielded fewer statistics, but put behind

bans more serious criminals for longer periods of time. Additionally, our alien

smuggling statistics since 2005 have been rising steadily, ats have our reactive border

drug cases.

11. At the hearing, Mr. Moschella said that Senator Dianne Feinstein "wrote

specifically" about her concern that the San Diego area not become a "magnet" for illegal

border crossings. Has the San Diego area become a magnet for illegal border crossings?

The Southern District of California has not become any more a "Magnet" for illegal

border crossings than any other Southwest Border district. Ten years ago, it was

estimated that 500,000 people crossed the border illegally from Mexico into

California each year, while 100,000 people crossed the border illegally from Mexico

into Arizona. Today, those proportions have reversed, with 600,000 crossing into

Arizona every year, and 170,000 crossing into California.

Senator Feinstein has also stated publicly that she was satisfied by the written

response she received from Mr. Moscbella that immigration enforcement was being

appropriately handled in the Southern District of California.

12. Mr. Moschella made the following statement at the hearing, "Well, I know that the

border patrol and others in that area were very concerned about the numbers of

apprehensions made and the number of prosecutions that were declined .. ..When you

lower the prosecutions, the deterrence level certainly will go down." What's your

response?

What Mr. Moscbella said is true in every area of law enforcement, which is why it is

important that a U.S. Attorney's Office strike a balance among its various

responsibilities and not focus simply on one area. Our experience has been that

public corruption, for example, also flourishes if there are no prosecutions to deter

it In the area of immigration, we promised Border Parrol that we would revisit the

guidelines after a few months to measure their effect. We followed through on that

promise, and in consultation with Border Patrol made adjustments to address their

concerns by agreeing to prosecute additional categories of smugglers.

13. Did your office prepare a memorandum in response to Representative Darrell Issa's

concerns about the need for prosecution thresholds regarding illegal immigration

prosecutions.

(a) Do you know if this memorandum was provided to Representative Issa?

(b) Could you please provide us with a copy of that memorandum for inclusion in

the hearing record?



I did not prepare a specific memorandum in response to Representative Darrell

Issa's concerns. However, in May of 2006 1 sent an Urgent Report to the

Department of Justice regarding criticisms leveled at my office by Representative

Issa that were based on a report purported generated by a substation of the Border

Patrol in my district. I stated in the Urgent Report that I had responded to the

allegations by pointing out that Representative Issa had apparently been misled,

because the so-called Border Patrol report was actually a false and altered version

Of an internal Border Patrol report. Additionally, I wrote a memorandum to Bill

Mercer and Michael Elston dated July 10, 2006, regarding our approach to

immigration and gun crimes in the Southern District of California. That

memorandum is contained in the documents released by the House Judiciary

Committee at ASG0000295. I do not believe that eitber document was provided to

Represent-ative Issa.

14. Please describe any awards, commendations, or other performance-related

assessments that you received during your tenure as United States Attorney for the

Southern District of California. Were you asked To serve onthe Attorney General's

Advisory Committee?

2003 - San Diego Press Club Top Headliner of the Year (Federal Law Enforcement)

2005 - Los Angeles Daily Journal "Top 100 Lawyers"

2007 - U.S. Health & Human Sex-vices Inspector General's Award

2007 - Los Angeles Daily Journal "Top 75 Women Litigators"

2007 - San Diego County Bar Association Outstanding Lawyer of the Year

15. Did you receive a letter from Customs and Border Protection regarding your office's

illegal immigration enforcement efforts? If so, please provide a copy of that letter for

inclusion in the hearing record.

Will provide.

16. Were you ever Told by anyone in the Justice Department that your job performace

was inadequate in any respect prior to your being asked to resign?

No.

17. At the hearing, Mr. Moschella cited two issues (pertaining to violent crime and

illegal immigration prosecutions) that The Justice Department determined warranted your

dismissal. Until the hearing, were you aware that the Justice D~epartment had These "two

basic issues" with your office thereby warranting your dismissal?



18. Did you ever receive a warning from the Justice Department that your office's

priorities would result in your being asked to resign?

No.

(a) Do you know if any of the federal investigative agencies with which you

worked were consulted about your termination or the impact your termination would

have on investigations pending in your jurisdiction?

I do not believe they were.

19. When you were notified by Executive Office for United States Attorneys Director

Michael Battle that you Were being asked to resign, did he give you any explanation why

this was being done?

No.

20. After you were so notified by Mr. Battle, did you have any conversations with either

DAG Paul McNulty or DAG Chief of Staff Michael Elston about the reasons why you

were being asked to resign? if so, please describe your recollection of those

conversations.

Following the call from Michael Battle informing me I was to resign effective

January 31, 2007, 1 called DAG McNulity to inquire why I was being asked to resign.

le responded that he wanted some time to think about how to answer that question

because be didn't want to give me an answer "that would lead" me down the wrong

route. He added that he knew I had personally taken on a long trial and he had

great respect for me. Mr. McNulty never responded to my question.

After a follow-up call with Mike Battle a few days later, I requested additional time

to ensure an orderly transition in the office, especially regarding pending

investigating and several significant cases that were set to begin trial in the next few

months. On January 5, 2007, 1 received a call from Michael Elston informing me

that my request for more time based on case-related considerations was "not being

received positively," and that I should "stop thinking in terms of the eases in the

office." He insisted that I had to depart in a matter of weeks, not montbs, and that

these instructions were comingg from the very highest levels of the government." In

this and subsequent calls, Mike lston told me that (1) he "suspected" and "had a

feeling" that the interim U.S. Attorney who would succeed mue would not be

someone from within my office, but rather would be someone who was a 003

employee not currently working in my office, (2) there would be "no overlap"

between my departure and the start date of the interim U.S. Attorney, and (3) the

person picked to serve as interim U.S. Attorney would not have to be vetted by the

committee process used in California for the selection of U.S. Attorneys.

I submitted my resignation on January 16, 2007, effective Febrtuary 15, 2007.



(a) Were you given any instructions or directions regarding your public statements?

Were you given any instructions or directions regarding your statements to Congress

about your termination?

When Mr. Battle called me on December 7, 2006, be advised me to simply say

publicly that 1 had decided to pursue other opportunities. During one phone call,

Michael Elston erroneously accused me of "leaking" my dismissal to the press, and

criticized me for talking to other dismissed U.S. Attorneys.

2 1. Mr. Moschella stated at the hearing that the Justice Department expects U.S.

Attorneys to adhere to the Department's priorities. He said that every U.S. Attorney will

say that his or her office has "resource strains." With respect to your district, however, he

said that it had "significant resources.' What is your response to these statements?

While 1 no longer have access to official records at the U.S. Attorney's Office, may

recollection is that.during my tenure as United States Attorney, our resources

decreased significantly. While the number of FTF's (Full Time Equivalents) for

attorneys increased from 119 to 125 from 2002 to 2006, many of the positions could

not be filled due to budget shortages (the number of FTEs that can be filled is

entirely dependent on the office budget). DOJ has publicly said that our offices

budgets have increased by 29% since 2000. However, this figure is misleading.

Mandatory cost-of-living increases and pay raises quickly consumed any budget

increases we might see on paper. In reality, our budgets shrank. Most attorneys

and office staff across the nation received no or minimal discretionary pay raises for

at least 2 years. The situation reached a peak in early 2006, when all U.S. Attorneys

Officers were informed that their office staffs would have to decrease in stze by at

least 10%, with the extra-large offices (inc luding the Southern District of California

and the District of Arizona) assuming larger shares of the cuts.

22. How many positions did your office have for each year of your tenure?

When I took office in 2002, SDCA was allotted 119 FTEs for attorneys, but the

common practice was to leave at least two positions unfilled for budget reasons. As

explained above, we received 6 more authorized positions over the next 4 years, but

not enough money to fill them.

23. What effect, if any, did the Administratione5 annual budget cuts have on your office?

For my entire tenure as U.S. Attorney, it was a constant struggle to keep fully

staffed on the Attorney side. Because of the dire budget situation, we were told to

avoid hiring experienced attorneys because they were more expensive- This meant

that we had to hire attorneys with minimal experience, which required us to expend

more resources on supervision and training. Ultimately, we were forced to leave

between 12-15 attorney positions vacant.



24. Did these budget cuts have a disproportionate effect on your office? If so, please

explain why.

Large and extra-large U.S. Attorneys offices were expected to shoulder a larger

percentage of the budget cuts because larger offices have more attrition and more

opportunities to save money by leaving positions unfilled. When Congress passed a

bill for fieal year 2006 imposing a 1% rescission on all federal government agencies,

for example, extra-large offices such as SDCA and D.AZ were told that our actual

budget reduction would be between 3 and 4 percent.

25. What effect did these budget cuts and tack of personnel have on the ability of your

office to meet the Justice Department's myriad priorities?

Obviously, fewer attorneys and staff makes it more difficult to cover the wide

spectrum of cases we thought we should prosecute.

26. Were there competing Justice Department priorities that conflicted with your office's

ability to prosecute high-volume immigration cases?

During my tenure as U.S. Attorney, we were told to pursue many different priorities.

Early in my tenure, my office in particular was told to bring more corporate fraud

cases, more computer crime cases, more medical marijuana cases. We did that, and

more. By the time [ left the office, our office ranked 41 in the country for computer

intrusion and hacking cases, and we have the leading office in the country in terms

of large-scale narcotics investigations and prosecutions. At the same time, we

devoted more attorney time to higher-level alien smuggling organizations as well as

prosecutions of individuals with significant criminal histories. We made a real

difference by attacking the crime problem at its source, not its symptoms.

27. Did your office request additional resources from the Attorney General? If yes, were

your requests granted or denied? If denied, were you told why?

In February or March of 2006, she Southwest Border U.S. Attorneys requested

additional resources from the Deputy Attorney General to enable us to keep pace

with our immigration prosecution demands. Every U.S. Attorney's Office had just

received the unwelcome news that office staffs would have to decrease by 10-15%.

The Southwest Border U.S. Attorneys were alarmed that with this kind of decrease,

it would be difficult - if not impossible - to further the President's agenda of

strengthening immigration enforcement Our request was denied. Finally, in

August of 2006, we were informed that each Southwest border office would receive

funding to hire 3-4 attorneys to prosecute immigration eases. However, that money

simply funded four of the 12 positions my office had already had to leave vacant due

to the budget decrease.

28. Did your office experience any hiring freezes during your tenure?



As described above, although then was no official hiring freeze imposed, there was

a de facto hiring freeze for many U.S. Attorneys offices that began in 2005. SDCA

was able to hire new attorneys only after we had reduced our staff by approximately

iz attorneys.

29. How many AUSAs did your office have when you starred and completed your tenure

as USA?------

While I do not have access to official records, my recollection is that our official

attorney FTE was 119 when I started and was 125 when I left. However, the office

actually had I111 attorneys on board when I started and 106 on board when I left,

due primarily to budget restrictions,.

30. Please describe The challenges of managing an office in a district where you have a

limited number of attorneys, many illegal aliens, and many competing priorities.

When I left the office, there were approximately 106 attorneys on board. Our civil

divison, which represents the United States in civil lawsuits, was staffed with

approximately 18 of those attorneys. Financial litigation attorneys, appellate

attorneys, and non-litigating supervisors accounted for approximately another 15

attorneys. This left approximately 73 attorneys to handle the day-to-day criminal

caseload in the Southern District of California.

In recent years, the Department of Justice has funded several positions in U.S.

Attorneys' Offices with instructions on the condition that those positions be used to

prosecute only certain types of cases. Thus 18 of our criminal attorneys are

required to work on only large-scale narcotics cases under the Organized Crime

Drug Enforcement Task Force program (OCDETF). Additionally, the office has 2

positions designated for Cybercrimes, 2 for health care fraud, 1 for corporate fraud,

and 1 for juvenile gun crimes. This left approximately 50 attorneys available to

handle the. remaining criminal caseload, including immigration cases, smaller

narcotics crimes, and fraud cases.

Ideally, every prosecutor's office should be able to prosecute every federal crime

committed in the district. With 170,00.0 arrest of illegal aliens every year, and

thousands of mail thefts, tax cheats, passport frauds, drug sales, and other crimes

committed in the district, difficult decisions mule be made. I chose to prosecute

larger eases instead of smaller ones, believing - as!I still do - that the true measure

of success comes from the impact those prosecutions have on crime in the district,

not from simply counting statistics. By that measure, we were very successful.

3 1. Did the Justice Department's recognition of your district's special challenges change

over the course of your tenure as U.S. Attorney. If so, please explain.

Yes. For the first two years (2003 and 2004), there was recognition and appreciation

by the Department of Justice of the special challenges faced by the Southwest
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Border U.S. Attorneys Offices. Since that time, however, there has been increasing

imspatienlce and intolerance expressed at these districts, despite the fact that they

carry the highest caseloads in the nation.

32. At the hearing, Darrell Issa concluded his opening statement with the following

comments about you: "She was repeatedly asked by this committee and by our Senator

to do better on the prosecutions of those who traffic in human beings. She didn't do so

and my only question for this committee is not why was she let go, but why did she last

that long?"

(a) What is your response?

Those are harsh words, and I'm sorry he feels that way. But I've prosecuted cases

on the border for 17 years, and I firmly believe we did the right thing by spending

our resources on prosecuting the most serious criminals. And, as evidenced by

DO.1's response to Representative Issa's letter, the Department of Justice

apparently agreed with me.



too't CarolSL1-,CLao.

1. When you were a U.S. Attorney, did you understand that you served as U.S.

Attorney at the will of the President?

A: yes, although I understood from history and tradition that, barring misconduct, I

would be allowed to serve until the end of the President's administration.

2. Did you serve out the full, four-year ternt of your appointment as U.S.

Attorney?

A: I served a four-year term. However, I understood from history and tradition that,

barring misconduct, I would be allowed to serve until the end of the President's

administration.

3. Do you understand that the Department of Justice has to set enforcement

priorities for the nation?

A: I understand that sometimes centrally-coordinated "enforcement priorities" can be

useful and efficient. As I stated in my interviews during the selection process for U.S

Attorneys, however, I think it is a responsibility of a U.S. Attorney To effect the

Attorney General's guidelines in a way that makes sense in the district.

4. Do you understand that immigration and border enforcement are priorities

of the President and Department of Justice headquarters?

A: Yes. However, immigration did not receive a great deal of attention as a law

enforcement priority at the Department of Justice until 2006.

5. To the extent not already done so at the hearing, please identify any letters

from Congressmen, Senators or other officials expressing concern over your

level of activity in this priority area?

A: None.

6. Do you understand that gun enforcement is a priority of the President's and

Department of Justice headquarterus, including through Project Safe

Neighborhoods?

A: Yes. In the Southern District of California, gun crimes arc well handled by the

District Attorney, and many local law enforcement efforts to tackle illegal firearms are

supported by our work through the PSN Task Force, which we chair.

7. Did you attend U.S. Attorney Conferences on Project Safe Neighborhoods

and U.S. Attorney Conferences where the priority of gun prosecutions was

discussed?



A. I attended martY U.S. Attorney conferences, and at some of then PSN w~as

discussed.

8. Do you recall seeing at such a conference a video in which the President of

the United States himself talked about the priority of gun prosecutions?

A: Although I have seen several video and live presentations by the President, I do not

recall seeing this particular video. As I was one of the last U.S. Attorneys to take office,

it is possible that this video was played prior to my entrance on duty.

9. Did former Deputy Attorney General James B. Comey ever talk to you about

your low gun or immigration case numbers?

A: I recall two conversations with then-Deputy Attorney General Cotney. both in 2004.

One was in person, during a visit he made to the office. We discussed Project Safe

Neighborhoods, and I informed him of the facts [ listed in my answer to 6(a) above. He

listened carefully when 1 explained that if we were to pursue hundreds of gun cases that

were already being handled well by the District Attorney, it would have to come at the

expense of some border cases that the D.A. could not handle. He responded that he

understood that I was "starting from a different baseline," indicating to mc that he

accepted my approach as a reasornahle one.

A second conversation occurred a few months later, when Mr. Comey called me as part

of hisreview of PSN. I believe a representative of ATF was also on the conference call.

Mr. Comey stated that he was "not looking for gun cases for the sake of doine gun

cases," but wanted to know if there were any issues that DOT could do to help regarding

our gun prosecutions. We had a consrnctive conversation about our office's Work with

ATF on undercover investigations and our implementation of a protocol to rake referrals

of cases where we could achieve a substantially higher sentence in federal court than state

court.



LETTER FROM ADELE J. FASANO, DIRECTOR, FIELD OPERATIONS, U.S. CUSTOMS AND
BORDER PROTECTION, SUBMITTED BY CAROL C. LAM, FORMER UNITED STATES AT-
TORNEY FOR THE SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA

610 WAsh Sr-eec. Sire 1200
SanDiegoCA92 101

FES 1 5 200l7 US. Customs and#B order Protection

Ms. Carol C. Lam
United States Attorney
Southern District of California
880 Front Street, Room 6293
San Diego, California

Dear Ms. Lam:

On behalf of the San Diego Field Office (GBP), I would like to thank you for your
support and commitment to the mission of U.S. Customs and Border Protection
as the United Slates Attorney for the Southern District of California.

Under your leadership many initiatives have been undertaken that have
strengthened the efforts of CBP to combat migrant smuggling.

To enhance communication, you encouraged your supervisory AUSA to meet
with CBP management in an ongoing monthly forum in which "hot topic" CBP
issues of interest are raised and discussed.

To address the alien enforcement issue, your office supported the
implementation of the Alien Smuggling (1324) Fast Track Program and has
demonstrated a commitment to aggressively address the alien smuggling
recidivism rate.

In support of CBF' referrals for prosecution, your office maintains a 1001/6
acceptance rate of criminal cases, while staunchly refusing to reduce felony
charges to misdemeanors and maintaining a minimal dismissal rate, and
supporting special prosecution operations

In validation of CBP enforcement initiatives, your staff aggressively prosecuted

enrollees in the SENTRI program who engaged in smuggling to support a zero

tolerance posture. They have focused on cases of fraud, special interest aliens,

the prosecution of criminal aliens, and supported our sustained disrupt
operations.

To further officer effectiveness with your staff, you endorsed the CBP
Enforcement Officer liaisonn program that provides periodic training to enhance
the performance and development of CBP Enforcement Officers.



I would like to expand on our joint accomplishments for fiscal year 2006 that

support our mission and furthered the goals of the San Diego Office of Field

Operations.

*CB P-Prosecutions Unit presented four hundred sixteen (416) alien smuggling

cases, which represents a thirty-three percent (33%) increase over the three

hundred fourteen (314) cases presented in 2005.

*CBP-ProsecutionS Unit identified and pursued the prosecution of several

recidivist alien smugglers and presented thirty (30) non-threshold alien

smuggling cases for prosecution, resulting in a one hundred percent (100%)

conviction rate. This represents a three hundred twenty nine percent (329%)

'increase over the seven (7) non-threshold cases presented in 2005.

*CBP-Prosecutions Unit conducted four (4) short-term Disrupt Operations in

coordination with the USAO San Diego that focused on combating active

human smuggling cells. These operations have led to the prosecution of an

additional sixteen (16) non-threshold alien smuggling cases.

*The CIBP-OFO Prosecutions Unit worked jointly with ICE HTIII and the United

States Attorney's Office in the arrest and successful prosecution of two active

duty U.S. Navy men engaged in the smuggling of undocumented aliens

through the San Ysidro Port of Entry.

*The CBP-OFO Prosecutions Unit worked collaboratively with the Office of

Border Patrol (OBP) and the USAO to engage in the investigation of marine

interdiction alien smuggling cases. In 2006 the CBP-OFO Prosecutions Unit

presented for prosecution two (2) cases involving aliens being smuggled on

private sailing vessels.

*The United States Attorney's Office approved a CBP Prosecutions Unit

investigative proposal to develop proactive alien smuggling cases.

The aforementioned 2006 enforcement successes have directly contributed to

the reduction by at least fifty percent (50%) the number of smuggled aliens

encountered at the San Diego ports of entry.

I speak for my entire staff when I say that we are honored to have had the

privilege of working with you and your staff for the past tour years. I am sure we
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will use what we learned from our collaborative efforts to advance our

enforcement efforts.

Again, thank you for your support; you will be missed. I wish you continued

success in your future endeavors.

Adele J. Fasano
Director, Field Operations
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ANSWERS TO POST-HEARING QUESTIONS FROM DAVID C. IGLESIAS,
FORMER UNITED STATES ATTORNEY FOR THE DISTRICT OF NEW MEXICO

QUESTIONS FROM SUBCOMMITTEE CHAIR LINDA SANCHEZ
FOR DAVID IGLESIAS

Have you been publicly recognized for your work on immigration or border security-
related issues9

Yes, I have received two "New Mexico Medal of Merit" awards from the New Mexico
National Guard, one in 2003 and one in 2007. 1 have been advised it is the highest honor
the New Mexico National Guard awards to civilians. The pertinent language in the 2007
citation reads, "Mr. Jglesis has distinguished himself as a great stIJ)f)orter of the military
and! continues to champion Neui M'exico Naional Guard efforts m support of federal,
s/ate and local Ant enforcement agencies tilong the LU/iled S/ales and !wexwcan border'"
The 2003 citation is very similar in language. Both were publicly awarded, one in front
of a convention of approximately 1,500 persons.

2. The New York Times reported that the Justice Department review of yourjob
performance was very positive and that you were praised because you were "respected by
the judiciary, agencies and staff' and had a strategic plan that "complied with the
department's priorities. "Is that a correct description of your evaluation by the Justice
Department?

Yes, the first quote is from the 2006 EARS evaluation. As to priorities, I will quote from
a Jan 24, 2006, letter from Mike Baffle, former Director of the Executive Office of
United States Attorneys, to me, JIMUU/ti to commend you jot jour exemplary leadership
in the Departnn spri ori .0'prograns, i ncludizg Anti-teriorsmn, Weed and Seed, anzd the
Jaw, Tujoreemenl ('oordinating (Comittee."

3. Were you ever told by anyone at DOJ that you were not complying with the policy or
other priorities of the Administration or that there was any problem relating to alleged
absences from the office

9

No.

4. Some reports suggest that your alleged failure to pursue allegations of voter fraud
contributed to your dismissal. Please state your response to such claims.

While I was never advised by anyone in the Administration that they were dissatisfied
with my Election Fraud Task Force, which I established in 2004, 1 have learned since my
March 6, 2007 testimony, that local Republican officials complained in 2005 and 2006 to
Senator Pete Domenici, Karl Rove and President Bush that they were unhappy with my
lack of voter fraud prosecutions.

5. Please describe any awards, commendations, or other perform ance-rel ated assessments



that you received during your tenure as United States Attorney for New Mexico.

I refer you to my positive EARS evaluations from 2003 and 2006. 1 will supplement this
answer as to awards as my office did receive awards. I will need time to track this down.

6. Did you ever receive a warning from the Justice Department that your office's priorities
would result in you being asked to resign?
No.

7. When you were notified by Executive Office for United States Attorneys Director
Michael Battle that you were being asked to resign, did he give you any explanation why
this was being done?

No, in fact he said, "I don't kinii and I don 't ii 'int to Arnow"' the reasons behind the
firings.

8. Please describe any conversations you had with officials at the Department of Justice
relating to your termination as L.S. Attorney that occurred after the notification you
received on December 7, 2006. Your description of each conversation should include,
but is not limited to, who initiated each call, who participated, and what was said by
whom. In addition, if you discussed any of these calls with any of the other former U.S.
Attorneys who testified at the hearing, please describe any of these conversations.

The only conversation I had was with Deputy Attorney General Paul McNulty in January
2007. 1 asked him to extend my termination date from January 31, 2007 to the end of
February 2007. It was a short, cordial conversation. I told him I needed time to find ajob
and that seven weeks over the Holidays was not enough time to find a good job in New
Mexico. I believe I told most of my other former US Attorney colleagues of the phone
call.

9. What effect, if any, did the Administration's annual budget cuts have on your office9

We have had to prosecute more cases with fewer people, especially administrative
support personnel.

10. Did these budget cuts have a disproportionate effect on your office9 If so, please explain
why.

I don't understand this question.



ANSWERS TO POST-HEARING QUESTIONS FROM H.E. (BUD) CUMMINS, FORMER UNITED
STATES ATTORNEY FOR THE EASTERN DISTRICT OF ARKANSAS

1 . During your tenure as USA, did DOJ officials ever discuss with you or cite
you for performance problems? Answer: No, save for any minor observations or
recommendations that might appear in either of the EARS evaluations conducted during
my tenure.

2. When a highly respected USA is removed abruptly and without
explanation, what impact does that have on other USAs and the AUSAs in
your office? Answer: Normal changes in leadership occur when a presidential
administration is changed over and also when USAs move on to other careers as judges,
or back to the private sector. These changes are tolerated by the career people in the
office and are often softened by the elevation of the First Assistant to serve in the interim
who knows the office and can provide continuity. It would be detrimental to an office to
absorb these changes too often. In the recent cases, where it may appear that USAs were
forced out, in some cases in response to outside political pressure, there is clearly a
negative impact on the morale of the USACs across the country because suddenly it
appears that DO] is not willing to insulate the offices from such pressure. Where once the
prosecutor thought that pursuing a powerful local politician or politically connected
businessman might only expose him or her to some local and outside criticism/pressure,
now the prosecutor must also contemplate that the subject or target of the investigation
may actually be able to obtain the removal of the prosecutor. This is not a healthy
environment for prosecutors who must make hard decisions based solely on the facts and
the law, and not on the political implications. Such decisions smell unfair, and will have a

predictable impact on the attitude and morale of everyone in the system. Firing a
prosecutor for prosecuting the wrong person, or not prosecuting someone in the other
political party, or for not timing an indictment around an election destroys the credibility
that should be enjoyed by the department as a whole. It is difficult to regain that
credibility. The professionals in the department are going to resent that because they
earned that credibility. Finally, U SAs do not make these decisions about cases and policy
in a vacuum. Any successful USA is relying on the advice and counsel of as many of the
career people in the office as is possible. While you can have a good USAO with a bad
USA, and vice versa, it is fairly impossible to make public statements about the
"performance" of a particular USA without implicating the performance of some or all of
the career staff in the USAC who participated in the decision making and policy
development within the office. The resentment will obviously be compounded where it is
apparent that those criticisms have been fabricated to protect the true agenda and
agenda makers behind the removals.

3. Are you aware of any efforts to politicize the Department of Justice with
respect to its personnel decisions? Answer: I do not have any unique knowledge
in this area. In other words, I only know what I have read in the newspaper.



4. At the hearing, you mentioned that you had several telephone
conversations with Michael Elston (DOJ) around the time that you were
asked to resign.
(a) How many conversations did you have? Answer: I think we had at least

faur.

(1) First Call I called the DAG an ar abaut January 19 after the AG testified in the
Senate and left a message. He called back and left a message. I called back, the
DAG was unavailable, and Mike Elston took the call saying the DAG asked him to
see what I needed. I was calling to bring three things to their attention that I
thought were all probably inadvertent misrepresentations that should and likely

woud be corrected. The first concerned a DCI spokesman's statement to the press
on or about December 26 stating that one reason Tim Griff in had been named as
interim USA was because the First Assistant was on maternity leave. I told Elston
that most people in our relatively small legal community had instantly mocked that
statement because it was obvious Tim Griffin had been here for months for the
purpose of talking over on my departure, because no person was aware of any
conversations or other communications that might demonstrate that appointing the
First Assistant was EVER a consideration, and because even though she actually

had left the office a week before (on or about December 14) to give birth to twins,
her due date was much later in early February and until she went out for an
emergency delivery the week before she had been widely expected to continue to
work in the office until February, so she actually could have been available for six
weeks or more to serve as an interim had anybody ever considered that option.
Nobody had and that was obvious. I told them it was a ridiculous thing to say in
light of what many people here knew and that they shouldn't repeat it. Second, I
told him that the AG had made two statements to the Senate Judiciary Committee
that I thought were inconsistent with the facts. First, the AG had said that every
change in USA spots had been made to improve the management in those
districts. I knew or thought I knew that improving management had nothing to do
with the change in my district, and I not only thought the statement was unfair to
me, but also that it was going to be challenged because Senator Pryor knew
better. I thought they might want to supplement the AG's testimony in a way to
except my district. At that time I neither knew who else had been fired or why.
Elston agreed with me that I had been fired simply to allow Tim Griffin to have the
job. He assured me that the other cases were different and that if I knew the
reasons behind those firings I would agree that "they had to go." He didn't know
if they would ever be able to fix the record in regard to me, but he said he would
see if they could avoid repeating similar statements in the future. Finally, I



expressed concern that the AG's statement that DO] would seek a presidential
nomination for the USA in every district was going to cause trouble here in
Arkansas because it appeared to me that there was no intention to put Tim Griffin
through a nomination. Elston rejected that notion and assured me that every
replacement would have to be confirmed by the Senate. I told him if that was the
case, then he had better gag Tim Griffin because Griffin was telling many people,
including me, that officials in 'Washington had assured him he could stay in as
USA pursuant to an interim appointment whether he was ever nominated or not.
Elston denied knowing anything about anyone's intention to circumvent Senate
confirmation in Griffin's case. He said that might have been the White House's
plan, but they 'never read DO] into that plan" and DOJI would never go along
with it. This indicated to me that my removal had been dictated entirely by the
White House. He said Griffin would be confirmed or have to resign. I remember
that part of the conversation well because I then said to Elston that it looked to me
that if Tim Griffin couldn't get confirmed and had to then resign, then I would have
resigned for nothing, and to that, after a brief pause Elston replied, "yes, that's
right." [UPDATE: I saw in some of the documents that I may have placed a call to
the DAG immediately before the AG testified in January. I frankly don't remember
it that way, but it is possible that I was calling even then to express concerns based
on the reporting I was seeing at the time on the issues described above.]

(2) Second Call I believe the second time I talked to Mike Elston was after the DAG
testified in the Senate Judiciary Committee. The DAG testified that other USAs had
been removed due to "performance" but he specifically admitted that had not
been the case in Arkansas. Because Elston was skeptical in the first call that such
a public statement would ever be made, I was pleased that the DAG had seen fit
to correct the record in my case because I thought the AG's previous testimony
had been misleading as to my case. I called to tell Mike Elston "thank you" and
ask him to pass that sentiment on to the DAG. I think it was in that call that I also
told him I had been contacted about testifying in Congress and had declined, but
said that I would do it if DO] wanted me to do it, and I thought I could minimize
the drama related to my removal and also perhaps defend the notion that
involving judges in the interim appointment process created unnecessary problems
and that another "fix" should be found for the offensive Patriot Act provision. He
took that offer under advisement. The tone of this call was positive, and my
motivation in calling was to thank them and express to them that I had no hard
feelings and hoped I was still considered to be a person of good standing with the
administration. At this point I had no reason to know they were not being truthful
about the other USAs.



(3) Third Call I am not certain, but I think the third call was one initiated by Mike
Elston with Tasia Scolinos from DO] OPA in the room with him on the speaker.
They asked ifll would be willing to write a letter to the editor in the Arkansas
Democrat Gazelle essentially vouching for Tim Griffin's credentials. Since I did
want to be considered to still be on the "team", and because I did not have a
problem with Tim Griffin's resume qualifications to serve as USA, I said I would
consider it, but would have to discuss it with my wife first because she had some
fairly strong feelings about Tim Griffin, the extent of his role in the decision to
remove me, and the problems that seemed to be continually on the increase
caused, at least in her view, by the inept way the mailer was being handled at the
time by persons she associated with Tim. Upon reflection after hanging up with
Elston and Scolinos, it seemed to me that in spite of some public statements about
nomination, there was no real commitment or intention evident that convinced me
that there was any change in the intention regarding the nomination of Tim Griffin.
In other words, I understood the plan to be that he would not be nominated, and
in spite of the recent AG and DAG testimony, that plan had not changed. In
addition, as predicted my wife was not comfortable with me writing the letter. I
emailed Milke back and told him I wanted to wait until it was apparent that Tim
Griffin would actually be nominated before I decided whether or not to write a
letter.

(4) Fourth Call The last call was the call that I testified about earlier on March 6
which came in response to a Washington Post article quoting me. He essentially
said that if the controversy continued, then some of the USA's would have to be
"thrown under the bus."

5. Other than Mike Elston, did you have phone conversations or email
communications with any other high ranking DOJ officials regarding You
dismissal or the dismissal of USAs? If so, who, when and what was the
substance? Answer: Mike Baffle called in June 2006 to tell me I had to resign. When
I had difficulty reaching the DAG in January, I also put in a call to Bill Mercer. By the time
he returned the call, I had already had an extensive conversation with Mike Elston (the
"first call"). I didn't want to eat up Mercer's time repeating the same information, and so I
think I told him I had been taken care of by Elston and probably gave him a very quick
summary of the points I had made earlier with Elston. I don't have a clear memory of how
much detail we went in to, or of any response he might have made. I think we
congratulated each other regarding our service together as USAs. Mike Baffle called me
one time after I resigned, probably in early 2007 to relay some message to me either
from a press person or from a congressional person, and I don't remember which. It was



basically a call to pass an a message. We chatted very briefly and Mike shared with me
that he had plans to go into private practice.

6. In the hearings, you testified tht you sent a~n emaifl to former UWAs

rega~rding the February 20 2007 Elston phone call, wht wa~s their
reaction and what follow up conversations have you had with thenR
Answer: Their reaction was fairly uniform and it was that they were offended and viewed
the statements made by Elston as a threat. One remarked, "What's next? A horse head

in the bed?" I think we all viewed the "threat" to be that they would speak publicly about
that which they had already spoken privately with Senators. From the limited information
we had about those presentations, the justifications offered for the firings had been pretty
lame, which was proved out later when Will Moschella presented the same allegations to
the House Committee. The USAs in question have talked among themselves one to one
on many occasions and we have had a number of conference calls from time to time to
make sure everyone was up to speed on various developments. In regard to the Elston
call, I think the common sentiment has always been that it had constituted a poorly veiled
warning or threat. I didn't take it too seriously, because by that point, I frankly wasn't
taking Elston himself too seriously as it appeared to me that he was intentionally trying to
deceive me about the reason the other USAs were fired. I also did not know whether to
believe his representation that he had no knowledge of the obvious intention to avoid
senate confirmation in the Eastern District of Arkansas.

7. Based on your knowledge a~nd experience a~s a7 USA what is your
response to the reasons that Wlia~m M~oschella7 offered a~s the justifications
for the dismissals of the WSAs? Answer: I was disappointed in Will Moschella and
thought that many of the explanations were facially invalid. Based on information I
already had, I believed additional justifications to be pre-textual and information learned
later led me to believe the balance of his presentation was false, misleading and pre-
textual. I found it remarkable that he could suggest that Carol Lam was fired over her
immigration numbers and PSN numbers when DAG Comney had met with her and
apparently blessed her PSN program and when DO] had recently endorsed her
immigration performance in a letter to Congress, and particularly when it was obvious that
no one had even attempted to bring these supposed concerns to her attention before
taking the unprecedented step of removing her. In regard to Paul Charlton, they seemed
to be saying that he was being removed for having strong principled arguments against
imposing the death penalty in one or more cases and that he had dared to argue with
them. They also referenced an issue about taping FBI confessions that Charlton had
raised with them in an entirely respectful and appropriate way. As far as I could tell, they
didn't even really have a pretextual reason to remove Dan Bogden and mumbled

something about "new blood" or some such. They said David Iglesias wasn't in the office



enough and delegated too much. This was an outrageous thing to say for several
reasons. First, David's absence was due to Navy service in a time of war. The White
House and DO] knew of his Navy obligations when he was first appointed. Second, Bill
Mercer, apparently or at least possibly one of the "dleciders" who put Iglesias's name on
the list for removal, has been serving in Washington at main justice for several years while
holding on to his appointment as the USA in Montana. I had read articles where his
Chief Judge in Montana had been demanding a full time USA in his district for some time
and had been roundly ignored. In shod, I found every justification offered by Moschella
to be false and misleading. Pure pretext. Even to the extent the substance was partially
accurate, it was presented out of context. Had those firing decisions been made on those
bases, it would have been incredibly poor management to do so without consulting the
USA first. There was no evidence presented that those issues were credibly part of any
legitimate performance review exercise of any kind. It was a bunch of hogwash, and Will
either knew it, or should have known it based on his experience.

8. During your tenure as U5SA did a federal official ever contact you about a
State Fee Privatization Investigation? Answer: I presume this refers to the 2005-
2006 Missouri investigation assigned to my district when the USAC districts in Missouri
recused. If so, the short answer is "no." Aside from some routine communication at the
outset with DO] regarding the recusals and the appointment itself, I do not remember ever
being contacted by anyone in regard to this case except agents working the case,
prosecutors in my office working the case, witnesses, and attorneys for persons involved
or alleged to have been involved. I am not aware of any attempt to influence the
investigation in any way. I was contacted by Bill Mateja on behalf of the Governor
making what I considered to be legitimate inquiries into whether the investigation involved
the Governor personally and if not, whether I would at any time be able to make a
statement to that effect. I informed Mateja that I would stay in contact with him, and
consider such a statement at the appropriate time, but was unable to discuss the mailer
while it was under investigation which he completely understood. Once the investigation
was closed, I did write a letter and issue a brief statement regarding the Governor, which
I believe was permissible under the provisions of the USAM.

9. Please describe any awards, commendations or other performance
related assessment you received during your tenure as USA. Answer: We
had two good EARS reviews in 2002 and 2006. Our numbers and other performance
were very good in the priority categories and we may have received a letter or letters over
time from the person in DO] assigned to that priority initiative, or from the ECUSA director
commending our performance in one area or another, but I really don't recall and have
no files upon which to rely.



10. Did you ever receive a warning from the Justice Department that your

office's priorities would result in your being asked to resign? Answer: No.
All input from DO] was that our priorities locally were in line with national priorities.

11. When Mike Battle called to ask you to resign, did he give an
explanation? Did you discuss with any other DOJ official? Answer: Since I
was unaware of any USA ever being asked to resign by the appointing president absent

misconduct, I was concerned that someone was alleging misconduct, so I asked Mike
Baffle if I had done anything wrong. He responded that it was just the opposite, that I had
done a great job, and the decision was entirely about a desire by the White House to
allow another person to serve as USA in my district. I took Mike at his word especially
since he had recently visited my district, and had told me on a number of occasions since
that we appeared to be doing quite well. Except for a brief call late in the year from Mike
Baffle to relay a phone message, and the previously discussed phone calls with Elston,
Scolinos , and Mercer, I have never been contacted by any DO] official about being
asked to resign, the timing of my departure, the manner in which it would be explained to
the staff or to the public, or about who would succeed me. I found it remarkable that no
one saw fit to attempt to coordinate any of these issues. At some point, I began
communicating with Tim Griffin, and he was obviously in constant communication to DO]
management through Monica Goodling and others. It appeared to me that Tim Griffin
was also in contact with the White House. Anything I learned about any of the issues set
out above I learned through communication with Tim Griffin. Not that I needed desired
one, but it was curious to me that after five years of loyal and particularly successful
service to the administration, I did not receive so much as a form letter from the AG or
President or anyone else acknowledging, commending or appreciating that service. This
was significant to me because it seemed inconsistent with the explanations that were
floated in some quarters that these changes were being made to develop or credential the
"bench" of Republicans in various districts. The manner they were dealing with me (or
ignoring me) was not consistent with any high minded plan to expand the number of
credentialed team members. I already was a credentialed team member. It looked like
to me that whoever was pulling the strings in this particular plan had no regard or concern
whatsoever for the people in the positions aside from getting them removed. There was
no effort whatsoever to preserve their standing in the communities in which they served or
to retain their loyalty or other service to the administration. My views in that area have
certainly been reinforced by the subsequent demonstrations of willingness to slander the
reputations of some or all of us simply to protect persons yet largely unidentified from
having to explain embarrassing issues and circumstances that obviously lead to these
decisions. These circumstances paint a picture of a group of people acting not with the
greater good of the Republican party in mind, but with a more selfish, self serving



motivation aiong the lines of ingratiating themselves to the White House, to GOP
congressional members, and party leaders, and also to clear some USA spots to be
awarded to the staff level decision makers themselves, or their friends and "inner circle,
perhaps ingratiating them to those people as well.

12. Did you ever have any conversations with Tim Griffin regarding the
process that would be used to appoint him to be an interim USA in ED AR?
If so. how many, what was the substance, who initiated each
con versation. what was the method of communication, discuss with
anyone else, by what method? Answer: These are difficult questions to answer
because I have had a great number of communications with Tim by every mode of
communication mentioned since June 2006, including several months when he was
working in my office and I worked with him almost daily. I contacted Tim by email when
he was in Iraq in June 2006 to advise him that Mike Baffle had directed me to be ready to
resign in favor of an unidentified person. I knew Tim intended to succeed me when I left,
and assumed Tim or the White House ar both had become impatient and was taking these
steps in his favor. if that proved to be the case, I was resigned to accept the decision
even though I found it somewhat insulting that they would presume to execute the plan in
that way instead of simply consulting me and asking for my cooperation to afford Tim the
opportunity. If I learned that it was some person other than Tim, I thought I might want to
consider 'pushing back" or somehow appeal the decision depending on the
circumstances. When contacted, Tim professed to know nothing about the mailer and
said he had not been contacted. Several days or weeks later, he suggested that he had
been sent paperwork related to the appointment, so from that point forward, I assumed he
was the person in question and so I planned to quietly accept the decision and leave. Tim
and I had fairly regular communication, mostly by email, some by phone, until he returned
to the States from Iraq in late Summer. I had not yet determined where I would go
professionally after resigning, and it appeared Tim would have a background check
completed and be "ready" to come in as the new USA by sometime in late September or
early October. For partly self serving reasons, I suggested to Tim that I was concerned
about the appearance of my leaving without having a job and him coming in immediately
to replace me because I thought some of the USAO staff might conclude that he had used
his Washington political connections to have me knocked out of the way so he could have
my job. I told him that even though I was not necessarily universally "loved and admired"
in the USAO, that it was a close lknit office and that any number of people there might
resent such a perception thus hindering his ability to succeed in the office and potentially
having a negative impact on the work environment and morale of the office. I suggested
as an alternative that he consider obtaining an appointment at main justice, and then a
detail to our district, allowing him to get on down here to start transitioning into the job



while I kept looking for a job. He thought that was a good option and sought and
obtained permission from DO] management and/or the White House to do it that way. I
don't think at this time we had had any discussions about senate confirmation and may
not have had any until he arrived in the office, I think around October 1 or shortly
thereafter. When he arrived, I involved him in every management meeting or decision,
including the interviews and hiring of three new AUSAs. This actually did offer a unique
opportunity to prep him for taking over later in the year. At some point, and I don't really
know when, I became aware that he had identified some resistance from Senator Pryor
about getting through the Senate. I cannot recall specifics, but my impression was that
whoever he was consulting in Washington was committed to his appointment no matter
what, which mildly surprised me, because I had observed in the wave of appointments in
2001-2002 that the administration seemed unwilling and even skittish about pushing
forward on any nomination after potential resistance or problematic issues appeared. It
seemed during this time that Tim was waiting on a decision from DC about the possibility
of a recess appointment, but I cannot recite any specific conversation we had about that.
I just remember wondering if it meant I would have to leave during a recess. Sometime in
early November, I determined that I was not willing to go to a law firm immediately and
was interested in pursuing a number of business opportunities. It appeared that the
process might drag on because I wasn't sure what direction I was going to take, so I
offered to Tim that I would go ahead and resign and let Tim take over. He said that he
was comfortable in the configuration we were in, and that he had a week- long vacation
planned in early December, and if I didn't mind staying he would prefer to not accept the
USA appointment and then leave town for a week, and instead thought it better to first
take the trip and accept the appointment upon his return. Sometime in early December (I
think), Tim called me and said "They are going to use the Patriot Act to appoint me." I
have a fairly clear memory of that particular conversation. He said that there was a
provision in the Patriot Act that nobody knew about that would enable them to appoint
him in a way he could stay in place throughout President Bush's administration with or
without Senate confirmation. I voiced a concern about the criticism such a plan might
draw to the Patriot Act itself, which many of us had worked many days and weeks to
defend and to get reauthorized. Over five years many of us had made serious
representations about the necessity of the tools in the Patriot Act and had put our personal
credibility on the line asking for the trust of the public and congress to give us those tools.
I hated to see them use any part of the Act to "game the system" because I thought it
would "open up a can of worms" again over the whole Act. I don't remember any
specific conversations on this subject, but I am sure it was referenced from time to time,
and I don't remember ever hearing Tim or anyone else say anything after that inconsistent
with a plan to install Tim using the provision of the Patriot Act where he would stay for the

duration of the administration if necessary without Senate confirmation. I believe there



was some discussion of monitoring Senator Pryor's mood on the issue and perhaps
seeking confirmation at a later time. In regard to third parties Tim or I spoke to on these
subjects, I mainly confided in the First Assistant, Jane Duke, and Cherith Beck, who served
in the administrative area in the office and as my assistant. Very few others in the office
knew I was being forced out or that Tim would succeed me, though over time it at least
seemed apparent to most of them that he had come there for a reason. Jane and/or
Cherith may have had some conversations of their own directly with Tim Griffin that were
consistent with mine. I know Tim also had similar discussions about serving without
Senate confirmation if necessary with many local people outside the LJSAO. It was my
impression that he was telling a lot of people about this plan that stimulated my call to the
DAG's office in January after the AG testified that a person would be 'nominated and
confirmed in every district' because it appeared to me that the plan was to only nominate
and confirm Tim if the climate for success (mainly Senator Pryor's mood on the issue) ever
looked more appealing.

13. Have you had communications with former USA 0 colleagues o
agents concerning their assessments of Mr. Griffin's qualfications?
Answer: No, I have avoided that subject to a great extent because I do not want to be, or
even appear to be, a critic of Mr. Griffin's, or do anything to injure his ability to be a
successful USA. I also wouldn't want to hurt the office by contributing to or creating any
morale problems that would hurt the office. So, I don't ask.

Second Set of Questions:

1 . When you were a USA, did DOJ take steps to assure that you understood
you served at the will of the President? Answer: Yes, I can't remember
specifically, but I always knew that.

2. Did you understand that you served at the will of the President? Answe r:
Absolutely yes.

3. Did you serve out the full, four year term of your appointment?Answer:
Yes I did, actually I served five full years, December 21, 2001 to December 20, 2006. If
you ever asked anyone at DO] about the meaning of the four year term, you would be
told that it was really almost meaningless in light of the at will nature of the job and the

customs of the Department. You served at the will of the President, so if he asked you to
leave on the second week of your appointment, you would have to go. If the President
lost reelection, and your term was not up, you could still expect to be removed by the next
President, especially if of the other party. On the other hand, as long as the President
who appointed you was in office, there was no precedent for removal of you absent
misconduct even after the four year mark came and went. Dismissal for misconduct had
occurred in a very few cases of obvious misconduct, i.e. political activities within the



office, assaulting a woman, etc. Of course, many USA's leave shot of two terms to
become judges or return to private practice. My wife would tell you that if DO] intends to
start making it a practice to remove folks at the four year mark, out of fairness they ought
to tell you that on the front end because a lot of people would not choose to take a job
you have to fill out thousands of forms for, submit to a background check by the FBI,
submit to a Senate confirmation process that might be randomly delayed at the fancy of
one or more Senators, and probably go without income in the process, and generally put
your family through hell to take a job that might be taken away even if you are performing
well.

4. With regard to Mr. Timothy Griffin. who had previously served in You
office,. did you not write a letter to him on Augcust 13. 2002. thanking him
for his service to your office, complimentingl him for indicating more Peol
during his time In the office than any other A UISA and telling him that his
work was excellent?

5. Did you not also complIment Mr. Griffin for developing andlanhn
PSN program for your district and state that the program In your USA 0
had been highly recognized and commended in a recent evaluation?
Answers to 4 and 5: Tim asked me to write a positive letter for him after he left the USAO
in 2002 and I did. I don't have a copy of it, so I don't know exactly what it said, but I do
remember commending him for getting our PSN program off the ground and for indicting
a lot of cases. It has come to my attention that some IDO] officials or members of
Congress have stated that I called him my "right arm" or "right hand," presumably in that
letter, but I do not recall writing such a statement or know exactly why I would have said
that. Tim was (and is) a bright, energetic young man. Our PSN program started well
because of Tim's efforts to set it up, and achieved great things for the four years after Tim
left due to the efforts of virtually every person in the criminal division. I think in the letter I
was probably guessing about the number of cases he indicted, but if we researched the
question I think we would find that he indicted quite a few cases at least for several of the
months he was there. That is certainly to be commended, but it is equally true that other
prosecutors in the office inherited most of the cases and took them to trial or convictions
after Tim left. If this question goes to Tim's objective qualifications to serve as a USA, I
do not dispute that he is qualified. If it is intended to lock me in to some statement
endorsing Tim's abilities, I have never criticized his abilities and don't intend to do so.
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ANSWERS TO POST-HEARING QUESTIONS FROM PAUL CHARLTON,
FORMER UNITED STATES ATTORNEY FOR THE DISTRICT OF ARIZONA

QUESTIONS FROM SUBCOMMITTEE CHAIR LINDA SANCHIEZ
FOR PAUL K. CHARLTON

I Please describe any conversations you had with officials at the Department of Justice
relating to your ten-nination as U.S. Attorney that occurred after the notification you
received on December 7, 2006. Your description of each conversation should include,
but is not limited to, who initiated each call, who participated, and what wxas said by
whom. In hindsight, please describe the message you believe wxas conveyed by officials
at the Department of Justice. If you discussed any of these calls with any of the other
former U.S. Attorneys who testified at the hearing, please describe these conversations.
After December 7, 2006, but prior to the Attorney General's testimony before the Senate
Judiciary Committee, I received a call from Mike Elston, Chief of Staff to the DAG. In that
conversation I believe that Elston was offering me a quid pro quo agreement: my silence in
exchange for the Attorney General's.

2. Outside of the EARS reports, please describe any awards, commendations, or other
performnance-related assessments that you received during your tenure as United States
Attorney for the District of Arizona. The Financial Litigation Unit received the Director's
Award for their work on behalf of victims of crime, as did the Victim Witness Unit. I received a
Special Commendation award from the Attorney General in 2005, and during the Attorney
General's visit to Arizona in November of 2005, the Attorney General told me that he had heard
nothing but "great" things about me and that he agreed with that assessment.

3. An e-mail exchange from Brent Ward, Director of the Department of Justice Obscenity
Prosecution Task Force, to Kyle Sampson, Attorney General Chief of Staff, on
September 20, 2006 references your "unwillingness" to prosecute obscenity cases.
Please respond to this.

Please see the attached summary of a Salon article that I believe accurately reflects the
answer to your question:

Failure To Prosecute Pornographi, Cases Seen As Reason Behind Some Dismissals. S a1ou."mr (4119, Follman)
reports, " Facing a torrent of criticism tha t the Department of Justice has been tainted by pa rtisan politics, Alberto
Gonzales i.. poised fo r the defen se a rgu men t of hi life. The attu rney gene ral must exlain to Congress an
accumulation of embarrassing partisan e-mails and inaccurate statenments by top Bush officials, which have helped
transform the quiet firing of eigh t U.S. attomeis last year in to n explosi'ie Washington scandal. ... Gonzales will
be grilled about alleged Republican meddling on issues from corruption to crunxism, widely, documented in the
fou r month.% since the pu rge. But a Salon iniestigation has uncovered another partisan issue dirtying the U.S.
attorneys scandal: adult pornography." Salon continues, "Although the prosecution of adult obscenity has long
been a fixation for right-wing Republicans, since the Reagan era it has nev er been more than a negligible fraction
of the Justice Department's w.ork. Yet, the alleged failure oitwo U.S. attorneys to go after rorn prosecutions
became pant of a dubious set of'perfonnrance-rellated' reasons given by top officials for the recent firings.
Meanw'hile, several of the small handful of porn cases (lone under Gonzales were conducted by high-ranking
officials close to the attorney general. Those officials were also involved in the group firing of the U.S. attorneys,
and two of them recently received promiotions...Two of the tired U.S. attorney, Dan Bogden of Nevada and Paul
Chariton of Arizona, were pressured by a top Justice Department official last fall to commit resources to adult
obscenity cases, even though both of their offices faced serious shortages of manpoller. Each of them namned top
officials that pursuing the ohscenity case,% would force them to rull rrosecutors awlay from other significant
criminal inestigations. In Nevada, ongoingcases included gang violence and racketeering, corporate healthcare
fraud, and the prosecution of a Republican official on corruption charges. In Arizona, they included multiple
investigations il child exploitation, including 'traveler' cases in which pedophiles arrive from elsewhere to meet
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children they've targeted (online... The U.S. attorneys' doubts about prioritizing obscenity cases drewi the ire of
Brent Ward, the director of the Obscenity Prosecution Task Force in Washington, i'ho went on to tell top Justice
Department officials that the two wecre insubordinate over the issue. But the obscenity case that Ward pressured
Hogden to pu rsue w~as 'w.oefully deficient' according to a former senior Iaw. enforcement official w~ho spoke to)
Salon last month. And CIhariton's office was in fact on the leading edge of adult obscenity prosecutions, including
a recent case aimedl at stopping pornography distributed via SPAM e mail."

4. William Moschella testified at the March 6, 2007 hearing before the Subcommittee on
Commercial and Administrative Law of the House Committee on the Judiciary that you
were terminated for policy disagreements on the taping of FBI interviews and the death
penalty. Please supplement your response to these issues and respond to any other issues
that have since come to light in documents released by the Department of Justice. I
understand that that those arm the reasons currently posited for mry request to resign. I Ieave it to the

ongoing investigations to determine the veracity of these reasons.

5. Are you aware of any efforts to politicize the Department of Justice with respect to its
personnel decisions9 If so, please explain I have no first hound knowledge of this issuIe

6 Do you know if any target of your office's investigations or prosecutions complained to
either main Justice or the White House? I do not knowi if that happened.

7. During your tenure, were you ever contacted by the Administration, a member of
Congress, or congressional staff about any of your office's investigations or
prosecutions9 If so, please describe those contacts. I wias never personally contacteJ.

8. Why should United States Attorneys be able to exercise some degree of independent
judgment

9 
U.S. Attorney's know' their District best. Some discretion must be left to U.S. Attorney's so

that thev mav address issues and resources as is best within the District.

9. When a highly respected United States Attorney is abruptly and without explanation
removed, what impact does that have on other United States Attorneys9 I belie that these
dismissals have impacted the U.S. Attorney community in a number ofways, including moral.

10. Did you ever receive a warning from the Justice Department that your office's priorities
would result in you being asked to resign? No

11. When you were notified by Executive Office for United States Attorneys Director
Michael Battle that you were being asked to resign, did he give you any explanation why
this was being done 9 No.

12. What effect, if any, did the Administration's annual budget cuts have on your office9

Please see the attached PDF forms. One is from the former Chief of the U.S. Border Patrol for the Tucson
Sector w.ho indicates that Justice did not provide sufficient resources to our office, and the either a series
of DOJ emaills which indicate that wihile'iwe received some new' resources on 2006, they were not
sufficient to co'er the deficit in resources wie faccd.

13. Did these budget cuts have a disproportionate effect on your office? If so, please explain
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why. See 12 above.

14. What effect did these budget cuts and lack of personnel have on the ability of your office
to meet the Justice Department's myriad priorities

7 we were forced to raise our intake
guidelines.

15. Were there competing Justice Department priorities that conflicted with your office's
ability to prosecute high-volume immigration cases

7 
E'.ery newi priority forced us to reevaluate

our ability to continue to do border prosecutions at a high rate,

16. Did your office request additional resources from the Attorney General
9 

Jfyes, were
your requests granted or denied

9 If denied, were you told why
9 We contiually requested

more resources from the Department. 0nly in the late 2006 were w~e granted some additional resources,
and those were insuffiejent to cover the deficitt in resources we faced at that time. See the DOS e mails
attached above.

17. Did your office experience any hiring freezes during your tenure
9 Effectively, y.es.

I8. How many Assistant United States Attorneys did your office have when you started and
completed your tenure as United States Attorney

9
I do not have acces.to that information.
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E-MAILS FROM JUSTICE DEPARTMENT OFFICIALS REGARDING PAUL CHARLTON, SUB-
MITTED BY PAUL CHARLTON, FORMER UNITED STATES ATTORNEY FOR THE DISTRICT
OF ARIZONA
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LETTER FROM MICHAEL C. NICLEY, FORMER CHIEF PATROL AGENT, U.S. BORDER PA-
TROL, SUBMITTED BY PAUL CHARLTON, FORMER UNITED STATES ATTORNEY FOR THE
DISTRICT OF ARIZONA
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ANSWERS TO POST-HEARING QUESTIONS FROM JOHN McKAY, FORMER UNITED STATES
ATTORNEY FOR THE WESTERN DISTRICT OF WASHINGTON

QUESTIONS FROM SUBCOMMITTEE CHAIR LINDA SANCHEZ
FOR JOHN McKAY

I Several press reports quoting you have referred to a meeting you had with White House
Counsel Harriet Miers and her deputy in 2006 concerning your interest in being
nominated to be a federal j udge in Washington, and to complaints from Republicans
concerning the 2004 Washington gubernatorial election that 'were discussed at the
meeting. Please describe in full any meeting you had with Ms. Miers or any other White
House employees on the above subject, including but not limited to the dates and
locations of each such meeting, who was present, and what was said by whom.

On or about August 22, 2006. 1 met in the White House Counsel's office with then White
House Counsel Harriet Miers and Deputy White House Counsel William Kelley. No
other persons were present. The meeting occurred at my request to seek consideration
for appointment as U.S. District Judge for the Western District of Washington. Prior to
seeking the meeting, I was aware that the White House Counsel's office had heard or
believed that I had "mishandled" the 2004 Governors election in Washington state by not
seeking indictments for election fraud, voter fraud or other federal crimes (see ainswver to
questions no0. 2, below). This meeting lasted approximately 45 minutes, and began 'with
Mr. Kelley asking me 'why "Republicans in the state of Washington" 'were upset with me.
I described the merit selection committee process in which I had participated in the
preceding months, including my understanding that the three Republican committee
members had blocked my application, in spite of having 'widely been considered the
leading candidate for the position. I explained that I did not know the reasons for this,
but that others 'were speculating that I 'was being punished for failing to intervene and
assist the election of the unsuccessful Republican candidate. Both Mr. Kelley and Ms.
Miers expressed consternation over this situation and they repeatedly indicated they
could not understand why I was not among the three candidates recommended to the
President for nomination. I took this opportunity to remind them of my qualifications
and experience, including' my service as Lnited States Attorney, and that I hoped I could
still be considered for nomination by the President. I believed that I was given a full and
fair opportunity to make my case, and at the conclusion of the meeting, Ms. Miers
escorted me to the door, thanking me for my years of service as the former President of
the Legal Services Corporation.

2. Press reports have also quoted you as stating that someone in the White House referred to
"criticism" that you "mishandled the 2004 election. " Please state your understanding of

who made that remark to whom and when and on what basis it 'was made.

Before seeking a meeting with the White House Counsel, I was advised that the
Counsel' s office was reporting within the White House that they were aware that I had
allegedly mishandledd the 2004 Governors election, and was therefore not one of the
three recommended candidates forjudge. In response, I submitted a detailed
memorandum of activities undertaken by my office in connection 'with the 2004
Governors election and submitted it to the Counsel's office.



3. Please describe any conversations you had with officials at the Department of Justice
relating to your termination as L.S. Attorney that occurred after the notification you
received on December '7, 2006. This should include, but not be limited to, a conversation
that the press has reported that you had with Michael Elston and your conclusion, as
reported in the press, that Mr. Elston was suggesting a "deal" or "quid pro quo." Your
description of each conversation should include, but not be limited to, who initiated each
call, who participated, and what was said by whom. In addition, if you discussed any of
these calls with any of the other former L.S. Attorneys who testified at the hearing,
please describe any of these conversations.

On January 17, 2007 at 2:3Opm while still serving as U.S. Attorney, I received a
telephone call from Michael Elston, the Chief of Staff to Deputy Attorney General Paul
McNulty. Mr. Elston proceeded to make a number of statements using a familiar tone
which 1 did not appreciate in light of the cii cumnstances, and related that "no one could
believe e that they had not seen any incendiary comments from John McKay". I did not
respond. He then indicated that the Attorney General would be holding to general
statements about U. S. Attorney resignations in his upcoming testimony before the Senate
Judiciary Committee, and that they had been advised by "OPA" that they could say no
more than this about the circumstances of our removals, including our forced
resignations. I did not respond. He volunteered that it was "never our intention" to avoid
Senate confirmation with our replacements. Although I did not believe him, I did not
respond. He then asked if, 'you have any more questions7 " I then reminded him that he
initiated the call, and that I had not asked him or any other Dept. of Justice official any
questions and that his call seemed strange commng more than a month after my dismissal
having received no other calls. I greatly resented what I felt Mr. Elston was trying to do.
buy my silence by promising that the Attorney General would not demean me in his
Senate testimony. I clearly and slowly told Mr. Elston that his description of what the
Attorney General would be saying would have NOTHING to do with what I said or
didn't say publicly. I told him that my silence thus far was because 1 believed it was my
duty to resign quietly because I served at the pleasure of the President, and that I did not
want to reflect poorly on him or the Department of Justice. I told him that nothing he
could say in Washington D.C. could demean me in Seattle, and made clear that I did not
appreciate his offer. My handwritten and dated notes of this call reflect that I believed
Mr. Elston's tone was sinister and that he was prepared to threaten me further if he
concluded I did not intend to continue to remain silent about my dismissal. Shortly
thereafter, I believe within the hour, I spoke by telephone with Paul Charlton, U.S.
Attorney for the District of Arizona and related the call and my conclusion that I was
being threatened by Mr. Elston.

On January 26, 2007, my last day in office, I received a telephone call from Bill Mercer,
the Acting Associate Attorney General and U.S. Attorney for th~e District of Montana.
Mr. Mercer asked if he was supposed to call me 'Professor" and indicated he wished to
have coffee with me when he was next in Seattle. I told him he could reach me at Seattle



University School of Law and ended the call. I believe I may have had one call with
Michael Battle, then the Director of the Executive Office for Lnited States Attorneys in
the Dept. of Justice. During January, 2007 1 had sent several emails requesting the
identity of my replacement so that I could prepare my staff, the judges in Our district and
our law enforcement partners. At approximately 3:3Opm on January 26", 1 received a
phone call from John Nowacki with EOUSA advising me of the selection.

4. Some reports suggest that your alleged failure to pursue allegations ofxvoter fraud
contributed to your dismissal. Please state Your response to such claims.

I do not have any knowledge of the true reason for my dismissal, and neither apparently
did the Attorney General of the United States at the time my resignation was requested.
A detailed"Close Out memorandum was prepared by my office at the conclusion of this
investigation, and it was submitted to the Criminal Division of the Dept. of Justice. It
details actions taken by me and the Seattle Division of the F.B.I. and reports the
unanimous coiiclusioii that no evidence of federal crimes xxas found.

5. Please describe any awards, commendations, or other perform ance-rel ated assessments
that you received during your tenure as United States Attorney for the Western Distnict of
Washington.

While serving as Lnited States Attorney, the office was evaluated twice by the EARS
(inspection) staff for the Executive Office for Lnited States Attorneys. The first
evaluation occurred during 2002, during a reorganization of the Criminal Division and
following the implementation of a Strategic Plan developed under my leadership. The
office received generally positive reviews, as did I personally. The second evaluation
would have normally occurred in calendar year 2005, however I received a phone call at
that time from Michael Battle, Director of EOL SA informning me that it would be del ayed
until 2006 because, "we know your District is so well run". In March, 2006
approximately 27 inspectors interviewed over 170 individuals and gave the office
overwhelmingly positive reviews, making few significant suggestions for improvement
and declaring my leadership of the Law Enforcement Information Exchange (LIInK') to
be among the Depairtmient of Justice Best Practices. In addition to finding my leadership
to be exemplary, the report which was finalized on September 22, 2006, found the office
to be in compliance with all Dept. of Justice investigative and prosecutive policies.

I have received a number of awards and honors while serving as U.S. Attorney which
undoubtedly were in part due to the efforts of the hard working women and men of my
office. ALSA's, support and administrative staff, together with our federal law
enforcement partners deserve the credit. The only noteworthy award is the Department
of the Navy' s DzstmnguishedPubzc Service Aiv aid, its highest civilian honor, which was
presented to me in January, 2007 for my leadership of LInX. Following is the



commendation accompanying the award, which was signed by Gordon England,
currently the Deputy Secretary of Defense:

For exceptional publi set-vice to the Depar tment (jthe Navy from O)ctober 2001 to
December 2005, while .serv'mgas rntedStates Attorneyfin- the Western District of
Washington. As the senior 1aiv cnJbrenwnt oficcrfor the Federal Government, Alfr.
McKay'lworked closely' with the Naval Cimuinal Investigativ e Service and the Navy
Master at Arrnsjbrces to ensure the safety and security- of those working and living in the
We stern District by instituting innovative, cutting edge programs. Mr. McKciy developed
a collaborative strategic p~lann1ing process it',th members o/ the/ederal lawt enforcement
communio.' to develop a commotijederal lca enjtbrcement approach to idetiifling the
mayor criminal threats unpacting his District. The result wvas greater information sharing
among 23 law eqforcementpartners and the creation oJ the Wcvshmgtoll Joint Analytical
Center, proiing real time analytical support to all lau, enforcement agencies~ in the
,tate concerning terrorism and major criminal ojNnse s. Hr. McKc, 'provided critical
leadership in the development and implementation of the Afortlns est Jnis, Tnforccment
Information Exchange (J JnX~rorthIV4e st). The J JXNorthInest, currently comprised of 5 3
federal, state, and local kI4 enforcemen( agencies through the State of Washington, is anl
electronic databasefor the rapid exchange oJ crininaljustice and investigative
information among its members. This database has ensured immediate access~ to
infortnalion that has deterred, dis~rupted and mitigated criminal and terrorist related
activities in the Western strict (?f Washington. lhe actimg Deputy Atlorney General of
the (Inited Sates recogrn-zed ~r. Mc Kay for his~ effor.s in inform mation sharing by
appo)inting him to lead the integ<raion uf~IX thrughul the Department qf~wluslc lait
enforcement agencies. Mr. M~cKay.'s initiative, perseverance, and notell'orhj.
achiev'ementIs r(,flec( great credit upon lnrnseffand the United States Department of
,hislice, and aire in keeping Wth the highest traditions of public s~ervice.

6. Did you ever receive a warning from the Justice Department that your office's priorities
would result in you being asked to resign9

At no time did any official of the Department of Justice, either as part of a formal review or
at any other time, advise me the I or my office was failing to execute the priorities of the
Department or the President. At no time was I advised I might be asked to resign until
December 7, 2006

7. When you were notified by Executive Office for United States Attorneys Director Michael
Battle that you were being asked to resign, did he give you any explanation why this was
being done9

No explanation for my requested resignation was given. I asked Mike Battle if he could tell
me anything, and he responded in the negative. When I asked him if others were receiving
similar calls he stated, "John, I do not have any information on that". After a pause, and not



in response to any question of mine, Mr. Battle stated, "I know it must feel like when getting
a call like this that you've done something wrong. That's not always the case". I said, "o <'
and he ended the call.

S. Please describe any conversations you had with officials at the Department of Justice relating
to your termination as U. S. Attorney that occurred after the notification you received on
December '7, 2006. Your description of each conversation should include, but is not limited
to, who initiated each call, who participated, and what was said by whom. In addition, if you
discussed any of these calls wAith any of the other former U.S. Attorneys who testified at the
hearing, please describe any of these conversations.

See answer to Question No. 3.

9. What effect, if any, did the Administration's annual budget cuts have on your office9

While serving as L.S. Attorney, the office along with all other offices in the field had frozen
or reduced budgets in my last three fiscal years. As I do not have access to office records at
this time, I can not detail the dollars or positions that were lost. At the time I left office, I
believe our Criminal Division was down over 10 percent in ALSAs and support staff,
seriously impacting federal law enforcement in the District.

10. Did these budget cuts have a disproportionate effect on your office9 If so, please explain
why.

I do not believe the budget situation in my office was disproportionate to other offices. At
the time we learned of the first cuts, my management team concluded that the only way to
meet budget was to freeze hiring, and we projected a 10-15 percent reduction in prosecutors.
I contacted 5-10 U.S. Attorneys, including Carol Lam in San Diego, James McDevitt in
Spokane, Kevin Ryan in San Francisco, Karin Immergut in Portland and Debra Wong Yang
in Los Angeles. All reported similar experience.

11. What effect did these budget cuts and lack of personnel have on the ability of your office to
meet the Justice Department's myriad priorities9

Obviously, a reduction in resources of this magnitude impacts many prosecutive priorities
within an office. Our management team responded by seeking to (1) reduce costs wherever
possible, (2) increase workloads, (3) communicate honestly with law enforcement partners
about our situation. Guidance concerning prosecutive priorities comes from the Dept. of
Justice Strategic Plan and the goals and priorities listed there, the additional priorities stated
by the Attorney General and Deputy Attorney General and by me as U.S. Attorney. I do not
believe that we failed to meet all of these priorities due to the hard work of the men and
women of federal law enforcement in my former District.
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12. Did your office request additional resources from the Attorney General7 If yes, were your
requests granted or denied9 If denied, were you told 'why9

On numerous occasions during my tenure as U.S. Attorney, I was given the opportunity to
request additional ALSA and support staff positions. Although I do not have access to the
office records, I did receive new 4USA positions for drug prosecutions, counter terrorism,
cyber crime and gun prosecutions. However, at the time of my resignation, nearly all of
these new FTE' s were effectively unfilled due to the budget freeze and reductions. I did
submit, in conjunction 'with the development of our Strategic Plan, a request for
approximately 20 additional AUSA's to meet the priorities set forth in the Dept. of Justice
and District Strategic Plan. I received no response from the Department. In the final three
fiscal years, I requested that EOUSA adjust the litigation support line for the District 'which
was, in my judgment, grossly inadequate. During my tenure, the number of indictments and
defendants nearly tripled in number over prior years, and the budget developed in Main
Justice did not i elect this. Then Diiecto MAary Beth Buchanan promiised to adjust this
number (which in effect was penalizing the office for being more productive), and this never
occurred. This shortfall prevented the office from hiring a number of AUSA and support
staff that we were otherwise authorized to hire, and adversely impacted our ability to
perform.

13. Did your office experience any hiring freezes during your tenure9

Although the Department never acknowledged a "hiring freeze" of AUSAs, every office in
the country dealt with the budget freezes and reductions by delaying or failing to fill FIE
positions.

14. How many Assistant United States Attorneys did your office have when you started and
completed your tenure as United States Attorney9

As of the beginning of my term, the office had approximately 60 AUSAs. At my departure,
there were approximately 65 ASUA positions, with seven unfilled due to budget constraints.

JOHN McKAY'S RESPONSES TO "Questions for John M/cKay. Esq." which
accompanied the Questions from Subcommittee Chair Sanchez

1. When you ii1 ere a U .S. Au1ornej, did you uiiderslaid i/al/you served al 1he i, ill of/he
Presideni?
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Yes.

2. Did you serve out the. fl, four-year termn of your appointment?

I served from October 30, 2001 to January 26, 2007.

3. Do you understand the Department of~lustice has to set enforcement policies for the nation?

No. The Department of Justice sets enforcement policies for the Department. The Congress the

President and arguably other Departments and agencies also establish policies.

4. Sentencing (onussion stati stics suggest that less than 37 percent ofyour cases ivere in the
range sugges ted by the Sentencing Guidelines and that non-governmental downward departures
from (he Guide lines ij. cre more than 30Opercen. Were you not avi'are as U.S. Attorney that (he
Department of Justice national policy is actively to seek sentences ii ithin the range e stablished
by the Scntencing (,uidehnes in all but extraordinary cases?

Yes Ilam aware of and established policies within my office which strongly promoted sentencing
recommendations to U.S. District Judges consistent with the Sentencing Guidelines, Ninth
Circuit and U.S. Supreme Court decisions.

5. Were you not aware a~Us. Attorney that Department of juslce national policy is to
preserve (he ability of ihe U(IiedStales to appeal unreasonable sentences?

Yes I wxas aware of this.

6. What percentage ofdowuiwiard departures in your district did you recommend for appeal?

I do not have access to this information, however you should be able to obtain it from the
Department of Justice.

7. Doj'ou knowt the Department 0/ Justice pouiet as stated in the [US AttornyAMarniall4with
regard to contacts w ith C'ongress?

Yes.

8. Didy3ou 1011014 that policq' in all respects ivhenj'oi received the alleged contacts froi
Congressional stall which you discuss ed at the hearing?

Yes.

9. Do you believe that your fculure toj1lo1w all as~pects of that policy reflected the best
judgment that can be expectedofa ii S Attorney?

Not applicable.

7


